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,..., 1 Q, Please state your full name, occupation and business address. 

2 A My name is Michael Harris. I am a Senior Economist with Econ One Research, 

3 Inc., a consulting firm that provides analysis and advice to clients on issues related 

4 to the economics of markets, both competitive and regulated. My business address 

5 is 601 West 5th Street, Fifth Floor, Los Angeles, California 90071. 

6 
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Q. Are you the same Michael Harris who filed a declaration in response to the 

Federal Energy Regulatory Commission's (the Commission) August 13, 2002 

Notice Requesting Comment On Method For Determining Natural Gas Prices For 

Purposes of Calculating Refunds?1 

A. Yes I am. In addition, I have also filed testimony and declarations on natural gas 

pricing issues on behalf of the California Parties in the proceedings before Judge 

Birchman in these dockets and in requests for rehearing of Commission Orders at 

these dockets. My curriculum vitae is attached as Exh. No. CA-16 (Appendix A). 

Q. What is the purpose of your testimony? 

A. The purpose of this testimony is to comment on recent developments related to the 

validity of the California natural gas price indices used to calculate the Mitigated 

Market Clearing Price (MMCP). These developments arose subsequent to the 

October 2002 filing of my declaration in response to the Commission's August 

2002 Request For Comments. The developments consist of: reports issued by the 

Commission; new admissions by major energy companies that their employees 

knowingly provided false information to the reporting publications; indictments of 

key employees; evidence obtained through discov~ry pursuant to the 

Commission's November 20, 2002 Order initiating "100 days of discovery" in 

these dockets (November 20 Order); as well as other developments in the 

marketplace, industry, and investigations by federal and state agencies. 

In addition, in my October 2002 declaration in Appendices E and F, I provided a 

detailed calculation showing the alternative pricing methodology recommended by 

the Commission Staff. The price series contained in Appendices E and F was 

calculated for the period October 2, 2000 to June 20, 200 I. In this testimony I 

1 Not1ce Requesting Comment On Method For Determmmg Natural Gas Pnces For Purposes of Calculating 
Refunds, August 13, 2002, Docket Nos. EL00-95-045, EL00-98-042 

(~' 



1 expand this price series to reflect implementation of Staff's recommendation for 

2 the period May 1, 2000 to June 20, 2001, consistent with the temporal scope of 

3 discovery in the November 20 Order. 

4 

5 Q. Please summarize your testimony. 

6 A. I would first point out that the issues and concerns identified by the Commission 

7 Staff in its August 2002 Report continue to be valid.2 Indeed, recent developments 

8 have only served to confirm, highlight, and amplify Staff's concern with respect to 

9 the validity of the California natural gas price indices. The issues and concerns 

10 identified by Commission Staff have now been echoed by the Commission itself, 

11 other regulators, the U.S. Department of Justice (DOJ) as well as the industry. 

12 Recent developments make it clear that Staff's concerns regarding potential 

13 manipulation of these indices were valid and indeed likely understated. In 

14 addition, recent evidence confirms that those who engaged in manipulation did so 

15 with the express intent of manipulating prices in the California market. Finally, 

16 evidence uncovered in the process of discovery makes it undeniably clear that 

17 major energy firms in the California market knew that the California indices did 

18. not reflect the price at which gas was bought and sold. Rather, these entities 

19 acknowledged that the indices provided vastly inflated values for the price of 

20 natural gas in California. Taken individually, any of the developments just 

21 described is enough to cast further suspicion on the validity of the indices. Taken 

22 collectively, the recent developments conclusively demonstrate that the California 

23 indices are fatally flawed and inappropriate as an input to the MMCP. In short, 

24 the California indices are broken and cannot be fixed. In light of the problems 

2 lmtwl Report On Company-Specific Separate Proceedmgs and Genenc Reevaluatrons: Publrshed Natural Gas 
Price Data; and Enron Tradmg Strategres Fact Fmding Jnvestigatron Of Potenlial Mampulation Of Electric and 
Natural Gas Prrces, Docket No PA02-2-000, Prepared by the Staff of the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission, 
August 2002_ 
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1 with the indices, a pricing alternative is needed. The Commission Staff has 

2 provided a reasonable pricing alternative. 

3 

4 Q. Please briefly discuss some of the concerns Staff identified in its August 2002 

5 report. 

6 A. To begin, the Commission Staff pointed out that the gas indices used to calculate 

7 the MMCP were inconsistent with the observed clearing prices in the auctions run 

8 by the California Independent System Operator Corporation (ISO). Dr. Carolyn 

9 Berry, who filed a declaration in conjunction with mine, in October 2002, found 

10 that in many instances the bid of the marginal unit was less than the MMCP 

11 calculated using the California border indices. This is a clear indication that the 

12 MMCP could not accurately reflect the costs of the marginal unit, thus confirming 

13 Staffs notion of inconsistency between the MMCP and observed auction clearing 

14 pnces. 

15 Staff in its report also noted the importance of Enron Online (EOL) as a source of 

16 price information. Specifically, Staff noted that EOL served in a "self-referential" 

17 or circular role in establishing the indices. Further, in its investigation Staff 

18 uncovered what appears to be highly suspicious trading activity on EOL. In my 

19 declaration I agreed with Staffs assessment of the potential for manipulation on 

20 EOL and thus am equally concerned about the pivotal role played by EOL in 

21 establishing index prices. 

22 In its investigation Staff also conducted and reported the results of a correlation 

23 analysis that showed how prices in California began to greatly diverge from those 

24 at a major pricing hub like Henry Hub in Louisiana during the period October 

25 2000 to July 2001. I replicated Staffs analysis and agree that correlation analysis 

26 is a useful means for assessing whether markets are linked. Staff concluded that 

27 the low correlation coupled with other evidence of the unreliability of the indices 

!"rr:,., 
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1 supports a finding that the pnces at the California delivery points were 

2 inappropriate for setting rates. 

3 

4 Q. Has the Commission itself raised any concerns regarding the validity of the natural 

5 gas price indices? 

6 A. Yes. The concerns identified by Staff in its August 2002 report and the conclusion 

7 drawn that the indices not be used for setting rates have been echoed in other 

8 pronouncements and actions taken by the Commission. At the Commission's 

9 January 15, 2003 Open Meeting, fo11owing a presentation by Commission Staff on 

1 0 gas index issues, Commissioner Browne]] concluded that she would like to 

11 convene a technical conference in the near future to look at the range of solutions 

12 to the problems observed with the indices. Commissioner Massey agreed with 

13 Commissioner Browne]]' s statement. 3 

14 The Commission's faith in the reliability of the indices has also caused it to pause 

15 and consider whether the entire task of gathering, compiling, and reporting natural 

16 gas prices should be assumed by a governmental agency. At the January 15, 2003 

17 Open Meeting, Commissioner Massey indicated he had discussions with Chairman 

18 Wood that dealt with the possibility of involving the Energy Information 

19 Administration to gather and publish price information.4 

20 

21 Q. Is there any evidence that the concern over the reliability of the indices is affecting 

22 the natural gas industry? 

23 A. Yes. The Commission's concerns about the reliability of the indices are echoed in 

24 the industry itself. A January 16, 2003 article discussing the reliability of the 

25 indices alluded to the difficulty faced by the natural gas producing community. 

3 
Exh. No. CA-16 (Appendix B) at 22 (815lh Commisswn Meeting. Open Meetmg, January 15, 2002). 

4 lb1d at 20. 
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The article explained how producers such as Houston-based Apache Corporation 

were suffering damage from the problems with the indices in that is was difficult 

for lenders to evaluate the producers' deals. The article quoted Mr. O'Brien, 

Apache's director of governmental affairs: "It's a tough enough chore to run a 

commodity-based business, because commodities by their very nature have ups 

and downs in the price. It's almost impossible when you have no confidence in 

the price whatsoever."5 

Q. Has anyone who was actually responsible for compiling price information for the 

trade publications commented on the extent of false reporting? 

A. Yes. In testimony November 18, 2002 before the California Senate Select 

Committee to Investigate Price Manipulation of the Wholesale Energy Market, 

Ms. Michelle Markey provided comments on the extent of false reporting.6 Ms. 

Markey was in charge of the gas and electric price teams that gathered information 

for the Gas Daily and Megawatt Daily and Inside FERC publications. Senator 

Joseph Dunn, the Chairman of the Committee, posed the following question to 

Ms. Markey: 

"Given what you just responded, in your opmwn IS it common 

practice for the traders to exaggerate the prices when reporting to the 

indices"? 

Ms. Markey responds: 

5 
Exh. No CA-16 (Appendtx C) at 25 (Federal Regulators Want Natural Gas Finns to Show Pnces Are Rehable, 

Energy Central Dally Gas Nev.:s, January 16, 2003, available at: 
http://www.energycentral.com/sections/gasnews/gn_printer_friendly.cfm?td=3575370). 
6 

Exh. No. CA- I 6 (Appendix D) at 27 (Transcript of State of California, Senate Committee to Investigate Pnce 
Manipulation of the Wholesale Energy Market. Hearing Re. Natural Gas Investigation Update, November 18, 2002.) 
Ms. Markey testified under a grant of immunity, gtven the potential criminal implications of false price reporting. 
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"It was common industry knowledge that exaggeration was an 

accepted practice."7 

Later in her testimony Ms. Markey states: 

"Common practice was to exaggerate your transactions to the price 

reporters, report more volume, report a higher price than that was 

actually transacted. You stretched your price in favor of what the 

company's position was, or don't report at all, because you would 

know whether or not your indices-your volumes and price could in 

fact affect the index. "8 

Q. Has the Staff made any specific policy recommendations other than those that may 

be contained in the original August 2002 report? 

A. Yes. First, I think it can be said that the Commission Staff has not wavered from 

its August 13 findings but instead has now gone beyond those findings to suggest 

specific policy actions. As a reflection of its findings that these indices are 

inappropriate for setting rates, the Staff in its 1 anuary 15, 2003 presentation at the 

Commission's Open Meeting recommended that natural gas companies be barred 

from tying pipeline rates to published price indices until ~inimum standards can 
9 be met.

Q. Aside from concerns raised in the August 2002 report, is there an ongoing concern 

at the Commission regarding price manipulation? 

A. Yes. A recent report by the Commission's Office of Market Oversight and 

Investigations makes it clear that not only does the evidence show that price 

7 Ibid at 46 
8 !bid at 48. 
9 Exh No. CA-16 (Appendix B) at 14. 

--l 
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manipulation has occurred but there is a very real concern that it is ongoing. 10 In 

Issue 3 of the report titled, "Shaken Confidence in Price Discovery Methods" the 

authors outline how recent revelations about false price reporting have created a 

11 "crisis of confidence" in price discovery . Specifically, the report notes that the 

actions of traders who have lied to the energy trade publications with the intention 

of manipulating prices have served to undermine confidence across the entire 

industry. 12 The report also highlights the conundrum faced by the Commission 

given the lack of serious alternatives to trade press developed indices and the 

reluctance of the trade press to provide adequate details about how prices are 

developed. 13 Issue 5 of the report notes that the Commission, while discovering 

"extensive evidence" of lying about prices to trade publications, is also concerned 

that the potential for manipulation may now be heightened.: 4 Specifically, the 

authors suggest that the current reduction in numbers of "wholesale market 

participants and reduced liquidity and transparency at pricing points may increase 

the potential for manipulation." Such is the case because ha'.'ing fewer traders can 

actually reduce the statistical significance of reporting for trading points that are 

·less than active. 15 The 2003 report thus confirms and reiterates the concerns that 

were central to the August 2002 Staff report. 

Q. Have any other regulatory bodies investigated manipulation of the price indices? 

A. Yes. On November 21, 2002 the California Public Utilities Commission (CPUC) 

issued an Order initiating an investigation into the causes of the extraordinarily 

high prices of natural gas delivered to the border during 2000 and 2001, 

10 
Exh. No. CA-16 (Appendix E) at 79 (2003 Natural Gas Market Assessment, Staff Report By The Office of 

Market Oversight and Investigations Federal Energy Regulatory Commission, Wmter 2002-03). 
II fb1d at 95 
12 lb1d 
13 lb1d 
14 Ibid at l 05-06 
15 lb1d at l 05. 

!'""""· 
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particularly during the period between December 2000 and May 200 I. In its 

"Order Instituting Investigation: Phase 1," the CPUC summarized the issues and 

provided some background as to what necessitated the investigation. In describing 

the scope of the proceeding, the CPUC identified the questions it is interested in 

investigating. These questions include whether any of the entities or their 

affiliates under the CPUC's regulatory jurisdiction played a role in the price 

increases. The CPUC was also interested in the role, if any, of utility gas cost 

incentive mechanisms and what factors, in addition to the actions of El Paso, 

caused the increase in gas costs. Finally, the CPUC posed the question: "Did 

recently acknowledged inaccurate reporting of gas price information to energy 

trade publications by energy trading companies have any effect on published index 

prices?"16 

Q. What can be said about the recent actions of the Commission and other regulatory 

bodies with regard to price manipulation? 

A. The pronouncements and actions made and being taken by the Commission and 

other regulatory bodies reflect the growing body of evidence that demonstrates 

that traders at major energy companies repeatedly lied to the trade publications 

with the express intent of manipulating prices. At the time the August 2002 Staff 

Report was issued, no trader or energy company had come forward and confessed 

to engaging in price manipulation. At the time my October 2002 declaration was 

filed, two companies, Dynegy and American Electric Power (AEP), conceded in 

press releases that their employees had lied to industry publications. Specifically, 

on September 25, 2002 Dynegy announced that it had discovered that 15 of its 

16 
Exh. No. CA-16 (Append1x F) at 11 0. 118-19 (Before the Cahfomia Pubhc Ut1lit1es Commission of the State of 

Cahfomia, Order Institutmg Investigation Phase I. Filed Pub he Utilities Comm1ss1on, November 21, 2002 San 
Francisco Office, Investigation 02-11-040. Prehminary Scoping Memo) 



/"" 1 employees had engaged in false reporting. On October 9, 2002 AEP similarly 

2 announced that five of its employees had provided inaccurate information to the 

3 energy publications. Sirice October three additional energy firms -- El Paso, 

4 Williams, and CMS -- have admitted that their traders were engaged in false 

5 reporting. On October 25, 2002, Williams announced that it had learned its 

6 natural gas traders provided inaccurate information to energy industry 

7 publications. On November 4, 2002 CMS announced that a preliminary analysis 

8 found that employees in two subsidiaries provided inaccurate data to the trade 

9 press. In some cases, the energy firms proclaimed that the responsible people 

10 were dismissed or had "left the company" and the actions of these individuals 

11 were found as a result of internal reviews of trading activities. What is now clear 

12 is that the price manipulation was not limited to a lone rogue trader. Rather, the 

13 evidence now makes it clear that this activity occurred in the trading departments 

14 of numerous major energy companies representing a wide swath of the industry. 

15 

16 Q. Can the index manipulation be described solely in terms of false reporting, where 

17 a trader, say, exaggerates the price received in a transaction to the trade 

18 publication? 

19 A. No. In addition to falsely reporting actual trades, some of the energy companies 

20 engaged in something called "wash trades" that also served to manipulate the 

21 indices. A wash trade is simply a "paper" transaction between two entities. For 

22 example, entity A may state that it sold 10,000 MMBtu of gas at $8.00/MMBtu to 

23 entity B who in turn reports that it sold 10,000 MMBtu of gas at $8.00/MMBtu to 

24 

25 

26 

27 

entity A. No gas, of course, is exchanged. Rather each transaction is a mirror 

image of the other and thus cancels, or "washes," the other out. Energy companies 

have admitted to engaging in wash trades as a means to boost revenue. In 

addition, wash trades have the secondary effect of altering the price indices. Ms. 

' 
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Markey, in her testimony described how wash trades work and specifically how 

they can impact the price indices. 17 

Q. Do you have any quantitative evidence regarding the extent of wash trades by any 

of the generators? 

A. Yes. I have reviewed data submitted by Enron as part of its discovery response in 

FERC Docket P A02-2 to questions concerning wash trades. There were a number 

of spreadsheet files that detailed wash trades. As a means to illustrate the extent of 

wash trading, I focused on approximately one month's worth of transactions. 

Specifically, for December 1, 2000 to December 29, 2000 in a file with a tab titled 

"Wash Txn-No Duplicates" there was approximately 2,850,000 MMBtu of wash 

trade transactions. 18 The minimum and maximum "fee" for these trades was 

$12.00/MMBtu/day and $66.00/MMBtu/day, respectively. The weighted average 

"fee" over this period was $39.56/MMBtu/day. A significant proportion of the 

high-priced wash trades in December 2000, during the peak of the California spot 

price spikes, involved Reliant transacting with Enron at Southern California 

delivery points. This is notable in light of the fact that it was testimony by Reliant 

officer John Stout that formed the basis for the Commission's original decision, in 

the July 25, 2001 Order, to rely on the California border spot price indexes for 

setting the MMCP. 19 Reliant's responses in PA02-2 to the Commission's wash 

trade data requests deny any gas wash trades in the Western United States - but as 

is discussed in other California Parties' testimony, Reliant's prior statements to the 

17 
Exh. No. CA-16 (Appendix D) at 67 (Transcript of State of California, Senate Committee to Investigate Price 

Mampulallon of the Wholesale Energy Market, Hearing Re: Natural Gas Investigation Update. November 18. 2002). 
18 Exh. No. CA-16 (Appendix G) at 124-47. 
19 

San D1ego Gas & Elecmc Co., et a/., 96 FERC ,; 61.120 at 61 ,518 (200 1) Report and RecommendatiOn of Ch1ef 
Judge and CertificatiOn of Record, citing 96 FERC ~ 63,007 at 65,040 (2001), citing Tr. 601. A copy ofTr 601, 
Mr. Stout's tesllmony, IS attached hereto as Exh No CA-16 (Appendix H) at 153 

-'"'" 
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1 Commission and other investigative bodies have shown numerous inconsistencies 

2 with the facts as elicited through discovery. 

3 

4 Q. Has any legal action been taken against individuals engaged m the pnce 

5 manipulation? 

6 A. Yes. The seriousness of the revelations of false reporting has not escaped the 

7 DOJ. The U.S. Attorney's Office for the Southern District of Texas recently 

8 unsealed two indictments charging traders with knowingly transmitting false 

9 information. Specifically, on December 4, 2002 the DOJ announced a two count 

10 indictment charging Mr. Todd Geiger, a natural gas trader and former Vice 

11 President of El Paso Corporation, with knowingly transmitting a false trade report 

12 used to calculate the index prices of natural gas.20 On January 27, 2003 the same 

13 office of the DOJ unsealed a seven-count indictment charging Ms. Michelle Marie 

14 Valencia, a former senior natural gas trader who headed the Westem U.S. gas 

15 trading desk for Dynegy Marketing and Trade, with three counts of knowingly 

16 transmitting false trade reports used to calculate index prices and four counts of 

17 wire fraud. In the press release for Ms. Valencia, the U.S. Attorney, Mr. Michael 

18 T. Shelby, highlighted the importance of the indict~ent by saying, "This 

19 indictment cuts to the heart of the American system of business. Investors have a 

20 right to know the truth about market conditions. We will hold accountable anyone 

21 who intentionally deceives the investing public[.]"21 

22 

20 
Exh. No CA-16 (Appendix I) at 163-68 (U.S. Department of Justice, U.S Attorney's Office Southern District of 

Texas, News Release (020104- Geiger, "Former El Paso VP Indicted For Reporting Bogus Trades To Mampulate 
Price of Natural Gas Market." December 4, 2002 and accompanying indictment, filed December 2, 2003, U.S. 
Distnct Court for the Southern District of Texas). 
21 

Exh. No CA-16 (Appendix J) at 169, (U.S. Department of Justice, U.S. Attorney's Office Southern D1stnct of 
Texas, News Release (030127-Valencia). "Former Dynegy Senior Trader Indicted For Reporting Bogus Trades To 
Inside FERC," January 27, 2003 and accompanying indictment, filed January 22, 2003, U.S. District Court for the 
Southern Distnct of Texas). 
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1 Q. Has any other action been taken against the individuals or companies engaged in 

2 price manipulation? 

3 A. Yes. The indictment of Ms. Valencia, just described, followed the resolution of a 

4 civil enforcement action by the U.S. Commodity Futures Trading Commission 

5 (CFTC) against Dynegy. On December 19, 2002, the CFTC issued a settlement 

6 order that found that from at least January 2000 through June 2002, Dynegy 

7 reported false natural gas trading information to reporting firms. The order found 

8 that Dynegy "knowingly submitted false information to the reporting firms in an 

9 attempt to skew those indexes for Dynegy's financial benefit." In addition, the 

10 CFTC noted that to ensure its reported information would be used by the reporting 

11 firms, Dynegy caused West Coast Power to submit information misrepresenting 

12 that West Coast Power was a counterparty to the fictitious trades. West Coast 

13 Power is a joint venture owned by an affiliate of Dynegy Marketing & Trade and 

14 NRG.22 West Coast Power owns the power plants in Southern California that are 

15 commonly referred to as the Dynegy power plants. 

16 

17 Q. 'Is there evidence that California border prices were the specific focus of the price 

18. manipulation? 

19 A. Yes. Ms. Valencia, the indicted Dynegy trader, was arrested on charges she 

20 reported fictitious natural gas transactions for California and other Western hubs 

21 to industry publications. Michael Shelby, the U.S. Attorney in Houston, told the 

22 Los Angeles Times that Ms. Valencia "fabricated trades from natural gas pipelines 

23 that were, in the majority of cases, in California."23 In addition, there was at least 

24 some indication that the activities of Mr. Geiger, the indicted El Paso trader, were 

"" Exh. No CA-16 (Appendix K) at 179, 180 (United States Of America Before the Commodity Futures Trading 
CommiSSion, In the Matter of: Dynegy Marketmg & Trade and West Coast Power LLC, Order Instituting 
Proceedmgs Pursuant to SectiOns 6 c and 6 d of the Commodny Exchange Act, Makmg Findings and Imposing 
Remedial SanctiOns, December I 8, 2002) 
23Exh. No CA-16 (Appendix L) at 186. 
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1 directed at gas markets in the Western U.S., as he was responsible for trading 

2 natural gas through El Paso's Canadian desk. 

3 

4 Q. Can the magnitude of the price manipulation be quantified? 

5 A. It is not clear the exact magnitude to which the California border indices were 

6 actually manipulated by the actions of Ms. Valencia, Mr. Geiger or other energy 

7 traders. The information contained in the indictments of these individuals does 

8 not shed such quantitative light. Further, the trade publications have steadfastly 

9 refused to provide adequate details and instead have cited their First Amendment 

10 constitutional rights. Thus, given the lack of quantitative evidence, it would be 

11 difficult to specifically quantify the extent of manipulation. 

12 

13 Q. While it is not possible to specifically quantify the extent of the manipulation, is 

14 there specific evidence to indicate the indices clearly did not reflect the price at 

15 which gas was being bought and sold? 

16 A. Yes. It is clear based on evidence obtained through discovery that the California 
("" 
c, 17 index prices did not reflect what price gas was actually being bought and sold. An 

18 email from an employee at Enron, who during 2000 was the largest gas marketer 

19 in California, illustrates perfectly the "disconnect" between index prices and the 

20 prices received in actual transactions. In a February 6, 2001 email,24 Mr. Jeffrey 

21 Fawcett explained to a colleague, Mr. Drew Fossum, why he was forced to amend 

22 a deal with Sempra. Mr. Fawcett says: 

24 Exh. No. CA-77 at I. 



1 "Drew, 

2 Susan said you were having trouble getting your arms around 

3 the logic behind the amendment we're proposing to the 

4 Sempra deal. Simply stated, Sempra (like others we've 

5 spoken to in the marketing community) is having difficulty 

6 selling gas at the Gas Daily Index price. This is not unusual." 

7 

8 The email then goes on to highlight that the prices at the border over the prior 

9 weekend were $12.00/MMBtu while Sempra could only "muster" a sale at 

10 $9.00/MMBtu. Mr. Fawcett explained why he was forced to amend the Sempra 

11 deal to reflect the actual sales prices received by Sempra rather than the index, 

12 which was how the original deal was structured. Mr. Fawcett closed by informing 

13 Mr. Fossum that unless the deal was amended, Sempra would have simply 

14 "terminate[d] it." Given Mr. Fawcett expected somewhere in the range of $2-$3 

15 million on the deal he explained that he couldn't just "walk away from it." 

16 The February 6, 2001 Enron email from Mr. Fawcett is compelling for a number 

17 of reasons. First, it demonstrates very clearly that Enron, the largest gas marketer 

18 in California, knew very well that the daily indices did not reflect the price at 

19 which gas was being bought and sold. The email is clear that Mr. Fawcett had 

20 discussions with not just Sempra but others in the marketing community about the 

21 problems with the indices. Second, the email provides some quantitative 

22 indication as to the difference between what the indices were reporting and actual 

23 transaction prices. As discussed by Mr. Fawcett, the price index for the weekend 

24 just prior to the date his email was sent to Mr. Fossum was overstating the prices 

25 received by Sempra by over 33%. 

26 

('"-
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Q. In your October 2002 declaration you discussed the portfolio strategies of 

California generators. Was anything found in the evidence that would corroborate 

statements made in your declaration? 

A. Yes. The evidence has shed light on not only the magnitude to which the 

California daily indices overstated actual transactions prices but also on the natural 

gas procurement strategies of electric generators. In my October 2002 declaration 

I discuss the potential portfolios of the California generators. I note that the use of 

a broad portfolio of assets and sophisticated gas supply management techniques 

would likely produce a profile of actual gas costs for the generators that had little 

similarity to the daily price swings observed over the refund period reflected in the 

indices used as inputs to the MMCP.25 One example of the reasonableness of the 

statement in my declaration can be found in a document produced in discovery. 

The document was an October 3, 2000 Northern California Power Agency 

(NCPA) Interoffice Memorandum.26 In the memorandum, the author, Mr. Jim 

Whalen, discussed a number of issues and concluded with a statement that he 

bought gas for the first quarter of 2001 at "over approximately $6.00 per million 

BTU." For purposes of comparison, I calculated the simple average of daily gas 

prices as reported by the California indices for January through March 2001. The 

simple average for Northern and Southern California was $9.71/MMBtu and 

$15.17/MMBtu, respectively. These are the indices used in the MMCP 

calculation. What this demonstrates is that NCPA, a modestly sized entity, was 

able to procure gas for its portfolio, on average, for $3.71 less than the Northern 

index and over $9.00/MMBtu Jess than the index for Southern California. Clearly, 

both indices, which are inputs to the MMCP, drastically overstated at least a 

portion of the actual portfolio cost of gas for at least this relatively small entity. 

2
' Declaration ofM1chael J Harris, PhD m Docket No EL00-95-045 and EL00-98-042. 

2
' Exh. No. CA-85 at 1-2. 

, . ....._ 
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Q. In your October declaration you also raise the possibility that generators hedged 

their gas costs. Have you found evidence of hedging? 

A. Yes. A March 2, 200 I presentation by Reliant Energy alluded to the impact of 

hedging. On a slide titled "Commercial Strategy-Success to Date," under the 

heading of "Multiple ways to win (examples to date)" are numerous items 

including "Acquired SCE generation assets" and "Leveraged ISO knowledge into 

significant transmission (FTR) value." Also included in the list is "Covered 

portfolio gas basis position prior to run up." This last item suggests that Reliant 

was successful in shielding itself from the run up in natural gas prices.27 

In addition to the presentation there are documents related to Reliant's financial 

modeling that make it clear that hedging was a consideration. Reliant produced a 

report/model titled, "California Wholesale Group Profit/Loss Report." The scope 

of the profit and loss report was to report, on a next-day basis, all the revenues and 

costs that affect its California Wholesale Group. The report describes the various 

"Detailed Data Inputs," which include Fuel Cost. This item is described as 

follows: "Fuel cost will be calculated by the California Fuel spreadsheet. This 

spreadsheet takes into account hedged gas and transport prices, as well as gas 

bought on the spot market."28 While Reliant may indeed have acquired some spot 

gas, it is apparent that it was also significantly hedged - enough so that it 

congratulated itself on avoiding the gas price "run up" in its own position. 

Q. Do you have any evidence that would quantify the extent to which Reliant hedged 

its gas purchases? 

27 Exh. No. CA-57 at 6. 
n Exh. No. CA-58 at 1-2. 
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1 A. Yes. In data produced by Reliant in discovery, 29 there are a number of 

2 spreadsheets that appear to calculate, on a daily basis; the profit/loss for Reliant's 

3 operations. The spreadsheets are titled "Energy Strategy" and include data on 

4 "Energy Revenue," "Generation Cost," and "Energy Profit." The figure for 

5 Generation Cost in tum references a figure that represents the weighted average 

6 cost of gas (W ACOG). The W ACOG is calculated as the product of two types of 

7 - purchases. The first purchase represents the amount of gas that was hedged while 

8 the second type of purc~ase represents that amount of gas purchased in the daily 

9 spot market at southern California border prices. I reviewed the data for the 

10 month of December 2000. The data for this month shows conclusively that 

11 Reliant hedged a significant portion of the natural gas used to generate power and 

12 enjoyed equally significant financial benefits. For purposes of illustration I have 

13 reproduced the data and attached it as Exh. No. CA-16 (Appendix M) at 188. 

14 As shown in the exhibit, for the month of December 2000 Reliant purchased 

15 7,904,197 MMBtu of gas. Of this total, 4,380,000 MMBtu was hedged with the 

16 remainder being purchased on the spot market. The simple average price for

17 ·hedged gas was $8.27/MMBtu while the same average for gas purchased in the 

18. spot market was $26.51. Overall, Reliant's W ACOG shown in these files for 

19 December 2000 was $13.58/MMBtu, or $12.93/MMBtu less than the spot price of 

20 gas. The difference in price is very significant. Put another way, had Reliant 

21 purchased gas at the southern California index price, for the transactions shown in 

22 the files, it would have incurred approximately $83,775,645 more in gas costs. 

23 This data is also inconsistent with the testimony of Reliant officer John Stout that 

24 formed the basis for the Commission's original decision, in the July 25, 2001 

29 Exh. No. CA-33. 
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Order, to rely on the California border spot price indexes for setting the MMCP. 30 

In his testimony, Mr. Stout stated "The biggest problem that's inherent in the 

model used by the state has to do with gas prices." He discusses "three problems" 

one of which is the "fact" that bid week monthly index prices do not match the 

way people buy gas. Specifically, Mr. Stout indicated that if an entity is selling 

into the spot market it doesn't know day to day how much gas it will need. Mr. 

Stout concludes, "Therefore, you're buying it at daily spot prices, not month ahead 

index prices."31 Clearly, the evidence for December 2000 shows that Reliant was 

not purchasing all or the majority of its gas on the spot market and as a result 

enjoyed significant cost savings. 

Q. In your October declaration you calculated and provided a pnce senes that 

reflected Staffs recommendation to use a producing basin index price plus 

transportation cost. Have you expanded that price series? 

A. Yes I have. In my October declaration I calculated the price series resulting from 

adopting the Staffs recommendation to use production basin prices and tariffed 

transportation costs in lieu of the flawed California border indices. Specifically, I 

calculated the price series reflecting Staffs recommendation for the period 

October 2, 2000 to June 20, 2001. In Exh. No. CA-16 (Appendix N at 189 

(Southern California) and Appendix 0 at 226 (Northern California)), I have 

expanded that price series to encompass the period May 1, 2000 to June 20, 2001, 

to address the period of time when market manipulation was evident. As reflected 

30 
San Diego Gas & Eleclrlc Co., et a/., 96 FERC ~ 61,120 at 61 ,518 (200 1) citing Report and Recommendation of 

Ch1ef Judge and Certification of Record, 96 FERC ~ 63,007 at 65,040 (200 1 ), c1tmg Tr. 60 l. A copy of Tr. 601, 
Mr. Stout's testimony, is attached hereto as Exh No CA-16 (Appendix H) at 153. " 
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1 in that series, while there are episodic instances where prices using the revised 

2 price series exceed the prices calculated based on gas indices, on balance, and as 

3 further discussed in the testimony of Dr. Stern, it appears it would not result in a 

4 significant change in the overall level of refunds that would be due for the pre-

5 October 2, 2000 period. 

6 

7 Q. Does this conclude your testimony? 

8- A. Yes. 

31 /bid 
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1 (Recess.) -
2 CHAIRMAN WOOD: OUr last item today is A-5. 

3 SECRETARY SALAS: The next and final item for 

4 discussion is A-5, discussion of the commission's use of 

5 naeural gas price indices, with a presentation by Stephen 

6 Harvey, accompanied by John Carlson ancl Marsha Gran see. 
t\rc-<-? 't' MR. HARVEY: Good afternoon. over the past year, 

B Staff has gathered information that raises serious doubts 

9 about the accuracy of information reported in many wholesale 

10 natural gas price indices. Current industry practice is for 

11 the trade press to gather price information by polling 

12 traders. 

13 We have seen ample evidence to raise serious 

14 questions regarding the functioning of this current industry 

15 practice. The natural gas industry cannot function without 

16 accurate, dependable, and trustworthy wholesale price 

17 infonaation. 

18 Consequently, eome action must be taken by the 

19 industry to address the problem. We also propose action by 

20 the Commission to assure that the orders and tariffs it 

21 approves reflect accurate price information. 

22 We would like to review our concerns today by 

23 first explaining the Coalnission' a interest in price index 

:a formationr second, reviewing the public evidence that raises 

25 questions about price index formation; third, defining at a 

Ace-FEDERAL RBPoXJ"ERS, INc. 
N '' wtdl c___. ..,." .. 410 •• 25!50 
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..._., 
1 high level, the criteria important to developing trustworthy 

2 price information in the future; and, fourth, proposing some 

3 next stepa. 

4 The Commdsaion•a interest in natural gas price 

5 indices relates both to the overall functioning of the 

6 wholesale market, and to specific orders it bas apprcwed 

? that reference these indices. In the 1980s, the natural gas 

a industry developed an approach to developing and 

9 disseminating wholesale price information, using indices 

10 created and published by the trade press. 

11 This practice followed the more established 

12 practice in oil markets. soon thereafter, certain orders 

13 and tariffs proposed by natural gas companies and approved 

14 by the Commdssion, contained references to these price 

15 indices. 

16 Natural gas price indices developed by the trade 

17 press remain central to the functioning of the wholesale 

18 natu:-al gas markets. 

19 cuatomera depend on these published price indices 

20 to make purchasing decisions. Numerous physical contracts 

:n refer to these price indices explicitly. 

22 Financial contracts that value the difference in 

23 prices between locations across the natural gas delivery 

24 system known aa BASIS, refer to these price indices. 

25 Companies interested in investing in exploration 

ACE-FEDERAL REPoRTERs, INc. 
N:!•wklec-.p 
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91 

and production, transportation and storage, rely on these 

prices to estimate the value of assets. 

The Commission's current vision is dependable, 

affordable energy through sustained competitive markets. 

This vision cannot be achieved without the development and 

dissemination of fair and trustworthy price information. 

More specifically, the Commission approved 

pipeline tariffs that refer to market price data. There are 

three areas where these references tend to happen: First, 

cash-out provisions. 

On most major pipelines, when deliveries and 

receipts of natural gas are not in balance, the differences 

~y be valued and sold to the shipper or purchased by the 
' pipeline, using market price information. 

These cash-out provisions allow the industry. to 

quickly and efficiently account for and eliminate 

imbalances. 

Second, pipeline penaltiesz In the determination 

of pipeline penaltiea, the Commission sometimes allows 

pipelines to uae market prices to deter shipper conduct that 

could threaten system operations. 

Third, basis differentials: Many negotiated rate 

transportation contracts establish transportation rates, 

using the basis differentials between two or more price

indexed trading points. The Commission does not approve 

ACB-FBDERAL REPoRTERs, INc. 
M :1 wtdoa c-.p 
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.__, 
1 natural gas price indices for market-based rates that are 

2 largely the result of con~ract negotiations between parties, 

3 however, failure of confidence in these bilaterally

4 negotiated prices could raise concern. 

s on AUgust 13, 2002, Commission staff made 

s publicly available, the initial report of ita fact-finding 

7 investigation of potential manipulation of electric and 

8 natural gas prices in weatern markets, Docket NUmber PA02-2. 

9 Staff inquired into the characteristics of publicly

10 recorded price indices, including natural gas spot prices at 

11 California delivery points, used in the California refund 

12 proceeding. 

13 Staff found significant problema with published 

14 price indices. These problems included: Piret, the 

15 inability to independently verify published price indices. 

16 The sources of price information have not been disclosed, 

17 due to, the publisher' a concerns about revealing source data. 

18 Seco:nc!, undetected errors that may exist because 

l!il trade publications reporting spot and foreign prices do not 

20 employ statistically valid sampling procedures or systematic 

21 formal verification procedures. 

22 Third, significant incentives of market 

23 participants to manipulate gpot market prices reported to 

24 trade publications because natural gas is the fuel input for 

25 the electricity generators that set the market price in 
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1 california. 

2 Fow:th, wash trades may have an adverse effect on 

3 reported price data. 

4 Fifth, En.ron online, Bnron' a former electronic 

5 trading platform, was a significant source of price 

6 discovery and information, and was potentially susceptible 

? to manipulation by market participants, which could affect 

8 the published price indices. 

' The final report from Staff handling this 

10 investigation is scheduled to be released in the first 

11 quarter of this year, and will offer ita own analysis, 

12 conclusions, and recommendations on standards for indices. 

13 Since the issuance of the Staff initial report, 

14 five companies have admitted that aome of their eq»loyees 

15 provided false data to the trade press that publish energy 

16 price indices. On September 25, 2002, ~egyf announced that 

17 they had discovered that 15 Dynegy employees had engaged in 

18 reporting false data to trade publications that publish 

1!J price indices. 

::zo On December 18, 2002, the Commodities Futures 

21 Trading Commission announced that it had reached a $5 

22 ~llion settlement with Dynegy and West Coast Power, LLC. 

23 The auna of it stated that Dynegy had, quote, •knowingly 

24 .ubmitted false information to the reporting firma in an 

25 attetapt to skew those indexes to DyDegy'a marketiog and 
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trading financial benefit.• 

On November 8, 2002, the 11- Paso ~orporation 

armounced that it had discovered evidence that one of its 
. 

e~loyees had misreported trade data to the trade press. On 

December 4, 2002, the United States Depart-..nt of Justice 

indicted Tom Oyger, a former Vice President of B1 Paso 

Ene:r:gy on charges of falee reporting and wire fraud. 

On January 13, 2003, Bl Paso isaued a statement 

aaying it had found 1110re instances of its traders providing 

inaccurate information to inside F.BRC. 

On October 9, 2002, lJiP ~ed that it had, 

quote, •dismissed five employees involved in natural gas 

trading and marketing, after the company determined that 

they provided inaccurate price infozmation for use in 

indexes ~iled and published by the trade publications. 
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On October 25th, 2002, lll.iliau announced it had 

learned that natural g- price traders had provided 

inaccurate information regarding natural gas trades to an 

energy industry publication that compiles and reports index 

prices. William. stated that the inaccuracies came to light 

during Williams• independent internal review of ita trading 

activities. 

On November 4th, 2002, Jis-·lnnounced that it was 

conducting an internal review of the natural gaa trade 

information provided to the trade press by two subsidiaries, 

CMS Marketing Services and Trading and OMS Field Services. 

CMS stated that a preliminary analysis indicated that 

efll)loyees had provided inaccurate data. OIS further stat d 

that it would take appropriate disciplinary action aDd it 

would atop providing infor~aation to the trade press. 

In the future, Staff proposes that the Commission 

require that certain mini111LUft standards be met before natural 

gas pipelines are permitted to use natural gas price indices 

in new tariffs or for other new regulatory purposes. 

Bvidence for these new filings will need to be 

presented and reviewed to assure that any price index meet 

minimum index fo:r:mation standards. In particular, the index 

would need to represent an accurate reflection of the 

market. ~ be approved, a new tariff containing a reference 

to an index would need to be shown as demonstrating first 

Aa-FBDmw. RIPolnlDts, INc. 
Hiliol•orideCGnnrp' 

::mz...Mr~ D-3311 16. CIO 841 2550 

---------~-----·-----------



?.101.14/15 
llAV/a h 

"-" 1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

a 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

l4 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24' 

25 

96 

competence in the accuracy of price reporting, that is, the 

abil1ty to verify the reporting of deals actually done, not 

simply aggregate opinions. 

second, adequacy of coverage, that is, the 

ability to assure the collection of adequate information to 

represent prices across the relevant marketplace well. 

Third, information about market liquidity or some 

insight into how much trading is going on at a particular 

poino; in order to generate warnings from markets and 

confidence for more liquid for verifiability, the ability to 

ensure integrity of the process through independent review 

through a trustworthy third party. 

Staff suggests that only after assuring the 

Commission that these conditions have been met, should the 

natural gas pipelines be approved for use under the new 

tariff. In SlllllllilrY, these reports raise serious doubts 

about the accuracy of the info:z:mation reported in many 

natural gas price indices. The marke~ cannot func~ion 

without accurate dependable trustworthy wholesale price 

information. 

The industry must take the lead in solving this 

problem. Staff is tracking several efforts to develop new 

approaches to solve it. Additionally, staff proposes that 

the Comndssion require any new pipeline tariff reference to 

natural gas price indices be shown to meet the standards of 
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accuracy, adequacy of coverage, information about market 

liquidity and verifiability as outlined today. 

Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN WOOD: ThanJt you Steve. I appreciate 

the efforts that have gone on across the staff to look at 

this issue. It's unfortunately not a one-day story from 

what came out in August in the Staff's initial report in 

PA02 and the subsequent information, I do think it's fair to 

a caveat out there that all the reports that have come in, 

we're not sure what impact that those did have on natural 

indices that are being used by parties are being used for 

all proceedings but I think it's important for all of us to 

be ahead of that curve and to provide some leadership as to 

what part of the universe it applies to us, expecting full 

well that that same leadership will have repercussions for 

other uses of gas. 

The gas transition from a highly regulated 

induatry to a very competitive one is one of the great 

D:>ments of this Agency's history and I want to make sure 

that the actions we take in 2002 do not erode the 

significant benefits for customers that have come as a 

result of PERC and Congressional initiatives in the gas 

industry. I do fear, however, that the erosion of 

confidence in the gas indices that has taken place in the 

past six m:>nths particularly, as this has come more and more 
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to public realization may well impede the benefits that 

customers get from ~his industry working as well as it does 

and I do look forward to constructive and thoughtful 

solutions from parties- across the board to resolve this 

issue. And I'm pleased with Staff's thoughts in that regard 

and hope that can help inform and frame the debate going 

forwax'd. 

COMMISSIONER MASSBY: Thank you for this report. 

Let me ask you a couple of questions. on page five, it says 

in the future Staff proposes that the Commission require 

that certain mini1111111l standards be met before the natural gas 

pipelines are permitted to use natural gas price indices in 

new tariffs or for other regulatory purposes. What about 

the existing purposes if these indices are inaccurate? 

What are we to do? Do you have any recommendations? 

MR. HARWY: At this point, the industry does 

have several initiatives looking at making revisions even as 

we speak. Those changes potentially could improve, possibly 

i111Prove the performance of these indices. At this point, 

it's not completely clear exactly what will happen with 

regard to that kind of price formation. We have not spent 

time looking at all the existing orders and determining 

anything there. 

COMMISSIONER MASSEY: I guess I vas focused more 

on the question of Commission policy with respect to the 

ACE-FBDERAL REPoRTERS, INc. 
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existing use of indices that may not be accurate, existing 

tariffs, thing that are already on the books that are being 

relied upon. What should we do about that? 

MS. GRANSEB: Counission Massey, I would assume 

that to some extent we would rely on parties bringing 

c:onplaints before us if they feel that there' a an unfairness 

going on there. All we detailed here on I think it was page 

two, where those are used, they're used in pipeline tariffs 

now in fairly limited instances for cashouts and penalties. 

our policy all along on penalties has been that we hope 

that, for the most part, penalties are never actually used. 

I think the cashout s are used now to some extent but I think 

that those are used in fairly narrow circumstances today. 

Of course the Commdssion could also undertake 

Section S action on a pipeline's tariffs but as you know, if 

we did that, the Commdsaion would bear the burden of proof 

~o change the company's tariffs at this point. 

COMMISSIONER MASS BY: Thank you. A couple of 

other questions. It seems to me that much of this paper 

would also apply to spot electric indexes as well. We rely 

and certainly the marketplace relies on a number of these 

indices. COB, Paloverde, a number of others that are used 

as pricing plans. They• ve been used in COD'IIIission orders 

approving proposals to rely on those pricing points for 

ancillary service transactions and other kinds of 
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1 transactions. 

2 I have the same concerns with respect to the 

3 accuracy of the electric indices, and wondered if your 

4 looking at this and your reporting on this explored the 

5 electric market as well, or did you limit yourselve• to the 

6 gas market? 

7 MR.. HARVEY: 'l'o my knowledge, we have not seen 

8 public information with regard to electric price index 

g formation but certainly the formation would be similar and 

10 some of the same concerna would apply because we did not 

11 specifically look at it and we have not again, to my 

12 knowledge, seen public information as we went through here 

13 on natural gas indices with regard to electric. We did not 

14 pursue that. 

15 COMMISSIONBR MASSEY: It would seem to me that 

16 some of the same concerns would be applicable there too. 1 

17 suppose that once there' a an RTO functioning in every region 

18 of the country with tranaparent spot prices, locational 

19 marginal pricing that we sol va a lot of these problems for 

20 the electric marketplace with respect to the validity of 

21 electric power indices. Would you agree with that? 

MR. HARVEY: Absolutely. A much clearer 

23 resolution of price diacovery. 

24 COMMISSIONER MASSBY: The other question I have, 

25 I was talking to Pat about this yesterday, ia a question I 
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have about the involvement of theti;:nergy Information' 

4fministratiorl in gathering this data, gathering price 

information. At some point in the debate over this 

question for the past six months to a year, I know that 

issue was in play whether BIA would take this on aa a 

responsibility, and I wanted to see what my colleagues know 

about that and see what Staff knows about that. 

Is that a viable option? Is that a good idea, 

bad idea? What is your thinking about it. 

CHAIRMAN 1fOOD: I met with the new adminiatrator, 

Guy Caruso, about a month or so ago and I think certainly 

it'a a resource issue for them and taking over the storage 

data has certainly been a challenge. You know, at that 

atage, I guess it was a little before some ll'IOre of the 

dominoes kept coming. I think there' a a strong 

institutional desire to have but I think we a1l know 

somebody on the government side of the fence has got to do 

:it and we• re going to have to ta1k about th&t. 

Again I mentioned to them, I've got an open mind. 

This could perhaps be solved on the induatry side of the 

fence, but quite frankly on the electric aide, with order 

2001, which we promulgated last year, we therefore have an 

underlying cushion that data come in from across the entire 

industry and that therefore the index is ultimately 

auditable, so we have to define it based on required data. 
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There are different roles that we need to play. I quite 

frankly did not move down that path. It's just not a place 

where it's quite as ripe as it is today. 

COMMISSIONER BROWNELL: In answer to your 

question and kind of part of where I would like to us go 

with this, I for one think it's interesting. We've all read 

the newspapers and we're glad people have stepped up to the 

plate. But I haven• t seen any substantive evaluation about 

the scope of the problem, the history of the problem, the 

impact of the problem and while I understand the press's 

reluctance to share source information, that's a long 

history in our country and I appreciate that . I think we 

have a whole lot more work to do before we come to any 

conclusiona and so I would support aggressively pursuing 

this and getting a better understanding of what the issues 

really are before we try and provide an answer. 

I'm asauming we're working with other agencies 

who are also concerned about this issue. Is that correct? 

MR.. HARVBY: Yes, we have had some conversations. 

COMMISSIOHER BROWNELL: I think we did get :ZO or 

30 seta of recommendations in the process of the West-Wide 

investigation, is that correct? 

MR. HARVEY: I'm not exactly familiar with the 

West-Wide investigation but I believe they have been 

reported to have been discussing this issue. 
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OOMMXSSIONBR BROWNELL: I would like to see us 

hold alfic~ical conference in the not too distant future tp 

really define the problem, maybe a cosponsored one with one 

of the other relevant agencies, and look at the range of 

solutions that have been reconnended. . 
I know there are some indwatry initiatives. I 

think your set of recommendations reflects one of them but 

there is a problem and reading about 1 t in the newspaper 

every day wnakea it 11110re of a problem. I juat wanted to 

underatand bow much more of a problem it was and what the 

iq»act really is ao that we can craft a solution that is 

appropriate to that. 

COMMISSic.mR 'MASSB'l: I agree with everything you 

just said. 

CIIAI1liGN WOOD: We will get ready if that' a the 

right way to attack this. Any further questions or eouments 

for Steve? 

(No response. ) 

CHA.IRIGN 1100Dt '1'hank you for your efforts. We 

will continue to discuas thia issue aa days go fo:tward. 

Anything else? 

(No response. ) 

CBAIRJmN 1100D: Why don' t we meet about 11 3 0. 

The Open Meeting is adjourned. 

(Whereupon, at 12:35 p.m., the open meeting of 
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Fed ral Regulators Want Natural Gas Firms to Show Prices Are Reliable 

By Dav1d Ivanovich, Houston Chronicle- Jan. /6 

Federal regulators Wednesday recommended that natural gas companies be barred from tying pipeline rates to published 
price indexes until they can show that the price data is more reliable. 

Responding to revelations that gas traders repeatedly lied to trade publications that compile the price indexes, staffers at the 
Federal Energy Regulatory Commission called for minimum standards to ensure the accuracy of this information. 

"The natural gas industry cannot function without accurate, dependable and trustworthy wholesale price information," the 
staff report said. 

The report left it to the industry to find a way to reach that goal. 

While the three-member commission took no action Wednesday on the staff recommendations, they may hold a conference 
to discuss the issue further. 

"I haven't seen any substantive evaluation of the scope of the problem, the history of the problem or the impact of the 
problem," Commissioner Nora Mead Brownell said after the meeting. "l think we have a lot of work to do before we come to 
any solutions." 

Jim Keener, a spokesman for Platts, whose trade publication Inside FERC Gas Market Report was allegedly provided false 
data, said he looks forward to reviewing "all ideas that improve openness in energy markets." 

For years, the energy trade publications have polled traders to learn what gas is selling for in each market. ln exchange for 
that information, the publications typically pledge not to reveal the identities of the traders or their firms. 

The industry then uses these indexes to calculate prices under its contracts. Oil producers use them to evaluate assets. And 
regulators use them when approving tariffs on gas pipelines. 

Federal regulators began looking into the price indexes issue last year as part of their probe into the power crisis. The FERC 
is expected to release a final report on that investigation by the end of March. 

Alr~dy, five energy firms- Houston-based Dynegy, Houston's El Paso Corp., AEP, Williams and CMS --have revealed 
that their employees provided false data to the trade publications. 

Last month, former El Paso energy trader Todd Geiger was charged with false reporting and fraud in connection with 
misreporting price data. On Monday, prosecutors alleged that other El Paso employees had participated in a bogus reporting 
conspiracy. 

Commissioner William Massey raised concerns Wednesday that the problems evident in gas price reporting might be found 
m the electric power business as well. Agency officials are investigating that issue as well. 

Producers such as Houston-based Apache Corp. say they are suffering collateral damage from the uproar over the price 
indexes, because the uncert_ainty is making it difficult for lenders to evaluate deals. 

"lt's a tough enough chore to run a commodity-based business, because commodities by their very nature have ups and downs 
m the price," no~ed Obie O'Brien, Apache's director of governmental affairs. "It's almost impossible when you have no 
confidence in the price whatsoever." 

hnp://v.ww.energycentral.com/sections/gasnews/gn_printer_friendly.cfm?id==3575370 1/30/2003 
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To try to restore confidence in the price indexes, agency staffers proposed developing some kind of system that would allow 
a third party to verify the reported pricing data. They also want to make sure the reported information provides an adequate 
sampling of a given market. 

The staff members did not explain how these objectives might be accomplished, noting, "The industry must take the lead in 
solving this problem." 

Platts has proposed that companies providing data for indexes have a senior executive certify the information. Rather than 
rely on traders, Platts would insist an energy firm's back office provide the data. And it would insist an energy company 
specify the companies involved and the time ofa transaction. 

Because of First Amendment protections, the FERC may have little direct authority over energy trade publications to force 
them to change their index reporting practices. 

The staff recommendations take a less direct approach, essentially barring the indexes' use for regulatory purposes unless 
their accuracy is better assured. 

Commission Chairman Pat Wood Ill said he has discussed the possibility of asking the U.S. Energy Information 
Administration to collect the pricing data, but EIA officials questioned whether they have the manpower. 

O'Brien argues that the Energy Regulatory Commission itself should collect the data to ensure its accuracy. 

To see more of the Houston Chronicle, or to subscribe to the newspaper, go to http://www.HoustonChronicle.com 

(c) 2003, Houston Chronicle. Distributed by Knight Ridder/Tribune Business News. DYN, EP, AEPI, WMB, CMS, APA, 
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(Thereupon the witness, 
MICHELE MARKEY, swore to 
tell the truth, the whole 
truth, and nothing but the 
truth.) 

CHAIRMAN DUNN: Counsel, for the record can you 
identify yourself as well. 

MR. KIRTLAND: Yes, Matthew Kirtland from 
Fullbright and Jaworski. 

CHAIRMAN DUNN: And, Mr. Kirtland, you're here 
representing Ms. Markey, I understand? 

MR. KIRTLAND: That's right. 
CHAIRMAN DUNN: If you would, Ms. Marke¥, can you 

please state and spell your name, and give us your bus1ness 
address. 

MS. MARKEY: Michele, M-i-c-h-e-1-e, Markey, 

M-a-r-k-e-y. My business address is 2000 south Post oak 
Boulevard, suite 100, Houston, Texas, 77056. 

CHAIRMAN DUNN: MS. Markey, what I'd like to do, 
we want to cover some of the background, employment history, and 
other aaterial. so, why don't I pose as a first question, if 
you could give us SOMe of the history, educational and 
professional history, if you Mrill, please. 

MR. KIRTLAND: At this time, Senator, as Ms. 
Markey's attorner, I'm going to instruct her to refuse to 
provide any test1mony or further information to the committee on 
the basis of her privilege against self-incri•ination. That 
would include answering any further questions, or providing any 
documents to the committee. 

14 
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CHAIRMAN DUNN: counsel, just for clarification 
so we understand, your instruction to her, therefore, will apply 
to any further questions to her by this committee? 

MR. KIRTLAND: Yes, or production of docu•ents. 
CHAIRMAN DUNN: Ms. Markey, is it fair to assume 

that you intend to follow the instructions of your counsel? 
MS. MARKEY: Yes, I do. 
CHAIRMAN DUNN: As you're probably aware 1 we've 

had discussions with your counsel regarding this possib1lity, 
Ms. Markey. 

under Government code section 9410, when a 
witness appears before a committee or a sub committee of this 
type that has a quorum present, I as the presiding officer~ have 
the ability to compel that testimony, despite your claim oT 
self-incrimination. 
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But under that same Government Section, code 
section 9410, you are conferred as a result of ~Y requiring you 
to testify certain immunities which your counsel is familiar 
with. 

so, with a quorum present here in our 
subcommittee, and with no objection from the committee members, 
as presiding officer I hereby instruct you to answer those 
questions, and of course, confer upon you all of the rights 
identified in section 9410. 

MS. MARKEY: Yes, sir. 
CHAIRMAN DUNN: It's my understanding, correct me 

if I'm wrong, you are here today as a result of a subpoena 
served upon you here in the State of california. Is that 
correct? 

15 MS. MARKEY: That is correct. 
16 
17 
18 
19 

CHAIRMAN DUNN: And as a result of that subpoena, 
which not only asks for your personal presence, but also for 
documents, do you have documents that you have brought with you 
today? 
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MS. MARKEY: Yes, we do. 
CHAIRMAN DUNN: If I may, sergeant, if you'd give 

a copy of those to the sergeant. 
counsel, just so our record is clear, obviously, 

your instructions appl¥ to every future question, and the same 
rights and responsibil1ties under Section 9410 apply to 
Ms. Markey as well for every future question here as we proceed 
forward. -

MR. KIRTLAND: correct. The quest:i ons, 

testimony, documents, the presentation of the Power Point 
slides; correct. 

CHAIRMAN DUNN: Agreed counsel. 
MR. KIRTLAND: Just so you're clear as to what 

we've given you as docuaents responsive to the subpoena. There's 
a brief index on top of the documents, as well as copies of 
additional Materials that will be part of the Power POint 
presentation. 

CHAIRMAN DUNN:. All right. 
Why don't we begin, then, Ms. Markey, if I can, 

and return to the original question I asked before we started 
down this route. 

can you give is a little bit of your background, 
education, and professional, starting with 1994? 

MS. MARKEY: In 1994, I was working as a fuel 
buyer for Nevada Power. In 1996 to '97, I worked for a fuel 
buyer as well as transportation capacity specialist for 
washington Natural Gas, which is now Puget sound Energy. 

In 1997 to 1998, I worked as a west Desk trader 
for Reliant Energy services, although at the time it was known 
as Nora. Energy services. 

CHAIRMAN DUNN: I'm sorry. It was known as 
MS. MARKEY: Noram energy services. 
CHAIRMAN DUNN: can you spell that for us? 
MS. MARKEY: N-o-r-a-m. 

26 
27 
28 
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And then in 1998, I went to a ca.pany b~ the name 
of Resource Data International, which was a division of the 
Financial Ti~es, and was responsible for data base management 
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for gas industry information. 
In March of 2002, this year, I left the 

organizati~n for personal reasons, and then ultimately ended up 
beco.ing a consultant for two months, working for Apache 
corporation. In June of this year, I became the Director of 
Natural Gas for Apache Corporation. 

CHAIRMAN DUNN: Ms. Markey, it's my 
understanding, given the comments of Counsel, that you have a 
prepared presentation for the committee today; is that correct? 

MS. MARKEY: Yes, I do. 
CHAIRMAN DUNN: why don't we go right into your 

prepared presentation. 
MS. MAAJC.EY: Happy to. 
CHAIRMAN DUNN: And as you may have been sitting 

through some of the other witnesses, speak right into the mike, 
because that way everyone's going to hear you. 

MS. MARKEY: I'll put it right next to my mouth. 
CHAIRMAN DUNN: Perfect. 

19 
20 
21 

NS. MARKEY: I'm going to open up actually two 
presentations, ones that you've given out to everyone today, in 
addition to so.e of the documents that were created from the 

22 
23 
24 
25 
26 

information that you've been provided just a few minutes ago. 
CHAIRMAN DUNN: Before you begin. 
MR. DRIVON: Before you begin, you indicated that 

for a period of time you were with Resource Data International. 
MS. MARKEY: Correct. 
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MS. MARKEY: Originally I was hired to create a 
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data base of natural gas industry information. After May of 
1998, when the company acquired Pasha Publications, which 
included Gas Daily and Megawatt Daily, I was put in charge of 
the gas price and electric price teams that gathered information 
from the industry. 

MR. DRIVON: And this infor~tion that was 
gathered from the industry and accumulated there, you were in, 
charge of the groups that did that for both gas ana electricity? 

MS. MARKEY: That is correct. 
MR. DRIVON: And these data that were gathered, 

as r understand it, were then accumulated, indexed and published 
in the publications Gas Daily and Megawatt Daily, made available 
to the industry and everyone else? 

MS. MARKEY: well, if you had a subscription, 
that's how you received it. 

MR. DRIVON: Right. YOU could get a 
subscription, and then you would get these publications. 

MS. MARKEY: That is correct. 
MR. DRIVON: And I think I saw you here in the 

audience when the PUC people were testifying a few minutes 
ago. 

MS. MARKEY: That is correct. 
23 
24 
25 
26 
27 
28 
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MR. DRIVON: And a number of references have been 
made to price indexes. oid you hear them talk about that? 

MS. MARKEY: Yes, I did. 
MR. DRIVON: And if I understand it correctly, 

Ms. Markey, your job was to accumulate, assimilate, catalogue 
and index those price data, which were then published as the 

very indexes that the PUC people were talking about; correct? 
MS. MARKEY: The price reporters who reported to 

me acted in that function, but I •anaged the group. 
MR. DRIVON: All right. And it was the very data 

that you were •anaging, or the group that you were mana9ing that 
produced this data that were then published, that: prov1ded the 
indexes that set ail of these price points and various reference 
points that the PUC folks were talking about a minute ago; 
correct? 

10 MS. MARKEY: That is correct. 
11 MR. DRIVON: That was your job, and you were 
12 sitting right there in the middle of it? 
13 MS. MARKEY: Yes, I was. 
14 MR. DRIVON: Thank you. 
15 CHAIRMAN DUNN: Please proceed, Ms. Markey. 
16 MS. MARKEY: This is a presentation that I gave 
17 for a group by the name of TIPROA, Texas Independent Producers 
18 and Royalty owners Association, in June of this year. And what 
19 it was -- and I'm going to switch over to a slide presentation 
20 so you can see this easier. 
21 I actually gave the history of the price survey. 
22 I actually walked through the processes that were involved. And 
23 I thought I could just start doing that for y'all as well in the 
24 same way that I dia for the TIPROA Convention. 
25 CHAIRMAN DUNN: Please. 
26 MS. MARKEY: we started out with the history of 
27 the price survey, and both Inside FERC -- by the way 1 Inside 
28 FERC is a Platts publication, and Gas Daily was acqu1red by 

0097 
01 Platts in August of 2001. 
02 Ori~inally, when both publications formed in 
03 1985, they were or1ginally only to report physical monthly firm 
04 transactions. As more trading companies came into the business, 

Page 9 

Contains Protected :\taterial-
Not Available to Competithe Dut)' Personnel 

Exhibit No. CA-16, Appendix D 

Page 42 Qf 258 



Contains Protected Material-
Not Available to Competitive Duty Personnel 

Exhibit ~o. CA-16, Appendix D 

Page 43 of 258 

Gas- ii . txt 
05· we created daily weighted avera9es, which ultimately became the 
06 standard method of reporting sw1ng gas as well as establishing 
07 what the spot market value of gas should be. 
08 From these, quite a number of financial 
09 instruments were created, such as Gas Daily versus Inside FERC 
10 basis swaps, or Gas Data Chicago versus Henry Hub basis swaps. 
11 This map actually shows all the various 
12 different locations where you could actually price gas. At the 
13 time that this map was created back in June, there were 
14 approximately 115 Gas Daily pricing points; including four in 
15 the state of california, which would be Ma int PG&e's citygate, 
16 PG&E large packages, and PG&£ large packa~es sic]. 
17 I actually went into two d1fferent breakouts 
18 about how a monthly baseload price would be established, as well 
19 as how a Gas Daily daily price would be established. The 
20 monthly average index 1 I think in earlier testimony I believe 
21 The &rattle Group ind1cated that SO percent of baseload gas was 
22 based on indices, whereas SO percent of gas was based on a daily 
23 spot market price. 
24 This procedure here actually describes how the 
2S monthly baseload was created, and survey participants were 
26 roughl¥ SO percent Marketers! 25 percent producers, and 
27 approx1mately 25 percent utilities and end users. 
28 The sample size, frankly, is smaller than what 

0098 
01 CHAIRMAN DUNN: If I may, Ms. Markey, and our 
02 pardons as we interrupt you alon9 the process. 
03 MS. MARKEY: Tha~ s quite all right. 
04 CHAIRMAN DUNN: we're trying to gain an 
OS understanding here as well, too. I just want to make sure 
06 everybody is understanding. 
07 You say 50 percent are marketers. Give us some 
08 representative examples of who those marketers applies to. 
09 MS. MARKEY: Enron, ouke, Reliant, El Paso 
10 Mi rant, AEP, wi lli us . 
11 CHAIRMAN DUNN: And producers? 
12 MS. MARKEY: Producers such as conoco, unidelco, 
13 Burlington. 
14 CHAIRMAN DUNN: And utilities and end users, just 
15 again, representative samples? 
16 MS. MARKEY: Again, socal Gas ~ight be one, InTex 
17 in Houston, some of the other independents -- excuse me, other 
18 utilities. It just depended on Who wanted to talk to us that 
19 day. 
20 CHAIRMAN D~N: Thank you. 
21 MS. MARKEY: Inside FERC, as opposed to Gas 
22 Daily by the way, there were two monthly indexes at the 
23 time. There was a Gas Daily monthly index and an Inside FERC 
24 index. 
25 when we were acguired by Platts, Inside FERC made 
26 a note that they did archive all their ~ransactions froq the 
27 inception of when ~hey started collecting prices. That was not 
28 the case for Gas oaily. 

0099 
01 And all transactions are reported in aggregated 
02 volumes rather than their individual trades. And counterparties 
03 are rarely given. 
04 MR. DRIVON: Let 11e nail something down. 
OS what you're telling ~e is the that you have 
06 direct information that Inside FERC actually archived their 
07 information, and at least when you last knew, had that 
08 information available; correct? 
09 MS. MARKEY: That is correct. 
10 The daily spot .arket basis was a little 
11 different, in that there were many more points that were 
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collected on a daily basis, and the volumes were substantially 
greater than what you normally would see in a monthly baseload. 

Marketers actually played a much larger portion 
in reporting, anywhere from between 60 to 80 percent of all 
their transactions at certain locations. 

one of the thi,ngs about the daily transactions is 
that it would include both purchases and sales. There was no 
distinction made between one or the other, and often both were 
included. 

Again, there were no party -- counterparties to 
the transactions. 

Price reporters were or did have the authority to 
investigate and call all questionable transactions if 
necessary. 

This next slide actually shows three different 
particular pricing points. I'll actually have an overlay of 
each specific point in California. But this actually is showing 

the volume growth in selected Gas Daily points for how much 
volu.e was reported to Gas Daily. 

Gas Daily began collectins volu~s in 1999, and 
as you can see by the chart, as you get 1nto the 2000-2001 
period, volumes for various different points escalated 
tremendously. 

MR. DRIVON: I saw this graph earlier. Let's see 
if we can get it identified so that folks out there will know 
what we're talking about. 

MS. MARKEY: It says "Daily Average Reported 
volumes for selected Gas oaily Points." Yes, that's the one. 

MR. DRIVON: What I was wondering when I saw this 
chart was, over here on this side of the chart? 

MS. NARKEY: Yes. 
5 1
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NR. DRIVON: You've got good eyes? I mean, 
that's a long way. 

MS. NARKEY: I've got one right here in front of 
me. 
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MR. ORIVON: up until, oh, somewhere around April 
or May of 2000, the reported volumes are kind of steady across 
here. 

2 2 145. MARKEY: That's correct. 
3 2
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MR. DRIVON: And this is gas that's being 
supplied and presumably used by somebody who's, like, heating 
their house, or creating electricity, or something? 

MS. MARKEY: ~st of the volume at the time that 
7 2
8 2

I was aware of was supposed to represent physical spot 
transactions. 
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NR. DRIVON: Then it: all goes way up. 
NS. MARKEY: Correct. 
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NR. DRIVON: ooes this mean that -- does this 
represent people around the country turning up their thermostat? 

It looks to me like if everYbody was haQPY when 
we were down here, and then it took this much volume of gas to 
make everybody happy, were they baking potatoes on their coffee 
table? or how high did they have to have their thermostat in 
order to need that much electricity or gas? 

NS. MARKEY: This volume was actually -- only 
represented the volumes that were reported to Gas oaily as 
volumes traded, not necessarily usage. 

MR. DRIVON: so, this just represents what 
appears to be a very big increase in the trading of natural gas, 
not the actual production, supply or usage of natural gas? 1 NS. MARKEY: That 1s correct. 

7 1
8 1

MR. DRIVON: we'll leave the rest of the 
questions for awhile. 
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MS. MARKEY: The next slide, and I won't get into 

too much explanation. This is just kind of a representative 
trade floor, and how the various different groups were broken 
up. And at the core was your Risk Nanagement Group, where most 
information flowed in and out of in order to keep track of daily 
~rad~s 1 daily transactions, market-to-market, accounting, 
1DV01C1ng. 

But you can see the various different types of 
groups that would feed information on through and past the Risk 
Management Groups. 

This is just a description of a typical trade day 
on the floor. The trad1ng day in Houston typically starts 
between 6:30 and 7:30 in the morning. Traders would normally 
come into the office and review the1r Gas Daily pricesL weather 
reports, and determine what their open positions were Tor any 
imbalance from the da¥ before. 

Approxlmately about towards from, what I've been 
told, right around 2000, quite a number of traders also would 
use Enron on Line as their starting ~int as to what the market 
showed for bid asked for various different points in the •arket. 

About the tiMe I left Reliant, instant messaging 
was also a for• of communication as to what was going on in the 
market. so, people could flip infonaation back as forth very 
quickly about what they heard as far as prices, or what kind of 
deals were transacted during that particular time of the 
morning. 

By the -- about 8:00 o'clock, after the trade 
floor would have its group meeting to talk about various things 
in the •arket and what the overall company position was, you'd 
immediately begin trading, which would go until about 9:00 or 
9:30. 
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Now, this was based on when I was a trader but 
typically most traders were doing anYWhere between 5 and ~0 
deals during that particular per1od of time, primarily either 
through the instant messaging, or being on the phone. If there 
were any particular paper trades, you would go ahead and net 
those out. Pa~er trades meaning trades that were never intended 
to physically flow; they were just netted financial instruments 

to either book profit or book loss. 
Then any physical trades that were done that had 

to be scheduled were then passed on to a scheduler, who would 
then have to get them into the pipeline bulletin boards for them 
to be scheduled. I think you heard earlier The Brattle Group 
refer to it as .aking nominations. 

And then any hedges that had to be done at that 
particular time were normally conducted by the structures Desk 
or by the Risk Nana~Nent Group, either by selling futures or by 
selling OTC financials. 

This was -- I'm sorry. 
CHAIRMAN DUNN: senator Johannessen. 
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SENATOR JOHANNESSEN: I'm sorry to interrupt you. 
So basically, all this was done as a ca.modity 

market. That's basically what this was. It was treated as a 
commodity market. 

MS. MARKEY: Yes, sir. 
SENATOR JOHANNESSEN: You were trading like it 

would be a commodity market. 
MS. MARKEY: Yes, sir. 
SENATOR JOHANNESSEN: And this is something that 

apparently hadn't happened before 1 or on a much snaller scale? 
MS. MARKEY: I bel1eve that starting in the early 

'90s, when the New York Mercantile Exchange created the Henry 
Hub NYMEX contract, that that's approximately the time you can 

Page 12 

Contains Protected Material -
Not Available to Competitive Dut)· Personnel 

Exhibit No. CA-16, Appendix D 

Page 45 of 258 



r"'' Gas-ii.txt 
26 
27 
28 

0104 
01 
02 
03 
04 
05 
06 
07 
08 
09 
10 
11 
12 
13 
14 

say that the natural gas markets began to act like a commodity, 
and it escalated throughout the '90s into 2000. 

SENATOR JOHANNESSEN: And the relationships 

between the various players in this commodity market, there was 
no control over who had the ability, legal abilit¥~ to inform 
the various partners in this consortiu•, if you W1 11, in the 
commodity market what to do, when to do it, how to do it, and 
what potential benefit there would be to do it. 

MS. MARKEY: I'm sorry, Senator. I don't think I 
understand your question. I'm sorry. 

SENATOR JOHANNESSEN: I'm trying to figure out 
why all these spikes took place. . 

NS. MARKEY: Yes, Slr. 
SENATOR JOHANNESSEN: We have heard testimony 

that some of these things was information that was internal; it 
should not be out because of contractual agreements and so 
forth. 
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Did anyone pay attention to this kind of a thing 
when you made all these calls 1 and contacts, and market 
analysis, if you Mrlll, in dec1ding what the price should be on 
any given day? 

MS. MARKEY: ourin9 the time I was a trader, we 
would certainly be on the phone W1th other traders and passing 
along market intelligence, whether it was truthful or not. we 
woulo certainly rely on each other's discussions about the 
market, and where we thought the market was going. And you 
certainly conducted all your market intelligence via the phone 
or instant messages if that's what you're referring to. 

SENATOR JOHANNESSEN: Right. Thank you. I think 
I understand that one. 
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CHAIRMAN DUNN: Let me, if I can, interrupt, MS. 

Markey, just as a follow-up to senator Johannessen's comments. 
Given what you just responded, in your opinion is 

it common practice for the traders to exaggerate the prices when 
reporting to the indices? 

MS. MARKEY: It was common industry knowledge 
that exaggeration was an accepted practice. 

CHAIRMAN DUNN: Do you have an opinion on how 
common it probably was? 

MS. MARKEY: In all my discussions with any other 
traders where this topic has come up, no one acted shocked over 
the topic. It was discussed. 

CHAIRMAN DUNN: Okay. 
MS. MARKEY: This next example is just basically 

a very plain vanilla walk-through of how t¥pica1ly a company 
would trade with another company or compan1es, and then how it 
would end up reporting the transactions to Gas Daily. And 
again, we're talking about the period that would normally occur 
from about 7:00 or 8:00 in the morning until about 9:30 in the 
morning. 

So, you have a trader for one company goes and 
buys 25,000 MMBtu from another company at S4.30 at a particular 
major trading hub. That company would then turn around and sell 
it to company c for S4.40 and book a profit. And typically, 
this was what was referred to in the trade as a paper trade, 
because you never you never intended to schedule this. 

Finally, company A may buy back, or goes out and 
buys 55,000 a day at S4.3S to cover a short position. Typically 
the short position was created by some kind of hedge or 

01 
02 
03 

financial instrument. For instance, one of the more popular 
types of trades that were done is to sell what's known as a GOA, 
or a Gas Daily Average. A lot of the utilities like to buy 
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these types; industrials like to buy ~hese types of trades. 
They also like to buy a lot on the index. I think we heard that 
earlier from the CPUC. 

So, the trader may sell short. In other words, 
he may sell gas to the utility or to the industrial that he 
doesn't necessarily have,- bu~ he's goi n~ to buy that gas back 
every day at a fixed price,· and it's go1ng to be then delivered 
against that short-sale index sale made to either the utility or 
to the industrial. 
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MR. ORIVON: wait a minute now. 
You're talking about establishing a tradeable 

derivative that is the Gas Daily index. Is that what you just 
said? In other words, some folks would buy and sell the index? 

MS. MARKEY: Yes, that's correct. 
MR. DRIVON: so then, tha~ would be one type of 

derivative product that might be used as a traded commodity? 
MS. MARKEY: That is correct. 
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MR. DRIVON: And that particular commodity, the 
value of that particular commodity, by its definition, was 
defined b~ the same publication ~hat reported prices where 
exaggerat1on was an accepted practice; is that right? 

MS. MARKEY: The Gas Daily index was a collection 
from various different marketers who may have sold on a Gas 
Daily index value, or bought on a Gas Daily index value. 

MR. DRIVON: And reported ~hose sales or 

01 
02 

purchases? 
MS. MARKEY: That is correct. 
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MR. ORIVON: At a value that may have been 
accurate or, as you testified a few minutes ago, was commonly 
inflated? 

06 MS. MARKEY: That is correct. 
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~R. ORIVON: And if someone was trading that 
particular derivative commodity, and that same entity was 
involved in reporting sales and purchases, then the reported 
sales and purchases could easily be used to manipula~e ~he very 
index that they were trading as a derivative; correct?_ 

MS. MARKEY: That is possible, yes. 
MR. DRIVON: so by ~rading these derivatives and 

reporting the prices, these folks could JUSt sort of decide how 
much money they wanted to make, and then just manipulate it 
around so they Made it. Does that follow? 

MS. MARKEY: Well, I would say that if they 
reported prices that were extremely out of the money, meaning 
out of the price range, that it would be called into question by 
the price repor~er. It was supposed to be called into question 
by the price reporter. · 

so, you didn't want to appear too far out if you 
reported a transaction. But i~ is possible for a company to 
have reported a volume and a price that was within a given price 
range for the day that could influence what the index would have 
been for next day when the index came -- was published. 

MR. DRrvON: Because it's a weighted average. 
MS. MARKEY: Yes, it is a weighted average. 

01 
02 
03 
04 

MR. DRIVON: so, twa ways to manipulate that 
average. one would be, you just say it cost more, or you paid 
more than you actually did. 

MS. MARKEY: YOU could do that. 
OS 
06 
07 
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MR. DRIVON,: The other way to do it, because it's 
a weighted average, would be to just say you either bought or 
sold a whole lot more than you really bought or sold. 

MS. MARKEY: That is possible. 
MR. DRIVON: And not only is that possible, but I 

think as your testimony goes on today, you intend to illustrate 
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11 and document exactly that happening. Isn't that true? 
12 MS. MARKEY: I'll show an instance -- several 
13 instances where I think it might have happened, yes. 
14 MR. DRIVON: Thank you. 
15 MS. MARKEY: continuing on with the example, 
16 this particular company would have adaed all the volume of the 
17 various transactions up and created a weighted average, and then 
18 reported that average to Gas Daily. 
19 · And reporting took place in several different 
20 ways, either by phone conversation, by fax, or by e~mail. 
21 And if you looked at all the transactions 
22 reported by other companies, you can see, a third down, the --
23 in this particular example, the company that traded, and their 
24 volume reported, and how it would become averaged in to create 
25 the weighted average midpoint that was then published in the 
26 following day's publication for Gas Daily. 
27 These are basically the various ways that you 
28 were just alluding to, how trades might be reported, and any 

0109 
01 type of differences they may report in order to change the 
02 index. 
03 common practice was to exaggerate your 
04 transactions to the price reporters report more volume, report 
05 a higher price than that was actualiy transacted. You stretched 
06 your price in favor of what the company's position was, or don't 
07 report at all, because you would know whether or not your 
08 indices -- your volumes and price could in fact affect the 
09 index. 
10 Finally, transactions that were originally done 
11 at hedges -- as hedges at special prices could be considered 
12 part of the normal spot market activity done that day. 
13 Typically that should not have been included, but it was 
14 possible that people could have. 
15 CHAIRMAN DUNN: MS. Markey, I want tO interrupt 
16 with a few questions at this point. I want to zero in on that 
17 slide that we just did on "How well oo Trades Get Reported." 
18 MS. MARKEY: Yes. 
19 CHAIRMAN DUNN: Again, I know you are intimately 
20 familiar with how all of this operates. ~st of the rest of us 
21 are not. 
22 MS. MARKEY! Yes. 
23 CHAIRMAN DUNN: And so, I want to ask some 
24 questions that may seem kind of basic from your perspective, and 
25 -my apologies --
26 MS. MARKEY: Sure. 
27 CHAIRMAN DUNN: but we want to make sure we 
28 have a full understanding. 

0110 
01 Can you explain in as lay terms as possible how 
02 was it a trader could exaggerate transactions to manipulate the 
03 index? How could they do that? 
04 MS. MARKEY: well, you never knew exactly how 
05 much you were going to affect tne market. Most of the time you 
06 would trade a volume. And let's say it was 100,000 MMBtus at 
07 S2. You might report double that volume, 200,000 MMBtus at $4. 
08 You could, instead of reporting S2, you could say, 
09 well, I'• going to report-- you've heard what the price range 
10 is for the day, and you know it's between 1.95 and 2.10. And 
11 depending on what your position is, you report either the lower 
12 end or the higher end as the price that you did your 
13 transactions at rather than the actual price. 
14 . . CHAIRMAN DUNN: When you say, "depending upon 
lS your pos1t1on," what do you mean by that? 
16 MS. MARKEY: well, depending on whether you're 
17 long or short the Gas Daily average, or the Inside FERC average, 
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because what you to do is, is you want to, the next morning, 
make sure that your market-to-market position based on whatever 
the index comes out is, is in your favor. 

CHAIRMAN DUNN: So, if I'm long, what would I 
like to see the next morning? 

MS. MARKEY: I would like to see higher prices. 
CHAIRMAN DUNN: And if I'm short? 
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MS. MARKEY: You'd like to see lower prices. 
CHAIRMAN DUNN: so, what you're saying is that a 

trader could exag~erate, either inflated or deflated, its 
reporting to the 1ndices which could affect that average price? 

01 MS. MARKEY: That is correct. 
02 
03 
04 
OS 
06 
07 
08 
09 
10 
11 
12 
13 
14 

CHAIRMAN DUNN: And can you give us other 
examples of exaggerations? I know you touched upon some, but 
any others that ¥Ou could share with us, again, for us to come 
to an understand1ng? 

MS. MARKEY: If you didn't like where the market 
went that day, and you know your volumes are significant, and 
you don't want to influence the market adversely in your favor, 
you just won't report. 

or, you'll look at your day's volume, and you 
selectively pick out trades that would be more like in your 
favor so that you could say that, yes, now I've reported volumes 
and prices that in fact I did trade at, but you didn't include 
all of them. 

15 
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CHAIRMANN DUNN: While at Gas Daily, were you 
aware of any complaints regarding the accuracy of the daily 
index? 
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MS. MARKEY: Yes, I was. 
CHAIRMAN DUNN: what type of entities were making 

these complaints? 
NS. MARKEY: Actually it was various. Primarily 

a lot of the end usPr~ would come to us. 
23 
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· -Primai'1ly during the fourth quarter of 2000 and 
2001, we did have a number of end users complain, but we also 
had a lot of marketing companies complain. 

CHAIRMAN DUNN: can you give us some examples of 
who you're referring to when you say end users that would have 
complained? 

01 NS. MARKEY: There were end users such as 
02 
03 
04 
05 
06 
07 
08 
09 

utilities a couple of the industrials called. I don't recall 
specifica1ly right off the top of ~Y head who they were~ but the 
utilities were primarily the ones who called fairly -- Tairly 
regularly. 

CHAIRMANN DUNN: And if I understand what you 
saidi ~he la~t quarter 2000 and early 2001 were a time of heavy 
coqp a1nts; 1s that fair? 

NS. MARKEY: That's a fair statement. 
10 
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CHAIRMAN DUNN: And can you tell us, what would 
they be saying in their complaints? 

NS. MARKEY: well, we received a complaint from 
one company that, in early January, that said that your prices 
were outrageously high. There's no way that the market could 
have traded that, and we really want you guys to go back and 
investigate who the larger players were, and how those high 
prices were actually traded. 

CHAIRMAN DUNN: Did Gas Daily do anything about 
those complaints? 

MS. MARKEY: we contacted the companies in 
question and demanded to see their individual transactions. 

CHAIRMAN DUNN: would they produce those 
individual transactions to Gas Daily? 

MS. MARKEY: NO, they didn't-
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CHAIRMAN DUNN: was there any additional 
follow-up 1 other than a request for the individual data that was 
not compl1ed with? was there any further follow-up by Gas 
oaily? 

MS. MARKEY: No. 
MR. DRIVON: In that regard, ma'am, as I 

understand it, or as I have at least heard, there was some 
movement toward performing an audit on that information at this 
point; is that correct? 

MS. MARKEY: Yes. 
MR. DRIVON: And this would have been an audit 

that would have investigated the accuracy of the very pricing 
information that you're talking about; correct? 

MS. MARKEY: That is correct. 
MR. DRIVON: And if I understand it correctly, 

you were a proponent of that audit; is that correct? 
MS. MARKEY: Yes, I was. 
MR. DRIVON: You were trying to do your best to 

get that issue resolved. 
MS. MARKEY: Yes, I was. 
MR. DRIVON: And at that time, did you understand 

by reason of your position and background what the impact was if 
those price reports and indexes were wrong? 

MS. MARKEY: Yes, I did. 
MR. DRIVON: And that was part of your motivation 

for pushing for this audit; isn't that true? 
MS. MARKEY: That is correct. 

24 
25 
26 

MR. DRIVON: If I understand it correctly, an 
audit -- a profile and procedure was drawn up; correct? 

MS. MARKEY: That is correct. 
27 MR. DRIVON: And an auditor was chosen? 
28 MS. MARKEY: Yes. 

0114 
01 MR. DRIVON: That auditor was Price-Waterhouse-
02 
03 

Cooper? 
MS. MARKEY: That is correct. 

04 
05 
06 

MR. DRIVON: And contracts, preliminary 
contracts, were formed and drawn to have that audit done; isn't 
that true? 

07 MS. MARKEY: Yes. 
08 
09 
10 
11 

MR. DRIVON: And then, before that audit could be 
instituted and started, there was a change in the ownership of 
the publication; is that correct? 

MS. MARKEY: That is correct. 
12 
13 
14 
15 

MR. DRIVON: And if I understand it correctly, 
the prior ownership, or ownership up until that change, had been 
supportive of your idea that an audit should be done; isn't that 
true? 

16 MS. MARKEY: That is correct. 
17 
18 

MR. DRIVON: And the change in ownership occurred 
when? 
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NS. MARKEY: August, 2001. 
MR. DRIVON: August of 2001. And when that 

change in ownership took place, what, if anything, happened with 
respect to that audit? 

MS. MARKEY: Nothing happened. 
MR. DRIVON: was the audit carried out? 

25 
26 

MS. MARKEY: No, it wasn't. 
NR. DRIVON: were the contracts cancelled? 

27 
28 

0115 

MS. 
MR. 

MARKEY: 
DRIVON: 

They 
They 

were never followed 
were never signed? 

through on. 

01 MS. MARKEY: That is correct. 
02 MR. DRIVON: so, the audit in effect, as of the 
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time that ownership of the publication changed, was just 
quashed; is that correct? 

~s. MARKEY: It never went through. 
~R. DRIVON: Yeah. And at that time, one of the 

primary suspects with respect to improper reporting was Enron, 
and particularly its on-line operationj isn't that true? 

MS. MARKEY: Enron on L1ne was the party we were 
going to audit, yes. 

MR. DRIVON: And the publication was purchased by 
the same group that owns Inside FERC; correct? 

~- MARKEY: That is correct. 
~R. DRIVON: Thereby consolidating the reportable 

indexing of these prices under that single ownership; correct? 
~s. MARKEY: correct. 
MR. DRIVON: And would you please tell us, 

please 1 who the number one customer for their services was at 
that t1•e when you were about to investigate Enron's price 
reporting? 

MS. MARKEY: Enron. 
22 CHAIRMAN DUNN: Please continue. 
23 
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~. MARKEY: This is an example, again, when I 
gave the presentation, I didn't specify what this location was 
nor the date, but this happens to be a socal Gas large packages 
location, which y'all comn~nly refer to as Topock. 

And what I did was, and I believe it was for 
May 5th, 2001. what this chart represents for every single 

price point, it delineates each company total transaction 
volumes reported for that price. 

And you can see there's a fair number of volumes 
reported, of which there is one very large transaction of about 
905,000 MMBtus at Sl2.30. on that particular day, the total 
volume reported at socal Gas packages at Topock was 2.66 bcf, so 
it's roughly a third of the volume that was reported at that 
particular location for that day. 

The Daily Midpoint with the volume included in 
there was $12.385. 

11 
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If you go to the next slide, and you remove that 
transaction, you would see that the value would have gone from 
512.385 to a midpoint of 512.43. Again, this would have -- the 
original midpoint would have benefitted s~ebody who was 
actually short in the market. 

MR. DRIVON: That would have benefitted them by 
what, five cents? 

MS. MARKEY: By five cents. 
MR. DRIVON: I mean, five cents. 
MS. MARKEY: Doesn't sound like much, unless 

you're a trader. And if you calculate out, somebody who has a 
substantial position --

MR. DR!VON: Five cents over the volumes that 
24 
2S 

we're talking about on a yearly basis would be what, about S28 
million? 

26 MS. ~ARKEY: Yes, 1 believe that's what we have 
27 on our next slide. 
28 So, if you consistently reported, over or under 

0117 
01 reported by a nickel at one single price point, with a volume 
02 that was consistently traded at that location, the annual change 
03 in value would have been $28 million. 
04 MR. DRIVON: But, of course, that's only one of 
05 115 natural gas spot ~arket price points; correct? 
06 ~- MARKEY: That's correct. 
07 MR. DRIVON: So, if the over and under reporting 
08 and misreporting averaged a nickel 
09 ~S. ~ARKEY: Right. 
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MR. DRIVON: we would multiply the 28 million, 
and it occurred in all the price points, we made that 
assumption, what we would be that talking about would be 
somewhere around $3.46 billion a year? 

MS. MARKEY: very possible. And I've actually 
got several examples of other ~rice points. 

MR. DRIVON: That's S3.64 billion a year for a 
nickel; right? 

MS. MARKEY: Yes. 
MR. DRIVON: Now, if we got it up to a dime, we'd 

be talking about real mane¥. 
[Laughter.) 

MS. MARKEY: Since you gentlemen now have the 
other slides, I thouQht I'd just show you some of the other 
price points, includ1ng some other examples of southern 
california and PG&E's. so, if you'll flip over to the other 
Power Point presentation, which these gentlemen don't have. 

so what this is, is just various different 
examples. Right off the bat, and I apologize that this is so 

difficult to see, but this is a socal Gas large packages volumes 
and prices, 1999 through 2002. 

common economy theory would say that as more 
volume increases or is reported as time goes on that the price 
actually flattens. This particular slide actuaily disproves 
that theory, and that is, more volume was reported on SoCal Gas 
large packages. In fact, volumes actually caused the price 1 or 
it looks like it caused the price to spike on a regular bas1s. 

I'm just going to run through these briefly. I 
have a number of examples. 

MR. DRIVON: Hold on. Before you do this brief 
part, can we go back to the last slide? 

MS. MARKEY: This one right here? 
MR. ORIVON: That one. 
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I remember someone was saying this morning, you 
might have looked at this chart here. This is a chart about 
what was happening with price, and then there's another chart 
about what was happening with pipeline capacity being withheld. 

Do you remember some of that testimony this 
morning? 

MS. MARKEY: Yes, I do. 
MR. DRIVON: I was just lookin9 at this, and at 

the time when the highest volumes of gas trad1ng were taking 
place --

MS. MARKEY: Yes. 
26 
27 
28 

0119 

MR. DRIVON: I mean, is it fair to say that these 
trading volumes that we see here are historically unique? I 
mean, we never saw that sort of thing before. 
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MS. MARKEY: No, we didn't. 
MR. DRIVON: And these prices that these fellows 

were talking about, were historically unique as far as we know; 
right? 

MS. MARKEY: Yes, that's correct. 
MR. DRIVON: And although they claim these 

fellows that were trading all of this gas claimed that they were 
trading a whole bunch of gas at exactly the same time, we're 
s~eing.hist~ric amounts of pipeline capacity withheld and 
h1stor1c pr1ces; correct? 

MS. MARKEY: Correct. 
12 
13 
14 
15 
16 

MR. DRIVON: So, how come there was so much being 
traded and so little being delivered? 

MS. MARKEY: I don't have an absolute easy answer 
or an answer that I know, but I could speculate that there's a 
lot of turning of paper going on at this time. 
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MR. DRIVON: People buying and selling paper and 
not gas, and shipping air and not gas, and collecting money for 
doing it. 

MS. MARKEY: That's correct. 
21 
22 
23 
24 

MR. ORIVON: That happened more in california 
than any place else in terms of how much it cost folks out of 
their pocket; right? . 

MS. MARKEY: That 1s correct. 
25 MR. DRIVON: And smack in the middle of all of 
26 
27 
28 
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this were the very same folks who were not only involved with 
tradin9 this paper, but were also involved with generating 
electr1city in california. 

I\IIS. MARKEY: Many of the same players were one 
and the same. 

03 I\IIR. DRIVON: Thank you. 
04 I\IIS. MARKEY: This is June 19th, 2001, where 
OS there's one single -- excuse me. 
06 CHAIRMAN DUNN: sorry to interrupt you. chris 
07 had a quick question for you. 
08 MS. MARKEY: Sorry, Chris. 
09 MR. SCHREIBER: I just wanted tO touch on 
10 something that you said there. 
11 You mentioned that intuitively as volumes rose, 
12 price volatility would be dampened? 
13 It's difficult to see on this chart, but I just 
14 want to make clear here that what you're saying is that there's 
15 a inverse relationship between price volatility and volume, so 
16 that typically, the more volume you see, the less price 
17 volatility because of the market and it is more liquid. 
18 I\IIS. MARKEY: Normally you would. 
19 MR. SCHREIBER: And 1n this instance, as the 
20 volume peaks here like a mountain, the price actually goes with 
21 it. 
22 MS. MARKEY: That is correct. 
23 MR. SCHREIBER: And is there an explanation for 
24 that from your analysis? 
25 MS. MARKEY: I think my next slides or next 
26 couple of slides would probably g1ve you a better answer to 
27 that. 
28 CHAIRMAN DUNN: Let's go there. 

0121 
01 MS. MARKEY: what you have here is, I'm going to 
02 show you not only for California, but for several other 
03 -locations throughout the united states. There is different days 
04 that I picked out with various different transactions. Each one 
OS of these represents a single company's reported transaction at a 
06 single price. 
07 In this particular example on June 19th, 2001, 
08 there was one company that represented 41 percent of the total 
09 volume that was reported. And the midpoint of that day was 
10 8.25. 
11 If you took that trade out, it would have changed 
12 the volume the midpoint price to 8.31, a difference of 6 
13 cents. 
14 If I continue along with these examples, on 
15 August 2nd, 2001, there is a single company that reported 20 
16 percent of the volume, and it created an average -- and by the 
17 way, I just would want to point out one thing about this slide, 
18 as well as a couple of the others. 
19 You'll notice that a lot of the volumes are on 
20 the very edge of one end or the other of the price range. In 
21 this particular example, there was one -- only one other very 
22 small, small volume that was done at a price that was lower than 
23 the 3.64 that was done on this particular day. 
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Also notice that this volume has no corresponding 
equivalent. In other words, if I buy at a location, I'm usually 
selling to someone who is also going to report. In this 
particular example, there is absolutely no one who traded the 
same kind of volume anywhere near same kind of price that this 
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company claims to have reported volume and price at. 
MR. DRIVON: If someone were trying to report for 

the purpose of manipulating the market either up or down, or the 
index, ·I guess, would be a better way to put it. 

MS. MARKEY: Yes. 
MR. DRIVON: That person would be best served if 

they pushed the envelope with respect to either the higher or 
lowest price; correct? 

MS. MARKEY: Correct. 
MR. DRIVON: What you say that you're seeing here 

is that the higher volumes of trading that were reported were 
reported at the margins of the price; correct? 

MS. MARKEY: Typically. 
MR. DRIVON: But if things were flowing along in 

a normal way, where there was just your basic average amount of 
exaggeration, you would expect to see a more uniform spread of 
transactions over the price range for that day; wouldn't you? 

MS. MARKEY: Yes, I would expect that. 
MR. DRIVON: So, when you, as an expert, look at 

this, what it says to you is, just based on this information 
alone, there's a red flag that these prices aren't real; right? 

MS. MARKEY: something looks very fishy. 
MR. DRIVON: Right. And then, when you overlay 

the fact that the volumes being reportedi like the last slide, 
are hugely disproportionate to historic evels, another red 
flag? 

MS. MARKEY: That is correct. 
MR. DRIVON: Then when you look at the 

01 
02 
03 
04 

volatility, where the swings from day-to-day or week-to-week are 
greater in terms of reported trading volume than the total 
amount traded in an ordinary market, that's another red flag. 

MS. MARKEY: Correct. 
05 
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MR. DRIVON: I mean, you could get -- if normally 
the trading level was a 3 when this was ~oing on, you could see 
weekly swings to a magnitude of 5 or 6, 1f you follow what I 
11ean. 
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I mean, we're tradin~ down here, and you've got 
this much. Then, when all of this 1s going on, you can see 
daily and weekly swings that are twice as much of what the total 
had been. 

13 MS. MARKEY: That's correct. . 
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MR. DRIVON: And some of this could be explained 
by what we've all heard of as round-trip trading, I guess. rs 
that right? 

MS. MARKEY: Yes. I have an example of something 
that might be considered to be a wash trade or round-tripping. 

MR. DRIVON: Okay. 
MS. MARKEY: In this particular example, socal 

actually when you took trade out, the difference was 
approximately three cents. 

Again, I'll just flip through these. This is 
PG&E's citygate. Probably maybe not quite as volatile as socal 
Gas lar9e packages, but nevertheless, did see its own share of 
volatillty. 

And here is a trade. And this one actually -
consistently PG&E's Citygate, there was one company consistently 

01 reported a large volume but always managed to consistently 
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report approximately in the middle. so, there wasn't 
necessarily a change in the price in this particular example. 
It went from $5.15 to only about $5.16, changed at less than a 
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penny. 
same thing on the september 11th. Again, a 

company who reported approximately 37 percent, and again another 
company that reported 33 percent. I think the important part 
here is, there is one company though who consistently reports a 
very large significant volume. 

This is Kern River. This actually is a price 
point that is a location where ---

CHAIRMAN DUNN: Let me interrupt. 
You've gone through several examples. oo you 

know who is responsible for reporting these volumes on the 
particular days that you've identified here? 

MS. MARKEY: At the time that Gas Daily received 
these, we typically would take the faxes e-mails, and phone 
calls, and then within two weeks, we would destroy the documents 
that were sent to us. 

I generally have a knowled9e of various different 
folks who traded at the locations that we re referring to, at 
least here in southern california, and the types of people who 
would report to us. And they're your usual suspects more or 
less. I have a list of the top ten traders who typically would 
report to us that I can give you a list of. 

CHAIRMAN DUNN: In other words, Gas Daily didn't 
archive that underlying data. 

01 ~s. MARKEY: That is correct. 
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CHAIRMAN DUNN: But given your experience you 
can identify at least a list of those companies that couid have 
reported such a large volume to Gas Daily and at least been 
believed by the employees of Gas Daily at that time? 

MS. MARKEY: In the documents that I provided to 
you gentlemen today, there is a list, a partial list, but a list 
nevertheless of companies who typically reported to both Gas 
Daily to Megawatt Daily. 

CHAIRMAN DUNN: can you give us a representative 
sampling of those who it would not be unusual for the employees 
of Gas Daily to see large volumes of the trades fr~ those 
companies? 

MS. MARKEY: That list right there, which starts 
out with Enron, AEP, Reliant, Mirant, Duke, Aquila, BP, oynegy, 
sempra, coral, and El Paso. 

CHAIRMAN DUNN: okay. Given the representative 
samples that you have shown here, Ms. Markey, in your opinion, 
what's the likelihood that these volumes, given your analysis of 
the data, were either exaggerated or that they represent wash 
trades? 
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MS. MARKEY: I have an example that I'~ showing 
here. on this particular day, and this is in Columbia, 
Appalachia, has absolutely nothing to do with california, but 
it's two large volumes. In fact, the two largest volumes 
reported that day. Both were above a bcf of gas; both were 
transacted at 3.145. They were reported by two separate 
different companies. so, they were exactly the same volume, 
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and they were the exact same price. 
This is a very -- and if you look at everyone 

else who reported at this particular location, there's no one 
who comes close to the volume or the size, nor the exact price 
value as these two particular transactions do. 

MR. DRIVON: so you mean over at columbia APP on 
August the ll!h, 2001 somebody was buying gas, or at least said 
they were buy1ng gas, at 3.145. 
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MS. MARKEY: that's correct. 
MR. DRIVON: And in california, we're paying $16, 

or something like that? 
MS. MARKEY: Yes. 
MR. DRIVON: I mean 1 a multiplier of that amount. 
MS. MARKEY: The ma1n reason I used this one is 

because it was a very large volume of exact quantity of exact 
price. 

MR. DRIVON: I understand that, and maybe their 
copy machine got stuck. 

But what caught my eye was the S3.14S, and then 
I'm thinking about the amount of money that we're paying here in 
california. And I know that that represents this spread that 
the Brattle fellows were talking about this morning. 

MS. MARKEY: Yes. 
MR. ORIVON: If a nickel is three-and-a-half 

billion, anybody got any idea what six-and-a-half dollars is? 
MS. MARKEY: It's a substantial amount of money. 
one of the locations where gas could flow from in 

production regions was Kern River opal. This price point is 

from November 3rd, 2001. 
There was one company. Again, notice how close 

to the end of the range that this company reported, and they 
represented 36 of the total volume. If you take that particular 
trade out, it dropped the price by almost two cents. 

And again, I can continue with as many of these 
examples as possible. This is carthage Hub in Texas, where 
there is one company who is roughly 76 percent of the total 
volume reported that day. 

Another company off Alliance pipeline as it went 
into the u.s. was 79 percent. And if I took this transaction 
out, it would have changed the price by about three cents as 
well. 

Nova, which is a canadian price point which 
processes a lot of gas that comes down into california, this 
particular party -- actually, if you look at the slide, there's 
only four people who reported on this particular day at AECO, 
and one individual company represented 81.7 percent of the total 
volume that was reported that day. 

I just picked this, again, another price point, 
out of the clear blue. This is actually a point that's located 
in oklahoma. Even though the price spiked, and you had a small 
spike in volume, you didn't necessarily see the kind of 
volatility that you did in california. Again, they too had a 
price point where one single transaction towards the end of the 
price range represented 65 percent of total volume. And here's 
what it would have looked like without that trade. 

28 
0128 

Although California certainly had a very large 
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volume of reported trades on a regular basis, unfortunately I 
can't tell you gentlemen that y'all were the largest point ever 
traded as far as Gas Daily was concerned. That actually is 
chicago.· In the case of chicago. in this particular transaction 
over 4 bcf of gas was reported by one single company at this 
location. But it gets better. 

If you go to this particular day, which is June 
20th, 2001, this is the largest amount of volume ever reported 
to Gas Daily for any one particular price points. one company 
traded almost 7 bcf of gas in one particular morning. 

MR. DRIVON: Seven billion cubic feet of gas -
MS. MARKEY: That's correct. 

l3 MR. DRIVON: If I remember what that fellow in 
14 
15 

the second row back there said this morning, is just about 
enough gas to run California for a day. 
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MS. MARKEY: That's correct. 
MR. DRIVON: so, you've got one company who 

claims that they traded enough gas in one price point in the 
country to run california, which has got to be far and away the 
largest consumer in the country in terms of a state. They did 
it all by themselves. 

MS. MARKEY: That's what this graph would 
indicate. 

MR. DRIVON: That's what they told you; right? 
MS. MARKEY: Yes, by representing 52 percent of 

the total volume, it would have suggested that everybody who 
reported volumes on this particular chart wou1d have had to 
transact with this one particular company. 

MR. DRlVON: Did you ever look to see if they had 
their fingers crossed behind their back. 

MS. MARKEY: I want to point out 1 too, that this 
particular company for this one single transact1on -- for the 
transactions done on this one sin~le day, I should say, would 
have had to cough up S27 million JUSt for one day's 
transactions. · 
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At this time, those were just the various 
different examples. Again, this is the ranking of the top ten 
companies who would represent companies who would report to Gas 
Daily and what their trading volumes were on general basis as 
reported to Gas Daily. 

so, we can either go through this, or we can go 
back, or if you have specific questions. 

CHAIRMAN DUNN: The most important question 
actually, unfortunatel¥· 

Why don t we take about a five-minute break to 
give everybody a rest and for Evelyn to rest her fingers and 
change paper. 

[Thereupon a brief recess 
was taken.] 

CHAIRMAN DUNN: Why don't we get moving forward 
again. 

we're back on the record, continuing with the 
testimony of Ms. Markey, subject to the same regs and remedies 
as we discussed earlier at the outset of your testimony, 
Ms. Markey. 

our apologies for interrupting. You were in the 
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midst of going through some of the slides. I know there are 
some left. why don't we just let you take up where we left off. 

MS. MARKEY: Great, thank you, senator. 
I do want to clarify just because I want to kind 

of just make sure everybo~ is sinsing from the same sheet of 
mus1c here, the contracts 1n quest1on are -- contracts that any 
price manipulation would have an affect on would be contracts 
that were based off of an index, rather than just deals done at 
the spot market. 

CHAIRMAN DUNN: Mr. Driven. 
11 
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MR. DRIVON: well, it would affect the day-ahead 
spot market as of the time the folks show up at 6:30 or 7:30 in 
the morning, because I think one of your slides indicated, one 
of the very first things they would do would be, the traders 
would check Gas Daily. 

MS. MARKEY: That's true, that's true. It could 
be said that given the next morning when.the market would open, 
or before the market would open on the NYMEX, you could refer to 
any price that was published by Gas Daily to start the market 
off first thing in the morning. 

MR. DRIVON: And then the other thing that 
typically traders would do at or about this time is, they would 

Page 24 

Contains Protected :'\1atrrial-
Not AYailable to Competithe Du~ Personnel 

Exhibit No. CA-16, Appendix D 

Page 57 of 258 



Gas-ii.txt: 
23 
24 

check Enron on Line. 
MS. MARKEY: That's correct, to see what the 
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bid-ask was on Enron's screen. 
MR. DRIVON: And the bid-ask on Enron's screen, 

of course, would always reflect that Enron was yoing to be one 
of the counterparties to the transaction. That s the way it 
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worked. 
MS. MARKEY: That is correct. 
MR. DRIVON: I mean, that's the way it was 

supposed to work. we found out there might not be a 
counterparty to some of the transactions, but at least Enron was 
involved in every transaction; correct? 

MS. MARKEY: Yes, it was a closed system. 
MR. DRIVON: And so, folks would typically check 

Enron on Line 1 which was run by, of course, Enron, who's the 
number one ch1ef suspect on your list of ten. 

MS. MARKEY: Yes, that is correct. 
MR. DRIVON: And then, they would also check, in 

order to start off the day's trading, Gas Daily index, which, if 
what you've told us you believe to be is 1 in fact, true, is an 
index that was being misreported and man1pulated; right? 

MS. MARKEY: That is true. 
MR. DRIVON: I did want to ask you a couple of 

other questions. 
These reports of price, to the extent that they 

were inflated or just false, let me read you a section of the 
california Penal code. 
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MS. MARKEY: All right. 
MR. DRIVON: There has been some question as to 

whether the activities that were taking place might be a 
violation of the law. 
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section 395 of the california Penal code reads as 
follows: 

"Every person who willfully 
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makes or publishes any false 
statement, spreads any false 
rumor, or employs any other 
false or fraudulent means or 
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device with the intent to affect 
the market price of any proP.erty 
is guilty of a misdemeanor. • 

Did you know that? 
MS. MARKEY: No, I didn't. 
MR. DRIVON: Now, you've been telling us that in 

your opinion, and in the opinion of others who called for audits 
and investigations, there were in fact false statements made in 
terms of what the trading prices were. Isn't that true? 

MS. MARKEY: we suspected as much. we didn't 
know for a fact, but I sure did suspect as much. 

MR. DRIVON: Right, you suspected it and others 
suspected it, and that's why there was an audit calied for, and 
the protocols put in place, and the company hired to do it. 

NS. MARKEY: That's correct. 
20 
21 
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MR. DRIVON: And in your opinion, based on your 
experience, training, and expertise, and the position that you 
held, being the person in charge of acquiring these data it is 1 your opinion that false statements were being made. Isn t that 
true? 
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MS. MARKEY: It's my opinion. Again, I don't 
have clear evidence, but it is my strong opinion. 

MR. DRIVON: It is your strong opinion, and you 
are an expert on the accumulation of these data that you've been 
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talking about; isn't that true? 
MS. MARKEY: Based on the information that I saw 

in the four years that I collected data, that is correct. 
MR. DRIVON: And it's your further opinion, if I 

understand it correctly, that these false statements and this 
false reporting was beinv done for the purpose of affecting the 
market price of gas; isn t that true? 

MS. MARKEY: I didn't know exactly the purpose, 
but you could assume that would be the purpose. · 

MR. DRIVON: That's your opinion as you sit here 
today; isn't that true? 

MS. MARKEY: That is correct. 
MR. DRIVON: And that's an opinion that you hold 

strongly; isn't that true? 
MS. MARKEY: That is correct. 
MR. DRIVON: The acquisition of the publications 

was made in August of 2001? 
MS. MARKEY: That is correct. 
MR. DRIVON: And that's the same month that the 

audit was killed; right? 
MS. MARKEY: Yes. 
MR. DRIVON: And when did you leave the 

publication? 
MS. MARKEY: March 2002. 
MR. DRIVON: These examples tha~ y~u've given us 

are examples that you have put together by rev1ew1ng and 
analyzing the data that you have available to you; correct? 

MS. MARKEY: Correct. 
0134 
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MR. DRIVON: And those data are basically taken 
fro. the data that you helped accumulate in your official 
capacity with the publication; correct? 

MS. MARKEY: That is correct. 
MR. DRIVON: And in order to-- you're not 

telling us that these examples that you've pulled out are the 
only examples: are you? 

MS. MARKEY: No, I'm not. 
MR. DRIVON: I mean, it takes a lot of time to go 

through these data and try to put these sorts of things 
together; correct? 

MS. MARKEY: Didn't take me very long. 
MR. DRIVON: And if you wanted to spend more time 

on, it you could come up with more examples? 
MS. MARKEY: Yes I could. 1 MR. DRIVON: You ve given us certain documents 

here. In fact, about three inches of them. 
MS. MARKEY: Yes. 

19 
20 
21 
22 
23 
24 
25 

MR. DRIVON: can you tell us basically what those 
documents are? what types of documents do we have there? 

MS. MARKEY: well, they're e-mails primarily in 
regards to the period of ti~e when I was at Platts that were 
back and forth be~een myself and the price reporters, or from 
industry participants who sent in information regarding price 
information. 

26 
27 
28 

MR. DRIVON: so, the e-mails are one style of 
document that you have. 

MS. MARKEY: Most of those were fr~ the time 
0135 
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when I 
was no 

was at Gas Daily, was FT Energy. After September 2001, 
longer in charge of the price team. 

MR. ORIVON: AS of when? 

I 

04 
05 

MS. MARKEY: 
MR. DRIVON: 

September 2001. 
Let's see. You're the one that was 

06 
07 

pushing for the audit? 
MS. MARKEY: Yes. 
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MR. DRIVON: And a company came along, and the 
audit was going to be of Enron? 

MS. MARKEY: Yes. 
MR. DRIVON: That you personally suspected was 

the main, or at least the largest, ~isreporter. 
MS. MARKEY: Yes. 
MR. DRIVON: And so, you arranged to get these 

protocols done, and the company lined up 1 Price-waterhouse
cooper, and the contract's ready to be s1gned and all that; 
right? 

MS. MARKEY: Yes. 
MR. DRIVON: Then the company gets sold to 

somebody whose biggest customer for this information is Enron; 
right? 

MS. MARKEY: Yes. 
MR. DRIVON: That happens in August. 
MS. MARKEY: Yes. 
MR. DRIVON: Within 30 days, they take you off 

that job. 
MS. MARKEY: TWo weeks. 

28 MR. DRIVON: Two weeks. 
0136 
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And the fellow or person who replaced you 
probably hasn't said anything about this. 

MS. MARKEY: NOt that I'm aware of. 
MR. DRIVON: If I understand it, Ms. Markey, you 

are currently under subpoena not only by this committee, but 
also· by other entities. Is that correct? 

MS. MARKEY: That is correct. 
08 
09 
10 
11 
12 
13 
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MR. DRIVON: Including the FERC? 
MS. MARKEY: Yes, sir. 
MR. DRIVON: The Justice Department? 
MS. MARKEY: CFTC, not the Justice Department. 
MR. DRIVON: Anybody else besides CFTC and FERC? 
MS. MARKEY: So far that's it. 
MR. DRIVON: And the testimony that you're 9iving 

here today is testimony you haven't given in any other off1cial 
forum? 

17 
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MS. MARKEY: NO, I have not. 
MR. DRIVON: And the documents that you've shared 

with us, some of which we were able to look at, and some of 
which -- and I think the most important and incriminating 
documents were documents that you were willing to give to us 
only after immunity was confirmed; is that correct? 

MS. MARKEY: That's correct. 
MR. DRIVON: And those were given to us in the 

manner that some saw earlier, where they were actually presented 
to the sergeant here in her official capacity; right? 

· MS. MARKEY: That is correct. 
28 MR. DRIVON: Those are documents that have not 

0137 
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been to this time to your knowledge released to others? 
MS. MARKEY: No, they have not. 
MR. KIRTLAND: Just to clarify, Mr. Drivon, all 

the documents were provided pursuant to the immunity agreement. 
MR. DRIVON: I understand that. 

06 
07 
08 
09 
10 
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13 

MR. KIRTLAND: Okay. I just wanted to make sure 
we're on the sa.e page. 

MR. DRIVON: oh, we are on the same page. 
And not only was immunity conferred, but there is 

a subpoena compelling the production of those documents. so, 
bringing them to sacramento was not a voluntary act on your 
client's part. 

MR. KIRTLAND: That's correct. 
14 MR. DRIYON: You told us earlier that some level 
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of price exaggeration or puffing has sort of always been 
involved in this process; correct? 

MS. MARKEY: Yes. 
MR. DRIVON: But what we're seeing here in these 

data that you have provided us is a whole new level of falsity; 
isn't it? 

MS. MARKEY: It could be construed as such. 
MR. DRIVON: well, you've looked at these data 

for a long time, and you were central to the accumulation of 
these data and to the questions that were being asked about 
these data; uue? 

MS. MARKEY: Yes. 
MR. DR!VON: can you think of any other way that 

these data could be construed, other than a whole new level of 
0138 
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manipulation was being brought to the gas market? 
MS. MARKEY: I don't know any other reason why 

some volume would be traded at these particular levels and then 
reported as such. 

MR. DRivON: But it's not only the levels. It's 
the pattern; isn't it? In other words, the prices and volumes 
are being reported at the margins of the market. 

MS. MARKEY: That's correct. 
MR. DRIVON: Now, as I understand it, on June the 

16th of 2001, there were price transactions that took place that 
involved Enron; is that right. 

MS. MARKEY: Yes, I believe so. 
MR. DRIVON: June 16th, I think that's the right 

da'te. 
15 
16 

MS. MARKEY: PG&E and socal Gas large packages. 
MR. ORIVON! Or was it the 19th. 

17 
18 
19 
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MS. MARKEY: It was the 19th, actually. 
MR. DRivON: And on the 19th, as I understand it, 

you had occasion not only to look at the data that you have, but 
also the daily position reports of Enron; is that correct? 

MS. MARKEY: Yes I have. 
22 
23 
24 

MR. DRIVDN: And with respect to the daily 
position reports of Enron, on that day Enron was short; isn't 
that true. 

25 MS. MARKEY: That is correct. 
26 
27 
28 

~. DRIVON: In other words, Enron needed the 
price of natural gas to go down that day in order to make money; 
correct? 

0139 
01 MS. MARKEY: correct. 
02 
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MR. DRIVON: And they misreported on that day, or 
they reported unusual amounts of trading at unusual prices? 

~s. MARKEY: I don't know specifically that this 
person that reported here was Enron, but one might suspect 
that. 

07 
08 
09 
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MR. DRIVON: Well, let me make it really easy for 
you. I want you to assume it wa.s En ron . I mean, it quacks like 
a duck, it walks like a duck. I mean, I want you to JUSt assume 
it's a duck; okay? 

~s. MARKEY: I'll assume it's a duck. 
12 
13 
14 
15 
16 
17 

MR. DRIVON: All right. Now we've got a duck, an 
Enron duck. It's kind of leaning sideways as it stands there, 
kind of like the sign. 

The way that they reported volumes and prices on 
that day, they needed the price to go lower to make money? 

MS. MARKEY: Yes. 
18 
19 
20 

MR. DRIVON: The volumes and prices that were 
reported on that day pushed the market in which direction? 

MS. MARKEY: Down. 
21 MR. ORIVON: I'm shocked. 
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And therefore, based upon those trading 

activities, and their market position that you verified by 
market data and reporting data that they had internally are 
consistent. 

MS • MARKEY: Yes. 
MR. ORIVON: 
MS • MARKEY: 

An~ they made money. 
They would, if that's the position 

that they had in southern california. 
MR. ORIVON: I'm still assuming that it's a duck. 
MS. MARKEY: It's a duck. 
I actually do have an example, however, 

specifically of a situation with Enron, if you'd like to see 
tha"t. 

MR. DRIVON: Absolutely. This is going to be an 
example of a false statement? 

MS. MARKEY: It's not necessarily false, but it 
would have been --

MR. DRIVON: If we assume it's false, this is a 
statement that is going to have an affect on the market. 

MS. MARKEY: what we'll show is how much Enron 
actually did report at one particular location. It's only one 
day. And what happened was, is on February the 2nd --

CHAIRMAN DUNN: I'm sorry, let me interrupt. I'm 
going to get everrbody to the right page. Chris has a quick 
question, then we 11 get to this. 

MS. MARKEY: Sure. 
CHAIRMAN DUNN: For everybody's sake, we are in 

that packet that was just handed out, towards the very back. 
The title starts, "Text from e-mail sent by oavi d Behrman to 
Gas," etcetera, et cetera. 

chris. 

clarify. 
MR. SCHREIBER: I actually just wanted tO 

Just a point that Larry had made about seeing 
Enron's DPRs, I'd actually given you a figure from the DPRs --

MS. MARKEY: That is correct. You did not show 
me the exact ones. You gave me a list and said that you had 
pulled that fro• that. That is correct. 

CHAIRMAN DUNN: And chris, for clarification for 
everybody who's sitting here, DPR is? 

MR. SCHREIBER: Daily POSition Report. 
CHAlRMAN DUNN: which is, just so everybody 

understands, what's the significance of a DPR? 
MS. MARKEY: A Daily Position Report is 

ultimately the net long or short position that the company holds 
every single day. For instance, some of the numbers that chris 
gave ~e showed that on June 19th, Enron, according to the sheet 
he g~ve me, was short 589 bcf as far as their daily position 
that -- for that particular day. 

If I can put that in context, the total gas 
supply in the u.s. every day from both canada and u.s. 
production is approximately 53 bcf, which is only 10 percent of 
Enron's total position for that one single day. 

CHAIRMAN DUNN: And being short of their DPR can 
tell you, at least theoretically, what their motivation may be 
to how that gas price should come out. 

MS. MARKEY: That is correct. 
CHAl RMAN DUNN: Okay. 
Mr. Driven. 
MR. DRIVON: I want to put on the record at this 

point that use of the Daily Position Report from Enron in this 
fashion was at my express authorization and instruction to 
Mr. Schreiber for purposes of preparing witnesses who testify in 
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Ol. this nearing. 
02 MS. MARKEY: Okay. 
03 CHAIRMAN DUNN: ~s. Markey, please, let's go to 
04 this one. 
OS MS. MARKEY: Right. This is an e-~ail text from 
06 an e-mail that I received from David Behrman, who reported to me 
07 in Houston. He was basically in charge of the actual pricing 
08 teams themselves down in Houston. 
09 And let me just call attention to the middle 
10 paragraph that says, 
11 "I got a call today from Patrice 
12 Thurston ... who trades chicago 
13 and Michigan gates;" 
14 By the way, Patrice is a trader at Enron, 
15 "she said [that] somehow her 1. 3 
16 bcf at Chicago was left out of 
17 the sheet they sent Friday." 
18 This is probably the only documentation that J 
19 have that actually snows how much volume a particular company 
20 actually traded as far as a name~ and a number, and a location. 
21 what I did was, iT you'll flip to the next page, 
22 I actually was able to figure out what the impact of Enron's 
23 missing data was for that chicago price for February 5th, 2001. 
24 AS you know, the prices are gathered every day 
25 and totaled up. Although not available through -- on the 
26 publication itself, on Gas Daily's website, you can actually go 
27 in and get the total volume that was reported, the aggre9ated 
28 total volume that was reported for a particular price po1nt. 

0143 
01 vou can also get the midpoint, and that's what I 
02 did here. I actually collected it for a few days so that you 
03 could get the 9eneral overall pattern of how much gas was 
04 reported at th1s particular location, which happens to be 
OS chicago's citygates. 
06 If you'll notice, on the flow date of February 
07 1st, approximately 3.8 bcf was reported. on February 2nd, 3.6 
OS bcf was reported. And then there's a significant dro~ down to 
09 2.4, and then back up to 3 bcf, 4.2 bcf, 3.7 bcf, so forth and 
10 so on. 
11 so, you can see that there was a definite drop in 
12 volume for the days where Enron left their volumes out of the 
13 price report for that day. 
14 MR. SCHREIBER: Did Patrice Thurston represent 
15 .all of Enron's reporting to Gas Daily for this price point, or 
16 were there other traders fro. Enron? 
17 MS. MARKEY: oh, no, there were other traders 
18 from Enron. This just -- she happened to be the one who traded 
19 chicago and Michigan gates. 
20 There could have been other price -- there 
21 certainly were, as there was close to 700 traders at Enron 
22 MR. SCHREIBER: were there others for this price 
23 point at the Chicago-Michigan gates, or was she the only Enron 
24 representative? 
25 MS. MARKEY: In this particular instance, it 
26 sounds like she's the only one, but I cannot recall for a fact 
27 whether she was or not. Th~re were certainly for other 
28 locations, and there were also numbers provided to us by Enron 

0144 
01 on Line, but I believe they all capsulized together when they -
02 when they reported. At least that's what they told us they did. 
03 All right, so we're back to the slide -- and by 
0<1 the way, on a Friday, whenever a trader reports their prices, 
OS it's always for a three-day period. It's for Saturday, sunday 
Ot and Monday. So, all three days were missing the volume that 
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Enron would have reported that day. 
rf r can continue, I then went ahead and included 

Enron's volume that was -- and again, I've got this in thousands 
of MMBtus to stay consistent MMt~ how the data is reported. so, 
it looks like 1300 thousand in Btu, which is 1.3 bcf. And 
notice then, when you add that back in --

CHAI~ DUNN: I'm going to interrupt. 
Just for everybodr, following, we're now on the 

"Imoact of Enron's Missing Data,' but Slide 2, and it's labeled 
as 11slide 2." 

MS. MARKEY: All right. 
If you'll notice with the addition of the volume, 

it gets the total volume for chicago in line with all the other 
days that volume was reported for Chicago. 

If I take that one step further, Enron -
OIAIRMAN DUNN: We're now on Enron slide 3. 
MS. MARKEY: Yes, we are now on slide 3. 
Enron on Line reported to Gas Daily through a 

mechanism. we had a separate stand alone index that was created 
sometime around March or April of 2001, whereby Enron on Line 
came to us and requested that we set up an index that would 
bring in all their prices for specific locations. 

Initially we started this index because we 
thought -- we bein9 Gas Daily -- thought that we would get all 
the other electron1c indexes to participate, such as the ICE, 
the Intercontinental EXchange, E speed. 

AS it turned out, there was only one on line 
entity that provided us prices, which was Enron on Line. 

so on the particular day that we're talking about 
here, Enron on Line turned in a price to Gas Daily of 6 dollars 
and 84.7 cents. so, assuming that that's all of the price that 
Enron would have done, since anything done on Enron on Line was 
always done with Enron, I added that back into the number that 
would have been reported for the midpoint. And you can see that 
the total revised volume, with the revised price, would have 
changed the price by almost three cents. 

All this reall¥ proves is that Enron did have an 
influence on the market 1 and lt gives you a concept of how much 
volume they could and d1d report at a particular location. 

And you can take that assumP-tion and carry it 
forward to other locations, particularly if we look at -- and 
this is in your documents -- the locations that they traded and 
reported through Gas Daily through the electronic exchange. 
There were approximately 10 or 12 locations where they 
specifically reported on an ongoing basis, and socal gas large 
packages was one of them. 

CHAIRMAN DUNN: And as discussed between you and 
Mr. Drivon earlier, a three-cent change, according to the 
revisions you did here, "Total Revised volume," and compared it, 
is huge. 

01 MS. MARKEY: I would have killed to make three 
02 
03 
04 

cents as a trader. Not literally, of course. 
MR. DRIVOH: I was going to say, that's another 

violation of the california Penal code. 
OS 
06 

CHAlRMAN DUNN: we understand, Ms. Markey. 
Senator Johannessen. 

07 
08 
09 
10 
11 
12 
13 

SENATOR JOHANNESSEN: The numbers you used, the 
approximately 700 traders. 

MS. MARKEY: Yes, Sir. 
SENATOR JOHANNESSEN: That Enron had 1 the 

information that we just now received, was that ind1cative of 
what they all did? or was there some specific unit of enron 
that did this? 
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I'm assuming they had a lot of offices, but 700 
people wouldn't be in one boiler factory; would they? 

MS. MARKEY: That's a very good question. 
To my knowled?e• the numbers at Enron were rolled 

up and ag9regated, but I don ~ know how many of their 
subsidiar1es made up those numbers. They had several different 
companies that actually did trade. Enron Energy services 1s 
one; Enron Capital and Trade was another. 

SENATOR JOHANNESSEN: So, am I correct in 
assuming then that Enron internally also traded, round robin 
internally? Tha~ maybe subsidiaries of Enron wno then would be 
selling to, who then reported a higher income back in again? 

MS. MARKEY: That's possible. 
certainly, when you look at capacity release, 

which is the trading of transportation, which is publicly 

available information, that did consistently happen. 
SENATOR JOHANNESSEN: And that can be shown by 

the volumes that in fact was delivered, rather than on paper? 
MS. MARKEY: As far as the trades or -
SENATOR JOHANNESSEN: Yes. 
MS. MARKEY: It's a possibility, yes. 
SENATOR JOHANNESSEN: Thank you. 
MR. DRIVON: Let's talk about partial release for 

a minute, because that 9ets us ri~ht back to what we were 
talking about this morn1ng; doesn t it? 

MS. MARKEY: Yes, it does. 
MR. ORIVON: so pipeline's a little bit tough for 

me to think about, because you know, it's full, or i~'s no~ 
full, or it's only partly full, or i~ looks like it's full bu~ 
it hasn'~ got anything in it, and we've got a lot of hard things 
to think abou't. 

17 
18 
19 
20 

But if we compare it ~o an apartment building, 
and we say that El Paso owns this entire apartment building, and 
it's full of apartments. 

MS. MARKEY: Correct. 
21 
22 
23 

MR. DRIVON: And El Paso's got to do something 
wil:h all ~hose vacan~ apartments. 

MS. MARKEY: Yes. 
24 
25 
26 
27 

MR. DRIVON: so, what ~hey do with that is, they 
get their subsidiary company, Merchant, to give them a master 
lease on the apartment house. 

MS. MARKEY: Yes. 
28 

0148 
MR. ORIVON: so now, they book a profit because 

01 
02 
03 
04 
05 
06 
07 
08 
09 

they got the empty apartment building off to Merchant. 
MS. MARKEY: Yes. 
MR. DRIVON: Now, Merchant's sitting there with 

it, and they really don't have any native abilit~ to rent all 
those apartments because they're just not that b1g. so~ they're 
either taking a huge risk, or they're going to lay it oTf some 
place. 

Are you with me so far? 
MS. MARKEY: Yes. 

10 
11 
11 
13 
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MR. DRIVON: So they aake a deal with Enron to 
actually rent all those apartmen~s. 

MS. MARKEY: Yes, they could do ~hat. 
MR. DRIVON: And then Enron, a ~artial release 

would be if Enron then goes and sublets some of those 
apartments. That would be a partial release, right? 

MS. MARKEY: Yes, that's correc~. 
MR. DRIVON: so, that's kind of a rough, and I 

see one of those Brattle fellows back there shaking his head and 
kind of going like this, so I know the example is not precise, 
but there is an analogy there. 
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so, when they sublet those individual apartments, 
it's kind of like a partial release of pipeline capacity. Is 
that what you're talking about? 

MS. MARKEY: Yes, that is correct. 
MR. DRIVON: And so, those partial releases are 

also tradeable commodities; aren't they? 
MS. MARKEY: Yes, they are. 
MR. DRIVON: And the partial releases are the 

01 
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04 
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right to transpor1 gas. A partial release would be a right to 
transport a certa1n amount of gas over the pipeline; right? 

MS. MARKEY: correct. 
MR. DRIVON: Kind of like subletting an apartment 

would give you the right to occupy a certain part of the 
building. 

MS. MARKEY: Yes. 
MR. DRIVON: And through the use of these partial 

releases somebody who had the •aster lease could determine what 
the suppiy of available apartments was; right? 

MS. MARKEY: Yes. 
MR. DRIVON: You could release more of them or 

fewer of them. 
14 
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MS. MARKEY: You can also start splitting up the 
rooms within an apartment as well and sublease those in 
addition. It's called segmenting. 

MR. DRIVON: And through those mechanisms, you 
can affect supply? 

-MS, MARKEY: Yes, 
MR. DRIVON: And through the affecting of supply, 

you can affect price? 
MS. MARKEY: Yes, 
MR. DRIVON: so, if you put together partial 

release mechanis•s with phony"price reporting mechanisms, it's 
still a duck? 

26 MS. MARKEY: Yes. 
27 
28 

0150 
you can 

MR. DRIVON: Now you have at least two ways 
manipulate the market to ~ake ~ney on gas; right? 

that 

01 MS. MARKEY: Yes. 
02 
03 
04 
OS 
06 
07 
08 
09 

MR. DRIVON: And then, if in addition to that you 
happen to also trade electricity, and, say, in the fall of 2000 
into the spring of 2001, this duck happened to be real long in 
electricity forward, and you did this stuff with the price of 
natural gas or some other mechanism we talked about, as well as 
others, you would be affecting the price of electricity as well; 
right? 

MS. MARKEY: That is correct. 
10 
11 
12 
13 
14 
15 
16 
17 
18 
19 
20 
21 
22 
23 
24 

MR. DRIVON: And if you're long in electricity, 
and you force price up, what happens? 

MS. MARKEY: If you're long in electricity, and 
you force the price up, if the price goes above what you 
originally paid for it, you make money. 

MR. DRrvON: okay. Do you think that's what 
happened, in your opinion? 

MS. MARKEY: I think there are a lot of ways to 
make money in california, and that could have been one of the•. 

MR. DRIVON: Actually two. 
MS. MARKEY: TWo, yes, that's true. Yes, two. 
CHAIRMAN DUNN: Did you have more? 
MS. MARKEY: Actually, as far as the slides, 

there was the example of wash trading back on the original 
slide. 

25 
26 
27 

CHAIRMAN DUNN: Right. 
MS. MARKEY: And if ~ou kind of flip back and 

forth to the 2, you'll notice that 1n the TIPROA presentation we 
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start out with a quote. 

CHAIRMAN DUNN: For those who are following it, 
we're back into the original packet of the aaterials that was 
handed out. The slide that Ms. Markey had stopped at is 
entitled, "wash Trading -- How Does It Affect the Indexes?" 

MS. MARKEY: we can go through this example, and 
then a98in we can go back and look at the chart that shows a 
potent1al example of wash tradin9. 

Basically all I d1d, if we stare onto the next 
slide, which says, "Example of How wash Trades could Affect 
Index and create volatility," we just simply looked to the 
example of company A selling to Company B again at three 
dollars. company a sells back to Company A that same 100,000 
MMBtus u three dollars. _ 

And keep in •ind when this was done, more or less 
probably was not scheduled. It was just, again, a paper trade. 
could have been done as many times as possible. This is just a 
one time example. 

so, when it comes time for the coapanies to both 
report to the indexes, company A reports its 200,000 MMBtus at 
three bucks, and company B does the sa.e. 

Let's go on to the next slide. so, a total of 
400,000 MMBtus is reported to the price survey vis-a-vis both 
c011panies. 

Let's assume for a time that the total aggregated 
volumes of all other companies is 600,000t and an average price 
of 3.10 If that 400,000 had not been inctuded, the price that 
would have been reported for the midpoint index that day would 
have been 3.10. However, with the inclusion of 400,000 at three 

dollars, it ultimately lowered the price by four cents, to 
3.06. 

And if I can just now step you back over to your 
slides again, this will be the one where it says, "Columbia, 
APP, August 11, 2001." 

CHAIRMAN DUNN: This is where we had the two 
identical reports. 

MS. MARKEY: That is correct. 
It's probably possible to look at some of these 

other volumes and prices, but thisone stuck out to~ because 
it was so very high, because it was a volume that exceeded 
anything else ~hat anybody else would have done, and it was done 
by two 1ndividuals. 

. The transac~ional data that I actually have in ~Y 
data base also has a tiMe at which these were reported. These 
were reported within 15 ~inutes of each other. 

I can't say for a fact that this is a wash trade, 
but using Mr. Drivon's example, it sure does smell like a duck 
to 11e. 

20 
21 
22 
23 
24 
25 
26 
27 
28 

01S3 

I don't really have any other examples, other 
than to go on to the final example or the final slide, the final 
two slides in the TIPROA presentation. 

And this is basically the limitations of the 
survey itself. unfortunately what happened with the price 
surveys is, they became a formalized tool that they were 
intended to become. There never was any fonmal process of 
tracking trades. No audits were ever conducted. And in fact, 
they never really captured the entire market. 

01 
02 
03 
04 

Reporters being able to subjectively cull 
questionable trades, there was no science to that. In other 
wordsi how did they feel that day if, in fact, they even did it 
at al . 

OS And most importantly, these newsletters were in 
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06 the business to report what they heard in the market for their 
07 market. The market, of course, were the largest trading 
08 houses. .-
09 There were some possible solutions. At the time 
10 I did this, I didn't realtze to the extent of how many people 
11 were going to come out and start admitting as to their 
12 falsifying information. 
13 Since then, in rethinking all this, and thinking 
14 particularl~ how it affects my current employer, I think it'S 
15 very very 1mportant that either at a state level or a federal 
16 levei that the reportin~ of prices have some kind of oversight. 
17 Right now, the publicat1ons themselves truly do not have any 
18 kind of means of which to gain accurate and credible prices. 
19 The other thing they don't have the ability to do 
20 is to publish the individual trades as they're reported, unlike 
21 what you see when you trade on the NYMEX or the New York Stock 
22 Exchange. There's no way of actually seeing the individual 
23 trades. 
24 And as somebody mentioned to the committee 
25 earlier, and what we've heard recently is that a lot of 
26 companies have quit reporting to the publications as whole. 
27 That is probably a more serious issue than anything else, 
28 because what are we, the producer, going to price our gas at, 

0154 
01 considering the Northeast indexes? And we have relied upon them 
02 after all these years, as well as a lot of utilities and the end 
03 users who do likewise. 
04 CHAIRMAN DUNN: would it also be saying -- and I 
OS know we've got our representatives from the PUC here as well -
06 without that informationi it would make the setting of rates by, 
07 say, a CPUC .ore difficu t? 
08 ~- MARKEY: very difficult. 
09 ~R. DRIVON: Did you know before you came here 
10 today that california law required the CPUC to use an index as 
11 part of their rating structure? 
12 MS. MARKEY: I was aware, actually, based from my 
13 days at Nevada Power 1 that California had incorporated some of 
14 the indexes, but I d1dn't know to what extent the indexes played 
15 a part in their rate making. 
16 ~R. DRIVON: so, now we have a system of indexes 
17 that are created not for the purpose of reporting a market, but 
18 just to report what's said. And yet, those same indexes are 
19 mandated to be used in setting a price that people are going to 
20 pay out of their wallet for this commodity. 
21 . ~- MARKEY: Yes, that's true. Interestingly 
22 enough, a lot of the documents that I've provided to you 
23 gentlemen today, they're pretty much wide spread examples of not 
24 only the CPUC, but quite a nuMber of other utilities as well as 
25 public utility commissions in other states that also use these 
26 prices for the same purposes that the CPUC does as well. 
27 MR. DRIVON: A purpose for which it originally 
28 was not at all the intent that they be used. 

0155 
01 MS. MARKEY: That is correct. 
02 
03 
04 

~R. DRIVON: I wanted to use this opportunity to 
tap your expertise with respect to one other area having to do 
with wash trades. 

OS 
06 
07 
08 
09 
10 

~S. MARKEY: All right. 
MR. DRIVON: You showed us an example few minutes 

ago of two transactions at identical prices, identical volumes 
w1thin 15 minutes of each other. That is probably a wash 
trade. But that would be a very simple example of how a wash 
trade could be done. 

11 
12 

In other words, Company A sells to Cpmpany B, who 
sells back to company A for the same amount of money; same 
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volume, same amount, s~e commodity. 
MS. MARKEY: Yes. 
MR. DRIVOH: That's one way it can be done. 
It could also be done where there was an 

a~reement between companies to spread those transactions over 
t1me, like the next day or the next week? 

MS. MARKEY: It could be that. It could be done 
that way. 

MR. DRIVON: That would make it more difficult to 
22 track; wouldn't it? 
23 MS. MARKEY: Yes, it would. 
24 _ MR. DRIVON: In addition to that, you could work 
25 out by a~reement effective wash transactions that mixed 
26 commodit1es 1 for instance, selling gas at one price and buying 
27 back e1ectrlcity at a price that reflected the spark spread, and 
28 therefore neutralize the transaction. 

0156 
01 MS. MARKEY: That could occur, yes. 
02 MR. DRIVON: And you could do that either on the 
03 same day, concurrently, or you could do it over time. 
04 MS. MARKEY: Yes. 
05 MR. DRIVON: In addition to that, if you wanted 
06 to get even more sophisticatedi you could begin buying and 
07 selling for amounts that cance led each other an almost 
08 limitless number of derivatives. 
09 MS. MARKEY: Yes. 
10 MR. DRIVON: Forward contracts, or delivery 
11 contracts, or pipeline capacity. And then you could mix all of 
12 those up. 
13 MS. MARKEY: Yes. 
14 MR. DRIVON: By agreement, ¥OU could effectively 
15 wash these trades, which cost nobody anyth1ng because all the 
16 prices for buying and sellin9 whatever c~dit~ is used, all 
17 cancel each other out. That s the definition of it; right? 
18 MS. MARKEY: Correct. 
19 MR. DRIVON: And through the use of those 
20 mechanisms, you could affect not only the gas market, you could 
21 affec~ also the electricity market and financial markets. 
22 MS. MARKEY: Yes. 
23 ~R. DRIVON: If I understand it correctly, the 
24 only thing that really would prevent 1 to the extent that it 
25 might be prevented, that sort of actlvity would be the feeling 
26 of moral restrain~ and responsibility by whoever the company was 
27 that was considering doing it; right? 
28 MS. MARKEY: Yes. 

0157 
01 MR. DRIVON: And that appears to be a commodity 
02 that was in short supply, at least during that period of time 
03 that we've been talking about, as far as you can tell. 
04 MS. MARKEY: There was a lot of pressure on 
OS people to make a lot of money during that period of ti•e. 
06 MR. DRIVON: And a lot of money was made. 
07 MS. MARKEY: Yes, there was. 
08 MR. DRIVON: some of the traders that were 
09 
10 
11 

involved in these transactions, just the traders themselves, 
some of them became millionaires over this; didn't they? 

~s. MARKEY: I've heard of that. wasn't me or 
12 one of ~Y friends. 
13 
14 
15 

MR. DRIVON: That's let alone what the companies 
may have made. 

MS. MARKEY: Correct. 
16 
17 
18 
19 

MR. DRIVON: what do you think of the idea of 
mandating the reporting of pricing data with the name of the 
parties that are involved? Names of the parties could be held 
confidential for some period of time, but mandatory reporting of 
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pricin~, including volumes, with criminal penalties for false 
report1ng. 

How do you think that would affect the 
transparency of the market? 

MS. MARKEY: I think it would provide an amazing 
amount of transparency that we don't have available right now. 

MR. DRIVON: And that kind of transparency would 
likely have an affect of taking away a lot of the volatility 
that we're seeing by reason of the opacity in the market; 

0158 
01 
02 
03 
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01 
02 
03 
04 

correct? 
MS. MARKEY: correct. However, the market will 

always be volatile to a certain extent because of weather and 
supply-demand features. 

I think the_type of excessive volatility that you 
saw during the period of 2000-2001 would be di~inished 
substantially, if not completely, if prices had been ~ade to be 
transparent, and more of the players and their participants be 
basically put in front of everybodr to see. 

MR. DRIVON: well, 1f the kind of trading volu.es 
that we saw in that chart that we looked at beforei on this 
chart here, if this increase in trading volume cou d be 
~x~lained by weather, it would be a cold day in hell; wouldn't 
lt. 

MS. MARKEY: Yes, I think that's a good 
explanation. 

OIAIRMAN DUNN: It's si•ilar, Michele, to the 
duck question. 

MS. MARKEY: Similar to the duck question, yes. 
CHAIRMAN DUNN: Here's what I want tO do, if I 

may, Ms. Markey. For us lay people tryin~ very hard to 
unaerstand, obviously, the total implicat1ons of, A, what you 
said, and B, certainly the complexities of the profession that 
you've operated in now for a number of ~ears, I just want to 
give a quick lay person summary to see 1f my understanding is 
somewhere in the ballpark. 

Then I want to just cover real quickly, this is 
the first opportunity that we've had to review these document~. 

we obviously need to take time and go through the.. 
Independently, I suspect, we'll have many follow-up questions at 
a later date regarding those documents. 

MS. MARKEY: Yes. 
OS 
06 
07 
08 
09 
10 
11 
12 
13 
l-4 
15 
16 
17 
18 
19 
20 
21 
22 
23 
24 
25 
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CHAIRMAN DUNN: But ¥OU and/or your counsel were 
gracious enough to prepare a brief 1ndex to those documents as 
well. I just want to touch upon them so I have a general 
understanding of the various categories that are there. 

My lay person's unaerstanding, Ms. Markey, comes 
down to as follows. In listening to the testimony of both Paul 
and Matt earlier today, what I heard was there is the ability to 
i~pact the price of natural gas through the control of the 
capacity. 

MS. MARKEY: That's correct. 
CHAIRMAN DUNN: The PUC representatives testified 

that there is another very important factor on price, and that 
is the published indexes. And the PUC representative testified 
how important the published indexes are to the PUC to accomplish 
their tasks, as well as touching upon other important roles the 
indexes play within the industry. 

MS. MARKEY: Yes. 
CHAIRMAN DUNN: You've been gracious enough to be 

here for the past few hours. what I've heard you say is, in 
addition to that control of the capacity as a means of impacting 
price, the price can be i•pacted by, in effect, controlling the 
published index prices through exaggeration of volume or price, 
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or under reporting, or not reporting at all. 
And if we accept the PUC's testi.any earlier, 

0160 
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. . . 
where those publ1shed 1ndexes are 1n error, whether by 
fraudulent •eans or other deliberate acts, it's going to have a 
dramatic ripple effect on the pricing throughout the industry. 

MS. MARKEY: Yes, that's a very true statement. 
CHAIRMAN DUNN: I missed kind of the focus point 

of what you've been saying this afternoon? 
MS. MARKEY: For a lay person, you got it right 

on target. 
CHAIRMAN DUNN: Let me just cover real quickly 

the index. If you could, counsel! if you've got a copy, or 
Michele, you're probably intimately familiar with it. 

So we all have an understanding of what 
generically is contained in the documents that were produced. 

MS. MARKEY: we basically divided the docu.ents 
up into several different categories. Number one, examples of 
widespread use of Gas Daily Index, for instance, from NPR 
coverage, to the Massachusetts PUC 1 to FERC and the cal ISO 
themselves using Gas Daily prices 1n price •itigation. 

Gas Daily indexes were intensely used throughout 
not only the industry themselves, but also within regulatory 
bodies throughout the united States. 

CHAIRMAN DUNN: Let's go to the cal ISO for just 
a second. 

24 MS. MARKEY: Sure. 
25 
26 
27 
28 
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CHAIRMAN DUNN: I believe you referenced that cal 
ISO used them for price •itigation. 

MS. MARKEY: Yes. I said gas cost proxy. 
CHAIRMAN DUNN: In lay terms, what does that 

01 mean? 
02 
03 
04 
05 
06 
07 
08 
09 
10 

MS. MARKEY: Basically it means that if they 
didn't know exactly what the cost of gas was, they used a basket 
~f california indices in order to price out the gas component of 
the cost of electricity. 

CHAIRMAN DUNN: In other words, when you're 
dealing with the cost of electricity for the cal ISO, one of the 
claims by the wholesale sellers of electricity was what they 
claimed to be incredibly high cost of natural gas. 

MS. IIIIARKEY: Yes • 
11 
12 
13 
14 
15 
16 
17 
18 
19 
20" 

CHAIRMAN DUNN: And in the price mitigation, 
determining what that gas price was, was important? 

MS. MARKEY: Very important. 
CHAIRMAN DUNN: And if that published gas index 

price was artificially high, for example, it's going to impact 
the mitigation process of the cal ISO. 

MS. MARKEY: Absolutely. 
CHAIRMAN DUNN: All right. Again, we're just 

flushing out for us lay folks. 
MS. MARKEY: Sure. 

21 
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The next category are the categories of the 
possible price manipulation of the Gas Daily Index in which 
there are actually a couple of significant e-mails and/or 
letters and transcripts of conversations that we had with 
several companies. 

I'll frankly point out that the one that's 
probably most critical in looking at this is the March 12th, 
2001 transcript, where various electric traders at AEP called up 

01 
02 
03 
04 

David Behrman to complain that they did not want to see Enron on 
Line included in our transactions. And the gist of the 
conversation was that they knew that Enron was in the habit of 
manipulating prices. 
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Later on, there is a le1:1:er where 'the par'ticular 
'traders a1: AEP who had complained were, in fac1:, ex-enron 
'traders who knew 'tha't Enron provided false information. 

The next set of documents, there's also, le't's 
see, righ't. The nex1: se't of do1.umen1:s is Enron-rela'ted 
docu111ent:s. 

CHAIRMAN DUNN: I'~ sorry, Michele. I'll going 
to take you back. 

one that strikes •Y interest, and again, I know 
that this is just a brief listing of the docu.ents. June 28th, 
2001, ouke Reduces comnunications with Gas Daily. What is that 
referring to? 

~s. MARKEY: cuke used to send us a fax with all 
18 
19 
20 
21 
22 
23 
24 
25 
26 
27 
28 
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of their prices. And at this time we were also asking them to 
provide their forward market pricing, interestingly enough, at 
the su~gestion of Enron and several others. And they refused to 
partic1pate. In fact, were not wanting to give us any 
infonmation, didn't want us calling any of the 'traders. 

The¥ never would give us any other reason, other 
'than, just, we don t wish to talk with you. 

CHAIRMAN DUNN: You reference, at Enron's 
encouragemen1:. 

MS. MARKEY: Actually, in a lot of 'the particular 
instances where Enron would come up -- this kind of relates 'to 
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the next set of documents -- Enron was fond of calling us up and 
asking us to either support new products that they were creating 
or to actually create new price points based at their 
direction. In the particular exa~~ple --

CHAIRMAN DUNN: Wait, would you say that sentence 
again. 

NS. MARKEY: They were in the habit of calling us 
up and asking us to pr01110te certain products that they were 
supporting, such as basis swaps, and they were also encouraging 
us to actually set up par'ticular price points. 

CHAIRMAN DUNN: All right. 
MS. MARKEY: And the one where it was a response 

w;~h ouke, I believe Duke was one of the parties tha~ 'they 
wanted us to talk to abou't doing a certain basis spot swap 
product, and they had us actually get the. to participate in 
providing this information and price data for that. 

Which does get us 1:0 the next set of 
Enron-related docu•ents, which is kind of two-fold. one, it 
does talk about how Enron had 1:0 do with the creation of the 

20 
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AECO same-Day price hub. In effect, Enron gave us the 
•ethodology and dictated to us how that price index was going to 
be created. And we set it up at basically their behest. 

Although we did encourage the industry to send us 
their feelings about this, we basically went with the enron 
•ethodology on how to set up the particular AECO price point, 
called AECO sa.e-Day. 

CHAIRMAN DUNN: We'll call that the Enron Hub? 
28 

0164 
MS. MARKEY: A lot of people used to call us 

01 
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Enron oaily, and there was a reason for that. 
In addi1:ion, throughout most of these e-mails, 

there are detailed plans for establishing-the electronic trading 
indexes which; as I explained earlier, was initially going to be 
a basket of a 1 various different companies who reported 
electronically, but ultimately beca.e only EOL, and ultimately 
was the whole reason why AEP quit reporting to us, because they 
thought that Enron was going to be providing us false data 
through that particular electronic index. 

Additionall~. this is what we ultimately tried to 
audit Enron on, was their 1nfor..ation that they provided to us 
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on thi s e 1 ecuoni c exchange. 
CHAIRMAN DUNN: senator Johannessen. 

14 
1S 
16 
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SENATOR JOHANNESSEN: Thank you. 
How many subsidiaries or bus,nesses did Enron 

control? sounds to me like they're a s~ider sitting in the web, 
and tentacles reaching out. And most of the11, i-n order to 
survive or whatever, that they would go along with Enron. 

MS. MARKEY: Yes, actually there's another e-mail 
incorporated in this set where it's an announcement that NGX, 
which is the canadian Exchange for AEco also was planning to 
include Enron on Line's numbers, as wel 1 as Houston Street, 
which was another electronic exchange. 

so they did -- they touched all of us. 
SENATOR JOHANNESSEN: I appreciate that:. I just 

want to tell you, for a while now I have been listening to more 
horse pucky than I like to think. It's refreshing to soneone 
filling in the blanks. we expected as much, but really 

01 appreciate s011eone COlling out to do that. 
02 MS, MARKEY: Thank you, sir. 
03 SENATOR JOHANNESSEN: There • s a 1 ot: of effort on 
04 your part, I know, and it takes a lot of backbone to do it. I 
OS just want you to know we appreciate it, because I think we've 
06 got it pretty well lined up who the bad guys were, and I hope 
07 that they get the appropriate due. 
08 But I thank you personally, because I really 
09 appreciate the fact that: you ca.e out to do this. 
10 CHAIRMAN DUNN: Michele, there's one, and it's 
11 your Number 10 under the enron-related documents, oecember 1st, 
12 2000, includes statements that producers prefer nontransparent 
13 prices. 
14 MS. MARKEY: Yes. Actually, this was an e-mail 
15 that was supposedly a ~blic document that was talking about 
16 Enron's establishment of their on line exchange. And within the 
17 e-~ail, it talks about how Enron on Line was going to provide 
18 more price t:rans~arency to the market:, and that producers were 
19 deathly afraid of Enron on Line, because for many years, they 
20 enjoyed the benefits of nontransparent prices. 
21 Frankly, I think that's rather than ironic in 
22 this time and age that they would have made a state~ent like 
23 that when, in fact, they were encoura9ing the exact opposite. 
24 CHAIRMAN DUNN: If you d continue going 
2S through. 
26 MS. MARKEY: Right. 
27 I think that pretty much -- oh, there is one 
28 other thing. Enron came to us in I believe it was March of 

0166 
01 2001, and they wanted us to start up another set of indices for 
02 industrial products. They wanted us to get into pulp, paper, 
03 lu~er, metals. They had a whole grocery shopping list that 
04 they wanted FT Energy to set up similar to the way we had set up 
OS Gas oaily. And there's a significant amount of back and forth, 
06 of us looking at that. And because we were in the process of 
07 being acquired, we never took it an¥ place. 
08 CHAIRMAN DUNN: I th1nk Mr. orivon wants to hunt 
09 sc:ue ducks. 
10 MR. DRIVON: one of the commodities that they 
11 were talking about indexing and trading was water; wasn't it? 
12 MS. MARKEY: Yes. 
13 NR. DRIVON: so now they're going to get indexes 
14 going that make sure we stay warm enough, that we can see at 
15 night, and we have something to drink. 
16 And Enron, by the way, they weren't all by 
17 themselves in all of this misreporting of prices, and of all 
18 these other shenanigans we've been talking about. I mean, they 
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19 had co.pany; didn't they? 
20 MS. MARKEY: Yes. 
21 MR. DRIVON: And that little list of ten suspects 
22 up there is what you, in your opinion, believe their main 
23 company to have been? 
24 MS. MARKEY: Yes. 
25 MR. DRIVON: We've talked a lot about Enron here, 
26 but we're not doing that because we want to leave out anybody, 
27 are we? We want to be fair. 
28 MS. MARKEY: well, the next set of documents that 

0167 
01 we have was some -- a board of discussions that we were having 
02 wi th wi 11 i iliiS • 
03 williams had a rather unique idea. They had a 
04 whole list of Gas Daily price points that they wanted to 
OS basically put in a basket and create a thing called the UE 
06 Index, which I believe stood for Universal Energ~. 
07 And the only reason we didn't go forth with it 
08 was because they were going to combine it with other data they 
09 had internally, and they would not let me see the formula as to 
10 how the¥ were 99ing to use our data as well as their own data. 
11 so I sa1d, unt1l you provide me the actual formula, I'm not 
12 going to give you the Gas Daily process. 
13 Interestingly enough, on Energy News Live, which 
14 is their website that they wanted to put this out -- and they 
15 also wanted us to publish this index as well in their 
16 publication -- they ended up ~blishing a UE Index. 
17 And I can't tell you to this day how they used it 
18 or why they used it, but I suspect it was going to be their kind 
19 of answer of, here in arbitrage, we're going to use Gas Daily 
20 basket and trade these baskets, and we're going to ask you to 
21 buy on our UE Index, and guess what? we're the only ones who 
22 know how the fonaula works, so we're kind of the ones holding 
23 the bag, more or less. 
24 so, we backed away from it. 
25 so now, I don't mean to just necessarily point 
26 out Enron, but Williams did try to jump in the ball game fairly 
27 late as well. 
28 CHAIRMAN DUNN: In other words, no really "trust 

0168 
01 us," justification. 
02 MS. MARKEY: That's correct. 
03 MR. ORIVON: Back to their moral imperative that 
04 they were so responsive to; right? 
05 MS. MARKEY: Yes. 
06 Last but not least, one of the other attempts 
07 while I was at FT Energ¥ was, I thought if we at least put all 
08 the individual transact1ons that people would report to us . 
09 during the day out on our real-time website, where people would 
10 see the transactions as they were being reported, that maybe 
11 peo~le would be a little less likely to exaggerate or try to 
12 man1pulate prices. 
13 That product was developed and was in beta 
14 test. several companies did very enthusiastically jump up and 
15 beca.e beta testers, two of which was oynegy and El Paso. 
16 Interestingly enough, when I went to Enron's 
17 office, I only had a chance to demo in front of the techie guys. 
18 I never got in front of the traders. And the techie guys just 
19 didn't see any value in it. 
20 But a number of the other trading houses saw 
21 immediately. In fact, CMS Energy would have signed up had 
22 ultimately the product been taken off the shelf. 
23 so, one of the things that I believe oynegy and 
24 El Paso at least had the benefit of throu9h the beta test was 
25 that they could see each one of the indiv1dual transactions as 
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it was being reported, and ulti~ately knew what the ultimate 
index would have been, Which is actually where a lot this data 
comes from that you guys now have, is from backups to the beta 

01 
02 
03 
04 
05 
06 
07 
08 
09 
10 

test. 
MR. DRIVON: Let Me take a wild guess. 
This was an attem~t that you were •aking to try 

to get some mediation into this false reporting, manipulation 
process; right? 

MS. MARKEY: I was trying to show the Emperor's 
clothes were not there. 

MR. DRIVON: Yes, and my while guess is, you ran 
into the same spot as the audit? 

MS. MARKEY: Yes. 
11 
12 
13 

MR. DRIVON: And then because, or maybe because, 
they didn't want you to have any more pipe dreams, they took you 
off that desk. 

14 
15 
16 
17 
18 
19 
20 
21 
22 
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You don't need to answer that question. 
CHAIRMAN DUNN: Michele I want to go to the last 

category of documents that you've got 1isted, that you listed as 
general. Just real quickly, the OCtober 5th, 2000, Enron 
Reliance Sole Contributors to Electric Forward Pricing Table, 
what is that one? 

MS. MARKEY: Oh, right. we were going to start, 
or we did start 1 an electric forwards pricing table. And in 
this, we establ1shed where some of the information was going to 
be coning from. 

And to 9et started, we were going to basically 
~ust use Enron and Rel1ance faxes that they sent to us every day 
1n order to put forward a forwards market price. so, they would 
basically be the two contributors giving us the prices. 

CHAIRMAN DUNN: what I want to do at this point, 

I want to just take about five minutes so I can discuss with 
both Larry and chris if we have any follow-up questions, there 
may be just a few. so1 why don't we take just five minutes, 
everyboCiy, and then we 11 wrap up quickly after that. 

MS. MARKEY: Thank you. 
[Thereupon a brief recess 
was taken.] 

CHAIRMAN DUNN: Why don't we get you back in and 
try to wrap it up here. I have just a few guestions first. 

I want to go back to Gas oai 1 y. 
MS. MARKEY: Yes. 

12 
13 
14 
15 

CHAIRMAN DUNN: To your knowledge, Ms. Markey, 
was manage.ent at Gas Daily aware of the potential of 
exa9gerated reporting occurring, resulting in their publication 
of 1ncorrect data? 

16 MS. MARKEY: Yes. 
17 
18 
19 
20 
21 
22 
23 
24 
25 
26 
27 
28 

CHAIRMAN DUNN: And at any time are you aware 
that they took any actions to correct that situation? 

MS. MARKEY: I'll not aware of any. 
CHAIRMAN DUNN: At any time did Gas Daily 

undertake any efforts to investigate for future use to ensure 
the accuracy of the data that it reported? 

NS. MARKEY: As far as pursuing a plan? 
CHAIRMAN DUNN: we could do it that way. 
The question really is, okay, I'm Gas Daily. 

I'm aware that we're getting inaccurate reports, exaggerated 
reports. 

MS. MARKEY: Yes. 
0171 
01 
02 
03 

CHAIRMAN DUNN: Fr0111 this point forward, did Gas 
Daily take any steps to investigate the reports that it 
received? 

Page 42 



------------------

Gas-ii.txt 
04 MS. MARKEY: Yes. There was an example. In 
05 fact, in January lOth of 2001, this is one of the letters, and 
06 it had to do with ~rice discovery in Chicago. And we had a 
07 utility complain b1tterly about the high prices. And we went to 
08 Enron, and to Aquila, Reliant, PG&E, National, and tried to get 
09 them to-give us their transactional data. 
10 CHAIRMAN DUNN: And they would not? 
11 MS. MARKEY: And they would not. 
12 CHAIRMAN DUNN: And that was the end of th'at 
13 investigation? 
14 MS. MARKEY: That's as far as you can normally 
15 take it. 
16 CHAIRMAN DUNN: so 1 despite the fact that it 
17 couldn't even ca.plete its invest1gation, it just continued 
18 publishing its data in the same way? 
19 MS. MARKEY: Yes. 
20 CHAIRMAN DUNN: TO your knowledge, did FERC or 
21 any state PUC, for that .atter, ever question the validity of 
22 the prices reported in the indexes? 
23 MS. MARKEY: No. As a matter of fact, they 
24 thought they were the most accurate out there. In fact, When 
25 FERC chose Gas Daily, they chose Gas Daily over several other 
26 publications because, supposedly, the prices were so accurate 
27 and reliable. 
28 CHAIRMAN DUNN: DO you know if any entity ever 

0172 
01 complained or reported to FERC its concerns about the inaccuracy 
02 of the Gas Daily published prices? 
03 MS. MARKEY: I'm not personally aware, no. 
04 CHAIRMAN DUNN: Have ¥OU heard that through a~y 
05 source, that soneone NaY have compla1ned to FERC directly? 
06 MS. MARKEY: I've heard, but I don't know any 
07 specifics. 
08 CHAIRMAN DUNN: Are you aware if FERC ever made 
09 inquiry to Gas Daily about the accuracy of its published prices? 
10 MS. MARKEY: No, not that I'm aware of. 
11 CHAJRMAN DUNN: I know you're not there now, but 
12 ~ave you heard even up to today whether FERC has explored this 
13 1ssue? 
14 MS. MARKEY: Yes, they actually have subpoenaed 
15 Platts for docu.ents regarding prices. 
16 04AIRMAN Dl»lN: DO you know approximately when 
17 that subpoena was served? Again, I know you're not there. 
18 MS. MARKEY: sometime in september. 
19 CHAIRMAN DUNN: so, several months ago. 
20 MS. . 14ARKEY: Yes . 
21 CHAIRMAN DUNN: Any other subpoenaes that you are 
22 aware of that have been issued on Platts fro• an~ source? 
23 MS. MARKEY: Not that I'm aware of. 
24 CHAIRMAN DUNN: Mr. Drivon. 
25 MR. DRIVON: I just want to take this opportunity 
26 to say that I personally, and on behalf of all the rest of us 
27 who have worked on this for so long, because as you know, this 
28 committee has been working on this piece for almost a year now, 

0173 
01 and I want to express my personal appreciation to you for the 
02 courageous .ave that you've made in coming forward with these 
03 documents and this testimony. 
04 I suspect and I believe that you suspect that 
OS there may be so•e personal price that you'll have to pa¥ for 
06 having done this. And I want to tell you that I recogn1ze and 
07 commend you for what 1 believe to have been a very valuable 
08 public service, not only to the people of the state of 
09 california, but to the people across the united states, because 
10 this is an issue that most people don't realize the magnitude of 
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ll in terms of what it costs each individual person and the 
12 econ011y. 
13_ so, thank you very, very much. 
14 MS. MARKEY: Thank you. 
15 CHAIRMAN DUNN: Michele, I want to underscore 
16 what Larry just said. AS indicated, I think we met quite 
17 so.etime ago now, and we've had many discussions along the way. 
18 You've been a tremendous source of education, I 
19 know, for those of us who have dealt with you. I, too, 
20 appreciate the fact that you've come forward today. 
21 counsel, it's also IIY understanding that we're 
22 going to keep this record open, and that there will be a 
23 follow-up-subllission. counsel, if you would comment, please. 
24 MR. KIRTLAND: That's correct. we're going to 
25 submit a set of the documents that we gave you that's base 
26 leveled, so there'll be individual seguential numbers. 
27 And then, there will also be, perhaps, any 
28 further important points that Michele thinks is necessary to put 

0174 
01 on the record. 
02 our understanding is, once we .ake that 
03 submissioni which should be in the next couple of days, then the 
04 record wil be closed. 
05 CHAIRMAN DUNN: Yes. we will, as we oftenti11es 
06 do here as we'll do today, we will not adjourn the •eeting. we 
07 will recess, and the subll1ssion that you're referring to Will be 
08 considered part of Michele's testi11ony, subject to the same 
09 contiuums as we talked about at the outset of her testi•ony 
10 regarding this presiding officer c011pelling that testimony under 
11 9410, and then the same rights and remedies applying to that as 
12 well. It will be a continuation of her testimony. 
13 MR. KIRTLAND: correct. 
14 CHAIRMAN DUNN: And then the record will be 
15 closed at that point in time. 
16 Mr. Drivon. 
17 MR. DRIVON: unless the committee decides that 
18 further testimony may be valuable, in which case we will notify 
19 you so that arrange~nts can be made for further response to the 
20 subpoena. 
21 CHAIRMAN DUNN: And it will be, of course, done 
22 through you, counsel. 
23 MR. KIRTLAND: Right, that's fine. vou have our 
24 contact information. 
25 MR. DRIVON: What I want to be sure we do is that 
26 we don't foreclose further testimony b¥ this witness without the 
27 necessity of further subpoena. we don t envision that at this 
28 point, but that .ay be, and if it is, we will contact you to 

0175 
01 arrange for that at a convenient time. 
02 MR. KIRTLAND: That's fine. 
03 CHAIRMAN DUNN: Let me close simply by offering 
04 a heart-felt thank you to you, Michele, for coaing here today. 
05 I know you've come a long way. 
06 counsel, I know you've come a long way. 
07 Also to Paul and to Matt. You two have also come 
08 an extraordinarily long way to assist the committee today in our 
09 continued investigation and understanding of what occurred here 
10 in california. It helps tremendously as we move forward with 
11 crafting legislative solutions here at the state level. 
12 Also to Bill and to Trina as well fro. the PUC, 
13 we appreciate your presence here as well. 
14 Without anything further fron the conni ttee, we 
15 are recessed at this ti~. Think you. 
16 [Thereupon this portion of the 
17 senate select CD~~mittee hearing 
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18 was terminated at approximately. 
19 4:55 P.M.] 
20 --ooooo--
21 
22 
23 
24 
25 
26 
27 
28 
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02 
03 I, EVELYN J. MIZAK, a shorthand Reporter of the state 
04 of California, do hereby cert1fy: 
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06 fore~oing transcript of the hearin~ of the senate select 
07 comm1ttee to Investigate Price Man1pulation on the wholesale 
08 Ener~y Market was re~orted verbatim in shorthand by me, Evelyn 
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The healthy functioning - or distress - of natural ation of eleclridty and the manufac. 
gas markets has profound effectS on the overall ture of other goods and services and 
economy. In 2001, customers spent $142 billion for transportation fuel. 
on natural gas in the United States, 1 about 1.4 per· Competitive forces have CJ'C3ted T cent of the gross domestic product 2 Almost one· benefits for natural gas customers. 

quaner of the natural gas sold was used by re51dennal cus- Reform of natural gas markets in the 
tomers 3 The average annual natural gas bill for residen· United States by Congress and the 
rial customers that year in the contiguous 48 states, stated Federal Energy Regulatory 
m 2002 dollars, was $8444 Other uses include the gener- Commission generated significant customer benefits over 

the past quarter century. Prior to passage of the Natural 1 OMOl analysiS of St21lStlCS compiled by the Energy Information 
Adnurustntion a.nd pubhshed m Natural Gas Monthly, December 2002 Gas Policy Act (NGPA) of 1978,5 the natural gas industry 
2 u.s [)epmmffit of Commerce, Bureau of Economic Arulysls, Naoorul faced chronic supply shortages arising from uneconomi· 
Arrounlli Dat:1, "Current-Dolhr and '&al Gross Domesuc Product." :u 

cally low regulated wellhead prices. wwwbea.gm 
3 EneJxy lnfOrmaoon M=tion, Natural Gas Annua/2002, 'lllble 1, The NGPA perrrutted suppressed ma!tet forces to 
"Summary St3nsDc5 for NatuiOJ Gas m tk Urured Scm:s. 1996-ZCOO," pp 5-6 work by phasing out price caps on wellhead natural gas 
• Energy lnfomtaoon AdrrurustrallOn, Natural Gas Use in AmenCVl 

prices. During the late 1970s and in the early 1980s, Households. at wwwe~a.doe govlemeUicoruumpnonbneMttslrutga£' 
n>t_ps_p•ece html 2002 value~ denved from ElA esnmate of S10.07 

1 pnces rose to meet high interim price caps as an incentive 
per Mel res•denttil fuel COS! at 1997 resldenual consumptiOn level of 83 I for drilling for more supply. By the latter half of the 
Md OMOI•nfiated tlus >-.lue usmg • 1% GOP dcllator obulned from 

1the t.:.S Deparunem of Commenr. Bureau of Eronomic AnalysiS !5 u.s c 33<11·3432 

1 
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The North American natural gas marketplace has shown itseH to be remarkably 

robust through the many trials of recent years. Nevertheless, wholesale natural 

gas markets face challenges as 2003 gets underway. Quick, thoughtful and effec· 

tive action can address these challenges successfully and can maintain the benefits 

of a competitive natural gas industry for customers and the overall economy. 
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Figure 1: Natural Gas Market Growth and Price Moderation After Passage of the NGPA 
(1976-2002. in 2002 Dollars) 
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1980s, prices fell in direct response to innovative rate designs. 
oversupply. That oversupply lasted 1n 2000 and 2001, natural gas pnces rose for slightly 
through moSt of the 1990s. Figure 1 more than a year. That price pattern marked the end of 
tracks prices through this period. more than a decade of oversupply within the production 
showing how they rose and fell. segment of the North American gas market, and it was dri

Subsequent Commission orders ven by a variety of factors. These market ·cl1anging factors 
that addressed evolving market condi included a tighter supply-<lemand balance, regional occur
tions, including Order Numbers 380 rences of pipeline congestion and participant behavior, fac. 
(1984), 436 (1985) and 636 (1992), tors we will discuss in greater detail later in this assessment 
contributed to the efficient operation With the exception of the period of the pnce 
of market forces to benefit customers plateau, real wellhead prices have remained below those 
Order 380 enabled utilities to pur of the early 1980s Figure 1 also shows that competitive 

 gas, and Orders 436 and 636 provided markets have brought dose to 20 years of moderate 
for open access on pipelmes, ended bundled pipeline pnces for gas delivered to the otygate. Importantly, com
sales service and introduced capacity release and other petittve markets have mcreased the effioency of long dis-

2 
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tance transportation. The wholesale companies. Introducing these sophisticated new tools in 
delivery cost of natural gas - the dif effective ways will be aitical for the successful control of 
ference between citygate and well· risk associated with volatile natural gas prices. 
head prices - has fallen in real terms 

about 40 percent between 1984 and 3. Shaken c07ifitknce in priu discovery methods 
2002, a compound reduction of2.8 Reports of wash tr2des and intentional fu1se reporting of 
percent per year. tr2nsactions and prices by industry sources over the past 

The Commission's Office of hal.f:year have undermined the credibility of published 
Market Oversight and lnvestigatioru natural gas price indexes. Given the importance of these 
(OMOI) has prepared this report to indexes to customer confidence as well as to the 
provide the Commission and the functioning of many natural gas contracts, the industry 
public with an assessment of current must respond effectively. 
developments, trends and issues in 
natural gas markets. In particular, 4. Contin11tng need for ejficient Investment 

OMOI explores the effectiveness of competition in natural in hifrastructure 
gas markets and focuses on industry and government The natural gas industry requires ongoing investment to 
actioru; to address any problems or identified threats. This maintain adequate supply, delivery facilities and opera· 
assessment does not release privileged information related tional flexibility. As competitive markets for natural gas 
to current investigations; it does discuss current issues have evolved, they have provided a basis for investment 
and industry, regulatory and investigatory efforts to deal designed to benefit customers and provide adequate 
With these issues. returns from facilities' market value. Assuring adequate 

investment in infrastructure aligned with competitive 

The Issues market forces is a critical and continuing need for the 
natural gas industry. 

II Based on our analysis, OMOI considers the five most 5. Continuingpotentinlfor manipulation 
pressing concerns for natural gas markets as of the The potential for manipulation of energy markets remains 

winter of 2002-03 to be: a concem Without proper monitoring, the likelihood of 
successful manipulation could' increase under the current 

1. Deterloratingflnandtll conditions tight supply conditions. Market manipulation can adverse
of market participanl$ ly affect the dependability, affordability and competitive
Natural gas companies heavily engaged in trading- in a ness of gas markets. Solutions require a commitment to 
trend shared with electric traders - are in the forefront of vigilant oversight. 
a traumatic finandal shakeout Many past leaders of ener
gy trading are either out of business or retrenching The remainder of this assessment will focus on each of 
Their problems have adversely affected other narural gas these challenges We document the issues and present 
companies as well. This serious financial situation could highlights of current efforts by industry and the 
cause price increases and (in the longer run) delivery Commission to resolve them. 
problems for natural gas customers .. Thus far this winter, 
however, there have been no reports of sigruficant OMOl considers the issues facing the effecnve competitive 
delivery problems. functioning of the industry to be manageable. Both indus

try participants and regulators must seek out and aggres
2 Managing credit exposure sively promote solutions to assure effident, cost-effective 
Managing credit is one of the most important components and reliable natural gas service to all U.S. customers. 
of long-tenn financial health of energy market partici
pants. floor risk management of credit exposure con
tributed to recenr finandal problems New approaches to 

managmg credit that have not been extended to energy 
markets in the past are bemg introduced to narural gas 
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T be energy sector faces unprecedented The malfeasance initially associated with Enron, and to 
6nanciaJ cbaDenges. While initiaUy affect varying degrees with other specific energy trading compa· 

ing trading companies, financiaJ stress bas nies, has led to the :financial challenges that now confront 

touched electric utilities, pipelines and dis the entire industry. Market discomfon remains, a natural 

tributors as well. In response these chal- response new to uncovered deceptions and to numerous to 
lenges, some companies have abandoned energy ongoing investigations of trading actiVIty by government 

agencies. trading. Having fewer, less financially strong 
The difficulties have cascaded to debt-holders, market participants could result in the less-effi· 

reducing company credit rating-;. Rating downgrades by cient functioning of competitive energy markets. 
the maJor rating agencies- Standard & Poor's (S&P), 

We will focus on the effects on natural gas mar
Moody's and Fitch- recognize this financial stress and 

kets, though these conclusions could extend to contribute to the challenge Figure 3 shows the trend 
electricity as well. toward downgrades for energy companies by S&P. 

11 The Situation There is potential for further fmanoal instability 
stemming from the amount of energy-<:ompany debt sched
uled to be renegotiated over the next few years. Figure 4 

Financial weakness currently extends across many indus shows the m.turities of long-term debt for selected classes 
tries. Every segment of the energy industry lmponant to of energy companies Overall, about a third of long-tenn 
the Commission's jurisdictional markets has recently debt will mature for energy companies over the next five 
expenenced difficulties. Figure 2 shows 200.2 changes in years, from 2003 through 2007 Shan-term debt maturities 
stock prices for a group of Ill key market participants in will put additional stress on the system. It is likely that 
the energy sector. Financial conditions for the energy some compan1es will not be able to manage through these 
sector overall deteriorated dramatically in 2002 debt maturities and will fail Many of these companies are 

Problems for companies heavily engaged in natural active participants in the natural gas market. 
gas trading are even greater than they appear in Figure 2. To manage investor and debt-holder concerns 
While Figure 2 groups companies by service, energy com about viability, many companies· either 'Withdrew from or 
panies often tend to be integrated across fuel and activi announced reductions in energy trading activity in late 
ties. This point deserves a brief discuss1on. The group of 2001 and in 2002, including: 
companies identified as predominantly natural gas distri!r 
utors has seen almost no reduction in share values, but 

..... Allegheny .... CMS ..... PG&E these companies have not been at the forefront of natural 
gas trading Pipelines ("mid-stream gas" in Figure 2) and Energy .... Dynegy .... Reliant 

electnc wholesalers ("utility parent w/significant whole .... American .... El Paso Energy .... TXU 
sale'), which were far more likely to l:x: active in natural 

Electric Power .... Enron .... USB Warburg 
gas tradmg, have dropped substantially in value. 

In 2001 and 2002, .... Aquila energy traders revealed a variety .... ldaCorp .... Williams 

of tmpropneties m financial reporung and trading activny .... Calpine .... M1rant 
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Figure 2: Most Energy Stock Prices Declined in 2002 
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Figure 3: Decline in Quality of S&P Energy Company Ratings, 2001-2003 
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Figure 4: Magnitude of long-Term Debt Coming Due lor Energy Companies in the Next Five Years 
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Detenoralion in the financial market power, pennitting them to 
condition of energy companies has increase above competitive levels the 
many serious implications for natur· difference between what they are 
al gas markets, such as: willing to pay sellers and demand in 

payment from buyef1i. Some differ· 
Companies ceasing natural gas ence in prices paid and charged -
trading can impair markets and the bid-ask spread - is necessary for 
cause bigber prices for con· traders to exist. In particularly thin 
sumers. The reduction in the num· markets, however, if a trading 
ber of energy tradef1i in the market· company increased the bid-ask 
place reduces market liquidity- the spread beyond competitive levels, 
ability of a marker panidpanr to buy it could be exercising inappropriate 
and sell readily in a marketplace ar a market power 
prevailing price 

The reduction in the number Reduced use of agency agree· 
of natural gas uadef1i is particularly ments can sbift risk away from 
troublesome in the natural gas mar marketers and toward con
ketplace because there are so many sumers. Through agency agree
regional markets, already somewhat ments (also known as asset manage
tlhquid due to fragmentation. ment contracts), natural gas traders contract with gas 
Dividing these markets by fewer purchasmg companies such as narunl gas distributors 
trade1'1i can g~ve remaming traders and electric generatof1i to manage their fuel supply 
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portfolios, including pipeline transmission, storage assets, Industry Actions 
daily purchases and se:ISOnal supply. These agreements Where possible, market participants are working construe· 
allow natural gas purchasing companies and their cus tively to address their own deteriorating finandal condi· 
tomers to share profits derived from remarketing unused tion as well as manage deterioration in the financial 
capacity and supply with the marketer. At the same time, strength of the companies with which they do business. 
the marketer assumes some of the associated price risk These efforts include: 
and ensures availability. 

Competition for agency agreements among market Improving finances. Natural gas players are cutting 
ing companies had, until the recent collapse of the busi· costs, renegotiating debt, selling assets and making 
ness, been intense. But as merchants abandon wholesale other adjustments to improve financial strength. Many 
trading, the number of asset management arrangements have announced asset sales, raising concerns that forced 
between trading companies and distribution companies is sales may be under-valuing these assets. However, !inns 
declining. 6 This decline will shift many of the risks the with strong finances are acquiring good assets. For exam
marketers had been bearing back to their customers, many ple, Mid-American Energy Holdings (owned by Berkshire 
of whom may not have the necessary risk management Hathaw:~y) purchased two large pipelines in 2002, 
skills. Depending on the trading ability, planning skills, the Kern River Gas Co., from Williams, and Northern 
regulation and financial incentives of utility staff, price Natural Gas Pipeline, a former Enron asset, from 
risks to end-use customers may increase. Dynegy.~ 

Constrained finances could lead to deferral of nec Develcptng best practtces for ene7XJ' trading and 
essary infrastructure maintenance, harming relUI.· general business behavior. Since late spring 2002, 
bUity. As we have seen, energy companies often are mte· industry has sponsored several efforts to improve industry 
grated across functions, so energy traders often have performance in energy trading. These include: 
pipelines or electric utilities as aflili:ued companies. There 
are indications - most recently from Williams' - that trad· .... Chief risk officers from more than 30 integrated energy 
mg·related financial problems can cause personnel cut· companies (most of which have energy merchant arms) 
backs in regulated affiliates. lack of maintenance could formed the Committee of Chief Risk Officers {CCRO) to 
decrease service or safety. develop recommendations for best practices '" Among the 

CCRO's recommendations are :firu.ncial disclosures more 
Constrained finances could lead to deferral of infra· informative than the minimum required by the Securities 
structure butlds. The erosion in industry funding may and Exchange Commission (SEC), enhanced approaches 
evenrually hinder development of additional energy infra· to managing credit among traders, active use of state-of. 
strucrure. Recent credit downgrades mean higher interest the-art approaches to monitoring the risks taken on by 
rates and cosdier projects. Energy companies are finding corporations through energy trading and strict governance 
it difficult to complete costly new power plant projects. and control procedures. 
Delays and canceUations have increased.8 These delays 
and canceUations can affect the efficacy of pipeline .... In June 2002, the Electric Power Supply Association 
expansion. (EPSA) launched an initiative directed by a high-level 

steering committee to describe and codify ethical stan· 

Actions dards for the power supply and trading industry. EPSA 
will require certification of these standards as a 

IRi condition of membership." Both industry and government agendes can help 
SRI resolve financial issues related to natural gas companies 

9 Berks lure Hathaw.~y ~in doted that rt has S 10 billion to mves1 tn 
• OMOI conversauons With muluple rTW"ket parncopams on till 2002 energy assets_ &e "Eduor's Notebook," Jeff Sh=, ~ll!li' & Gru 
and Wimer 2002.{)3 journal, january 2003 
''Willwns CurungJobs at Pope Iones Amid los5e5 a1 Trading Unot5,' 10 wwwccro orgobestpr:ac.btml 

11 Bloomberg New. W~rt, November 27, 2002 Electnr Powt:r Supply Assoc12Don, 'Code of Eth•o and Sound 
8 '1J.S Energy Sector Ha5 Hit a Credn CnsLI. S&P Reports," &beta Tradmg Pracuces for Elennc Power Supplirn," at 
Smoth. 7be Wall5lreeljournal, October 14. 2002 wwweps2 org'l'osnlOilS!index cfrn?st"COOn=posinons 
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.... Seven brokers formed the Energy Brokers signaling a move by remaining natural gas traders away 
Association 12 to establish best practices and standards of from the telephone and toward the visible, secure trading 
conduct and to engage in other efforts to help restore of a regulated exchange. 
confidence in the energy financial markets. Other NYMEX trading data yield mixed signals. 

Figure 5 shows the level of open interest in the NYMEX 
Increased use of excbangu Initially, natural gas trad Henry Hub natural gas market at the 
ing took place between buyers and sellers on telephones. opening of each month in 2001 and 
In 1990, the New )brk Mercantile Exchange (NYMEX) 2002. Open interest is a good mea· 
introduced natural gas futures trading with a product sure of how actively companies are 
associated with an existing liquid cash market at Henry participating in the futures market 
Hub in Louisiana. Other anempts at exchange-traded Figure 5 shows that open 
futures contracts for natural gas have failed, but the interest in a month-to-month com
Henry Hub contract remains and the terms of its trading parison has been higher in the first 
contracts continue to lengthen, indicating greater faith by half of 2002 compared to 2001 and 
participants in this forward market. lower in the second half of 2002 compared to 2001. The 

NYMEX saw a record year in 2002 for natural gas pattern suggests that natural gas market participants 
futures volumes; more contracts were traded than for any began to reduce their activity in April 2002, four months 
other physical commodity but oil. The year-over-year earlier than the apparently seasonally driven reductions 
increase in trading natural gas futures contracts was 48 starting in late 2001. 

percent, rising to 24.4 million contracts traded. The high ln August 2000, a number of active energy traders 
level of trading is a positive sign for natural gas, possibly launched the lntercontinentalExclunge (ICE), which man· 

ages trading of a variety of physical natural gas and elec· 12 The seven are Amt:rex, APll Financ:W, GFI Group, Natsoura:, tric contnletsu ICE reports more than 100 equity partPrebon Energy, Stam!pply Petroleum and TFS Enc:tilJ'. Further infor· 
nunon IS available :u ..........:energybrokersassoc.org. ners, including ettergy and metals traders, brokers and 

figure 5: Recent Relative Decline in Nymex Natural Gas Open Interest 
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bankers. ICE also reports that its trading system is the need for large borrowing and debt levels. They also 
installed on more th2n 6,000 desktops, with the capability have hedging and trading experience with other commodi
to trade more than 600 products in metals, petroleum, 
natural gas and power• Figure 6 shows the activity in 

ties that can be leveraged into diversified energy markets. 
Other advantages they bring include experience with regu· 

natural gas volumes traded on ICE. latory bodies and tight risk control processes. Companies 
increasing their activity or entering energy trading include: 

Encouraging new entrants. New enttants, mainly finan
cial players, are increasing their energy trading activity to 
provide risk management services and liquidity, supple
menting the physical deliveries and energy trading of 
asset-based marketers. Banks and brokerage finns havt 
finandal stability, good credit ratings and cash, reducing 

..... American International Group 

..... Bank of America 

..... Centarus Energy 

..... Citadel 

..... ConocoPhilips 

..... Credit Lyonnais 

..... Goldman Sachs 
13 ICE's original equity partners included BP Exploration & Oil Inc., ..... l.ouis-Dreyfus 
Oewcbe Bank Sbarps Pixley Inc., Goldman Sachs Group Inc., MS ..... Morgan Stmley 
Capital Group Inc. (Morgan Stanley), Societe Genmle Financial Group. 
ST ~ Inc. (Royol Dutch,/Shell Group) and 11'E lnvtstment Inc. ....RWE 
(lb121FituEII). It w..s later joined by AEP Energy Services, Aquila 
Southwest Processing 1.1! Duke Energy Trading Emwtge ll.P, El Paso The positive effects of this new participation do not yet 
Mercb.ant Energy Holding Co., Mirant Americas Energy M2rkenng LP represent successe; that balance the recent failures of trad· 
and li<:liant Energy Thtd!ng Exchange Inc. ICE acqutmll.ondon's 

ing leaden; OMOI expects that the M:rvices provided by lntet112tional Petroleum .Exchange (IPE) In mid-2001. 
14 www.lntcx.com/abouthtml. the new entrants will be more expensive than past offer-

Figure 6: Growth in Physical (Day-Ahead Henry Hub) Natural Gas Volumes Traded on ICE Was 
Affected by Trading Downturn 
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ings because they will likely incorporate more realistic Recent efforts include: 
credit risks into prices. Companies such as Enron and 

Development of guidance on cash-management Dynegy were detennined to create liquid marketS ~ in 
practices between regulated subsidiaries and their parent energy necessary for meeting their growth projections 
companies. and profitability. 

.... Establishment, on a case by case basis, of the crtdit· 
Together, these industry actions indicate a significant wonhiness standards that interstate pipelines may 
effort to address the financial challenges that natural gas require in their tariffs. 
markets face today. As long as that commitment contin
ues, it provides a positive indication that these issues can 1be Commission will continue to monitor the fiMn· 
be resolved. ciaJ bealtb of natural gas companies, with slgnffi

cant consideration of of financial 
Commission Actions. 

tbe implications 
d1Jf'la41tles on the safe and dependoble delivery of 

Within the scope of its authority, the Commission seeks to natural gas to cusromers. 
play a positive role in the resolution of these financial 
issues. As the year progresses, the Commission plans the OMOI will continue to monitor the bebavkn" of nat· 
following actions to address deterioration in the finandal ural gas markets, wllb particular concern for tbe 
condition of natural gas market players: reduction ojmarketliquidily due ro exits from flllt. 

ural gas trading and wttb attentkm to tbe potential 
The Commission will continue to make policy as m?c for parent rompantes that are in .finandal straits ro 
essary to address tbe ram'{ficatWns of the deterio undermine the jilltlndal strength of unregulated 
rated ft:nandal condition of the industry. sulnidiaries. 
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redit management approaches used in pants. The first step toward a 
financial markets - approaches not extend· better a-edit management 
ed to energy marlrets in tbe past - are structure for the industry is 
being adapted and used in nato.ral gas and better understanding of the 

electric markets. Given the large casb ftows associ· available tools. 
ated with energy contracts, managing credit well is 
one of the most important drivers ofloog-term The Situation 
financial health of energy traders. Using credit 
tools in effective ways will be critical for success. One novel credit tool iS over· 

While generally valuable, some of these new • the-counter (OTC) credit 
approaches are not well understood and their clearing. ore transactions are not 
misuse could have unintended consequences. traded on exchanges, but are nego. 
In particular, certain uses of credit clearing tiated between two panies. Table 1 compares over-the· 
techniques have more limited benefits than is counter trading to exchange and bilateral deals. However, 
generally understood by energy-market partici· unlike other contracts negotiated between buyers and seU-

Table 1: Characteristics of Types of Trading 

Bila1eral OTC Exchange-Based 

Contracts are negotiated d1rectty Contracts are negotiated via a broker Deals are made through a multilateral 
between the two contract who helps the two parties find each exchange, which provides a managed 
counterparties. other and reach agreed terms. marketplace 

~ Contracts are often highly ~ Contract parameters can vary .... Contracts are hrghly standardized. 
customized, and of long duration. significantly, though ..... Trading is anonymous. 

~ Trading counterparties are custom1zation is generally ~ Execution is quick and cheap. 
known to each other. allowed. .... Processes often exist to 

~ Pricing is opaque ~ Anonymity of trading vanes safeguard market integrity. 
.... Execution is lengthy and widely. ~ Credit exposure is to the 

expensive. ~ Pncing is opaque exchange member, who is 
~ Credit protections are customized ~ Execution time and cost can vary protected from other members 

and negotiated as part ot the srgnifrcantly. through mandatory credit 
contract. ~ Credit protectrons are customized clearing mechanisms 

and negotiated as part o1 the 

Source· Office of Mar!Cet 
contract. 

OversiDhl and Investigations 
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ers -known as bilateral contracts - (1/MAC) also began offering dearing services jointly.16 

OTC trades are sufficiently standard Table 2 summarizes the main features of these three 
ized that they can be assigned . offerings. 
readily to others. NYMEX and ICE have introduced many new OTC 

Until recently, market partici credit dearing products. 17 They include dearing services 
pants relied on the credit quality of for longer-term contraCtS, energy at a variety of geographi
!heir countaparties to b2ck e2eh cal locations and options. The expansion of these services 
bilateral transaction. Not many has the potential to significantly increase the wlue of tools 
used contractUal provisions to net available to energy tnders and customers to manage 
transactions between countecparties their risk. 
to limit financial exposure to There are several market implications of the intro
each other. duction of new methods for managing credit exposure 

Even fewer used a central in the energy industry, such as: 
clearing entity, or clearinghouse, 
to do multilateral netting to further 'IraditloJud methods of mtmRglng credit exposure 

limit credit exposure, where the that re(v tm the credit quality of counterparties are 
clearinghouse would be backed by an entire group of being supplemmted by new methods mad increasing 
financialty strong clearing or participating members. n tbe f'Obusmess of credll management in tbe energy 
However, the International Swaps and Derivatives industry. The traditional method of credit management 
Association (ISDA), the Edison Electric Institute (EEl) and failed when many major energy counterparties either 
other industry groups have recently developed standard went bankrupt or could no longer meet their obligations 
ized agreements to enable greater use of bilateral netting due to debt downgrades. As a result, the quantity of 
across multiple transactions to limit exposures between energy tndes has been severely reduced, resulting in a 
two counterparties. less-liquid and less-efficient market. New methods for 

(EEl) and other industry groups have recently managing risk can reduce the likelihood of contract fail· 
developed standardized agreements to enable greater use ure due to credit failure. In its wlute paper, CCRO esti· 
ofbilil~ netting across multiple transactions to limit mated that companies can save 75·90 percent of the col· 
exposures between two counterparties. lateral required to support transactions by going to this 

ore credit dearing is still in its formative stages in type of credit clearing from historical approaches embed· 
the United States, having been established by the ded In bilateral contracts. The result would increase cred· 
Commodity Futures Modern.ization Act of 2000. Since it-related transaction capacity several times, allowing for 

early 2002, Nymex and lCE have improved market liquidity.18 

offered OTC credit clearing services 
for tranSaCtions executed in OTC Credit dearing mechanisms am seroe market par· 
markets in addition to their tk:ipams and marlu!ts well but market parttdpants 
exchange-traded energy services. need to be aware of the limitations of clearing 
According to NYMEX repmc:ntatives mechanisms and the dfjfemJCe$ between tbe ser· 
who spoke with OMOI staff; from vices Q/fered by altenlative clearing organl.%atkms. 
Mlly 31 through the end of 2002, One limitation concerns lhe limited benefits for nonmem
Nymex cleared more than S5 billion bers. A clearinghouse only protects members from the 

worth in notional wlue of transactions that were execut· financial failure of other members. Some clearinghouses 
ed in OTC markets and converted into futures contracts 2l.low nonmembers to conduct business on the dearing
during the NYMEX dearing process. Similarly, ICE repre· house through members. If any side of the transaction 
sentatives stated that, stming in March, ICE cleared experiences financial failure, all sides of the transaction 
notional value surpassing Sl6 billion through year-end. 
Start-ups EnergyOear and Vu1ual Market Assurance Corp. 16 www.energyclear.com, wwwvm:u:.com. 

17 www.nymex.com and www.inta.~. 
lB Conunlncc of Chief Risk Officers: Jntrodualan and Executive 

1 ~ Commumatioo wnll WJ Berger, gr.ulu;ue srudtnL Harvud Summaries of COlO Rerornmendattunr, Volume 1 of 6, 
Busmess School November 19, 2002 
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Table 2: Summary ol Clearing Services 

. --~~;-~07t~'ft,;J.?2BFf~?-'BEftr:~];:.--~'gil_~'~i~~-;::~;;:t~Flf;II~1i;:'~"l-. 
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Launched May 2002; Cleared Launched March 2002; Cleared Launched Odober 2002. 
Status more than $5 billion through the more than $16 billion through the EnergyCiear did not' provide 

end of2002. end of2002. information. 

EnergyCiaar with Virtual Markets 
Board ol Trade Clearing Corp 

Clearing Assurance Co~poration (IIMAC) 
Nymex Membership (BOTCC) &.london Clearing 

Source financial guarantees, provided by 
Houae (LCH) Financial Security Assurance Ud. 

BOTCC's Guaranteed Clunng S100. million credit raciltly from a Fmancial 
Nymax Membership Corporation for electricity and group of leading commercial Backing 

LCH for natural gas banks 

Areas of Natural Gas, Electricity, Crude Natural Gas, Electricity, Crude 
Natural Gas, Electricity Coverage Oil, Refined Products Oil 

I 

Protected 
Exchange Mtmbtrs Cleanng Membtl'$ Clnnng Member$ Parties 

• Margin positions are netted • The anergy eleannghouse is 
against other cleared positions on • Transactions may be cleared not afllialed with an ellchange 
the Exchange. by matching directly on lilt • Enerl;lyCiear Col)l. is owned by 
• Clearing orders are subject to Exchange screen or through market partteipants. 

Buaintn risk ac::c::aptanca parameter pootely negotiated block 1redes. • EnergyCiear Operations Co. is 
AltributiiS imposed by clearing members • Block trades can be done for owned by Bank of New York, 

authorizing t~ two princ:•pals to any product cleared on ICE. Prebon Yamane :and Amerex, and 
submit trades for clearing. Source: www.intcx.com providu operations and 
Source: ~.nyrnex.eom technology support. 

Source· OMOI summary of in1ormalion from www.nymex.com. www.intcx.com. www.energyclear.com and phone calls between 
OMOI and the dearing serv~ces. 

are protected except the nonmember. Consequently; Actions 
energy companies using an exchange with clearing by con· 
ttacting through a clearing member must understand that The energy industry must become more familiar 
they are not protected if the clearing member they are • with sophisticated credit tools. The Commission 
working with defaults. 

can help b)' bringing knowledgeable experts together to 
Another limitation results from the need to adapt 

discuss these tools. 
ttaditional clearing to energ)' markets Traditional dearing 
settles transactions purely financially. Energy market par
ticipants typically demand physical delivery guarantees. Industry Actions. 
Clearinghouses are working with market parucipants to Eduultlon. The energy industry is already making use 
develop new mstruments that mitigate the risks associated of credit dearing mechanisms in its interactions with 
with this mismatch between physical and financial NYMEX, ICE, EnergyCiear, VMAC and othm. Industry 
delivery. players need to master these tools and repon on their use 
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effectively as part of their financial statements. 2003. The purpose of the conference is to encourage 
Legal disputes between some of the leaders further self-help on the part of energy industry and pro

(NYMEX and ICE) may hinder progress in this area. mote dialogue among energy industry stakeholders. The 
Potential providers of dearing service5 and energy conference also will help the Commission assess its future 

market participants still need to dearify market needs and role in clearing and other aedit-management solutions as 
craft products and services to meet those needs. they affect the effective functioning of the energy markets. 

1be Commission will offer Its Altemative Dispute 
Commission Actions. Resolution Services to resolve tbe NYMEX.JCE dispute. 
The Commission Is ro-sponsorlng a tedmical COTffer· The Commission also url1l monitor the use of 
ence on credit and credit clearing issues with the new methods for mtmllgtng credit exposure and 
Commodity Putures 'Iradlng Commtsston early In showcase positive developments. 
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R ecent reveJations about price indexes and The Situation 
related false reporting by industry have 
contributed to a crisis of confidence in A key product of any effective market is accurate 
price discovery. Reports of traders lying • information about the prevailing price in that mar· 

to the energy trade press - which compiles and ket This revelation of price information- price discovery 
publishes numerous price indices -with the - helps customers determine the cost of meeting their 
intention of manipulating natural ps prices needs, helps sellers detennine the 
and volumes have undermined confidence in value of their investment and, when 
the industry. working correctly, efficiently allo

No serious alternative to the trade press cates rt:sources to the customers 
developed price index system exists today. who most value them. 

The trade press has not provided adequate The energy trade press cre
ates natural gas price indices details about price development to reach a 
through systematic polling by of marpublic interest standard of use the 
ket panicipants known to each pubCommission, citing their Fast Amendment 
lication. The quality of these indices depends on the qual. constitutional rights. Notably, major players 
ity of the panicular processes used by the lr.lde press appear to have been aware of and have provided 
when polling participants, as well as the number of active 

for limitations inherent in the price indices. 
participants trading at a given price point A drawback of 

Smaller players, both buyers and sellers, have the reported approaches are that the traders wbo tradi
been disproportionately affected by the recent tionally provide the price quotes often have had financial 
revelations. incentives to influence market prices and behaviOr. The 

Increasing numbers of natural gas traders trade press attempts to adjust for this conftict of interest 
have announced that they will not contribute by using median and average prices to compensate for 
price information to the trade press in fear of irregularities or by throwing out outlying price quotes
lawsuits alleging inaccurate prices. 19 This those that, without explanation, are significantly different 
response is particularly counterproductive than other prices gathered - that may be intended to 
because it does not solve central process prob move the market 
lems but does reduce meaningful price infonna Confidence in indices has weakened wrth recent alle
tion. A critical component of any natural gas gations and admissions of false reporting of price and vol
price discovery solution is the broadest possible ume infonnation. It is not yet possible to quantify the hann 
participation. caused by false price reporting to index publisher.; or the 

extent to which prices might have been distorted However, 
19 doubt has been cast on available price index results 

Foster ElectriC Report. "Plaru Nouc~ly Absent from Meeting of 
Energy Comp:llliC> 2nd Tr:ldt: Pubbcauoru to Devise Appropnaa: Pncc Accurate and credible price indices for natural gas 
Repornng Gmdelmes," Derember 11, 2002 are crucial because they serve as the basis for many natur-
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Figure 7: Selected Natural Gas Pricing Points in North America 

Sourte· GASdi!t map based on Gas Dally pricing points 

al gas and electric transactions across the Unilal States. While we might not define liquidity in exactly the 
Natural gas price indices are also diffi<:ult to moni same way, the point remains broadly valid. Multiple pric

tor for accuracy because there are so many such indices. ing points will tend to challenge liquidity and, therefore, 
There i5 no one national market for natural gas; there are effective price discovery. On the other hand, as the trade 
many regional markets. These markets contain hundreds press states, all price points are included because a suffi
of price points, including many market hubs, some of the cient number of market participants asked for that point 
most significant of which are shown in Figure 7. to be included in a list of Indices. 

Price discovery and pricing at hubs has never been The implications for the market of decreased 
completely transparent lllld some priting points are more confidence in natur:ll g:15 price indices include: 
actively used for tradmg than others. For example, a recent 
srudy completed by Energy and Environmental Analysis on Concerns sutTOunding price indices may kad to 
behalf of several New )brk natmal gas distributors identi the unraveling of existing natural gas contracts. If 
fied only three hub5 that meet their definition of adequate parties question the validity of the data upon which their 
l!quidity in the Northeast: Columbia-Appalachian Pool; contractS are based, they may attempt to dissolve con
Dominion-South 1\:Jint; liJid Dawn, Ontario. tractS. Without an alternative price discovery mechanism, 

The study defined ''adequate liquidity" as "more they would be left without a market basis for determining 
upstream capacity than downstream, sufficient volumes at prices for new contracts. 
peak periods and year round, more than one pipeline 
serving the point, presence of storage and electronic trad Concerns surrounding price indices may affect the 
mg at the point, reported price indexes, narrow bid-ask willin~ of parties to enter new contracts. If par
spread and sufficient volumes and numbers of buyers ties are reluctant to enter into new contracts, the efficien
and sellers.''20 cy of gas markets and dependent electric markets could 

decrease. Disarray in natural gas price discovery could 
20 

Energy and EnV!lQMiental Analy$is, "Analy$is of Natural Gas Markel hinder traders, suppliers and customers from entering the 
!Jqwdiry at Pom~ Affecting New 'furk Swc ID~: prt:luninary draft 

market and creating liquidity. The result could be a dysprepared !or lh~ New \Uri< Gas Group, Novmtber 2002 Fmal report 
expected February 2003 functional system. 
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$HAKiiN CONFIDENCE IN PRICE DISCOVERY METHODS 

regarding price itulexjormatkm to the Commission Actions 
at Us open meeting. In addition to reviewing the cur

rent situation, staff explained the Commission's interest in 
• While the Commission can play a supporting role 

price index formation, reviewed the public evidence that here, industry must develop and implement effective 
raises questions about price index formation, defined the solutions to the current crisis. Both industry and 
high-level criteria important to developing trustworthy Commission actions are discussed below. 
price information in the future and proposed some 
next steps. Industry Actions. 

Specifically, the Commission approves pipeline tar· Industry has taken confidence problems with natural gas 
iffs that refer to nwket price data. There are three areas price indices quite seriously. The most visibly constructive 
where these references tend to happen: efforts include the following: 

Cash-out provisions. On most major pipelines, when Developing best practices for price reporting. 
deliveries and receipts of natural gas are not in balance, 

The CCRO is working on best practices for reporting nat· 
the differences may be valued and sold to the shipper or ural gas prices with the hope that recommendations will 
purchased by the pipeline using market price information. 

be available for adoption by industry partldpants within 
These cash-out provisions allow the industry to quickly the first quarter of 200). 
and efficiently account for and eliminate imbalances. The Coalition for Energy Market Integrity and 

Transparency (EMll), which indudes independent natur· 
Penalties. In the determination of pipeline penalties, the al gas producers, royalty owners, electric generators, ener· 
Commission sometimes allows pipelines to use market 

gy distributors, consumers and others, has issued a chal· 
prices to deter shipper conduct that could threaten system lenge to the industry to produce a list of protocols pub
operations. lishers should follow in reporting and publishing prices. 21 

Some trade publications themselves are actively 
Basis Dlflerentials. Many negotiated rate transpolt!tion 

reviewing their price index development procedures to 
contracts establish transponation rates using the basis diflook for w:~ys to increase confidence. 
ferentials between two or more price index trading points. 

Shifting transacthms ro exchanges, wbere prices are 
Staff proposed that in the future, the Commission require more transparent. 1-.$ noted in the discussion of the 
that natural gas price indexes meet certain minimum financial difficulties of market players, exchange-traded 
standards before natural gas pipelines are permitted to markets, such as ICE, have added new volume. To the 
use these indexes in new tariffs or for other new extent that this creates more price infomution, it is a 
regul2tory purposes. good sign. Price and trading information at NYMEX is 

Staff proposed that evidence for these new filings transparent, in pan because of its regulation by the CFTC. 
would need to be presented and reviewed to assure that The transparency of price and trading information from 
any referenced price index meet minimum index fonnation ICE is less dear. ICE has begun tnarketing its price and 
standards. In particular, the index would need to accurately volume data online under its brand name ''lOx." This 
reflect the market For approval, a new tariff containing a pncing service may, in time, compete with the trade press. 
reference to an index would need to demonstrate: Because its regulatory requirements are different from 

NYMEX, however, it does not provide the same level of 
1. Confidence in the accuracy of price reporting- that is, information to regulators as NYMEX. 
the ability to verify that reporting is for deals actually 
done, not simply aggregate opinions. Commission Actions. 

On january 15, 2003, staff reported concerns 
2. Adequacy of coverage - that is, the ability to assure the 
collection of adequate information to represent prices 

1
' Federal Enctg)' Regulatory Conurussmn, present.atJOn h)· Arthur across the relevant marketplace. 

C. Corl>m on behalf of Coalinon for Energy M2rkr:r lntegnty and 
Trmspatency, October 25, 2002, at wwwferc.fed uslg;t!/!0.2s-GZ· 
con£'EMIT-STAJEMENT.pd[ 3. Inforrnauon about market liquidity or some insight into 
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bow much trading is going on at a particular point in 1be Commission is anal.)'%ing natural gas price 
order to generate vvamings when markets are thin and Index issues hilt$ Fact-Findtng Investigation of 
confidence when they are liquid. Potential Manipulalion of Eleclrlc and Nlllural Gas 

Prices in Western Marllels (Docket No. PA02-U)(){)). 
4. Verifiability- that is, the ability to assure integrity of the On August 13, 2002, Commission staff made the initial 
process through independent review by a trUstworthy repon public. Staff inquired into the characteristics of 
third party (preferably not by a governmental entity). publicly-reported price Indices; including natural gas spot 

prices at California delivery Points used in the California 
Staff suggested that only after assuring the Commission that refund proceeding. Staff found significant problems with 
these characteristics have been met should a natural gas published price indices. The Commission response will 
price index be approved for use in a new pipeline taril£ depend in part on the findings of its fact-finding investiga

tion. Th2t investigation task force reported a number 
of price index concerns in 2002. The COIIllllission has 
announced its intention to conclude this investigation 
in early 2003. 

At tbe diredion of tbe Commission, OMOI bas begun 
planning a tedmtcal cOtf{erence to address price 
Index issues. 
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espite its current financial problems, the encouraging investment when necessary. : 
natural gas industry requires continued For instance, to stimulate investment, the i 
investment to maintain adequate supply, CoiDIDission recently signaled it will set a o~ D delivery facilities and operational Bexfbn. policy in regulating new liquefied natural gas I 

ity and safety. The challenge to the industry is to (LNG) projects where markets are competitml 
maintain adequate, efficient levels of investment and other criteria are met. 22 

I 

in a competitive environment 
Competitive natural gas markets created The Situation more than a decade of moderate wholesale natur· 

al gas prices following the decontrol of signifi· 
In this section, we will address the challenge that cant volumes of wellhead prices inJanuary 1985, 

• current prices pose for developing gas supplies, the which provided an enormous benefit to natural 
challenge of shifting supply and demand for maintaining gas customers. To achieve these benefits, com
sufficient transmission and delivery infrastructure, and the petitive forces restructured the way the industry 
need for additional infrastructure as a result of current 

functions. One change has been the direct link· 
levels of operational 1iexibility. 

age of investment to market signals. 
In the 1960s and early 1970s, the federally The Challenge that Current Prices regulated interstate market combined with the 

Pose for Developing Gas Supplies deregulated intrastate market created a dysfunc· 
Price levels this winter have increased because of tighttional dichotomy that led to shortages of deliv
ened market conditions due to a return of incremental ered natural gas in the interstate markets in the 
heating load as compared to last year's unusually -warm mid-to-late 1970s and adequate supplies in major 
winter (the fifth warmest winter since records began in 

intrastate markets. That failure to serve inter· the late 1800s).'; Without the threat of a supply shortage, 
state customers, especially during the harsh the sustained early cold of the winter of 2002-03 
winter of 1975-76, became the impetus for created support for natural ga5 prices in the S4 to low 
Congressional passage of the Natural Gas Policy SS/MMBtu range at Henry Hub. NOVtmber 2002 was 11 
Act of 1978 (NGPA), which provided for the 
phased decontrol of the wellhead price of gas, 

zz In a pn:hminary detcnmnation on December 18, 2002, to approvt: starting substantially in january 1985. 
the Hackberry U«i project in lou!.!l2na, the Comrrussion said 11 would 

Natural gas markets since the NGPA was not ttqulfl' CommJSSion·approvc<l cost-based rates or w O!><'n-access 
unff for the new I.RG tenninal service because Its sponson will bear passed have pro-vided an investment environment 
the fuU economic risk of the project and custome!li \\'iU not be ~erse. 

that has benefitted customers and provided ade· ly affeaed by the pro,ect's COstS This approach is expected to rt:m(m 
quate returns for the gas industry. Regulatory economic and n:gulatory barrien to the dC\-dopmem of onshore LNG 

ifJ>Oit rmniru!ls (Docket No CP02·374.000, e1 aJ ) policy continues to play a signifi0111t role as well, 
www.no:uneM noaa.gov/stom::s/s87B btm. 
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Figure 8: Natural Gas Futures Prices Show Declining Pattern for the Next 3 Years 
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percent colder than November 2001 and storage with· demand this winter.1' However, there are lingering con
drawals this heating season reached 728 Bcf at the end of cerns - and some mixed predictions - about the outlook 
2002 (December 31) versus 265 Bcf at the end of 2001.2

' for U.S. gas production, impons and total gas supply. 
As shown in Figure 8, however, market partidpants The Energy Information Administration (EIA) last 

appear not to expect that the cum:nt high prices will last. November expected dry gas production plus impons to 
NYMEX futures prices for delivery of natural gas over the decline slighdy for the founh quaner of 2002 and first 
nat three years show prices generally lower each year for quaner of 2003 as compared to the same periods in 2001 
the same month. This is a futures market phenomenon and 2002.26 By january, however, ElA was predicting 

nown as backwardation, which slight increases for those quancrs as well as slight but 
dicates that suppon for higher steady annual increases in production and impons for 
iceS is short term. 2003 and 2004.27 Some financial analysts reviewing quae-

The challenge then is for the 
dustry to continue to invest in nat· 25 Sources of mformabon underlying this brold assessment include the 
al gas exploration and production Energy Information Administration, Short-Term Energy Outlook, 

 this shifting price environment. December 2002; Cambndge Energy Research Associates, "CERA 
Monthly Briding: High Anxi<ty," December 17, 2002; Natural Gas 

here is general consensus among Supply Association, "NGSA Expects Upward Pressure m the Narural Gas 
dustry observers that gas supply Markel This Wuuer,· press rdeast, September 19, 2002; Amencan Gas 

hould be adequate to meet A.ssociallon, "Natural Gas Supply Fund2menl2ls for Womer 2002-200)," 
October 1, 2002 
26 Energy lnfonnauon Admimstrauon, Sborl-Term EneTIO' Outlook, 

mtStration November 2002. 
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Figure 9: Prices and Drilling Interact Over Time 
ural Gas Prices and Natural Gas Drilling Rigs, 1987-2002) 

.00 ------- ------------------------ ------------------------- ·- ----------------------- 1,200 

.00 

Not Available to Competitive Dut~ Personnel 
Page 101 of 258 

Contains Protected :\1aterial- Exhibit No. CA-16, Appendix E 

(Nat

$9

S8

1,000 

$7.00 

Nwnber of Gas Drilling Rigs 

$2.00 

200 

S1.00 

Sources· Balter-Hughes rig count from Bloomberg; Energy Information Administralton, 'Average Natural Gas Prices: U.S. 
Natural Gas Wellhead Price ($/Mel)." 1976·2002 

~----- --------------------·--

terly filings last fall predicted production declines (year Prices In competitive nmural gas 17Ult'lwts change 
on-year) of 5 percent to 6 percent, or an annual differen more quiddy than drilltng decisions, resulting in 
tial of almost 1.2 to 1.4 Td28 In january, EIA estimated price cydkaltty. Figure 9 shows this tendency, common 
that 2002 U.S. gas production would be down only 30 Be( to many commodities. Cydicality of natural gas prices 
or 0.15 percent, from the 200llevel. results from a lag between the time the market signals a 

Figure 9 shows that the overall number of drilling demand increase and the time it takes to increase supply 
rigs searching for natural gas today has increased over through drilling and related development In the short 
time but decreased recently. This pattern does not raise tenn, supply remains tight even though demand has risen, 
as much concern as it might have in the past given the leading to higher prices. Later, as 
increased efficiency in the exploration and production additional capacity is added, supply 
sector. Nevertheless, exploration and production activity outstrips demand, driving down 
deserves continuing attention. prices. & long as natural gas is 

Current price patterns have several implications for considered a basic need, that cycli
natural gas infrastructure, such as· cality in prices will have a negative 

effect on customers' perceptions of 
reliability, price and fairness 

17 Energy lnfonn~tion Adm1ruSttation, Short-Term Enngy OUllook, 

!f's:;;;,:,O~;,itb Competitive naturlll gas markets 
Barney, "Exploration and Production, Third Quarter 

2002 Prt:vlcw." October 3. 2002, md Lehman Brothers, "Oil & Gas· E&P show volatility when demand 
(Urge up): October 25. 2002. and supply are dosely balanced. 
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In the shon term, sharp increases in demand result in including ll rectnt doubling of Kern 
sharp increases in price. In the short term, price spikes River with expected completion by 
can be painful for customers just as short-term price the second or third quarter of 2003 
drops are painful for producers. In the longer run, (under a new owner). Northwest 
higher prices result in new supplies being developed. Pipeline iS improving its ability to 
Customers and producers can manage price volatility by transport gas to the Northwest to 

obtaining fixed prices or engaging in other forms of compete with volumes flowing from 
risk management 29 Canada At least four new and similar 

pipelines have been proposed in the 
The Challenge of Shifting Supply and Rockies to move natural gas eastward; however, none has 

yet filed at the Commission for certification. Demand for Maintaining Sufficient 
Delivery and Transmission 

""' The New Yom metropolitan area may need addi
Infrastructure tional capacity to meet its demand. Analysis of capacity 
The demand for natural gas supply shifts geographically as resale, or capacity release for pipelines serving the region, 
load centers grow or shrink in size and industrial and other shows that transportation values have been high in recent 
uses of natural gas contract or increase. Similarly, the loca winters, indicating some tightness in capacity. 50 To contin· 
tion of natural gas supply can shift over time. For instance, ue to meet potential demand growth, at least one of the 
of!IDore Gulf of Mexico supply has increased recently while proposed (or similar) pipeline projects into the city 
on and near shore Gulf of Mexico supply has decreased. would need to be built. However, annual average basis 
These shifts in supply and demand can result in the need differentials from both Chicago and Niagara to New York 
for expanded natural gas transmission capacity. City do not yet support the projects. Until the market can 

Places where delivery capacity is limited generally support making the binding capacity commitments neces
signal any tightness through prices. The difference sary for financing a project, the viability and timing of any 
between prices in different places is a useful indicator of proposals remains uncertain 

the ~ue of moving natural gas 
from one place to another. These ~ Other areas in the Northeast may face capacity con
differences are known as "basis" - a straints as m:U. 'lennessee Gas Pipeline Co. declared five 
term that refers to the difference in emergency orders during the winter ofZOOl-02 in its 
prices between any two markets. In Northeast market area. Tennessee received requests for 
the U.S. natural gas industry, basis gas flow in excess of available capacity, limiting the avail
usually refers to geographical differ ability of interruptible service to New England and New 
ences and typically reflects the value York City. Analysis of 1exas Eastern into New York, 
of gas transmission between those Pennsylvani;t, New Jersey, Delaware, Maryland and 
points (see Figure 7 for some illus Virginia shows that capacity release prices were high dur

trative geographic locations). ing the colder-than-oormal winter of 2000-2001. This 
Shifts in supply and demand have resulted in sever winter, several pipelines in the Northeast, including 

al regions that are now short of transmission capacity. Tennessee, Algonquin, Transco and 1l:xas Eastern, have 
These regions indude: 

30 Staff ~tbeted :~nd analy.<ed a ronsid=blt :unount of dau on capac
""' 1be Rockies, which produces more natural gas than it iry..-.:lease transactions over the rwo-and-<>ne-half year paiod that the 

maximum nne ceiling for shott-tenn release> was waived and pubuses Pipeline capacity from the Rockies has not kept pace 
lished its analysis In a paper posted on the Commlssmn's Wd!snc (May 

with productive capacity. Consequently, prices tend to be 30, 2002). Dock~:! No PL-024-000 Tht staff paper~ intended to 
low and drilling incentives reduced. The resulting basis dif solidt commeniS regardmg tbe pnce ceiling for sbon-tenn rd~d 

opacry Among the many poiniS ruscd by conuntnters, ~ swed ferential for natural gas from the Rockies has encornaged 
th:at the value of released opacity could be an indicator of additional 

new pipeline capacity from the Rockies to California, cap:!City needs, arguing tbn rd~ made llbcNe lhe r2p could signal 
th:at capadty ., ught in tint regKlfl at that tune Con~ly, thr:5e com

1'1 N2!Unl!l" pncr volmlry and the usc ol rukof~WU~!tmtntt<ehnlquc:s 10 nun mentcr5 suggested that if c.pacity 1S no1 n:lased above the cap, this 
•gt k w.no dosrussed o:tensrvt~ ill Genenl Acrourumg Oftiet, NaJural Gas. could tndiclllf that suffiaent opaaty extru dunng that panicu~ nme 
,w,ry.ru of Change< In Man...t Prla. ll<amhct- 2002 (Rtp01t No GAO.o;46) 02u on c:apacity release were downloaded from ptpeline wt:lbases. 
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Figure 10: Gas Markets Move Toward Just-in-Time Delivery System for Natural Gas (AGA 
Graph of Gas Production compared to Capacity from 1995 through 2002) 
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restricted services at times. Restrictions havt: included lit· strained areas. Both scardty-related price spikes 
tie or no authorized overrun service, reduced tolerance and manipulation can reduce consumer c:onj"idena 
for imbalances and a variety of warnings to shippers to in markets. The price spika; will continue because of 
stay in balance or be subject to operational Bow orders.3

' the high cost of building infrastructure to meet peak 
demand rather than some variation of average anticipated 

,... Areas in the Southeast, including paru of the demand. Most customers would not opt to pay the high 
Carolinas, Georgia and Florida, indicate some tighmess in premium cost in order to avoid the occasional price spike. 
C2J)adty. .Analysis of capacity release data for Transco into Nevenheless, despite such a rational economic decision, 
the Carolinas and Georgia shows that the values for capac· the presence of price spikes is inefficient for market partic
ity release were high in the past two winters. In addition, ipants until demand responses are facilitated. 
ll"ansco issued a number of constraint notices last winter 
limiting the availability of interruptible transponation ser
vice into an area stretching roughly from Alabama through The Need for Additional Infrastructure 
Nonhero VIrginia as a Result of Current Operational 

Efficiently 
,... Florida, though a summer peaking market for natural The same forces that have produced 
gas delivtries, has experienced winter price spikes due to 20 years of moderate natural gas 
a lack of storage on Florida Gas Transmission combined prices havt: also rid it of ppckets of 
with the demand for gas to meet heating load in other excess capadty. Markets tend to 
downstream marketS. drtvt: just-in-time approaches to 

capacity, building facilities that can 
Constrained areas are prone to price spikes and pay for themselves through their 
mare susceptible to manipulation than non-con· value sening markets. The occa· 

sional disruption does not produce 
;J Muluple trade pr= reierence.< mcludmg Gas Dally, Natural Gas enough value to justify the invest
Jntemgencr ~nrl Blu Dally Gas ~ ment required to prevent it. 
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This IIlOIICI'Ient tOWard just·i&time delivery of~ Industry Actions 
gas is illustrated by Figure 10 - a graph published by the Industry should maintain existing itifraslructure. 
American ~Association in its nxent winter assessment}' The extensive bcilities required to supply and deliver natur· 
Fagure 10 tells the story of the end of the ovasupply situation al gas to customers make them inherently vulnerable to dis
cha!meristic of the natural gas indUSiry, starting in the early ruptions. Failure of any part of the system -rigs, pipelines, 
1980s as a consequence of the NGPA, known as the ·gas bul> compression, storage, distribution bcilities- can result in 
ble. '' Gas production and productive capacity are charted failun: to deliver to certain rustomers for some period of 
together. The dilference between the two Jines is the excess time. Consequently, natural gas facilities providers must 
II31Ural gas production capacity that is av.1ilable but not used. monitor and maintain their physical plant, inventories of 

" Stlrting in the early 1980s (before the period replacement partS and safety procedures carefully 
induded in Figure 10) the natural gas industry used this 
flexibility in wellhead production to help manage demand Industry should cooperate wilb improving the per. 
swings. Production, as long as it remained lower than formance of price discovery mechanisms. Increased 
capacity. moved up and down in response to relatively confidence in price discovery mechanisms can increase con
short-term demands. Around 2000, this flexible response fidence in price signals, such as increased basis differentials, 
diminished as production neared the ceiling of produc· tbat provide industry with an indication of the value of 
tive capacity with imports (which tripled between the investment in new infrastructure such as delivery facilities. 
mid·1980s and now) making up some of the volume. 

The natural gas industry's experience of managing Industry should work to creiJie viable forward 
opaational flexibility from the early 1980s through the late markets for CRpadty. Vtable forward markets would 
1990s was made easier by the oversupply situation. The provide the mechanism for customers, producers and 
erratic nature of demand in rhe natur:al gas industry did pipelines to invest in new capacity. 
not disappear in the late 1990s. Consequently, some other 
part of the industry has had to handle demand swings. Fintdly, industry needs to make use of risk manage· 

Pipeline operations, storage and disttibution ment services. As discussed, tightening supply, pipeline 
opaations play a greater role now in volume management constraints and reduced operational flexibility can all 
than when production capacity had surpluses. Price swings increase short-term price volatility to customers. Industry 
affecting some demand may also play a part. Looking bacJ< focus on stability is critical for customer confidence. Use 
.at Figure 1, we see tbat prices rose higher and for longer of price-risk management techniques, including fixed 
after the end of the oversupply situation than they had over prices, and effective investment in infrastructure will be 
the previous 20 years. The end of the "gas bubble" is not key to customer satis~on. 
tire only reason for the prices of 2()()().{)1, but the shift in 
where supply floability must be managed likely contributed. Commission Actions 
7be tmplfa#ion of the reduced role of production The Commission has undertaken efforts to improve the 
as a vitlble source of operational jlexibilily -/$ tbe reliability and management of volatility in the natural gas 
increased demand on exl.sttng hifrastructure to industry. They include the following: 
provide such jleribilily. ..,_ OMOI will continue to monitor and assess regional 

markets and potential capadty constraints and resulting Actions price and reliability effects . 

Industry and government can take actions to liSSilre ..,_ OMOI believes the Commission should support the 
• adequate investment in gas supplies, constrained development of forward capacity markets to facilitate gas 
areas and infrastructure needed as a result of reduced infrastructure investment 
operational flexibility. 

..,_ The CommiSSIOn will encourage state regulators to 
32 En~ :md Enwonmcmal AnaJr.;is Inc, ""Lowe.r-48 Dry Gas make rules that allow timely price signals to reach retail 
Producuon ~ Dry Gas Producuve Capacity," presente<l by the customers and encourage demand-side alternatives, 
Arnencan Gas A.ssociation to tbe Federal Energy Regularory adding important pricing signals and lower-cost demand CommissiOn in • briefing titled "Oudook for N-atural Gas Market 
CondiiJ005," September 6, 2002 flexibility to rhe natural gas industry. 
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vidence indicates that price manipu
has occurred in certain natural gas 
places, and may be continuing. 

Price manipulation accusation
dmissions have bad high visibility duringa
E lation other market participantS. 

market· Since FERC's Enforcement 
Division moved to OMOI in August 

s and 2002, we have increased the number 

 this of active natural gas and electric 

me of stress on energy markets, resulting in market-related investigations steadi· 
ly. Manipulation is more likely ramatic losses in confidence by customers and 
where market liquidity is low, Price ther participants. To regain lost confidence, 
discovery is obscure and capacity is atural gas markets must, going forward, develop 
constrained, and this manipulation 

dequate institutions to manage the potential for may move prices in either direction. 
anipulation and deter it. The ongoing reduction in numbers 

In addition to recent activity by certain mar of wholesale market partidpants and 
et participants, much evidence of manipulation reduced liquidity and )ransparency 
ight now is likely the result of a high degree of at pridng points may increase the 
crutiny, a natural side effect of building robust potential for manipulation. Having 
arket institutions. Nevertheless, it is likely that fewer traders may reduce the statisti

evelations of improper behavior will continue cal significance of reporting for less
or some time. The Commission is likely to be active trading points, reduce liquidi
t the forefront of much of this revelation. ty, increase bid-ask differentials, 

increase volatility and increase the 

ti
d
o
n
a
m

k
r
s
m
r
f
a

The Situation potential for distorted price reponing. 
The Commission conducts investigations of natural 

The fair and effective functioning of energy market gas market participants using the follo-Mng five broad cat· 
• places requires robust industry institutions designed egorics of price manipulation: 
to prevent manipulation and promote customer confi· 
dence. To date, the natural gas industry h;~.s not adequate Controlling marketplaces through weak liquidity. As 
ly developed these institutions. discussed above, the natural gas market consists of many 

The Commission has investigated specific inadences relatively illiquid marketplaces. In some cases, individual 
of aberrant market behavior for some time, and it created trading companies dominate these marketplaces, giving 
OMOJ in 2002 to help the Commission monitor existing the companies market power Certain trading companies 
marketplace institutions. OMOI's charge is to oversee mar appear to have used market power to affect prices. The 
ket behavior on an ongoing basis and investigate improper Commission, through OMOI and other staff investigations, 
behavior, such as the manipulation of energy markets. is looking at particular situations where use of market 
Manipulation consists of the violation of regulatiOns and power arising from weak market liquidity appears to have 
the use of market power and deception to profit from affected pnces 
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Wttboldmg capadty. Another type of market power 
arises from control of fiu:ilities to or from areas where 

Actions 
capadty is tight. In the natural gas business, having 
capacity generally means having access to transportation, 
storage or distributiOn. The Commission investigates 
cases where it is alleged that companies withheld capacity 
to the point where a price in a related market was 
affected. 

Manipulating pby$ical marketplaces to ajfed 
prices in associated jlnanc/QJ marketploces. 
Companies may be able to use market power to manipu
late prices in physical markets in order to affect associated 
financial markets. 

Communicating market information from pipelines 
to their marketing 4./filiates. The Commission has 
strict rules regarding communication of information from 
regulated capacity providers - generally pipelines - to 
their affiliated marketers. Affiliated marketers could use 
information about regulated capacity availability 10 take 
positions in a marketplace more advantageous than 
their competitors. 

Providing false data about prices Qr' volumes to 
index publishers. ~ we discussed more thoroughly 
above in the price discovery section, some companies 
have admitted lying to the trade press regarding prices. 
Lying about commodity prices can be a felony. The 
Commission and others have discovered extensive 
evidence of lying about prices to trade publications in 
the past. 

This list of categories is not exhaustive, nor does it repre· 
sent all the potential strategies for manipulating natural 
gas prices. Effective market ovemght will require the abil
ity to identify, investigate and resolve manipulation quick· 
ly, and 10 distinguish manipulation from price movements 
(up or down) resulting from market forces. 

Coordinated e1fons by industry and government 
• can best prevent market manipulation. 

Industry Actions 
Participants in natural gas markets may, at times, believe 
that their short-term goals can be furthered through 
market manipulation. In the longer term, nwlipulation 
destroys confidence in the industry. In a real sense, 
the current siruation in the narural gas industry is the 
direct result of certain participants' failure to consider 
the long-term consequences of their unethical and 
illegal actions. 

Companies active in natural gas trading must 
tnke respcmsibflity to stop manipulation of markets, 
eilber by their employees or by others. These efforts 
fall into twO categories: 

..... Establishmg and maintaining internal legal and risk 
management controls, and 

..... Reporting suspidous behavior to the appropriate 
authorities. 

OMOI has seen an increasing interest by natural gas 
traders in both of these approaches. Some companies 
have taken actions to clean house intemally in response 
to various internal and external investigations. Some 
companies have reported suspicious behavior to the 
Commission and other responsible governmental 
authorities 

Collective industry efforts have included those 
spearheaded by the CCRO related to appropriate controls 
and by EPSA related to ethical behavior. 

Commission Actions 
The Ccnnmission bas made Q strategic commitment 
to vigilmrt oversight of market manipulatton In 
wbo1e.saJe natural gas markets. Much of tbe 
Commission's efforts in tbi5 area, those related to 
specific investigations, is conjidentlai and cannot 
be mentioned here. However, cerU!in activities 
am be reported: 

..... The Commission formed OMOJ in early 2002 
explicitly to coordinate market monitoring and 
investigation capabilities. 
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~ The Commission has received energy market briefings ~ The Commission is increasing its coordination with 
developed by OMOI at regular closed meetings since mid- other regulatory bodies, including the Commodity 
2002. Issues reviewed include price movements, financial Futures Trnding Commission, the Securities and Exchange 
conditions, market intelligence, system outages, potential Commission, the Department of Justice, state commis
market manipulations and other observed behaviors. sions and others. 

~ OMOI is developing a set of gas and electric market ..... OMOl operates the Commission's toU-free 
metrics and thresholds designed so that when anomalies Enforcement Hotline (877-FERC-MOI), whicb received 
occur, OMOI investigates to detennine if the deviations about 600 calls in 2002. These calls include inquiries, 
can be explained by physic:d market imbalances, by mar complaints and tips about inappropriate market 
ket rule problems or by improper market behavior. behavior. 
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C ompetitive forces have created extraordi· 
nary benefits for natural gas customers. 
However, the competitive wholesale 
natural gas market faces manr critical 

challenges as 2003 gets underway. These 
challenges include: 

.... Deteriorating financial conditions of market 
partidpants; _ 

.... Managing credit exposure; 

.... Shaken confidence in price discovery methods; 

.... Continuing need for efficient investment in 
infrastructure; and 

.... Continuing potential for manipulation. 

The healthy functioning- or distress - of natural gas mar· 
kets can havt profound effects on the overall economy 
because of the gas market's size, pervasiveness and the 
critical needs it meets. 

Operation of a competitive wholesale nanual gas 
market generated significant customer benefits over the 
past quaner-entury Quick, thoughtful and meaningful 

action can address the current challenges and maintain 
the benefits of a competitive natural gas industry for its 
customers and the ovtrall economy. 

The issues being the elfective competitive function
ing of the natural gas market are manageable over time. 
Both industry partidpants and regulators should aggres
sivtly seek out and promote solutions to assure efficient, 
cost-effectivt, fair and valuable natural gas service to all 
customers in the United Stato. 

Industry actions indicate a significant, responsible 
interest in dealing with the challenges that face natural gas 
markets today As long as that interest remains, it provides 
a strong positive indication that these issues can be 
resolved. 

The Commission continues to promote fair, efficient 
markets through a dear focus on its strategic initiatives to: 

.... Assure sufficient infrastructure; 

..... Create balanced marker rules; and 

,.. Maintain vigilant oversight and enforcement 

This Natural Gas Market Assessment has presenred how 
OMOI is overseeing natural gas markets and enforcing the 
Commission's rules. 
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BEFORE THE PUBLIC UTILITIES COMMISSION OF THE STATE OF CALIFORNIA 

Order Instituting Investigation into the Gas 
Market Activities of Southern California 
Gas Company, San Diego Gas and Electric, FILED 
Southwest Gas, Pacific Gas and Electric, PUBUC UTILITIES COMMISSION 
and Southern California Edison and their NOVEMBER 21, 2002 
impact on the Gas Price Spikes experienced SAN FRANCISCO OFFICE 
at the California Border from March 2000 INVE'STIGA TION 02-11-040 
through May 2001. 

ORDER INSTITUTING INVESTIGATION 
PHASE I 

Summary 

The price of natural gas delivered to the California border was 

extraordmarily high in 2000 and 2001, particularly during the period between 

December 2000 and May 2001. The Commission has already filed a complaint at 

the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission (FERq and litigated against E1 Paso 

Natural Gas Company (El Paso) and its marketing affiliate for their manipulation 

of natural gas supplies to California, which was a substantial cause of the natural 

gas price spikes. In this investigation, the Commission will examine if there were 

additional reasons for these price spikes. We will approach this investigation in 

two phases. In Phase I we name as Respondents the Sempra Energy Companies, 

Southern California Gas Company (SoCalGas) and San Diego Gas & Electric 

Company (SDG&E). Respondents in Phase ll are Southwest Gas (SW Gas), 
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Pacific Gas and Elechic Company (PG&E), and Southern California Edison 

Company (Edison). Phase II will commence at a time to be set forth in a future 

Commission Ruling. In each Phase, respondents are ordered to present evidence 

which supports all gas market activity that may have affected gas prices during 

the period March 2000 through May 2001, and to submit testimony explaining 

the reasons for the natural gas price spikes during this same period. Other non

jurisdictional entities and especially affiliate trading entities of the utilities are 

also encouraged to submit evidence and testimony related to the reasons for the 

natural gas price spikes that occurred during this period. 

The focus of Phase I of this proceeding is investigatory and fact-finding. 

The Commission will investigate the past conduct of the respondents with 

regard to gas price spikes at the California Border from March 2000 through 

May 2001. The proceeding is categorized as ratesetting. If the investigation 

reveals that the conduct of respondents contributed to the gas price spikes at the 

California border during the named period, it may modify or eliminate the 

respondent's Gas Cost Incentive Mechanism (GOM), reduce the amount of the 

shareholder award for the period involved, or order respondents to issue a 

refund to ratepayers to offset the higher rates paid. If the investigation reveals 

that statutory laws, or rules or orders of the Commission were violated, the 

Commission may enter into an ad judicatory phase of this investigation. 

Background 
Decision 02-06-023 

On June 6, 2002, the Commission issued Decision (D.) 02-06-023 in the 

Matter of the Application of Southern California Gas Company Regarding Year 

Six (1999-2000) under its Experimental GCIM and Related Gas Supply Matters. 

During the course of that proceeding, some of the parties raised concerns about 
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causes of the extreme border price spikes of natural gas in 2000 and 2001. The 

decision approved SoCalGas' application, with modifications, and ordered the 

Energy Division to prepare an Order Instituting Investigation (Oil) into the 

causes of the extreme border price spikes during the period December 2000 

through spring 2001. 

During hearings on Application (A.) 00-06-023, the Southern California 

Generation Coalition (SCGC) argued that the GOM should be modified to 

encourage SoCalGas to purchase gas at or below prevailing market prices, rather 

than relying on hub services and financial trades to reduce overall cost of gas. 

Edison faulted the GCIM for relying on wholesale physical and financial 

transactions with noncore customers rather than encouraging the utility to 

acquire gas at the lowest possible cost on behalf of core customers.t Edison's 

position was that the GCIM, both in its current form and in settlement form, 

encourages perverse incentives and market manipulation through the utility's 

monopoly position in its storage services, intrastate transmission, and core 

procurement Edison argued that since noncore customers are on the other side 

of swaps or other ancillary transactions that benefit core customers, consumers 

ultimately pay for this benefit when electric generators and others pass on the 

costs to consumers through increased prices. SoCalGas testified in rebuttal that 

the high price of gas in winter 2000/2001 was caused by factodbeyond the 

control of SoCalGas, in particular, unusually cold weather, reduced supplies of 

1 Core customers are defined as those who lack alternatives to natural gas service. 
Most core customers are residential and small commercial customers. Noncore 
customers are relatively large and are generally capable of switching from natural gas 
to an alternative fuel, such as oil. 
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hydroelectric power, increased electric generation gas load, the rupture and 

shutdown on an El Paso pipeline, and inefficient use of gas storage by 

generators. SoCalGas testified that it represents only 3% to 4%· of the total 

volumes on which the benchmark indices are based. 

The California Natural Gas Infrastructure Outlook Report 

In November 2001, the Commission issued its "California Natural Gas 

Infrastructure Outlook Report." 2 In Chapter 2 of that report, there is a discussion 

about the "skyrocketing prices experienced in California in 2000 and 2001." The 

report concludes that the following four factors were responsible for California's 

gas price spikes: (1) anticompetitive actions by El Paso, the owner of an 

interstate pipeline, drove up gas prices at the California border; (2) low rainfall 

limited the supply of hydroelectric generation, resulting in increased demand of 

gas-fired electric generation; (3) noncore customers did not have sufficient gas in 

storage; and (4) gas prices were higher, not only in California, but across the 

country, during that period. 

Demand: The report attributes price spikes at the southern California 

border to the high demand for gas by electric generators along with the low 

precipitation in 21)()() and 2001 in California and the Pacific Northwest. The 

report estimates that demand for natural gas in California increased 22 per cent 

during the period from 1996 to 2000. Low precipitation in 2000 and 2001 in 

California and the Pacific Northwest limited the amount of hydroelectric 

generation available to California. The report also states that when California's 

restructured electricity market began to collapse in May 2000, gas demand from 

2 California Public Utilities Commission, 2002-2006, California Natural Gas 
Infrastructure Outlook, Natural Gas, November 2001. 
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ga~-fired power plants soared. PG&E and SoCalGas' gas deliveries increased 

nearly 20% over the previous year, and SDG&E was forced to curtail noncore gas 

customers in the winter of 2000-2001 because of unusually high electric 

generation demand. 

Storage: The report notes the neglect of noncore customers to inject 

enough gas into storage as another reason for the high price spikes. When 

demand increased, noncore customers could not rely on stored gas to meet their 

requirements and had to transport gas across the border, further exacerbating 

escalating prices. 

Although the Natural Gas Infrastructure Report identifies factors both 

external to California (the El Paso contract, dry hydro conditions in the Pacific 

Northwest and higher gas prices across North America), and internal to 

California (dry hydro conditions in California, failure of California noncore 

customers to store adequate gas, and increased demand of California's electric 

generators) as reasons for high price spikes at the California border, it did not 

investigate any gas trading activities of regulated utilities or other entities at the 

bord~r. We open this proceeding because gas trading activities of utilities under 

California jurisdiction as one possible cause of the gas price spikes experienced at 

the southern California border in the winter of 2000/2001 remain unexplored. 

FERC Review of Gas Activity at the California Border 

The San Juan and Pennian Basins are natural gas reserves located in 

New Mexico and Texas. The price of gas from these basins was historically used 

as a benchmark for the Southern California border price. In March 2000, El Paso 

Merchant Energy contracted for 1,220 million cubic feet per day (MMcfd) of 

El Paso pipeline capacity. By the summer of 2000, the price of gas at the border 

began to reflect a substantial mark-up from these southwest producing basins' 
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prices. On Apri14, 2000, the Commission filed a Complaint with the FERC 

arguing that a 15-month contract between El Paso (the owner of the pipeline) and 

El Paso Merchant Energy (an affiliate of El Paso) had the potential for market 

power and affiliate abuse. On March 28, 2001, the FERC dismissed the affiliate 

abuse aspects of the complaint, but set for hearing the issue of "whether El Paso 

Pipeline and/ or El Paso Merchant Energy had market power and, if so, exercised 

it."3 Shortly after the El Paso Merchant Energy contract expired in May 2001, 

California border prices again corresponded to San Juan Basin prices. The 

Commission and others ffied requests for rehearing on the affiliate abuse issue 

and on June 11, 2001, the FERC issued its Order on Rehearing which set for 

hearing, "the allegations of affiliate abuse and possible violations of the Affiliate 

Standards raised by the comp1aint"4 

On October 9, 2001, in the Initial Decision on the CPUC -ir El Paso 

complaint, the FERC 's Chief Administrative Law Judge (Chief Judge) agreed 

· that El Paso violated the FERC affiliate abuse regulations and that El Paso and 

El Paso Merchant Energy had the ability to exercise market power. This decision, 

however, ruled that no dear evidence was shown to demonstrate an exercise of 

market power.s The Commission, Edison, and PG&E appealed this finding to 

the FERC. On December 27, 2001, the FERC subsequently agreed that additional 

3 Public Utilities Commission of the State of California v. El Paso Natural Gas 
Company, et al., 94 FERC, 61,338 at 62,255 (2001). 

4 Public Utilities Commission of the State of California v. El Paso Natural Gas 
Company, et al., 95 FERC-; 61,368 at 62,397 (2001). 

5 Public Utilities Commission of the State of California v. El Paso Natural Gas 
Company, et al.,_97 FERC, 63,004 (2001). 
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hearings were warranted. Additional hearings were held in March and 

April 2002. The FERC Chief Judge issued a new initial decision on . 
September 23, 2002, this time concluding that El Paso Corporation exercised 

market power when it withheld large amounts of capacity that it could have 

flowed to its California delivery points. The ruling states that El Paso's actions 

significantly increased the price of natural gas flowing to California and 

substantially tightened the supply of natural gas at the California border.& 

On February 13, 2002, the FERC issued an Order entitled "Order Directing 

Staff Investigation."' In this Order, FERC directed its Staff to "undertake a 

fact·finding investigation into whether any entity, including Enron Corporation, 

manipulated short-term prices in electric energy or natural gas markets in the 

West or otherwise exercised undue influence over wholesale prices in the West, 

for the period January 1, 2000 forward." 8 On August 13, 2002, FERC Staff 

published its Initial Report on Company·Speci.fic Separate Proceedings and Generic 

Reevaluations; Published Natural Gas Price Data; And Enron Strategies ("Initial 

Report").9 Among other things, the Initial Report states that, "While Staff is 

continuing to investigate whether there was actual manipulation of spot gas 

6 Public Utilities Commission of the State of California v. El Paso Natural Gas 
Company. et al., 100 FERC , 63,041 (2002) 

7 Public Utilities Commission of the State of California v. El Paso Natural Gas 
Company. et al., 98 FERC 'i 61,165 (2002) 

8 Public Utilities Commission of the State of California v. El Paso Natural Gas 
Company, et al., 98 FERC at 61,614 

9 Docket# PA02-2-000 http:/ jwww.ferc.govfBectric/bulkpower/PA02-2/Initial
Report-PA02-2-000.pdf 
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prices, we have preliminary indications that this may have occurred. Also, 

market participants had the incentive to manipulate spot prices upward-for 

natural gas at the California delivery points."to 

10 !d. 

-8-

Page 117 of 258 



I' • 
Contains Protected Material- Exhibit No. CA-16, Appendix F 

Not Available to Competith'e Duty Personnel 

1.02-11-040 ALJ/CFT /hkr 

Nevada Antitrust Suite 

On November 1, 2002, the Nevada Attorney General filed an antitrust suite 

through the Nevada Bureau of Consumer Protection, alleging that several 

interstate gas pipelines and local distribution companies conspired to overcharge 

Nevada consumers for gas and electricity over the past five years. The suit 

alleges that the companies including El Paso and Sempra Energy engaged in an 

elaborate conspiracy to manipulate the supply of natural gas and refrain from 

competing against each other thereby causing the tremendous natUral gas spikes 

in the Western energy markets. The suit further claims the defendants plotted to 

exercise market dominance and stifle the construction of competing pipelines 

serving the southwestern U.S. and northern Mexico beginning in 1996 and 

lasting through June 2001. The suit alleges that the conspiracy between El Paso 

and SoCalGas drove up prices in the southern California gas market, which 

harmed consumers. 

Preliminary Scoping Memo 

The scope of this proceeding shall include all issues raised in this order, 

but will not be limited to these issues. Any party may suggest related issues for 

the Commission's consideration. 

In 0.02-06-023, the Commission ordered the Energy Division to prepare an 

011 of the cause of border price spikes experienced during the period from 

December 2000 through spring 2001. We are broadening the specified time 

period of this investigation back to March 2000 to coincide with the 

commencement of the El Paso contract with El Paso Merchant Energy. 

At a minimum, we are interested in investigating the following questions: 

1. Did any of the entities under our regulatory jurisdiction play a 
role in causing the increase in California border prices 
between March 2000 and May 2001? 

- 9-
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2. Did any of the utilities' affiliates or parent companies play a 
role in causing the increase in border prices? Did concerns 
about affiliates or parents' financial position cause utilities to 
take actions that may have increased gas costs? 

3. What were the primary factors that caused the increase in 
prices? In addition to the increase in gas costs caused by 
El Paso's actions, what other factors may have caused gas 
prices to increase to such high levels? Did recently 
acknowledged inaccurate reporting of gas price information to 
energy trade publications by energy trading companies have 
any affect on published index prices? 

4. Did the utilities' gas cost incentive mechanisms create 
perverse incentives to increase or otherwise manipulate 
natural gas prices at the California border? We shall examine 
whether SoCalGas' Year 7 and Year 8 operations under the 
GCIM, enabled them to exercise market power and/ or 
anticompetitive behavior. H so, should these incentive 
mechanisms be modified or eliminated to prevent such 
activity? 

We now order Phase I of an investigation into the gas transactions of 

SoCalGas, SDG&E, and Sempra Energy Trading for the period March 2000 

through May 2001. We prefer to initially focus on the Sempra Energy Companies 

to more fully explore the issues raised in SoCalGas' GCIM proceeding, 

A.00-06-023, as well as other evidence to be obtained in the course of this 

investigation. Phase II of this Investigation will address the transactions of 

PG&E, PG&E Energy Trading, SW Gas, Alenco Gas Services Inc., Conwest 

Exploration, Ltd., Edison, and Edison Mission Energy for the same period. Phase 

II of this investigation will commence at a time to be set forth in a future 

Commission Ruling. 
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We expect cooperation in this investigation from other non-jurisdictional 

entities, especially from the affiliate trading entities of the utilities. 

Discovery in Phase I of this investigation may commence upon issuance of 

this on. 
This Oll is today served on the parties on the service lists of SoCalGas 

A.00-06-023, and on the service list of SoCalGas' most recent Biennial Cost 

Allocation Proceeding (BCAP) A.Ol-09-024, SDG&E BCAP A.Ot-10-005, PG&E 

BCAP A.00-04-002, SW Gas General Rate Case (GRq A.02-02-012, and Edison 

GRC A.02-05-004. 

The rules and procedures implementing many of the reforms contained in 

Senate Bill (SB 960) are found in Article 25 of the Rules of Practice and Procedure 

(Rules), which are posted on the Commission's website. Pursuant to Rule 4(a) 

the rules in Article 25 shall apply to this proceeding. As per the provisions of 

SB 960, Phase I of the present investigation is categorized as a Ratesetting 

proceeding and is expected to require a hearing. 

The assigned Commissioner and Administrative Law Judge shall convene 

a prehearing conference (PHq within 60 days of this Order to develop a service 

list for this proceeding and to delineate further issues related to scope and 

schedule for this proceeding. Notice of the PHC will be pr~vided by a ruling. 

Any person who objects to the categorization of this investigation must file 

an appeal no later than ten days after the date of this Oil, pursuant to Rule 6.4(a). 

The temporary service list is attached to this order and shall be used for 

service until a service list for this proceeding is established at the PHC. Persons 

who want to become a party to this proceeding shall appear at the PHC, or at the 

formal hearing, and fill out the "Notice of Party /Non-Party Status" form 

(appearance form). 
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Those persons who do not want to be parties, and only want notice of the 

hearings, rulings, proposed decisions, and decisions, may either appear either at 

the PHC or at the formal hearing and fill out an appearance form, or they may 

mail a written request to the Process Office requesting that they be added to the 

service list for information only. 

Those persons employed by the State of California who are interested in 

this proceeding may be added to the "state service" section of the service list by 

appearing either at the prehearing conference or at the formal hearing and filling 

out an appearance form, or they may mail a written request to the Process Office 

requesting that they be added to the state service list. All of the names appearing 

on the state service list shall be served with all documents that parties may 

submit or file in connection with this proceeding. 

The Process Office shall develop an initial service list based on the 

appearances at the first PH C. This initial service list shall be posted on the 

Commission's website, www.cpuc.ca.gov, as soon as it is practicable. 

Any party interested in participating in this investigation who is 

unfamiliar with the Commission's procedures should contact the Commission's 

Public Advisor Office in Los Angeles at (213) 649-7055, or in San Francisco at 

(415) 703 2074. 

Consistent with Rule 6(e), we expect this proceeding to be concluded 

within 18 months. 

Ex Parte Communications 

This proceeding is subject to Rule 7(c) of the Commission's Rules of 

Practice and Procedure. In addition to placing specific requirements on ex parte 

communications, Rule 7 (c) also requires parties to report ex parte 

communications pursuant to Rule 7.1. 

-12-
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ORDER 

F 

IT IS ORDERED that 

8 

1. An investigation is instituted into the gas market activity of Southern 

California Gas Company (SoCalGas), San Diego Gas & Electric Company 

(SDG&E), Sempra Energy Trading, Southwest Gas (SW Gas), Pacific Gas and 

Electric Company (PG&E), PG&E Energy Trading, Alenco Gas Services, Conwest 

Exploration, Ltd., Southern California Edison Company (Edison), and Edison 

Mission Energy which may have affected prices at the California border during 

the period from March 2000 through May 2001. 

2. SoCalGas, SDG&E, PG&E, SW Gas, and Edison are made respondents to 

this proceeding. 

3. The respondents are required to retain all documents which pertain to 

transactions affecting gas prices at the California border during the period 

March 2000 through May 2001. 

4. We will approach this Investigation in two phases: Phase I will address 

the activities of the Sempra Energy Companies of SoCaiGas, SDG&E, and 

Sempra Energy Trading. Phase I will commence immediately. 

5. Phase ll will focus on the transactions of SW Gas, PG&E, PG&E Energy 

Trading, Alenco Gas Services, Conwest Exploration, Ltd., Edison, and Edison 

Mission Energy. Phase II of this investigation will commence at a time set forth 

in a future Ruling of the Commission in this proceeding. 

6. Phase II will focus on the transactions of SW Gas, PG&E, PG&E Energy 

Trading, Alenco Gas Services, Conwest Exploration, Edison, and Edison Mission 

Energy. Phase II of this investigation will commence at a time set forth in a 

future Ruling of the Commission in this proceeding. 

-13-
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7. Discovery in Phase I of this proceeding may commence inunediately. 

8. At a hearing to be scheduled by the Assigned Commissioner and 

Administrative Law Judge, Pha!oe I respondents shall appear and show cause 

demonstrating why gas prices at the California border dramatically increased 

during the period from March 2000 through May 2001. 

9. Respondents in Phase I shall file and serve written testimony in accordance 

with the schedule set forth in the assigned Commissioner Scoping Memo issued 

after the first PHC. Other parties may file and serve testimony in accordance 

with the schedule set forth in the Assigned Commissioner's Scoping Memo. 

10. The Executive Director shall cause this Order Instituting Investigation to 

be served on the respondents and on the service lists of SoCalGas Gas Cost 

Incentive Mechanism Application (A.) 00-06-023, SoCalGas Biennial Cost 

Allocation Proceeding (BCAP) A.Ol-09-024, SDG&E BCAP A.Ol-10-005, PG&E 

BCAP A.00-04-002, SW GAS General Rate Case (GRC) A.02-02-012, and Edison 

GRC A.02-05-004. 

11. The temporary service list is attached and shall be used for service of all 

pleadings until a service list for this proceeding is established. An initial service 

list for this proceeding shall be created by the Process Office and posted on the 

Commission's website (www.cpuc.ca.gov) as soon as it is practicable after the 

first preheating conference. Parties may also obtain the service list by contacting 

the Commission's Process Office at (415) 703 2021. 

12 The category of the investigation is determined to be Ratesetting as that 

term is defined in Rule S(c) of the Commission's Rules of Practice and Procedure. 
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LOCATION WASHID TRADE_DATE TRADE DATE - LEGAL_NM 
SCALIEI Paso/3200322 800 12/1/2000 12/1/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCALIEI Paso/3200322 797 12/1/2000 12/1/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 798 12/1/2000 12/1/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCALIEI Paso/3200322 808 12/1/2000 12/1/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 797 12/1/2000 12/1/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCALIEI Paso/3200322 798 12/1/2000· 12/1/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCALIEI Paso/3200322 799 12/1/2000 12/1/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAL/EI Paso/3200322 800 12/1/2000 12/1/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCALIEI Paso/3200322 799 12/1/2000 12/1/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
PG&E/City Gate/CG0202N 812 12/1/2000 12/1/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 807 12/1/2000 12/1/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 803 12/1/2000 12/1/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 805 12/1/2000 12/1/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 802 12/1/2000 12/1/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 802 12/1/2000 12/1/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 803 12/1/2000 12/1/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 806 12/1/2000 12/1/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 804 12/1/2000 12/1/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 805 12/1/2000 12/1/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 806 12/1/2000 12/1/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 807 12/1/2000 12/1/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCALIEI Paso/3200322 808 12/1/2000 12/1/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCALIEI Paso/3200322 804 12/1/2000 12/1/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 809 12/1/2000 12/1/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAL/EI Paso/3200322 809 12/1/2000 12/1/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCALIEI Paso/3200322 810 12/1/2000 12/1/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 810 12/1/2000 12/1/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
PG&E/City Gate/CG0202N 812 12/1/2000 12/1/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
PG&E/City Gate/CG0202N 818 12/4/2000 12/4/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 821 12/4/2000 12/4/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCALIEI Paso/3200322 819 12/4/2000 12/4/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 820 12/4/2000 12/4/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAL/EI Paso/3200322 815 12/4/2000 12/4/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
PG&E/City Gate/CG0202N 817 12/4/2000 12/4/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAL/EI Paso/3200322 815 12/4/2000 12/4/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
PG&E/City Gate/CG0202N 817 12/4/2000 12/4/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
PG&E/City Gate/CG0202N 818 12/4/2000 12/4/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 819 12/4/2000 12/4/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAL/EI Paso/3200322 820 12/4/2000 12/4/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCALIEI Paso/3200322 821 12/4/2000 12/4/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 833 12/5/2000 12/5/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 834 12/5/2000 12/5/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 835 12/5/2000 12/5/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 831 12/5/2000 12/5/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCALIEI Paso/3200322 824 12/5/2000 12/5/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
PGEN/Malin/MALI 827 12/5/2000 12/5/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCALIEI Paso/3200322 838 12/5/2000 12/5/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAL/EI Paso/3200322 839 12/5/2000 12/5/2000 Enron North America Corp 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 840 12/5/2000 12/5/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
PG&E/City Gate/CG0202N 837 12/5/2000 12/5/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 823 12/5/2000 12/5/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
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t""~ SCAUEI Paso/3200322 824 12/5/2000 12/5/2000 En ron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 832 12/5/2000 12/5/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
PG&E/City Gate/CG0202N 825 12/5/2000 12/5/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
PG&E/City Gate/CG0202N 826 12/5/2000 12/5/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
PGEN/Malin/MALI 827 12/5/2000 12/5/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 823 12/5/2000 12/5/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 829 12/5/2000 12/5/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 829 12/5/2000 12/5/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 830 12/5/2000 12/5/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 831 12/5/2000 12/5/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 832 12/5/2000 12/5/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 833 12/5/2000 12/5/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 834 12/5/2000 12/5/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 835 12/5/2000 12/5/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 830 12/5/2000 12/5/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 836 12/5/2000 12/5/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
PG&E/City Gate/CG0202N 825 12/5/2000 12/5/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 836 12/5/2000 12/5/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
PG&E/City Gate/CG0202N 826 12/5/2000 12/5/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
PG&E/City Gate/CG0202N 837 12/5/2000 12/5/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 838 12/5/2000 12/5/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 839 12/5/2000 12/5/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 840 12/5/2000 12/5/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/32Q0322 856 12/6/2000 12/6/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 857 12/6/2000 12/6/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 855 12/6/2000 12/6/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 853 12/6/2000 12/6/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 854 12/6/2000 12/6/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 851 12/6/2000 12/6/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 852 12/6/2000 12/6/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 845 12/6/2000 12/6/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 845 12/6/2000 12/6/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
PG&E/City Gate/CG0202N 847 12/6/2000 12/6/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 849 12/6/2000 12/6/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 850 12/6/2000 12/6/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
PG&E/City Gate/CG0202N 847 12/6/2000 12/6/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 849 12/6/2000 12/6/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 850 12/6/2000 12/6/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 851 12/6/2000 12/6/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 852 12/6/2000 12/6/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 853 12/6/2000 12/6/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 854 12/6/2000 12/6/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 855 12/6/2000 12/6/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 856 12/6/2000 12/6/2000 Enron North Amenca Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 857 12/6/2000 12/6/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 858. 12/7/2000 12/7/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 859 12/7/2000 12/7/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 858 12/7/2000 12/7/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 859 12n12ooo 12/7/2000 Enron North America Corp 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 860 12n12ooo 12/7/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 862 12/7/2000 12/7/2000 Enron North America Corp 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 863 12/7/2000 12/7/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
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PG&E/City Gate/CG0202N 867 12/7/2000 12/7/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 864 12/7/2000 12/7/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 865 1217/2000 12/7/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 875 12/7/2000 12/7/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 876 12/7/2000 12/7/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 862 12/7/2000 12/7/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 863 12/7/2000 12/7/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 864 12/7/2000 12/7/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUE.I Paso/3200322 865 12/7/2000 12/7/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
PG&E/City Gate/CG0202N 867 12/7/2000 12/7/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 874 1217/2000 12/7/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 872 12/7/2000 12/7/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 873 12/7/2000 12/7/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 869 12/7/2000 12/7/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 870 12/7/2000 1217/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 869 12/7/2000 12/7/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 870 12/7/2000 12/7/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 872 12/7/2000 12/7/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 873 12/7/2000 12/7/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 874 12/7/2000 12/7/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 875 12/7/2000 12/7/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 876 12/7/2000 12/7/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 877 1217/2000 12/7/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 877 12/7/2000 12/7/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 881 12/7/2000 12/7/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 882 12/7/2000 12/7/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 878 12/7/2000 12/7/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 879 12/7/2000 12/7/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 879 12/7/2000 12/7/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 878 12/7/2000 12/7/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 860 12/7/2000 12/7/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 881 12/7/2000 12/7/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 882 12/7/2000 12/7/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 892 12/8/2000 12/8/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 887 12/8/2000 12/8/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 887 12/8/2000 12/8/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 888 12/8/2000 12/8/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 888 12/8/2000 12/8/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 889 12/8/2000 12/8/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 890 12/8/2000 12/8/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 891 12/8/2000 12/8/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 892 12/8/2000 12/8/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 893 12/8/2000 12/8/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 893 12/8/2000 12/8/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 889 12/8/2000 12/8/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 890 12/8/2000 12/8/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 891 12/8/2000 12/8/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
PG&E/City Gate/CG0202N 894 12/8/2000 12/8/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
PG&E/City Gate/CG0202N 894 12/8/2000 12/8/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 901 12/11/2000 12/11/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 926 12/11/2000 12/11/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Pasol3200322 899 12/11/2000 12/11/2000 Enron North America Corp. 

Page 3 

('; 

,--._ 
\ 

,.., 
1<. --

(") 

(""; 



/"'~"-

("' 

:....-1""'-.. 

,-, 

,....._ 
~ 

/'"~ 

(' ,, 

""' 

SCAUEI Paso/3200322 928 12/11/2000 12/11/2000 En ron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 902 12/1 ~/2000 12/11/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 933 12/11/2000 12/11/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAL/EI Paso/3200322 931 12/11/2000 12/11/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAL/EI Paso/3200322 909 12/11/2000 12/11/2000 En ron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 929 12 11/2000 12/11/2000 En ron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 930 12/11/2000 12/11/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAL/EI Paso/3200322 903 12/11/2000 12/11/2000 En ron North America Corp. 
SCAL/EI Paso/3200322 937 12/11/2000 12/11/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 936 12/11/2000 12/11/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 931 12/11/2000 12/11/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 932 12/11/2000 12/11/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 910 12/11/2000 12/11/2000 En ron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 933 12/11/2000 12/11/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 934 12/11/2000 12/11/2000 En ron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 935 12/11/2000 12/11/2000 En ron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 934 12/11/2000 12/11/2000 En ron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 904 12/11/2000 12/11/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAL/EI Paso/3200322 927 12/11/2000 12/11/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 921 12/11/2000 12/11/2000 En ron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 928 12/11/2000 12/11/2000 En ron North America Corp. 
SCAL/EI Paso/3200322 930 12/11/2000 12/11/2000 En ron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 936 12/11/2000 12/11/2000 En ron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 937 12/11/2000 12/11/2000 En ron North America Corp. 
SCAL/EI Paso/3200322 938 12/11/2000 12/11/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 938 12/11/2000 12/11/2000 En ron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 935 12/11/2000 12/11/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 941 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 942 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 943 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 944 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 944 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 943 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 942 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 948 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 947 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
PGEN/Malin/MALI 945 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 949 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
PGEN/Malin/MALI 945 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 950 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 941 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 947 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 948 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 949 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 950 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 951 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 951 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 954 12/13/2000 12/13/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 954 12/13/2000 12/13/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 956 12/14/2000 12/14/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 956 12/14/2000 12/14/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 957 12/14/2000 12/14/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
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PGEN/Malin/MALI 958 12/14/2000 12/14/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
PGEN/Malin/MALI 958 12/14/2000 12/14/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI.Paso/3200322 957 12/14/2000 12/14/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
PGEN/Malin/MALI 959 12/14/2000 12/14/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
PGEN/Malin/MALI 959 12/14/2000 12/14/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
PG&E/City Gate/CG0202N 961 12/15/2000 12/15/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
PG&E/City Gate/CG0202N 961 12/15/2000 12/15/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 962 12/18/2000 12/18/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 962 12/18/2000 12/18/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 977 12/19/2000 12/19/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 970 12/19/2000 12/19/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 971 12/19/2000 12/19/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 973 12/19/2000 12/19/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 968 12/19/2000 12/19/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 969 12/19/2000 12/19/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 974 12/19/2000 12/19/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 975 12/19/2000 12/19/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 976 12/19/2000 12/19/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 968 12/19/2000 12/19/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 969 12/19/2000 12/19/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 970 12/19/2000 12/19/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 971 12/19/2000 12/19/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 972 12/19/2000 12/19/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 973 12/19/2000 12/19/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 974 12/19/2000 12/19/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAL!EI Paso/3200322 975 12/19/2000 12/19/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCA!.JEI Paso/3200322 976 12/19/2000 12/19/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 972 12/19/2000 12/19/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 977 12/19/2000 12/19/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
PG&E/City Gate/CG0202N 980 12/19/2000 12/19/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
PG&E/City Gate/CG0202N 980 12/19/2000 12/19/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAL!EI Paso/3200322 981 12/20/2000 12/20/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Pa·so/3200322 981 12/20/2000 12/20/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 982 12/21/2000 12/21/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 982 12/21/2000 12/21/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
PG&E/City Gate/CG0202N 987 12/21/2000 12/21/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
PG&E/City Gate/CG0202N 987 12/21/2000 12/21/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
PGEN/Malin/MALI 997 12/28/2000 12/28/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
PGEN/Malin/MALI 997 12/28/2000 12/28/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
PG&E/City Gate/CG0202N 999 12/28/2000 12/28/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
PG&E/City Gate/CG0202N 999 12/28/2000 12/28/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 
SCAL!EI Paso/3200322 
SCAUEI Paso/3200322 
Count 

1004 
1003 
1003 
1004 
304 

12/29/2000 
12/29/2000 
12/29/2000 
12/29/2000 
12/29/2000 

12/29/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
12/29/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
12/29/2000 Enron North America Corp. 
12/29/2000 Enron North America Corp. 

· CounU2 
Min 
Max 

152 12/29/2000 
12/29/2000 12/1/2000 

12/29/2000 

12/1/2000 
12/29/2000 
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CP _LEGAL_NM AFFLIATE START_DTM STOP _DTM PS FIRMNESS_CD 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/2/2000 12/4/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/2/2000 12/4/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/2/2000 12/4/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/2/2000 12/4/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/2/2000 12/4/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/2/2000 12/4/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/2/2000 12/4/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/2/2000 12/4/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/2/2000 12/4/2000 s F 
Coastal Merchant Energy, L.P. N 12/2/2000 12/4/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/2/2000 12/4/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/2/2000 12/4/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/2/2000 12/4/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/2/2000 12/4/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/2/2000 12/4/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/2/2000 12/4/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/2/2000 12/4/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/2/2000 12/4/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/2/2000 12/4/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/2/2000 12/4/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/2/2000 12/4/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/2/2000 12/4/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services. Inc. N 12/2/2000 12/4/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/2/2000 12/4/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/2/2000 12/4/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/2/2000 12/4/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/2/2000 12/4/2000 s F 
Coastal Merchant Energy, L.P. N 12/2/2000 12/4/2000 p F 
Aquila Energy Marketing Corporation N 12/5/2000 12/5/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/5/2000 12/5/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/5/2000 12/5/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/5/2000 12/5/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/5/2000 12/5/2000 s F 
AEP Energy Services, Inc. N 12/5/2000 12/5/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/5/2000 12/5/2000 p F 
AEP Energy Services, Inc. N 12/5/2000 12/5/2000 p F 
Aquila Energy Marketing Corporation N 12/5/2000 12/5/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/5/2000 12/5/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/5/2000 12/5/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/5/2000 12/5/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/6/2000 12/6/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/6/2000 12/6/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/6/2000 12/6/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/6/2000 12/6/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/6/2000 12/6/2000 s F 
Cook Inlet Energy Supply L.L.C. N 12/6/2000 12/6/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/6/2000 12/6/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/6/2000 12/6/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/6/2000 12/6/2000 s F 
Duke Energy Trading and Marketrng, L.L.C. N 12/6/2000 12/6/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/6/2000 12/6/2000 p F 

,.<1' 

/''"-
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Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/6/2000 12/6/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/6/2000 12/6/2000 s F 
Coast Energy Canada, Inc. N 12/6/2000 12/6/2000 p F 
Duke Energy Trading and Marketing, L.L.C. N 12/6/2000 12/6/2000 p F 
Cook Inlet Energy Supply L.L.C. N 12/6/2000 12/6/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/6/2000 12/6/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/6/2000 12/6/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/6/2000 12/6/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/6/2000 12/6/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/6/2000 12/6/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/6/2000 12/6/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/6/2000 12/6/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/6/2000 12/6/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/6/2000 12/6/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/6/2000 12/6/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/6/2000 12/6/2000 s F 
Coast Energy Canada, Inc. N 12/6/2000 12/6/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/6/2000 12/6/2000 p F 
Duke Energy Trading and Marketing, L.L.C. N 12/6/2000 12/6/2000 s F 
Duke Energy Trading and Marketing, L.L.C. N 12/6/2000 12/6/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/6/2000 12/6/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/6/2000 12/6/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/6/2000 12/6/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/7/2000 12/7/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/7/2000 12/7/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/7/2000 12/7/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/7/2000 12/7/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/7/2000 12/7/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/7/2000 12/7/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/7/2000 12/7/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/7/2000 12/7/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/7/2000 12/7/2000 p F 
Duke Energy Trading and Marketing, L.L.C. N 12/7/2000 12/7/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/7/2000 12/7/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/7/2000 12/7/2000 s F 
Duke Energy Trading and Marketing, L.L.C. N 12/7/2000 12/7/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/7/2000 12/7/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/7/2000 12/7/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/7/2000 12/7/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/7/2000 12/7/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/7/2000 12/7/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/7/2000 12/7/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/7/2000 12/7/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/7/2000 12/7/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/7/2000 12/7/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/8/2000 12/8/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/8/2000 12/8/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/8/2000 12/8/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/8/2000 12/8/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/8/2000 12/8/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/8/2000 12/8/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Servtces, Inc. N 12/8/2000 12/8/2000 s F 
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Coastal Merchant Energy, L.P. N 12/8/2000 12/8/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/8/2000 12/8/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/8/2000 12/8/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/8/2000 12/8/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/8/2000 12/8/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/8/2000 12/8/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/8/2000 12/8/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/8/2000 12/8/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/8/2000 12/8/2000 p F 
Coastal Merchant Energy, L.P. N 12/8/2000 12/8/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/8/2000 12/8/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/8/2000 12/8/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/8/2000 12/8/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/8/2000 12/8/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/8/2000 12/8/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/8/2000 12/8/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/8/2000 12/8/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/8/2000 12/8/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/8/2000 12/8/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/8/2000 12/8/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/8/2000 12/8/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/8/2000 12/8/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/8/2000 12/8/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/8/2000 12/8/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/8/2000 12/8/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/8/2000 12/8/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/8/2000 12/8/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/8/2000 12/8/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/8/2000 12/8/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/8/2000 12/8/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/8/2000 12/8/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/8/2000 12/8/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/8/2000 12/8/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/9/2000 12/11/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/9/2000 12/11/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/9/2000 12/11/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/9/2000 12/11/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/9/2000 12/11/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/9/2000 12/11/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/9/2000 12/11/2000 p F 
Duke Energy Trading and Marketing, L.L.C. N 12/9/2000 12/11/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/9/2000 12/11/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/9/2000 12/11/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/9/2000 12/11/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/9/2000 12/11/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/9/2000 12/11/2000 s F 
Duke Energy Tradmg and Marketing, L.L.C. N 12/9/2000 12/11/2000 s F 
Coastal Merchant Energy, L.P. N 12/9/2000 12/11/2000 s F 
Coastal Merchant Energy, L.P. N 12/9/2000 12/11/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 s F 
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Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 s F, 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services. Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services. Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/1 /./2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Servtces, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 p F 
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Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/12/2000 12/12/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/13/2000 12/13/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/13/2000 12/13/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/13/2000 12/13/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/13/2000 12/13/2000 p F 
Reliant En~rgy Services, Inc. N 12/13/2000 12/13/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/13/2000 12/13/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/13/2000 12/13/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/13/2000 12/13/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/13/2000 12/13/2000 s F 
Cook Inlet Energy Supply L.L.C. N 12/13/2000 12/13/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/13/2000 12/13/2000 s F 
Cook Inlet Energy Supply L.L.C. N 12/13/2000 12/13/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/13/2000 12/13/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/13/2000 12/13/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/13/2000 12/13/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/13/2000 12/13/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/13/2000 12/13/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/13/2000 12/13/2000 p F 
Southern California Gas Company N 12/13/2000 12/13/2000 s F 

··Southern California Gas Company N 12/13/2000 12/13/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/14/2000 12/14/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Serv1ces, Inc. N 12/14/2000 12/14/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/15/2000 12/15/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/15/2000 12/15/2000 s F 
Sempra Energy Solutions N 12/15/2000 12/15/2000 p F 
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Coral Energy Resources, L.P. N 12/15/2000 12/15/2000 s F 
Coral Energy Resources, L.P. N 12/15/2000 12/15/2000 p F 
Sempra Energy Solutions N 12/15/2000 12/15/2000 s F 
Dynegy Marketing and Trade N 12/15/2000 12/15/2000 p F 
Dynegy Marketing and Trade N 12/15/2000 12/15/2000 s F 
El Paso Merchant Energy- Gas, L.P. N 12/16/2000 12/18/2000 p F 
El Paso Merchant Energy- Gas, L.P. N 12/16/2000 12/18/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/19/2000 12/19/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/19/2000 12/19/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/20/2000 12/20/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, lric. N 12/20/2000 12/20/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/20/2000 12/20/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/20/2000 12/20/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/20/2000 12/20/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services. Inc. N 12/20/2000 12/20/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/20/2000 12/20/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/20/2000 12/20/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/20/2000 12/20/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/20/2000 12/20/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/20/2000 12/20/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/20/2000 12/20/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/20/2000 12/20/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/20/2000 12/20/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/20/2000 12/20/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/20/2000 12/20/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/20/2000 12/20/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/20/2000 12/20/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/20/2000 12/20/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/20/2000 12/20/2000 p F 
Aquila Energy Marketing Corporation N 12/20/2000 12/20/2000 s F 
Aquila Energy Marketing Corporation N 12/20/2000 12/20/2000 p F 
R liant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/21/2000 12/21/2000 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/21/2000 12/21/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/22/2000 12/22/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 12/22/2000 12/221?000 s F 
Coral Energy Resources. L.P. N 12/22/2000 12/22/2000 p F 
Coral Energy Resources, L.P. N 12/22/2000 12/22/2000 s F 
Cook Inlet Energy Supply L.L.C. N 12/29/2000 12/31/2000 p F 
Cook Inlet Energy Supply L.L.C. N 12/29/2000 12/31/2000 s F 
Enron Energy Services, Inc. y 12/29/2000 12/31/2000 s F 
Enron Energy Services, Inc. y 12/29/2000 12/31/2000 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 1/1/2001 1/2/2001 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 1/1/2001 1/2/2001 s F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 1/1/2001 1/2/2001 p F 
Reliant Energy Services, Inc. N 1/1/2001 1/2/2001 p F 

Sum 
Sum/2 
Weighted Average 
Min 
Max 
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QTY FEE qty*fee INDEX_NM INDEX_PRODUCT INDEX_ SOURCE EOL_ID BROKER 
10000 18 180000 1* 644053 
10000 18.5 185000 1* 644055 
10000 18.5 185000 1* 644056 
10000 19 190000 1* 644068 
10000- 18.5 185000 1* 644631 
10000 18.5 185000 1* 644633 
10000 18.5 185000 1* 644635 
10000 18 180000 1 * 644638 
10000 18.5 185000 1* 644805 

5000 16.5 82500 1* 644826 
10000 19.25 192500 1* 644942 
10000 19.5 195000 1* 644951 
10000 19.75 197500 1* 644959 
10000 20 200000 1* 644961 
10000 20 200000 1* 644985 
10000 19.5 195000 1* 644991 
10000 19.75 197500 1* 645000 
10000 19.5 195000 1* 645010 
10000 19.75 197500 1* 645038 
10000 19.75 197500 1* 645040 
10000 19.25 192500 1* 645050 
10000 19 190000 1* 645056 
10000 19.5 195000 1* 645088 
10000 19.25 192500 1* 645095 
10000 19.25 192500 1* 645119 
10000 19.25 192500 1* 645178 
10000 19.25 192500 1* 645548 
5000 16.5 82500 1* 646138 
5000 20.5 102500 1* 649809 

10000 21.5 215000 1* 649814 
10000 22 220000 1* 649829 
10000 22 220000 1* 649840 
10000 21.75 217500 1* 649845 

5000 21 105000 1* 650211 
10000 21.75 217500 1 * 650254 
5000 21 105000 1* 650306 
5000 20.5 102500 1* 650621 

10000 22 220000 1* 650901 
10000 22 220000 1* 650904 
10000 21.5 215000 1* 651459 
10000 26.5 265000 1* 656993 
10000 26.5 265000 1* 657008 
10000 26.5 265000 1* 657010 
10000 26.75 267500 1* 657019 
10000 27 270000 1* 657068 

5000 26 130000 1* 657096 
10000 27.75 277500 1* 657315 
10000 27.75 277500 1* 657322 
10000 27.75 277500 1* 657330 
5000 26.75 133750 1* 657377 

10000 27.25 272500 1* 657411 
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10000 27 270000 1* 657417 
10000 26.75 267500 1* 657444 
5000 26.75 133750 1* 657596 
5000 26.5 132500 1* 657607 
5000 26 130000 1* 657615 

10000 27.25 272500 1* 657777 
10000 27.25 272500 1* 657782 
10000 27.25 272500 1* 657876 
10000 27.25 272500 1* 657881 
10000 26.75 267500 1* 657931 
10000 26.75 267500 1* 657937 
10000 26.5 265000 1* 657994 
10000 26.5 265000 1* 657998 
10000 26.5 265000 1* 658001 
10000 27.25 272500 1* 658295 
10000 27.25 272500 1* 658299 
5000 26.75 133750 1* 658324 

10000 27.25 272500 1* 658396 
5000 26.5 132500 1* 658511 
5000 26.75 133750 1* 658592 

10000 27.75 277500 1* 658964 
10000 27.75 277500 1* 658966 
10000 27.75 277500 1* 658968 
10000 35 350000 1* 663480 
10000 35 350000 1* 663482 
10000 36 360000 1* 663486 
10000 38 380000 1* 663497 
10000 37.5 375000 1* 663570 
10000 38.5 385000 1* 663638 
10000 38.5 385000 1* 663641 
10000 41 410000 1* 663853 
10000 41 410000 1* 663870 

5000 36 180000 1* 664016 
10000 39.5 395000 1* 664026 
10000 39.5 395000 1* 664031 
5000 36 180000 1* 664129 

10000 39.5 395000 1* 664506 
10000 39.5 395000 1* 664510 
10000 38.5 385000 1* 664517 
10000 38.5 385000 1* 664521 
10000 38 380000 1* 664532 
10000 37.5 375000 1* 664537 
10000 36 360000 1* 664779 
10000 35 350000 1* 664900 
10000 35 350000 1* 664902 
10000 41 410000 1* 668542 
10000 41 410000 1* 668545 
10000 41 410000 1* 668548 
10000 41 410000 1* 668550 
10000 40 400000 1* 668558 
10000 43 430000 1* 668623 
10000 43 430000 1* 668625 
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5000 36 180000 1* 668639 
10000 44 440000 1* 668668 
10000 44 440000 1* 668697 
10000 45 450000 1* 668709 
10000 45 450000 1* 668713 
10000 43 430000 1* 668721 
10000 43 430000 1* 668724 
10000 44 440000 1* 668799 
10000 44 440000 1* 668800 
5000 36 180000 1* 668822 

10000 47 470000 1* 668946 
10000 48 480000 1* 668992 
10000 48 480000 1* 669091 
10000 50 500000 1* 669097 
10000 50 500000 1* 669098 
10000 50 500000 1* 669130 
10000 50 500000 1* 669134 
10000 48 480000 1* 669193 
10000 48 480000 1* 669194 
10000 47 470000 1* 669201 
10000 45 450000 1* 669266 
10000 45 450000 1* 669268 
10000 42 420000 1* 669280 
10000 42 420000 1* 669548 
10000 42 420000 1* 669627 
10000 42 420000 1* 669694 
10000 39 390000 1* 669741 
10000 36 360000 1* 669749 
10000 36 360000 1* 669763 
10000 39 390000 1* 669771 
10000 40 400000 1* 669853 
10000 42 420000 1* 669885 
10000 42 420000 1* 669888 
10000 57 570000 1* 673404 
10000 58 580000 1* 673408 
10000 58 580000 1* 673576 
10000 58 580000 1* 673577 
10000 58 580000 1* 673580 
10000 58 580000 1* 673745 
10000 58 580000 1* 673748 
10000 57 570000 1* 673809 
10000 57 570000 1* 673980 
10000 57 570000 1* 673985 
10000 57 570000 1* 674049 
10000 58 580000 1* 674097 
10000 58 580000 1* 674100 
10000 57 570000 1* 674214 
5000 53.5 267500 1* 674730 
5000 53.5 267500 1* 674824 

10000 60 600000 1* 677548 
10000 60 600000 1* 677551 
10000 62 620000 1* 677555 
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10000 64 640000 1* 677559 
10000 64 640000 1* 677560 
10000 66 660000 1* 677563 
10000 63 630000 1* 677712 
10000 64 640000 1* 677718 
10000 64 640000 1* 677720 
10000 64 640000 1* 677721 
10000 66 660000 1* 677724 
10000 66 660000 1* 677726 
10000 64 640000 1* 677728 
10000 62 620000 1* 677742 
10000 62 620000 1* 677743 
10000 60 600000 1* 677746 
10000 59 590000 1* 677747 
10000 59 590000 1* 677751 
10000 58 580000 1* 677754 
10000 60 600000 1* 677755 
10000 60 600000 1* 677759 
10000 61 610000 1* 677761 
10000 63 630000 1* 677763 
10000 64 640000 1* 677767 
10000 66 660000 1* 677773 
10000 66 660000 1* 677782 
10000 66 660000 1* 677783 
10000 64 640000 1* 677803 
10000 64 640000 1* 677805 
10000 62 620000 1* 677808 
10000 62 620000 1* 677809 
10000 61 610000 1* 677810 
10000 61 610000 1* 677832 
10000 61 610000 1* 677833 
10000 63 630000 1* 677862 
10000 65 650000 1* 677865 
10000 65 650000 1* 677868 
10000 65 650000 1* 677870 
10000 65 650000 1* 677921 
10000 65 650000 1* 677938 
10000 64 640000 1* 677942 
10000 65 650000 1* 677968 
10000 65 650000 1* 677971 
10000 65 650000 1* 678037 
10000 63 630000 1* 678041 
10000 64 640000 1* 678104 
10000 63 630000 1* 678106 
10000 62 620000 1* 678109 
10000 61 610000 1* 678112 
10000 62 620000 1* 678119 
10000 64 640000 1* 678157 
10000 63 630000 1* 678158 
10000 61 610000 1* 678160 
10000 60 600000 1* 678167 
10000 59 590000 1* 678170 
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10000 58 580000 1* 678173 
10000 59 590000 1* 678177 
10000 60 600000 1* 678178 
10000 61 610000 1* 678179 
10000 62 620000 1* 678181 
10000 60 600000 1* 678198 
10000 59 590000 1* 678200 
10000 59 590000 1* 678215 
10000 60 600000 1* 678218 
10000 61 610000 1* 678221 
10000 61 610000 1* 678237 
10000 60 600000 1* 678240 
10000 62 620000 1* 678259 
10000 60 600000 1* 678272 
10000 57 570000 1* 678280 
10000 56 560000 1* 678286 
10000 57 570000 1* 678339 
10000 58 580000 1* 678345 
10000 59 590000 1* 678349 
10000 62 620000 1* 678362 
10000 58 580000 1* 678465 
10000 59 590000 1* 678466 
10000 61 610000 1* 678487 
10000 60 600000 1* 678531 
10000 54 540000 1* 678551 
10000 54 540000 1* 678872 
10000 56 560000 1* 678875 
10000 32 320000 1* 682725 
10000 31 310000 1* 682727 
10000 29 290000 1* 682733 
10000 28 280000 1* 682737 
10000 28 280000 1* 682749 
10000 29 290000 1* 682750 
10000 31 310000 1* 682755 
10000 30 300000 1* 682787 
10000 31 310000 1* 682789 
5000 19 95000 1* 682878 

10000 28 280000 1* 682965 
5000 19 95000 1* 683112 

10000 26 260000 1* 683277 
10000 32 320000 1* 683620 
10000 31 310000 1* 683629 
10000 30 300000 1* 683631 
10000 28 280000 1* 683640 
10000 26 260000 1* 683654 
10000 26 260000 1* 683664 
10000 28 260000 1* 683764 
10000 21 210000 1* 687009 
10000 21 210000 1* 687362 
10000 19.5 195000 1* 690999 
10000 19.5 195000 1* 691321 
5000 17 85000 1* 691475 
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5000 12 60000 1* 691748 
5000 12 60000 1* 691886 
5000 17 85000 1* 692035 
5000 12.5 62500 1* 692056 
5000 12.5 62500 1* 692120 
5000 12.25 61250 1* 694689 
5000 12.25 61250 1* 694970 

10000 20.5 205000 1* 698844 
10000 20.5 205000 1* 699054 
10000 20 200000 1* 702620 
10000 21 210000 1* 702628 
10000 21 210000 1* 702630 
10000 21 210000 1* 702631 
10000 21.5 215000 1* 702635 
10000 21.5 215000 1* 702640 
10000 21 210000 1* 702692 
10000 21 210000 1* 702694 
10000 21 210000 1* 702697 
10000 21.5 215000 1* 702781 
10000 21.5 215000 1* 702783 
10000 21 210000 1* 702870 
10000 21 210000 1* 702872 
10000 20.5 205000 1* 702878 
10000 21 210000 1* 703047 
10000 21 210000 1* 703050 
10000 21 210000 1* 703052 
10000 21 210000 1* 703056 
10000 20.5 205000 1* 703234 
10000 20 200000 1* 703264 
5000 13.8 69000 1* 703329 
5000 13.8 69000 1* 703629 

10000 21 210000 1* 706305 
10000 21 210000 1* 706629 
10000 20 200000 1* 710365 
10000 20 200000 1* 710797 
5000 15.8 79000 1* 711127 
5000 15.8 79000 1* 711213 
5000 13.45 67250 1* 721127 
5000 13.45 67250 1* 721335 
5000 12.9 64500 1* 722050 
5000 12.9 64500 1* 722239 

10000 15 150000 1* 724543 
10000 16 160000 1* 724545 
10000 16 160000 1* 724799 
10000 15 150000 1* 724806 

2850000 112747000 
1425000 56373500 

e $ 39.56 
$12.00 
$66.00 
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SITARA_ID F19 F20 m y 
512333 y 12 2000 
512335 y 12 2000 
512336 y 12 2000 
512346 y 12 2000 
512745 y 12 2000 
512746 y 12 2000 
512747 y 12 2000 
512750 y 12 2000 
512844 y 12 2000 
512857 y 12 2000 
512936 y 12 2000 
512942 y 12 2000 
512948 y 12 2000 
512952 y 12 2000 
512969 y 12 2000 
512974 y 12 2000 
512981 y 12 2000 
512988 y 12 2000 
513008 y 12 2000 
513009 y 12 2000 
513016 y 12 2000 
513019 y 12 2000 
513044 y 12 2000 
513049 y 12 2000 
513064 y 12 2000 
513092 y 12 2000 
513322 y 12 2000 
513679 y 12 2000 
514845 y 12 2000 
514848 y 12 2000 
514857 y 12 2000 
514867 y 12 2000 
514868 y 12 2000 
515060 y 12 2000 
515088 y 12 2000 
515119Y 12 2000 
515319 y 12 2000 
515491 y 12 2000 
515494 y 12 2000 
515870 y 12 2000 
517467 y 12 2000 
517475 y 12 2000 
517477 y 12 2000 
517480 y 12 2000 
517500 y 12 2000 
517521 y 12 2000 
517627 y 12 2000 
517632 y 12 2000 
517638 y 12 2000 
517667 y 12 2000 
517689 y 12 2000 
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517693 y 12 2000 
517713 y 12 2000 
517812 y 12 2000 
517820 y 12 2000 
517824 y 12 2000 
517924 y 12 2000 
517927 y 12 2000 
517989 y 12 2000 
517992 y 12 2000 
518027 y 12 2000 
518030 y 12 2000 
518064 y 12 2000 
518068 y 12 2000 
518072 y 12 2000 
518234 y 12 2000 
518238 y 12 2000 
518249 y 12 2000 
518291 y 12 2000 
518374 y 12 2000 
518416 y 12 2000 
518645 y 12 2000 
518646 y 12 2000 
518647 y 12 2000 
519834 y 12 2000 
519836 y 12 2000 
519837 y 12 2000 
519845 y 12 2000 
519888 y 12 2000 
519924 y 12 2000 
519926 y 12 2000 
520065 y 12 2000 
520078 y 12 2000 
520168 y 12 2000 
520175 y 12 2000 
520178 y 12 2000 
520235 y 12 2000 
520460 y 12 2000 
520463 y 12 2000 
520469 y 12 2000 
520471 y 12 2000 
520478 y 12 2000 
520481 y 12 2000 
520650 y 12 2000 
520718 y 12 2000 
520720 y 12 2000 
521764 y 12 2000 
521767 y 12 2000 
521770 y 12 2000 
521772 y 12 2000 
521778 y 12 2000 
521829 y 12 2000 
521830 y 12 2000 
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521841 y 12 2000 
521859 y 12 2000 
521882 y 12 2000 
521892 y 12 2000 
521896 y 12 2000 
521902 y 12 2000 
521904 y 12 2000 
521951 y 12 2000 
521952 y 12 2000 
521966 y 12 2000 
522028 y 12 2000 
522053 y 12 2000 
522125 y 12 2000 
522133 y 12 2000 
522134 y 12 2000 
522160 y 12 2000 
522164 y 12 2000 
522202 y 12 2000 
522204 y 12 2000 
522210 y 12 2000 
522251 y 12 2000 
522254 y 12 2000 
522260 y 12 2000 
522447 y 12 2000 
522500 y 12 2000 
522549 y 12 2000 
522575 y 12 2000 
522581 y 12 2000 
522591 y 12 2000 
522596 y 12 2000 
522634 y 12 2000 
522654 y 12 2000 
522655 y 12 2000 
523961 y 12 2000 
523965 y 12 2000 
524094 y 12 2000 
524095 y 12 2000 
524097 y 12 2000 
524201 y 12 2000 
524202 y 12 2000 
524233 y 12 2000 
524362 y 12 2000 
524367 y 12 2000 
524409 y 12 2000 
524450 y 12 2000 
524453 y 12 2000 
524537 y 12 2000 
524887 y 12 2000 
524953 y 12 2000 
526006 y 12 2000 
526009 y 12 2000 
526013 y 12 2000 
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526016 y 12 2000 
526017 y 12 2000 
526019 y 12 2000 
526112 y 12 2000 
526117 y 12 2000 
526119 y 12 2000 
526120 y 12 2000 
526123 y 12 2000 
526125 y 12 2000 
526127 y 12 2000 
526136 y 12 2000 
526137 y 12 2000 
526140 y 12 2000 
526141 y 12 2000 
526143 y 12 2000 
526146 y 12 2000 
526147 y 12 2000 
526151 y 12 2000 
526152 y 12 2000 
526153 y 12 2000 
526157 y 12 2000 
526164 y 12 2000 
526172 y 12 2000 
526173 y 12 2000 
526184 y 12 2000 
526186 y 12 2000 
526188 y 12 2000 
526190 y 12 2000 
526191 y 12 2000 
526201 y 12 2000 
526204 y 12 2000 
526226 y 12 2000 
526229 y 12 2000 
526231 y 12 2000 
526233 y 12 2000 
526270 y 12 2000 
526275 y 12 2000 
526279 y 12 2000 
526295 y 12 2000 
526297 y 12 2000 
526340 y 12 2000 
526343 y 12 2000 
526379 y 12 2000 
526380 y 12 2000 
526381 y 12 2000 
526383 y 12 2000 
526384 y 12 2000 
526406 y 12 2000 
526407 y 12 2000 
526409 y 12 2000 
526413 y 12 2000 
526416 y 12 2000 
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526418 y 12 2000 
526420 y 12 2000 
526421 y 12 2000 
526422 y 12 2000 
526423 y 12 2000 
526438 y 12 2000 
526440 y 12 2000 
526448 y 12 2000 
526449 y 12 2000 
526450 y 12 2000 
526454 y 12 2000 
526455 y 12 2000 
526463 y 12 2000 
526475 y 12 2000 
526480 y 12 2000 
526483 y 12 2000 
526514 y 12 2000 
526517 y 12 2000 
526521 y 12 2000 
526531 y 12 2000 
526586 y 12 2000 
526587 y 12 2000 
526605 y 12 2000 
526636 y 12 2000 
526646 y 12 2000 
526836 y 12 2000 
526838 y 12 2000 
528391 y 12 2000 
528392 y 12 2000 
528397 y 12 2000 
528399 y 12 2000 
528407 y 12 2000 
528408 y 12 2000 
528411 y 12 2000 
528435 y 12 2000 
528436 y 12 2000. 
528500 y 12 2000 
528553 y 12 2000 
528640 y 12 2000 
528740 y 12 2000 
528934 y 12 2000 
528939 y 12 2000 
528940 y 12 2000 
528945 y 12 2000 
528956 y 12 2000 
528960 y 12 2000 
529040 y 12 2000 
530111 y 12 2000 
530353 y 12 2000 
532024 y 12 2000 
532206 y 12 2000 
532312 y 12 2000 

(' 
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532485 y 12 2000 
532576 y 12 2000 
532685 y 12 2000 
532698 y 12 2000 
532743 y 12 2000 
533595 y 12 2000 
533828 y 12 2000 
535554 y 12 2000 
535688 y ~ 12 2000 
537427 y 12 2000 
537432 y 12 2000 
537434 y 12 2000 
537436 y 12 2000 
537439 y 12 2000 
537444 y 12 2000 
537493 y 12 2000 
537494 y 12 2000 
537496 y 12 2000 
537555 y 12 2000 
537557 y 12 2000 
537608 y 12 2000 
537609 y 12 2000 
537612 y 12 2000 
537716 y 12 2000 
537718 y 12 2000 
537719 y 12 2000 
537721 y 12 2000 
537832 y 12 2000 
537850 y 12 2000 
537886 y 12 2000 
538121 y 12 2000 
539267 y 12 2000 
539530 y 12 2000 
541348 y 12 2000 
541662 y 12 2000 
541911 y 12 2000 
541975 y 12 2000 
547865 y 12 2000 
547983 y 12 2000 
548411 y 12 2000 
548562 y 12 2000 
549796 y 12 2000 
549798 y 12 2000 
549973 y 12 2000 
549980 y 12 2000 
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MR. BILAS: I'd like to present Mr. Stout who 

will make a presentation. He also has an affidavit which is 

being copied right now, and as soon as it's available, we'll 

make copies available to Your Honor and the reporter and the 

participants here today. 

PRBSIDING JUDGE: Since you're going to be a 

witness, could you raise your right hand? 

Whereupon, 

JOHN H. STOUT 

was called as a witness herein, and having been first duly 

sworn by the Presiding Judge, was examined and testified as 

follows: 

PRESIDING JUDGE: Give your full name and addr ss 

to the reporter. 

MR. STOUT: My name is John H. Stout, 4314 Sao 

Paulo Street, Pasadena, Texas. 

PRESIDING JUDGE: Do you want to sort of pick the 

mike up? 

MR. STOUT: Okay. Can you hear me now? 

PRESIDING JUDGE: Yes, I can. Can you hear him? 

It's important that she hears you. 

MR. STOUT: I guess in my judgment, we've not 

reached a settlement. In fact, we really haven't even come 

close in these proceedings. And now the dilemma exists for 

Judge Wagner to make recommendations to the Commission, and 
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the commission will have to make ultimate decisions, 

decisions about who, if anyone should refund revenues, how 

that allocation of revenues takes place between parties. 

But there's another aspect of this case that has really not 

received any discussion to speak of, and this once refunds 

are established, there is yet another allocation process 

that the Commission will have to deal with which takes those 

refunds and allocates them to the parties that purchase 

power from the ISO and PX. 
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FERC is likely to need some manner of consistent 

methodology in order to evaluate that allocation of refunds 

and returns. 

They indicated in some of the correspondence that 

they would like for the ISO to do some evaluation of that. 

They hinted perhaps the June 19th Order has some of the key 

elements that they would like to see in that sort of 

allocation. And the ISO did come back with a calculated 

number. 

But~I want to point out very clearly for the 

record that the calculations that were done by the ISO are 

clearly not the June methodology that was advocated by the 

Commission. 

To the economists that testified yesterday, they 

indicated that they thought the ISO had picked the key 

elements and one economist I guess testified that it was the 

intent of the June Order from FSRC that they try to capture. 

But to a business person, such as myself, it 

doesn't appear that way. It appears instead that they took 

the elements from the June Order that tend to inflate the 

refund calculation, and those that might tend to deflate it, 

they took those out and substituted alternative mechanisms 

which further tend to inflate that calculation. 

The model that the ISO has used is a secret black 

box. We have been requesting information ever since the 
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results of that model was first published several months 

ago, information not on our competitors, but at least just 

on our results. How did you determine the number for 

Reliant and what was the number for Reliant? 

The data, the model, and the results have never 

been given the kind of validation, scrutiny that's necessary 

for that sort of calculation to form a basis for a 

Commission recommendation. 

In fact, the only data that we've been allowed to 

receive from that model, and it's been I think identified as 

going to be released publicly, are some heat rate numbers. 

When we went back and examined those heat rate 

numbers, which were supposed to represent the highest actual 

incremental heat rate in the system for each hour between 

October and May, what we discovered is that 38 percent of 

those hours, we had units operating that had substantially 

higher heat rates than what the ISO had indicated were in 

fact the highest heat rates in operation at the time. 

That's not a very good track record with regard to the 

quality of the model. 

Contrary to the assertions that were made by the 

state in their closing comments yesterday that they've been 

forthright with answers, the fact is that ever since this 

model was first introduced, the ISO, and now the state have 

been reluctant to answer and in fact have refused to answer 
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1 many of the questions that have been asked by reliant. 

2 The b:.ggest problem that's inherent in the model 

3 used by the state has to do with gas prices. You've heard 

4 LADWP talk about that this morning. You've heard me talk 

5 about it several times during this conference. 

6 And there are three problems with the way gas 

7 prices are evaluated in this model. Any time you 

8 artificially distort the gas prices downward, you're going 

9 to get a large refund calculation. That's what you're 

10 after, so be it~ 

11 But it distorts the results below the actual cost 

12 of the people who are producing the power. The first issue 

13 is the fact that the use of bid week monthly index price 

l4 does match the way most people buy gas for transactions in 

15 the spot markets. As I mentioned before, pruden~ risk 

16 management requires that if you're going to sell into a 

17 long-term market, you might buy monthly gas or long-term 

18 gas. 

19 But if you're selling into a spot market where 

20 you don't know from day to day exactly how much gas you need 

21 or when you're going to need it, it's impossible to arrange 

22 that gas on a month-ahead basis. Instead, you basically 

23 have to get that gas as you're dispatched by the ISO. 

24 Therefore, you're buying it at daily spot prices, not month

25 ahead index prices. 
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1 When we went back and looked to see what sort of 

2 difference that makes, to look at the daily prices for 

3 Southern California, large gas packages, and the bid week 

4 monthly prices during the period from May through October, 

5 it turns out that monthly prices result in a value that's 16 

6 percent less than the average of the actual daily prices. 

7 That introduces basically a 16 percent error in the 

8 calculation. 

9 The second issue with the gas price calculation 

10 is it clearly does not recognize the physical delivery 

11 constraints that exist in the gas infrastructure in 

12 California. You simply cannot get gas from Northern 

13 California delivery points to Southern California. 

14 We tried. Last year was a perfect example of an 

15 opportunity where gas prices in the south were at record 

16 levels, gas prices in the north, in some cases, were less 

17 than half or maybe even a third of what they were in the 

18 south. 

19 We had 200 gas traders on our trading floor, 

20 everyone of them trying to figure a way to get gas from 

21 north to south so we could save money on our gas bill, and 

22 the physical delivery infrastructure simply didn't exist to 

23 get it there. 

24 It's physically impossible for generators in the 

25 south to procure two-thirds of their gas from delivery 
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1 points in the north from PG&E's City Gate and Malin, and 

2 deliver it to their burner tips in the south. Yet that was 

3 the foundation of the gas price calculation that was used by 

4 the ISO. 

5 There has been absolutely no testimony by the ISO 

6 to refute the fact that that gas price calculation is not 

7 going to give the right answer. In fact, the testimony from 

8 their economist said you need to use actual costs, and 

9 actual costs from places that you cannot get gas have no 

10 bearing in trying to evaluate the actual cost in Southern 

11 California. 

12 I guess you might as well use gas price indices 

13 from New York and Florida just as well as from Malin and 

14 PG&E. 

15 When we went back and looked at the impact that 

16 the use of the blended average price has on the cost of gas 

17 compared to, once again, the Southern California gas price, 

18 we find that from October through May, ~he Southern 

19 California gas costs are approximately 39 percent higher 

20 than the gas prices found at Malin and PG&E's City Gate. 

21 The third and final problem with the gas cost 

22 calculation is it does not include the charges that are 

23 imposed under CPUC regulations for local intra-state gas 

24 transportation. For those of us in Southern California, 

25 that's another 35 to 40 cents per mmBtu. 
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Now I mentioned earlier to a business person it 

seemed like the ISO or the state had taken the parts of the 

Order that seemed to escalate the refund amount and that 

they'd taken other parts of the order that tended to de-

escalate it and discount those. 

The other two parts that they changed, which have 

a tremendous impact on the calculation of refund have to do 

with ancillary services and how you establish the cap on 

price during non-emergency periods. 

The FERC orders that have been issued to date 

clearly indicate how ancillary service prices are capped. 

They're capped at the energy cost. 

But that's not what the ISO used in their 

calculation. They went back and took the calculated proxy 

energy price and subtracted from that some sort of heat rate 

times gas price. To this point in time, we have been unable 

to find out what it is they subtracted other than it's a 

heat rate and a gas price. 

But we do know that when you subtract something, 

it's going to reduce the number, eo we don't know yet how 

they came up with an ancillary service refund. We do know 

that it is not consistent with FERC's June Order. 

And finally, and most importantly, the FERC order 

had a very significant attribute of how it established 

prices during non-emergency periods. It said you take the 
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price during the preceding emergency period stage one, and 

you discount it as percent, and that sets a price ceiling 

during the other periods of, the year. 

The ISO didn't do that in their methodology. 

They used a continuously varying price, one that is based on 

their estimated heat rate of the actual unite in production, 

which I've already pointed out was fatally flawed. And as a 

result, it produced price caps in the market substantially 

lower than would have been produced with the methodology, 

' such as used by FERC, using the 85 percent rule. 

Let's talk a little bit about what the results of 

those calculations were. Any time you use biased 

calculations, you'll get results that are unjust and 

unreasonable. 

And to explain the results as they compare to 

Reliant Energy, let me describe to you something known as 

operating margin. I'll use this in my example. 

Operating margin is what you have left after you 

take your revenue and you subtract out the cost of fuel, 

your variable O&M and your nox costs associated with 

generating power. 

Our operating margins in year 2000 did not go up 

on a per-megawatt-hour basis; they actually went down by 26 

percent compared to what we made two years earlier in 1998. 

Our revenues went up substantially but the reason for that 
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was not because we were trying to extract higher margins 

from the market, not because we were trying to gouge the 

market; it was because our fuel costs went up by a factor of 

sevenfold from what it was in 1998. 

Between October and May, the transactions that we 

sold into the ISO and PX, taking into account the deductions 

that I mentioned earlier with regard to calculating 

operating margin, results in an operating margin of $130 

million. 

The<ISO has indicated in a document, which we now 

understand is a public document, that they sent to Congress 

in fact, that they expect refunds from Reliant Energy not 

for the period from October through May, but just for 

October through February. Their methodology calculates 

refunds of $376 million. Their refund demand is more than 

what we have in operating margin. 

Simply stated, if we were to refund that amount 

of money, we could not even recover our fuel costs. 

The state threatened in its opening statement 

yesterday that if we actually go to litigation on this case, 

that their litigation position will be cost-of-service based 

rates. I guess my conclusion from that would be cost-of-

service rates might be of benefit to us compared to their 

current offer. 

Now let me talk a little bi; about what Reliant 
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has offered in terms of settling this for the public record. 

MR. KAHN: Excuse me, Your Honor. 

If Reliant would like to place their settlement 

misconduct in the record, we will then feel free to respond 

and reveal what's gone on in the last two weeks. I thought 

that the rules were that what went on in the last two weeks 

in settlement were not to be discussed. 

If you noted yesterday, in my statement, I didn't 

say one word about the settlement conduct of the parties 
. 

here. If either Reliant or the Generators would like to 

make this public forum a debate about who behaved well and 

who didn't behave well in the last two weeks, we welcome the 

opportunity, but then we think we should have the first 

opportunity. 

I think that Reliant ought not to do that at this 

point. As I understood what we're doing here is we're 

discussing methodologies, not debating how the parties 

behaved in the last two weeks. 

PRESIDING JUDGE: Well, I didn't think Mr. Stout 

was talking about how parties behaved, and each party can 

make their own position public or anything they want to do 

with it, but they can't talk about anybody else's position. 

Now the state has made its position public. Its 

made it clear that the governor said the settlement figure 

is $8.9 billion, and that it could be paid for in several 
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kinds of currencies, which was reported in an interview the 

governor I had with, I believe, the Mercury. 

And so if Mr. Stout wants to say what his offer 

is, that's fine, but he can't tell what anybody else's offer 

is, so the only offer that should be public should be, at 

this point in time, the state's since they've made it 

public. 

If Mr. Stout wants to make Reliant's offer 

public, that's his business. 

MR.'.STOUT: And that is what I wish to do, Your 

Honor. 

You indicated to us that you needed a settlement 

on three issues; credit, refunds, and future power 

purchases. And I feel that we've addressed all three of 

those. 

In terms of credit, in the affidavit that we 

filed this afternoon, we will have a written document which 

describes what we feel like are the creait solutions that 

are needed in the market. 

With regard to future power purchases, our two 

cent offer is still on the table. It's been on the table 

since December of last year. 

Based on news reports that have been publicly 

released regarding the contracts, the long-term contracts 

that have been entered into by the Department of Water 
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Resources, it's been indicated they have an average capacity 

component of about four cents per kilowatt hour. 

That makes the offer we have on the table about 

half the cost of the existing DWR contracts. I will 

acknowledge I have not gone back in detail and reviewed the 

DWR contracts. I'm basing that statistic on what the media 

has reported. 

But that would indicate that the offer that we 

have on the table should be an attractive offer for the 
' state. And we have over 500 megawatts available that 

escalates to several thousand megawatts in future years if 

they are interested. 

With regard to the refund, the big issue that we 

talked about for most of the conference, I'd like to 

describe a little bit about what Reliant has done and what 

we have offered. 

Our calculations basically came from two 

different methodologies. The first was to take the FERC 

March 9th methodology and make that a 24 by 7 methodology by 

using it to calculate a proxy price and during non-emergency 

hours, using 85 percent of that proxy price to determine 

what the price cap would be in the market. 

We also evaluated the refund amounts that would 

be generated from a calculation that works from the bottom 

up, that works from our actual costs. We took our actual 
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1 fuel costs and variable O&M and nox costs and added to that 

2 a capacity adder similar to what was proposed by Governor 

3 Gray Davis, Governors Locke and Kitzaufer in their letter to 

4 FERC earlier this year. 

5 Our calculated capacity adder was based on a 

6 number that was actually about the same as what our capacity 

7 adder was in the year 1998 when power prices were about 

8 three cents a kilowatt hour, and it's actually lower than 

9 what we make in other regions of the company with a 

10 similarly-sized portfolio. 

11 Both of those calculations resulted in almost 

12 identical refund amounts. Those refund amounts that we 

13 proposed, and let me qualify this by saying that this was 

14 only in the context of a comprehensive global solution where 

15 we solve all the other issues, such as the litigation 

16 issues, the credit issues, that sort of thing. 

17 Those would result in a refund amount of slightly 

18 under $50 million from Reliant. And you will have attached 

19 to my affidavit this afternoon, the actual settlement 

20 proposal which we presented to the Judge earlier this week. 

21 As a result of these calculations, we were 

22 essentially offering to refund, as part of a comprehensive 

23 global settlement, approximately one-third of the operating 

24 margin that we actually achieved over the relevant refund 

25 period October through May for the PX and ISO transactions. 
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December 4, 2002 

Kesha Handy 
P. 0. Box 61129 Houston. TX 77208 
Phone: 713/567-9335 Fax: 7131718-3390 
E-Mail: usatty .txs@usdoj.gov 

FORMER EL PASO VP INDICTED FOR REPORTING BOGUS TRADES TO 
MANIPULATE PRICE OF NATURAL GAS MARKET 
Contact: John R. Lewis, Assistant U.S. Attorney 
Phone: 713/567-9732 

(HOUSTON) United States Attorney Michael Shelby, a member of the President's 
Corporate Fraud Task Force, announced today the unsealing of a two count indictment 
charging Todd Geiger, 38, a natural gas trader and former Vice President of El Paso 
Corporation ("EI Paso"), with knowingly causing the transmission of a false trade report 
used to calculate the "index" price of natural gas. A warrant ordering Geiger's arrest issued 
on Monday, December 2, 2002 following the return of the indictment by a federal grand jury 
in Houston. Geiger, who was arrested last night as he arrived at Bush Intercontinental 
Airport on a flight from Detroit, Michigan, is expected to appear before United States 
Magistrate Judge Frances Stacy today. 

"On July 9th of this year, The President called for a new ethic of personal responsibility in 
America's business community. Our mission is to expose through investigation and punish 
through prosecution those whose criminal conduct threatens to erode confidence in the 
integrity of U.S. markets. Today's indictment is another step toward establishing that new 
ethic and accomplishing that mission," said Shelby. 

The federal investigation prompting the indictment was conducted by United States Postal 
Inspectors and the Federal Bureau of Investigation, both member agencies of the 
Corporate Fraud Task Force. Irregularities were discovered during a review of El Paso's 
natural gas trades required by the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission earlier this year. 
El Paso is a publicly-traded corporation headquartered in Houston, Texas, and a provider 
of natural gas services. 

The indictment alleges that on November 30, 2001 Geiger, then an Et Paso Vice President 
responsible for trading natural gas through El Paso's "Canada desk", caused the 
transmission of a report to Inside FERC Gas Market Report ("Inside FERC"), a trade 
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industry newsletter, that included volume and price data for forty-eight trades of natural gas 
by El Paso's Merchant Energy Group knowing that none of the forty-eight trades actually 
occurred. 

lnside·FERC uses information provided by traders during monthly surveys-- including the 
price and volume of fixed price natural gas trades during a period of time at the end of each 
month, called "bid week"- to calculate index prices. On the first day of each month, Inside 
FERC publishes the results of their calculations. Natural gas traders make their physical 
trades at fixed or "indexed" prices. Movement in index prices often affects the size of the 
profits that traders are able to generate. Electric utilities purchase billions of dollars of 
natural gas at prices that often are tied to the index priced published in industry 
publications including "Inside FERC." Consequently, false information reported to Inside 
FERC and used in the calculation process has the effect of pushing index prices up or 
down, and potentially costing consumers of natural gas and electricity throughout the 
country great sums of money. 

Geiger is alleged to have fabricated the list of 48 trades and caused El Paso to report the 
trades to "Inside FERC" for use in calculating a December 2001 index price. Geiger is also 
alleged to have discussed the fictitious trades with an editor of the "Inside FERC" as if the 
trades had actually occurred. If convicted, Geiger faces up to 5 years in prison and a fine of 
$500,000 on the false reporting count, and up to 5 years in prison and a fine of $250,000 
on the wire fraud count. 

An indictment is a formal accusation of criminal conduct, not evidence. The defendant is 
presumed innocent unless and until convicted through due process of law. 
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· Home US Attorney District News Releases Civil Division Criminal Division 
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UNI1'BD STATES DISTRlCT COURT 
i· 

SOUTRBRN DISTRlCT OF TEXAS 

United Smt1lt COutU 
Southern Diitrl~ of TtMU 

FIJ...., 

DEC- 2 ZOOZ 

HOUSTON DMSlON 

UNITED STATES OP AMElUCA 

v. 

TODD GEIGER, 

Defendant. 

§ 
§ 
§ 
§. 
§ 
§ 
§ 

CRIMINAL NO. Cl2 A -o;t _.,.,I :L 

False Reporting; 7 U.S.C. § 13(a)(2) 
Wiro Fraudj 18 U.S.C. § 1343 

THB G:RAND JURY CHARGES: 

COUNT ONE 
(False Reporting-- 7 U.S.C. § 13(a)(2)) 

A. Introducfigs. 

At :ill times materiAl to this indictment 

1. Natural gas was a commodity that traveled in ~terst:ate coJ:Ql:neree through a vast 

network ofpiP~=lines that spanned Canada, the Unit~ States and Mexico. 

2, El Paso Coiporation (".ElPaso•') was a publicly traded Delaware coxporation with 

its headquarters in Housto~ Texas. E1 Paso descn"bed itself as North America's leading provider 

of natural gas senices. BlPaso was ozp:Dized alotli four separate business units. one ofwbi~ the 

Me:ehant Energy Group, traded natural gas . 

.3. D¢fendant TODD GEIGER was employed by El Paso's Merchant ElulrgyOroup 

in Houston.. Tens, as a .n.a.tUral gas trader. GEIGER, an El Paso Vice President, was respollSible 

for trading natural gas through Bl Paso ,s "Canada. de,skl,, 
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4. Natural gas traders such as GEIGER were in the business ofbuying and reselling· 

natural gas for a profit Traders could enter into transactions calling for the physical delivery of 

natural gas. Such transactions wera called "physical" trades. Physioal trades occurred at fixed prices 

or ~t "index•• prices. Movements in index prie~ often affected the size of the profits that traders 

. suoh as GEIGER were able to generate. 

S. Electric utilities often purchased natural gas at prices tied to index prices. In 

addition, the prices of natural g~ fitture.s contracts were oftml based on index prices. 

6. Certain index prices were published by an indu.stry newsletter, Inside FERC Gas 

Market Report ( ''Insids PERC"), on the.first day of each lllonth. I-nside FERC calculated those 

index prices by using information it received fro.tn traders during monthly SUJ:Veys. That imormation 

included the price and volume of fixed price. physical narural gas trades during a period of time at 

the end of each month called "bid weelt'. 

7. Traders who reported false information to Inside FERC, if not detected. pushed 

indm: prices up and dovvn, and potentially cost CODSUm.erS ofnatural gas and electricity throughout 

the country great sums ofmoney. 

B. False Rr&>Orting. 

On or about November 30,2001, in the Houston Divioion of the Soutb.emDisttict of 

T~. defendant, 

TODD GEIGER, 

did knowingly deliver and cause to be delivered for transmission through interstate commerce by 

telephone and other means of COIE11ll.W1ieati.on false and misleading and knowinglyinaccuratere,ports 

concerning marker infol1llation that affected and tetlded to affect the price of natural gas. a 

,,--. 



.. 

j-" 

commodity in interste.te commerce, ~tis, defendant GmGER causedElPaso to send an email from 

Houston. Texas. to lnsJt:!e FERC, in Washington, D.C., that inoluded volume and price data for forty~ 

eight trades of natural gas by E1 Paso's Merohant Energy Group when GEIGBR knew that none of 

the forty-eight trades actually occUired, 

In violation ofTitle 7, United States Code. Seetion 13(a)(2). 

g>UNTTWO 
(W'lre Praud- 18 u.s.c. § 134:3) 

Introduction. 

The allegations of Section A of Count One are repeated and realleged as it fully set 

forth herein. 

B. The Scbe.m.e to Defraud. 

In or about November, 2001, in the Houston Division of tb,e Southem District of 

Texas, and elsewhere. the defendant, 

TODD GEIGER., 

did knowingly devise and intend to devise a. scheme and artifice to defi'auc!Slld for obtaining mo~ 

and propeny by means ofmaterl.al false tmd fraudulent pretenses, representations anc1 }>founsei. 

C. l,'he MannM and Means of the Scheme. 

1. It was a part of said scheme that defendant GBIGBR would and did fabricate 

a. list of forty-eight fictitious trades of natural gas by El Paso •s Morchant Bilergy Group, 

~ 2. It wao a further part of $aid scheme that defendant GBIGBR. would. and did 

cause El Paso to report the forty-eight ficti.:tious trades to Inside FERC for "tJSe in calculating a 

December, 2001. index price. 

3 
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3. It was a further part of said scheme that defeudmt GEIGER would and did 

dis~uss the forty•elght trades over the telephone with.an editor of Inside PERC. 

D. The EXecution o[tlie ~cQeme. 

On or about November 30, 2001, for the pu:poso or ~ecuting ihe aforementioned 

scheme to defraud and. intending to do so, the defendant did transmit and cause to be tnmsmitted in 

interstate and foreign commerce writings, signals and sounds, that is, the defendant, in Housto~ 

Texas, spoke over the tdephone with an editor of Imide FERC in Washington. n.c. 

In violation o!Titlo 18. United States~ Section 1343. 

MICHABL T. SHELBY 
UNlT:S.OSTA'mS AtTORNEY 

By. i!tf!.,L.-
J R.l.owi$ 
Assistant United States Attorney 

4 
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U.s. Department of Justice 
U. s. Attorney's Office 

Southern Dlatrrct of Texas 
News Release 

Michael T. Shelby • U. S. Attorney 

FOR IMMEDIATE RELEASE: 

January 27, 2003 

Kesha Handy 
P. 0. Box61129 Houston, TX 77208 
Phon : 713/567-9335 Fax: 713n18-3390 
E-Mail: usatty.txs@use!oj.gov 

FORMER DYNEGY SENIOR TRADER INDICTED FOR REPORTING BOGUS TRADES 
TO INSIDE FERC 
Contact: John Braddock or Eric Reed, Assistant U.S. Attorneys 
Phone: 713/567-9728 713/567-9725 

(HOUSTON) United States Attorney Michael Shelby, a member of the President's 
Corporate Fraud Task Force, announced today the unsealing of a seven- count indictment 
charging Michelle Marie Valencia, 32, a former senior natural gas trader with Dynegy 
Marketing and Trade, with three counts of knowingly causing the transmission of false 
trade reports used to calculate the "index" price of natural gas and four counts of wire 
fraud. Oynegy Marketing and Trade is a general partnership indirectly owned by Oynegy, 
Inc., which conducts its trade operations at Oynegy, Inc's. headquarters in Houston, Texas. 
A warrant ordering Valencia's arrest issued on Wednesday, January 22, 2003, following the 
return of the indictment by a federal grand jury in Houston. 

Valencia, who was arrested this morning at her home on Cedarbreak Drive in Houston by 
Special Agents of the Federal Bureau of Investigation, is expected to appear today before 
United States Magistrate Judge Calvin Batley. 

''This indictment cuts to the heart of the American system of business. Investors have a 
right to know the truth about market conditions. We will hold accountable anyone who 
intentionally deceives the investing public," said Shelby. 

The indictment alleges that on three separate occasions in November 2000, January 2001 
and February 2001, Valencia, responsible for trading natural gas through Oynegy's 'West 

· desk," caused the transmission of a report which include volume and price data for natural 
··gas trades by Dynegy to Inside FERC Gas Market Report ("Inside FERC") knowing that the 
trades had not actually occurred. 

Inside FERC is a trade industry newsletter which uses information voluntarily provided by 
traders during monthly surveys - including the price and volume of fixed price natural gas 

http:/ /wv.rw. usdoj .gov/usao/txs/releases/ January%202003/03 01 27-valencia.htm 2/6/2003 
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trades during a period of time at the end of each month, called "bid week"- to calculate 
index prices. On or about the first day of each month, Inside FERC publishes the results of 
their calculations. Natural gas traders make their physical trades at fixed or "indexed" 
prices. Movement in index prices often affects the size of the profits that traders are able to 
g nerate. Electric utilities often purchase natural gas at prices tied to the index price 
published in industry publications including Inside FERC. Consequently, false information 
reported to Inside FERC and used in the calculation process has the effect of pushing 
index prices up or down, and potentially costing consumers of natural gas and electricity 
throughout the country great sums of money. 

Valencia is alleged to have fabricated a total of 43 natural gas Dynegy Market and Trade 
trades reported to Inside FERC for use in calculating index prices for the month following 
the reports submission, that is, for December 2000, February 2001 and March 2001. 
Valencia is accused of sending via email and causing Dynegy to send a report on 
November 30, 2000 to Inside FERC which included three fictitious trades. Another email 
from Valencia to Inside FERC on January 31, 2001, is alleged to have reported thirty-three 
(33) fictitious trades. A third email from Valencia to Inside FERC on February 28, 2001 is 
alleged to have reported seven (7) more fictitious trades. Each alleged report of false 
market information affecting or tending to affect the price of natural gas subjects Valencia, 
if convicted, to a maximum 5 years in prison and a fine of $500,000. 

The transmission via email of the three fictitious reports by Valencia and a discussion via 
telephone between Valencia and an editor of Inside FERC of these fictitious trades are also 
alleged as separate counts of wire fraud. In all four instances, Valencia is alleged to have 
transmitted the reports or conducted a telephone conversation in furtherance of her 
scheme to affect the price of natural gas. If convicted of wire fraud, Valencia faces a 
maximum punishment of 5 years in prison and a fine of $250,000. 

The indictment is a result of a Corporate Fraud Task Force investigation conducted by the 
Federal Bureau of Investigation and the Division of Enforcement, United States Commodity 
Futures Trading Commission and is being prosecuted by Assistant United States Attorneys 
John Braddock and Eric Reed. 

An indictment is a formal accusation of criminal conduct, not evidence. The defendant is 
presumed innocent unless and until convicted through due process of law . 

• 030127-valencia 
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UNITED STATBS PISTRlC! COURT 

SOtrrHBR:N DISTRICT OF TBXAS 
Ulited Stires CQVn. 

&111htm .Dinri~t ot T•I'N 
Flt.!o 

HOUSTON I>IVI$lO:N JA~ 2 2 2003 

UNITED STATES OP AMBlUCA 

v. 

MICHELLE M. V ALENClA, 

De:fmldant. 

§ 
§ 
§ 
§ 
§ 
§ 
§ 

~ ll.llll&y, Cllrkllf oom 

cru&~No.03- 0024 
PaltCI Rtport:iDa; 7 U.S.C. ·~ ll{t.X2) 

W~Ftaud; 18 U.S.C. § 1343 

THE GRAND JURY CH.A.RGES: 

COQNTQNE 
(Fall!C Reporrins- 7 U.S.C. § 1~(&)(2)) 

&,all ;tim!!l material to this jndic1ment: 

1. Natural gu was a commodity that traveled in interstate oommcroc tbrougb a vast 

networlt of pipelines that spanned Ca:lada., tbc United States and Mexico. 

2. Dyocgy, lDc. (''DyDC:gy'') was' a.publiol;y traded Illinois cozpoMion· with its 

beadquartcr& at l 000 Lolli.si.e.naStrcct U+Houston, Tcx.as. Dynegy Marketing and 'Irade wu a~ 

gu marlcetcr and ma.lntamO<S a. large JW\Ira.l gu ~ opr:ntioD on 11. single floor tha.t tm®;l. .w¢lllal 

gas from it! office!! aao at l 000 Loaiailll8 Street in Houston, 7oxas. ~ Markctmg and Trade 

was a. Colorado &eoc:ral pan:acnhip, the partnc:ts of which were DMT Ho ]dings, L.P. and Dynegy 

GP, lne .. both of which a:e indirectly owned by Dynegy. 

3. De.feudant MICHELLE M. VALENCIA 'IVai employt:d by Dyne~ Markoti.ng 

1 

,._ 

Contains Protected '1aterial-
Not Available to Competitive Out~ Personnel Exhibit No. CA-16, Appendix J 

FEB 
11 2003 12:ss FR CHOJCEPOINT TO 912064470849 F'.02 Page 171 of258 



md Trade in Houston, Texas, as a natl:cnl ps 1nder 01'1 Dyncgy's "Wu:t desk''. 

4. Na..tural gu tn.dcn.suc:has V .ALENCL4. weroin tbebusincssofbu)'ingao.dselling 

natural gu fbr a pro.fit. T.nu:lcrs could emcr into transactions calling for the pbylic:al dalivery of 

natural sas. Such 1:rat!aactiou were called "physioal"tnCcs. Physical tra.dea ocwrred at.fixe4 prices 

or at "indG-" priocro. Movement& iD index prices ofleo aff'ec:te<S tho size of the pro5ts 1hat traders 

11\Wb "' VALENCIA. were r.ble to JCQerate. 

5. Electric utilitica oftan p'Dl'Chased natural gas at prices tied to index pricea. In 

addition, the prloe~a of natural ps contraCts were ofton:based on mclex pd.ees. 

6. Certain index prices wen: publisho4 by an iDdustrynewaletter, Iruidtt FERC Ga.t 

Mm-km RepDrt ( ''ln.Jttks FERC"), on the 1im day of oacb month.. l'Mit18 F.E.RC eal~ thoae 

inclex prlooi by uai.ng info.tmaaon it received trom tn.dc:n during monthly surv~. Thai infoo:nation · 

includod the price a.nd volume of fix.ed price, physic:ai oa.tma1 gas tradts duri:lg a period of time at 

the c.ud of each month~ "bid week ... 

7. Tradr:n who roported 18lse i.nfoo:o&.tioo to In.Tide FERCtended to affect the price 

ofnatonl ga.s by~ llfSiac F.EltC's ind~.priee.~~ up or down which potentially coBt consumars 

ot'clcctrloity and natural ps tbrougbout the country great S\mlS ofmoney. 

B. FalgReQortjng. 

On or about November 30,2000, in the HOUB10n Diviaion oft:bc Southcm Dimict of 

MICBXIJ.E M. VALENCIA 

d eftttdanthnin, did knowingly deliver and cause to be deliverc:d for t:ransmiasion through interstate 

comrnezee by telcpbono md othor mCQ~ of communication false and maloadin.g and ls:nowingly 

2 
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iruloOiualo reports con~emin& :nw:ket infoona.ti01l that affected and tendo& to affc:ot the price of 

or.tural gas, e. commodity in intclrs~ commerce, that ia, defendant V AL:ENCIA sent and caused 

Dynegy Mazbt:ing and Tnde to send an email from Ho\llto~:a, Texas, to ]Milk FERC:, in 

Washington, D.C., tht.t included volume and price da.ta for three tr~es ofna.tunl gas by Dynegy 

Matketillg and Trade~ when VALENCIA kn~ that none ofthcac reported three 'IX'adea actually 

oeeuo:ed. 

In violation of'Titlo 7, United Statts Code, Section 13(aX.2). 

COUNT TWO 
(False Rcport:in, -7 U.S.C. § 1~(aX2)) 

A Introguetioq. 

The allegations <lf Section A of Count On~ are repeatc4 11Dd ~Wlleged as if fl.llly ~Jot 
forth herein. 

On or about January 31, 2001,·i.n the Houston Division of the Southem Dia'lrict of 
Tc:xas, 

MICHELLE M. VALENCIA 

dofeu.dant heteir1. didlcrl.owingly dclfvcr md cau:tc to be doliverod!or txanmliasion t:brou.gh interstate 

Cox:tUnfU'CI': by telephone and other Dlcam ~f OOmmUDicatlon false and misleading and knowingly 

inaccurate repqrts concerning marlcet infim:oation that affcotod a.nd tc:ndcd to affect the price of 

natara.l zas, a commodity in interatate OOJnmerce, that is. defendant V ALBNC!A sent and cauaod 

Dynegy Marketing e.nd Trade to send an email .from Houston, Texa&, to Inside FERC, in 

Wa.shington, D.C., that included volume and price data for thirty-three trades of natural g11.5 by 

Dynegy Marl::eti,ns and Trade when VALENCIA knew1:hat none ofthcse--eported thiny-th:r~e tradt:6 

3 
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actually occuned. 

In violation ofTitle 7, United States Code, Section i3(a){2). 

COPNTTBREE 
{False Reporting- 7 U.S.C. § 13(a)(2)) 

A. Jn!ffidueti{m. 

'The allcgadonJ of Section A of Co \lilt One uo repDA1cd and reallegeli aa if fully set 

B. Fal.:;e R$ortjng. 

On or about February 28, 200 I, iD the Houston Division of1hc Soutbcn~. .District of 

Texas, 

MICRBLLB M. VALENCIA 

commerce by telepllonc and other means of com:nuoieation falto and mislea.dil:lg and knowingly . 

. mace1lrate reports ccmoemlng market in!onna:tion that affected and tended to affect the pri~ of 

natural gas, a oo~ty in inlc:rState commerce. that ia, dcf~dant V A.l.ENCIA sent aod caused 

Pynegy Ma:k.ding and TrP<lc to S®d an omail from Houoton. Texas, to Jruid• FERC, in 

Wash.initon, D.C., "!bat included volume and price data :for seven tndes ofnamrr.l ga.s by Dynogy 

Marketin.g and Trad& when V AI...ENCIA knew that aocc of th=le seven reported trades actually 

In viol.al:ion ofTitle 7, United States Code, Section l:)(aX2). 

-~----·----·-----·---
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CQUNTFOUR 
(Wire Fraud - 15 U.S. C. § 1343) 

A. IntmcipetiPJ;. 

'The all~ge.tion• of Section A of Count One ate ropoated mi reallcged aa if fully set 

:a. The Scbcme to Defrmd. 

:Frotn on or about NQVombor 30, 2000 through en or ab01.1t Febrwicy 28. 2001, in the 

HouSton Division of the SouthemDiscrict ofTo.x.u, and. ols.where, 

MICHELJ.Jt M. VALENCIA 

dct=dant hcrciD, aided and abc:ued by othm known and unlalcwn to the grand jvxy, did la:lowirlgly 

devise and iniciDd to clevise e &ehcm; and artifice to doliaud and for obtaining money and property 

by mean5 of material false and fraudulent prete:.ns~. reprci5Cntations an4 promises. 

c. 'Ibe MannW and MeN of~ Scheme. 

1. It was a part of aaid sch=ne tb~ d~fe3llia.nt V ALBNCIA would and did 

fabricate a liat of fictitious gu trades af natural gae by P>"negy Mmetiag and Trad.e. 

2.. It wu aiilr'lher part of said scheme that defendact V ALENClA would and did 

' report IIId cause Dynegy McXetin,g and Trade to report fiatiticus gas trad~ to Iruid• FERC for use 

l.n calculatblg m index priee. 

3. Itwasafurtborpartof.saidseh=netbatd.ofendantV ALENCIA w<mld.and did 

disol.ltJ fic;titioue gas tndes OVBr the telephone with an cclitor of /n:ide FBRC. 

D. The Exscut:inn oftbe SS}lsme. 

On or about November 30, 2000. for tbc purpose of excx:uting the afo~antioned 

achetnc to defraud and intending to do so, the defendant. did trmsmit and cau.ae to~ trancnrittOO in 

5 
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intentate and forcigD comm~ 'Writings, sipals and liOOnds, that is, the defenclut. ill. Bouton. 

Tc:x.u, scmt and ca~ed to 'be a=t an Q-mail to lnstdl! FERC i:1 Wuhi.ngtotl., D.C. whlch rcpomd 

fictitious gas trade& by ~gy Mmbting and Trade. 

In violation of Title 18, United S1ates CQ&. Sections 1343 and 2. 

COIJNTFfYE 
(Wire PR.\Jd-18 U.S.C. § 1343) 

A. Introduction. 

The all~gatiODS of Sl:Ction A of Cclmt One and S=Uons B ~ C of Count Four are 

repeated and n:allcg~ as if fully tot forth herein. 

:a. The Executicm of the Scheme. 

On or about lmaaey 31, 2001, for the purpose o{ e:xecutin.g tbc aforementioned 

scheme to defraud and int«1ding to do eo, tbe defendant. MICB:ELLE M. VALENCIA. did 

tr.a.tlSllili and ~to bo~ inintmt;ate and foreign eom:nerce writingc, signals and soll1l.da, 

that is, the defendant. in Ho\ll.f.On, Texas, sent md caused to be sent an e-mail 'tO /ruld• FERC in 

W asbillgto;u. D.C. which reported fiotitiota gas tr&d~:~~ by DyDcgy Marketing and Trade. 

Jn violation ofTitle 18, Uoited States Code, Section& 1343 and 2. 

http:HoUJ.f.01
http:O\l1l.da


COJJNISJX 
(Wire Fraud- 18 U.S.C. § 1343) 

A. lntrpdW?tign. 

'Ihe ellogatiODI ofSoctiou A of Count One and Seatioaa :B ad C of Coum Fom arc 

B. J'h! Rxcputiqn orth.; Sebeme. 

'On or about February 28, 2001, !or the pwpose or excc:uting the aforemcmtio.ned 

schlmlo to defraud and inumdtns, to do so, the defendant, MICBJ:LLE M. VALENCIA, did 

transmit and oause to be tran.smitted in intc:ntate ~El for¢ an commcrc:e writings, sii%1als and sounds, 

that is, tho 4eflmdmt, in Houston. Tcxu, scmt ald. clllHd to be Rnt an e-mail to InsUk F.Eft.C in 

WasbingtQD, P.C. which ropoJted fictitious ps trade• by])ynogy Muketing md Tr&io. 

In violation ofTitle 18, United Statoa Code, Sectioua1343 and 2. 

CQUNTSEYEN 
(Wire Fn.IW- 18 U.S.C. § 1343) 

A. Jn:trod.UCtiQJL 

Tho allegation£ of Section A of Count ODe aru1 Section• B and C of Count Pour are 

npcatcAi and roalleged u if fully let forth hetein. 

B. lhe Bxecunon of the Spbmpe. 

On or about February 2.8, 2001, for the purpose of executing the aforeroennoned 

sche.mo to defraud and intcndi.Di to do so, the dd'auiant, MtCliELLE: M. VALENCIA, ctid 

trlllS:Ol.it and cause to be tramsto.itted in interstate and foreign commerce writiiJgs, signals and sound&, 

7 
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dlat is, the defendant, in Hou&ton, Texas, spoke over tbe telephone "With an editor of ln.Jtde FERC 

in Washington, D.C. 

In violation of Title 18, Unitod State& Code, Sections 1343 and 2. 

"'* TOTAL Pt=GE. 09 M 
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• UNITED STATES OF AMERICA ... ~I 
Befo~tbe g~ :0 

COMMODITY FUTURES TRAD1NG COMMISSION ""o rr1-q ~ Si • 

) i~ = hS 
1n the Matter of ) CFTC Dockd No.: 03-03 il ; " 11 

) 
) 
) ORDER INSTITUTING "' 

Dyncgy Mazkcting & Trade and ) PROCEEDINGS PVRSUA!n' TO 
West Coast Power U.C ) SECTIONS 6(c) AND 6(d) OJ'TBE 

) COMMODITY EXCHANGE ACI', 
) MAKING FINDINGS AND IMPOSING 

Respondents. ) REMEDIAL SANCI'IONS 
) __________________________ ) 
I. 

The Commodity Futures Trading Commission (''Commission") has reason to believe that 
D)'llegr. Marketing & Trade ("Dynegy Martetins & Trade") :md West Coast Power LLC \West 
Coast Powc::r") have violated Sections 6(c), 6(d), and 9(a)(2) of the Commodity Exdlange Act, as 
amended (the .. Ac:tj, 7 U.S.C. §§ 9, 13b, 13(a)(2) and IS (2000). Further, the Commission has 
reason to believe that Dynegy Marketing & Trade has violated Commiuion Regulations 1.31, 
1.3S md 1.40, 17 C.F.R. §§ 1.31, 1.3S and 1.40 (2002). Therefore, the Commission deems it 
appropriate and in the public interest that public administrative proceedings be, and hereby are, 
instituted to detc:rminc whether Dynegy Marketing & Trade and West Coast Power (collectively, 
"Rcspondc:nts") engaged in the violations set forth herein, and to determine whether any order 
should be issued imposing remedial sanctioDS. 

D. 

lD llllticip&tioD of the institution of au administrative proc:eeding, the R..espondeuts have 
.submitted an Oft'« of Settlement (the "Offer"), which the Commission· bas determined to accept 
Without admi1:tiDa or dcoyina the finclinp of fact herein, the Respondents consent to the entry of 
this Order in full and fiDa1 settlement of any alleged violations of the above ~fcreoc:cd laws or 
regulatioos mel acknowledge service of this Order Instituting Proceedings Pursuant to Sections 
6(c) and 6(d) of the Commodity Exchange Act, Making Findings and Imposing Remedial 
Sanctions \Order"}. Respondents consent to the use by the Commission of the findings herein 
in the proocxding brought by the Commission and in any other j)l'OC'eCding brought by the 
Commission or to which the Commission ia a party.1 

1 JleiJI "~C"CC do DDt -=t to lbe ,_ or their Ofrc:r or tbe fiDcli2lp iD this Ore u the aolc buia for liD)' other 
proceecliDa bnlqht by the CormniuioD, otber diu • proceediDa brouabt to cafon:e tbe 1llmll or dlis Order. 
R.upaodellll do DOt ~ to die ue of the Offer or tbe fiactiDp ill this Order by uy otber penon or entity ill this 
or my ocbcr proceeclisla. 'l1lc findiDp made iD 1bia Order an: DOl biDIIiaJ OD l.ll)' o1bcr ~ or CDtity, illchldina, 
but DOt limi1r:d to, my~ or amty named u a defeDdmt or rapolldaat ill any odlc:r procccdiDc. 
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The Commission finds the following: 

A. SUMMARY 

From at least Jaouary 2000 through June 2002 (the "'Relevant Period"), Respcmdents 
reported falac natural pa lrldiDg informaticm. iDcluding price ad 'YOlume iufotmation. to certain 
RpOrtiq fbma. Price aDd wlumc infOimation ia uaed by the reportiDs tbma in caJco"mns 
published surveys or indexes ("indc:xesj of natural ps prices for various hubs tiJrou&bout tbc 
Uoited States. Dynqy Marteting & Trade JmowiDsly submitted the filae iDfonDadoll to tbe 
reporting firms iD an attempt to akew tboae iDdcxes to DyDegy Mmctins & Trade'• fiDacial 
benefit. · Natural gas filtmes traders refer to the published iDdcxes for price discovery ami for 
assessing price risks. 

In an cfl'ort to cosurc that ita reported infonution would be used by the reporting firms, 
Dynegy Marketing & Trade caused Rclpondcat West Coast Power to submit information 
misrepresenting that West Coast Power was a counterpart)' to the fictitious trades. In addition, 
Dynegy Madceting & Trade did not maintaia required rec:cmla concc:ming the information which 
it provided to the reporting firms or the true source of: the information relayal to those firma as 
required by Commission Regulations. As a result of their actiona. ~=ts violated the Act. 

Dynegy Muketing & Trade bu cooperated iD the Commission's investigation of this 
matter, iDcluding, among other thinp, by cooductiag an iadc:peadeot iDtema1 investigation and 
by providin& the results of that iavestigation to Commission staff. The Commission bas taken 
that cooperatioa iDto ccmsidcration iD its decisioa to accept Respondents' Offer. 

B. RESPONDltNTS 

DYDICY Markcdac A Trade is a Colorado geocral partncnhip, the partners of which are 
DMT Holdiags, L.P. aDd Dynegy GP IDe. Dynegy Mazbting & TI'Mie'a beadquarten are located 
at 1000 Louisiana Street. Suite SBOO, Houstoa. Tc:xu 77002. DyneJY Malkeling & Trade was 
oue of the t.rgcst Datural gas marbters in the United States and iD 2001, Dynegy Marlceting & 
Trade'a natural gas sales avcrapd 8.2 billion cubic feet (Bc1) per day. Dynegy Marlteting & 
Trade maintained a Imp DltUrll gu tl'ldiq operation locatecl on a single floor in its Houston 
offices that traded natural gas, inc1udins futures contracts on tbc New York Mercamtile Exchange 
("'NYMBX"). Dyucsy Marbting & Trldc ia a non-clcarins member of the NYMEX. Dynegy 
Marketing & Trlldc has never been rcgiata'ed with the Commission iD any capacity. 

West Coat Power LLC, is a joint venture that was equally owned by an affiliate of 
Dynegy Marketins a: Trade IDd another energy company. ~part of the joint vc:nturc. Dyncgy 
Muketing &. Trade, among other thinp. bandied aD the administrative services and all 
commodity related concerns. To accomplish these services. Dynegy Marketing & Trade utilized 
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ita own personnel who billed their time to West Coast Power, which itself did not bave my 
employees. 

C. FACTS 

1. Gu Market Pa111•1111p' U!e ofl!formatlop from Rmrtlpt J!'lrmJ 

During the Relevant Period. reporting firms compiled IDd publilhccl indexes of D8lUral 
gas prices for natural pa hubs throughout the Uaitcd States. The indexes were calcaJated ~ 
upon tnld.ins information. iDcludiDg volume md price iuformalioo, collected by the reporting 
firml1iom market participants. Natural ps futures traders refer to the prices publiJbed by tbc 
reporting firms for price discovery and for assessio,g price risb. For instaDce, an iaacaae in 
prices at a natural gas trading hub signals enhanced demand, and futures traden tab ICCOUDt of 
both price movement~ and apparent demml when CODClucting their fbtarea trading. 

2. .RespoadeatJ Jeport False Markd laformatloa 

From at lCIISt Jasmary 2000 tbrougb June 2002, R.espoudenbl provided :fa1sc reports to the 
reporting firms and failed to keep copies of required reports. Tbe :fa1sc reports included altering 
price aud volmnc of actual trades aod reporting DODCXistcnt trades usins the pbonca, &xes. mel the 
Intemet. Respoodcn1s continued to provide the false trade data because they believed that it 
bcocfitcd their trld.ina positions or derivatives contracts. 

Dynegy Marketing & Trade enlisted West Coast Power to give an appearance of 
propriety to the false data. During the relevant period for example, u relayed in a Dyucgy 
Marketing & Trade e-mail, a Dynegy Marketing & Trade employee established the following 
procedure: 

EmoD OWDS the index. Unleas we start increasing our volumes we are going to 
coatinue to take pain on the cab iDdex. I will get you the contact for [1he 
reportiq finn]. I would JUUCil npte10Dting yourself as [W]est (C]oast [LLC] 
.... We can show o:fJietting transactions on our activity. 

Respondent&' dual nbmiuion of the false infonnation to the reporting firms wu 
designed to elude detection from the reporting films by showing trades with an actual 
count=puty. ~ 

D. LEGAL DISCUSSION 

1. By ReDOrtiDI False M!tket IDfonnadoa, Respondeotl Violated Sectlop 
9(a)(2} of die Aet 

Section 9(aX2) of the Act maba it a violation for any penon "k:Dowi:Dgly to deHver or 
cause to be delivered for transmission through the mails or interstate commerce by telegraph, 
telephone, wireless, or other means of communication false or mialcadmg or knowingly 
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inacca:ratc reports cooceming crop or market information or conditiona that affect or tend to 
affect the price of any commodity in iDtcntato commercc[.fZ S«. e.g .• U1titl!d Egg Producl!1'8 v. 
Bauttr Int'l CDI'p., Sll F. Supp. 1375, 1383 (S.D.N.Y. 1970) (concluding that false press releases 
r:epnting egg impOJtation ''teoded to affect the price of esp in iDtcntate c:ommen:e"); In n 
Soyberm Fflblr&t Litig .• 892 F. Supp. 1025, 1046 (N.D. Dl. 1995) (concluding that false reports 
can influeDce prices mel constitute put of a mauipulation claim). 

Rcspcmdenta violatecJ Section 9(a)(2) of the Act when they knowingly delivered false 
price aDd volame informatioD, including fictitious trades, to the reportilla finDs. A$ discussed 
above, price and volume iDfmnaricm atrect or tc:Dd to atrect the market price of natural gas, 
includiu& fiJt1lrea prices a taldecl on the NYMBX. & IUCb. Respondeata violated Section 
9(a)(2) oftbe Act. 

By Attemptlu to ManlpaJate Prlees. Remgdeau VJolated Sedlo!• §Cc), 
6(d) ud 9la)(l) o(1be Act 

Sections 6(c) and 6(d) of the Act together authorize the Commiuion to save a complaint 
and provide for the impoaition o( IIIDODg other tbinp, civil monetary penalties 8Dd cease and 
desist orders if the Commission "'bu reuon to believe that any penon .•• baa manipulated or 
attempted to manipulate the market price of any commodity, iD interstate commerce, or for future 
dclivGry on or subject to the rules of any registered mtity . • • or otherwise is violating or baa 
violated any of tbe provisions of [the] Act." Section 9(a)(2) provides that it is unlawful for 
"[a)ny person to manipulate or attempt to manipulate the price of any commodity in interstate 
commerce, or for Mture delivay on or subject to the rules of any registered mtity, or to comer or 
attempt to comer any such commodity." 

The following elements generally are required to show an attempted manipulation: (1) an 
intmt to affect the market price; and (2) some overt act iD fiuthenmce of that intent. Su In n 
AbTD~~U, [1994-1996 Trmd'er Binder] Comm. Put. L Rep. (CCH) 1 26,479 at 43,136 (CFTC 
July 31, 1995). S• also In re H~ Brw. Co., [15175-1977 Transfer BiDder] Comm. Put. 
L. Rep. (CCH) 1 20,271 at 21,477 (CFTC Feb. 18, 15177). To prove the inte:ot element of 
manipulation or attempted maoipulatioo, it must be shown that Dyncgy Marlteting & Trade 
"acted (or &iled to act) with the pmposc or COIIICious object of causing or effecting a price or 
price treod iD the market that did not reflect the legitimate forces of supply and demand." In re 
lndiantl Ft~m~ Buretn~ C«Jpel'tZtiw ~ [1982-1984 Tnmafer Binder) Comm. Fut. L. 
Rep. (CCH), 21,796 at 27,281 (CFTC Dec. 17, 1982). '"[l]ntent is the essence ofmanipulation. .. 
Id. at 27,282. 

Rcspondcota speci.6caUy intcDded to report false or misleading or knowingly inacc:uratc 
market infozmation cooceming. among other things, trade prices and volwnea, to manipulate the 

2 UDder Sectioo2(aX1)(B) of1be Act 111111 SoctioD 1.1 oftbl Om!!!!i'lioo R.eplalicma, tbe act, amiasiOD, or &ilure of 
""'1 oaicill, apat. or odwr s--actiq b 11111 illdividul. aaociaticm, ))II'IDenbip, COIJIOJatiOD. or trust witfain 1be 
1c:0J11 of hia ea~plo,.....a or oflice IbiD be deeaed tbe act, DIDillioll, or &ilare of IUCh iDdMclaaJ. utOCialioa, 
pctDenbip, eorpcnti011, or tNit. -p)t doa DOt matler if1be priDcipaJ pll1icipatecl iD or IMil bnl about tbe qeat't 
acts; be ia stricti)' lilble for them. • SIDtkr IINi Co. l'. CFTC, ISS F.2d 1288, 1292 (71h Cir. 1988) (citiJ!c Cmtge v. 
&Dthr-,126 F.ld S&l, S&9 (7tb Cir. 1917); RonrttltGJ. Co. v. CFTC, 102 F.2d 963, 966-67 (7th Cir. 1986)). 
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price ofnatural gas in interstate commerce. Respondents' provision oftbe false reports and their 
collusion, which was designed to tbwut the reporting firms' detection of the false information, 
constitutes overt acts in furtherance of the attempted manipulation. By 10 doing. Respondents' 
conduct constitutes an attempted manipulation unda- Section 9(aX2) of the Act, which. if 
successful. could have affected prices of NYMEX natural gas futures contracts. 

3. Dynm MarketiDg & Trade'• FaiJare to Retain Tradlag ltecords Violated 
Commissloa ltegulatloas 1.31. 1,35 pd 1.40 

D,negy Mmketing & Trade, a :non-elearing NYMEX member, failed to keep records 
required of member'S of a contract matket, iDcluding records of what Dynegy Marketing & Trade 
relayed to the reporting firms. Together, Commission Regulations 1.31, 1.3S and 1.40 required 
Dyuegy Marketing & Trade to maintUn and to produce upon request to the Commiasi011 certain 
records. Commission Replations 1.31 aod 1.3S required Dynegy MarketiDa & Tnde to 
maintain and to produce .. fUll, complete, aod systematic recorda, together with all pertinent data 
and memoranda., of all transactions relating to its business of de81ing in commodity futures, 
commodity options, and cash commodities." In addition, Regulation 1.40 fortba- requires that: 
"[E)ach member of a contract market shall, upoo request. furnish or cause to be ftlmiahed to the 
Commission a true copy of any letter, circular, telegram. or report published or given general 
circulation by such . . . member which concerns crop or market information or conditions that 
affect or teDd to affect the price of any commodity, and the true somee of or authority for the 
information contained therein." 

By failing to keep the required records, including records of what Dynegy Mmketing & 
Trade relayed to the reporting firms, Dynegy Marketing & Trade violated Commission 
Regulations 1.31, l.3S and 1.40. As discussed above, price and volume information affect or 
tend to affect the market price ofnatlual gas, including futures prices as traded on the NYMEX. 

IV. 

FINDINGS OF VIOLATIONS 

Basocl on the .foregoin& the Commiuion finds that Respondents violated Sections 6(c), 
6(d), and 9(a){2) oftbe .Act, 7 U.S.C. §§ 9, 13b, 13(a)(2) and 15 (2000). and that Dynegy Marketing 
& Trade violated Commission Regulations 1.31, 1.35 and 1.40, 17 C.F.R. §§ 1.31, 1.35 and 1.40 
(2002). 

v. 

OFFER OF SETI'LEMENT 

Respondents have submitted an Offer of Settlcmc:ot in which, without admitting or 
denying the allegations or the findings herein, it: acknowledges service of the Order; admits 
jurisdiction of the Commission with respect to the matters set forth in this Orda- and for any 
action or proceeding brought or authorized by the Commission based upon violations or for 
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cnforcemcnt of the Ordr:r; waives service and filing of a complaint and notice of bearing. a 
bearin& all post-hcariDg proceclures, judicial review by any cowt, any objection to the staff's 
participation in the Commission's consideration of the Offer, any c:Jaim of double jeopardy based 
on the institution of this proc:ecding Or the eotry of any order impoaiDg a civil monetary pcoalty 
or other relief, and all claims which it may possess under tbe Equal Acceaa to Justice Act, S 
U.S.C. § S04 {1994) and 28 U.S.C. § 2412 (1996), u amended by Pub. L. No. 104-21, t§ 231-
32, 110 Stat. 847, aad Part 148 of the Commission's Regulations, 17 C.F.R. §§ 148.1 et .Jttq. 
(2002), relating to, or arising from, this action; ltipulatcl tbat the record basis on which this 
Order is entered consists solely of this Order, ineludins the findinp in this Order, and consents 
to the Commiuion'a issuance ofthia Order. Punlumt to the Offer ofSettlemcmt bcniD, Dynegy 
Ma:dccting & Trade and West Coast Power agree to entry of an Older, in whic:h tbe Conmiaioo 
makes findings, includiog fiodiDp that Dynegy Marketing & Trade and West COIIt Power 
violatccl Sec:tiODS 6(c:), 6(d), and 9(a)(2) of the Ac:t and thal Dyncgy MarlcetiDg & Tmde baa 
violated Commission Regulations 1.31, 1.3S and 1.40 and orders that Rcspondelltl cease and 
desist fi'om violating tbe proviJioos of the Act and Commission Regulation~ they have been 
found to have violated, and agree to pay a c:ivil monetary penalty of five million dollars 
($5,000,000) within five (5) buamea da~ of the entry of this Order, and tbat they comply with 
their undertakings as set forth in their Offer and this Order. 

VI. 

ORDER 

Accordingly, IT IS HEREBY ORDERED TilA T: 

1. Dynegy Ma:dceting & Trade and West Coast Power shall cease and.dcaist from violating 
Sections 6(c), 6(d), and 9(a)(2) of the Ac:t lllld Dynegy Ma!keting & Trade shall cease and desist 
from violating Commission Regulations 1.31, 1.35 and 1.40; 

2. Respondents, jointly and severally, shaD pay a civil monetary penalty in the amount of 
five million dollars ($5,000,000) within S (five) business days of the date of the entry of this 
Order, and make such paymeot by electronic: funds transfer to the account of the Commission at 
the United States Treasury or by ccnified chcc:t or bank cashier's c:heck made payable to the 
Commodity Futurca Trading Commission and addressed to Dennese Posey, or her suc:ccaaor, 
Division of Enforcement, Commodity Futures Trading Commission, llSS 21st Street, N.W., 
Wubington, D.C. 20581, UDder cover of a letter that idcutifies the R.cspondents and the name 
and docket number of this proc:ecding. Copies of the cover letter md tbe form of payment aball 
be simultaneously trasmitted to Gregory G. Moc:ek, Director, Division of Enfon:ement. 
Commodity Futures Trading Commission, llSS 21st Street, N.W .. Waahington, D.C. 20581, and 
to Stephen J. Obic, Regional Counacl. DiviJion of Enforccmcnt, Commodity Futures Trading 
Cnnmrission, 140 Broadway, New York, New Yorlc 10005. If payment is not made in 
accordmce with the requirements of this paragraph, the Order shall be vacated and the 
proceedings reinstated; 

3. Respondents shall comply with the following undertaldngs: 
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A. COOPEMTION WITH lHB COMM{SSION 

· R.esponcleots shall continue to cooperate fully and expeditiously with the 
Commissioa, and its staB: including the Division of Enrorceme:nt. in this pmrA"e'ting IDd anyl 
investigation, civil litigation, or administrative matter related to the subject matter of this\ 
proceeding. Respondents agree that this UDCicrtKing includes the RespoDdc:nts in this 
~ing .nd any subsidiaries or aftiliates widUn their control ~ part of such cooperation, 
Rcapoodents agree to comply fUlly, promptly, and truthfully to any inquiries or requests for 
information including but not limited to (1) requests lor authenticatioo of documeats; (2) 
requests for any documents within Respondents' posscsaion, custody, or c:colrol. iDclucling 
inspectioD aod copyins of documents; (3) requeata for aaents IDd employee~ of Relpoadeata to 
testify completely aod WtbfUlly to the Division; (4) requests to produce any curre:n1 (u of the 
time of the rcqllelt) ofJiccr, director, or employee of Respondents, regardless of the employee's 
locatiou, for interviews, depositions, or testimony, mel to provide testimonY,: or assistmce at my 
trial related to the aubjcct matter of this proceeding; mel {S) req1JCIIts for 8saistance in locating 
and conlaCting my ptior (as of the time of the request) ofliccr, director, or employee of 
Rcapoodenta. Respoodastl also agree that they will DOt UDdertake .any act wbich would limit 
their 8bility 10 fitUy cooperate with the CoiiiJDiaion. R.espoodenta designate Kenneth M. 
Roaeuzweig, Eaq., of the Mayer Brown Rowe &: Maw law firm tC) receive all requests for 
information pmsuant to this undertaking. Should llespondcms seek to c:lwlge the designated 
person to receive such requests, notice shall be Biven to the Division of such intention 14 days 
before it occurs. Any person designated to receive such request shall be located in the United 
States. 

B. PUBLIC STAIEMENfS 

By neither admitting nor denying the findings of fact. Respondents agree 
that neither they nor any of Respondents' agents or employees under' their authority and control 
shall take any action or make any public atatement deDying. directly or indirectly, any findings or 
conclusions in the Orda' or creating, or tcndina to cn:ate, tbe im}RssiOD that the Order is without 
factual or legal basis; provided, however, that nothing in tbis provision shall affect Respondents' 
(i) testimonial obligations; or (u1 riaht to take factual 01' legal positions in other proceedings to 
wbioh the Commission is not a party .. Respondeots will undertake all steps necasary to assure 
that all of 1beir agents, IDd employees UDder their authority and control understand and comply 
with this agreement. 

By the Conunission. 

~A-Wflr J aa A. Webb 
::r:::;of the eo..ission 

Dated: Deceaber 18, 2002 
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California; Former Dynegy Trader Indicted on Charges of Reporting False Data; U.S. attorney 
says fired employee fabricated trades from pipelines that were, in a majority of cases, in 
California. 
The Los Angeles Times; Los Angeles, Calif.; Jan 28, 2003; 

Abstract: 
[Michelle Marie Valencia], who ran Dynegy's gas-trading desk for the Western US., pleaded not guilty 
Monday after being indicted by a Houston grand jury on charges of giving false data on 43 trades to the 
Inside FERC newsletter. FERC is an acronym for the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission, the 
agency that regulates the wholesale power industry. 

Valencia was one of seven employees fired by Dynegy since Oct. 18 after an internal company review, 
the Houston-based company said in a separate statement. 

CHARGED: Michelle Marie Valencia, with her attorney Chris Flood, pleaded not guilty after being 
indicted by a Houston grand jury. Valencia ran Dynegy's gas-trading desk for the Western US.; 
PHOTOGRAPHER: Associated Press 

Full Text: 
(Copyright The Times Mirror Company; Los Angeles Times 2003. Allrights reserved) 

A former top energy trader for Dynegy Inc. was arrested Monday on charges that she reported fictitious 
natural gas transactions for California and other Western hubs to an industry publication. 

_The indictment of Michelle Marie Valencia, 32, is the second in a widening investigation into whether 
energy companies cheated investors and energy ratepayers. 

Several energy firms, including Dynegy, have revealed that employees lied to trade publications that 
assemble indexes of natural gas and electricity prices, which were used by regulators to help set 
electricity prices during California's electricity crisis and its aftermath. 

Valencia, who ran Dynegy's gas-trading desk for the Western U.S., pleaded not guilty Monday after 
. being indicted by a Houston grand jury on charges of giving false data on 43 trades to the Inside FERC 
newsletter. FERC is an acronym for the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission, the agency that 
regulates the wholesale power industry. 

Valencia reported "fabricated trades from natural gas pipelines that were, in the majority of the cases, in 
California," said Michael Shelby, U.S. attorney in Houston. "We will hold accountable anyone who 
intentionally deceives the investing public." 

Valencia was charged with three counts of knowingly making false price reports and four counts of wire 
fraud from November 2000 to March 200 I. If convicted on all charges, she could face up to 3 5 years in 
prison and fines of as much as $2.5 million. 

Federal prosecutors, along with investigators from the U.S. Commodity Futures Trading Commission 
and the Justice Department, have been looking into allegations of false price reports since the middle of 
last year. Their efforts are part of a broader inquiry stemming from the California energy crisis in late 
2000 and early 2001 and the collapse ofEnron Corp., once the largest energy trader. 

Shelby's office in early December charged a former El Paso Corp. trader, Todd Geiger, with providing to 
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a trade publication information about 48 trades that never occurred. 

Houston-based Dynegy agreed in December to pay $5 million to settle charges by the Commodity 
Futmes Trading Commission that its traders provided false prices. 

Other companies that have acknowledged providing false reports include American Electric Power Co., 
CMS Energy Corp. and Williams Cos. 

Valencia was one of seven employees fired by Dynegy since Oct. 18 after an internal company review, 
the Houston-based company said in a separate statement. 

Dynegy's shares fell15 cents, or 6.7%, to $2.07 on the New York Stock Exchange. 

(IUustratioa) 
Caption: PHOTO: CHARGED: Michelle Marie Valencia. with her attorney Chris Fl~ pleaded not 
guilty after being indicted by a Houston grand jury. Valencia ran Dynegy's gas-trading desk for the 
Western U.S.; PHOTOGRAPHER: Associated Press 

Credit: From Times Staff and Wire Reports 
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SUMMARY OF RELlANT PROFIT/LOSS DATA 
December 2000 

Hedged Gas Hedged Gas So-Cal Gas So-Cal Gas 
Date: Price VoiLme Price Volume WACOG 

1-Dec-00 $9.67 160,000 $20.00 0 $9.67 
2-Dec-00 $10.13 170,000 $20.00 0 $10.13 
3-Dec-00 $10.13 170,000 $18.50 0 $10.13 
4-Dec-00 $10.13 170,000 $18.50 63,314 $12.40 
5-Dec-00 $10.13 170,000 $22:00 0 $10.13 
6-Dec-00 $11.07 180,000 $30.00 2,246 $11.30 
7-Dec-00 $11.07 180,000 $40.00 0 $11.07 
8-Dec-00 $11.07 180,000 $40.00 0 $11.07 
9-Dec-00 $11.07 180,000 $60.00 0 $11.07 

10-Dec-00 $11.07 180,000 $55.00 0 $11.07 
11-Dec-00 $11.07 180,000 $55.66 88,461 $25.76 
12-Dec-00 $11.07 180,000 $59.42 0 $11.07 
13-Dec-00 $11.07 180,000 $35.00 0 $11.07 
14-Dec-00 $11.42 180,000 $20.26 82,458 $14.20 
15-Dec-00 $11.42 180,000 $19.03 61,196 $13.35 
16-Dec-00 $11.42 180,000 $18.00 85,132 $13.53 
17-Dec-00 $11.42 180,000 $17.06 0 $11.42 
18-Dec-00 $11.42 180,000 $20.39 124,111 $15.08 
19-Dec-00 $11.42 180,000 $20.39 0 $11.42 
20-Dec-00 $4.08 85,000 $22.00 244,341 $17.38 
21-Dec-00 $4.08 85,000 $22.00 258,071 $17.56 
22-Dec-00 $4.08 85,000 $20.00 258,368 $16.06 
23-Dec-00 $4.08 85,000 $22.00 263,367 $17.63 
24-Dec-00 $4.08 85,000 $18.03 246,693 $14.45 
25-Dec-00 $4.08 85,000 $22.00 227,025 $17.12 
26-Dec-00 $4.08 85,000 $18.03 277,738 $14.76 
27-Dec-00 $4.08 85,000 $18.03 270,283 $14.69 
28-Dec-00 $4.08 85,000 $18.78 265,950 $15.22 
29-Dec-00 $4.08 85,000 $18.78 295,034 $15.49 
30-Dec-00 $4.08 85,000 $18.78 197,988 $14.37 
31-Dec-00 $4.08 85,000 $14.33 212,421 $11.40 

Total=> 4,380,000 3,524,197 
Average=> $8.27 $26.51 $13.58 
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Appendix N - Calculated Rates for Natural Gas 
Deliveries to Southern California Electricity Generators 

Average Gas Pnce at Average Transport Tariff 
Permian and San Juan on El Paso from Permian Total Intrastate Transport Total Cost of Delivered 

Flow Date Basins and San Juan El Paso Fuel Char~e Char~es Gas 

($/MMBtu) 
(1) + (2) + (3) + (4) 

(1) (2) (3) (4) (5) 

5/1/2000 2.7875 0.3948 0.1082 0.4651 3.7556 
5/2/2000 2.8900 0.3948 0.1121 0.4651 3.8621 
5/3/2000 2.8900 0.3948 0.1121 0.4651 3.8621 
51412000 2.8888 0.3948 0.1121 0.4651 3.8608 
5/5/2000 2.8263 0.3948 0.1097 0.4651 3.7958 
5/6/2000 2.7875 0 3948 0.1082 0.4651 3.7556 
51712000 2.7875 0.3948 0.1082 0.4651 3.7556 
5/8/2000 2.7875 0.3948 0.1082 0.4651 3.7556 
5/9/2000 2.8375 0.3948 0.1101 0.4651 3.8075 

5/10/2000 2.9338 0.3948 0.1138 0.4651 3.9075 
5/11/2000 2.8988 0.3948 0.1125 0.4651 3.8711 
5/12/2000 3.0263 0.3948 0.1174 0.4651 4.0036 
5/13/2000 2.9750 0.3948 0.1154 0.4651 3.9504 
5/14/2000 2.9750 0.3948 0.1154 0.4651 3.9504 
5/15/2000 2.9750 0.3948 0.1154 0.4651 3.9504 
5/16/2000 3.0213 0.3948 0.1172 0.4651 3.9984 
5/17/2000 3.1275 0.3948 0.1213 0.4651 4.1088 
5/18/2000 3.1800 0.3948 0.1234 0.4651 4.1633 
5/19/2000 3.4663 0.3948 0.1345 0.4651 4.4607 
5/20/2000 3.4475 0.3948 0.1338 0.4651 4.4412 

5/21/2000 3.4475 0.3948 0.1338 0.4651 4.4412 

5/22/2000 3.4475 0.3948 0.1338 0.4651 4.4412 

5/23/2000 3.8900 0.3948 0.1509 0.4651 4.9009 

512412000 3.7000 0.3948 0.1436 0.4651 4.7035 

5/25/2000 3.7113 0.3948 0.1440 0.4651 4.7152 

5/26/2000 3.9500 0.3948 0.1533 0.4651 4.9632 

512712000 3.8963 0.3948 0.1512 0.4651 4.9073 
4.9073 5/28/2000 3.8963 0.3948 0.1512 0.4651 
4.9073 5/29/2000 3.8963 0.3948 0.1512 0.4651 
4.9073 5/30/2000 3.8963 0.3948 0.1512 0.4651 
5.1657 5/31/2000 4.1450 0.3948 0.1608 0.4651 
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Appendix N - Calculated Rates for Natural Gas 
Deliveries to Southern California Electricity Generators 

Average Gas Price at Average Transport Tariff 
Total Cost of Delivered Permian and San Juan on El Paso from Permian Total Intrastate Transport 

Flow Date Basins and San Juan El Paso Fuel Char~e Char~es Gas 

($/MMBtu) 
(1) + (2) + (3) + (4) 

(1} (2) (3) (4) (5) 

6/1/2000 4.3075 0.3948 0.1671 0.4048 5.2742 
6/2/2000 4.2150 0.3948 0.1635 0.4048 5.1781 
6/3/2000 3.9350 0.3948 0.1527 0.4048 4.8873 
6/4/2000 3.9350 0.3948 0.1527 0.4048 4.8873 
6/5/2000 3.9350 0.3948 0.1527 0.4048 4.8873 
6/6/2000 4.0125 0.3948 0.1557 0.4048 4.9678 
61712000 4.2525 0.3948 0.1650 0.4048 5.2171 
6/8/2000 3.9888 0.3948 0.1548 0.4048 4.9431 
6/9/2000 3.7575 0.3948 0.1458 0.4048 4.7029 

6/10/2000 3.9300 0.3948 0.1525 0.4048 4.8821 
6/11/2000 3.9300 0.3948 0.1525 0.4048 4.8821 
6/12/2000 3.9300 0.3948 0.1525 0.4048 4.8821 
6/13/2000 4.0538 0.3948 0.1573 0.4048 5.0106 
6/14/2000 4.1175 0.3948 0.1598 0.4048 5.0769 
6/15/2000 3.9813 0.3948 0.1545 0.4048 4.9353 
6/16/2000 4.1213 0.3948 0.1599 0.4048 5.0808 
6/17/2000 4.0800 0.3948 0.1583 0.4048 5.0379 
6/18/2000 4.0800 0.3948 0.1583 0.4048 5.0379 
6/19/2000 4.0800 0.3948 0.1583 0.4048 5.0379 

6/20/2000 4.0988 0.3948 0.1590 0.4048 5.0574 

6/21/2000 3.8150 0.3948 0.1480 0.4048 4.7626 

6/22/2000 3.9500 0.3948 0.1533 0.4048 4.9029 

6/23/2000 4.2400 0.3948 0.1645 0.4048 5.2041 
6/24/2000 4.0850 0.3948 0.1585 0.4048 5.0431 

5.0431 6/25/2000 4.0850 0.3948 0.1585 0.4048 
5.0431 6/26/2000 4.0850 0.3948 0.1585 0.4048 

6/27/2000 4.1600 0.3948 0.1614 0.4048 5.1210 
5.3262 6/28/2000 4.3575 0.3948 0.1691 0.4048 
5.2716 6/29/2000 4.3050 0.3948 0.1670 0.4048 
5.0003 6/30/2000 4.0438 0.3948 0.1569 0.4048 
5.0445 7/1/2000 4.0725 0.3948 0.1580 0.4192 

') 
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Appendix N - Calculated Rates for Natural Gas 
Deliveries to Southern California Electricity Generators 

Average Gas Price at Average Transport Tariff 
Perm1an and San Juan on El Paso from Permian Total Intrastate Transport Total Cost of Delivered 

Flow Date Basins and San Juan El Paso Fuel Charae Charaes Gas 

($/MMBtu) 
(1). (2). (3) + (4) 

(1) (2) (3) (4) (5) 

71212000 4.0725 0.3948 0.1580 0.4192 5.0445 
7/3/2000 4.0725 0.3948 0.1580 0.4192 5.0445 
7/4/2000 4.0725 0.3948 0.1580 0.4192 5.0445 
7/5/2000 4.0725 0.3948 0.1580 0.4192 5.0445 
7/6/2000 4.0613 0.3948 0.1576 0.4192 5.0328 
7/712000 3 8075 0.3948 0.1477 0.4192 4.7692 
718/2000 3 5663 0.3948 0.1384 0.4192 4.5186 
71912000 3.5663 0.3948 01384 0.4192 4.5186 

7/10/2000 3.5663 0.3948 0.1384 0.4192 4.5186 
7/11/2000 3.9450 0.3948 0.1531 0.4192 4.9120 
7/12/2000 3.9900 0.3948 0.1548 0.4192 4.9588 
7/13/2000 4.1200 0.3948 0.1599 0.4192 5.0938 
7/14/2000 3.8863 0.3948 0.1508 0.4192 4.8510 
7/15/2000 3.8050 0.3948 0.1476 0.4192 4.7666 

7/16/2000 3.8050 0.3948 0.1476 0.4192 4.7666 
711712000 3.8050 0.3948 0.1476 0.4192 4.7666 
7/18/2000 3.9250 0.3948 0.1523 0.4192 4.8913 
7/19/2000 3 7863 0.3948 0.1469 0.4192 4.7471 

7/20/2000 3.8813 0.3948 0.1506 0.4192 4.8458 

7/21/2000 3.7538 0.3948 0.1456 0.4192 4.7134 
4.6640 7/22/2000 3.7063 0.3948 0.1438 0.4192 
4.6640 7/23/2000 3.7063 0.3948 0.1438 0.4192 

7/24/2000 3.7063 0.3948 0.1438 0.4192 4.6640 
4.6393 7/25/2000 3.6825 0.3948 0.1429 0.4192 
4.5368 7/26/2000 3.5838 0.3948 0.1390 0.4192 
4.5316 712712000 3.5788 0.3948 01389 0.4192 
4.6497 7/28/2000 3.6925 0.3948 0.1433 0.4192 
4.6588 7/29/2000 3.7013 0.3948 0.1436 0.4192 
4.6588 7/30/2000 3.7013 0.3948 0.1436 0.4192 
4.6588 7/31/2000 3.7013 0.3948 0.1436 0.4192 
4.5838 8/1/2000 3.6400 0.3948 0.1412 0.4078 



) 

Contains Protected Material -
Not Available to Competitive Duty Personnel Exhibit No. CA-16, Appendix N 

Page 192 of 258 

Appendix N - Calculated Rates for Natural Gas 
Deliveries to Southern California Electricity Generators 

Average Gas Price at Average Transport Tariff 
Permian and San Juan on El Paso from Permian Total Intrastate Transport Total Cost of Delivered 

Flow Date Basins and San Juan El Paso Fuel Charge Charges Gas 
p 'f(;lt,1 ($/MMBtu) 

(1) + (2) + (3) + (4) 

(1) (2) (3) (4) (5) 

8/2/2000 3.6275 0.3948 0.1407 0.4078 4.5709 
8/3/2000 3.8163 0.3948 0.1481 0.4078 4.7669 
8/4/2000 3.8075 0.3948 0.1477 0.4078 4.7578 
8/5/2000 3.7350 0.3948 0.1449 0.4078 4.6825 
8/6/2000 3.7350 0.3948 0.1449 0.4078 4.6825 
8/7/2000 3.7350 0.3948 0.1449 0.4078 4.6825 
8/8/2000 3.9038 0.3948 0.1515 0.4078 4.8578 
8/9/2000 3.9125 0.3948 0.1518 0.4078 4.8669 

8/10/2000 3.9388 0.3948 0.1528 0.4078 4.8942 
8/11/2000 3.9225 0.3948 0.1522 0.4078 4.8773 
8/12/2000 3.8525 0.3948 0.1495 0.4078 4.8046 
8/13/2000 3.8525 0.3948 0.1495 0.4078 4.8046 
8/14/2000 3.8525 0.3948 0.1495 0.4078 4.8046 
8/15/2000 3.9000 0.3948 0.1513 0.4078 4.8539 
8/16/2000 3.7963 0.3948 0.1473 0.4078 4.7461 
8/17/2000 3.8113 0.3948 0.1479 0.4078 4.7617 
8/18/2000 3.8938 0.3948 0.1511 0.4078 4.8474 
8/19/2000 3.8113 0.3948 0.1479 0.4078 4.7617 
8/20/2000 3.8113 0.3948 0.1479 0.4078 4.7617 
8/21/2000 3.8113 0.3948 0.1479 0.4078 4.7617 
8/22/2000 4.0450 0.3948 0.1569 0.4078 5.0046 
8123/2000 4.1800 0.3948 0.1622 0.4078 5.1448 
8/24/2000 4.1050 0.3948 0.1593 0.4078 5.0669 
8/2512000 3.8325 0.3948 0.1487 0.4078 4.7838 
8/26/2000 3.8263 0.3948 0.1485 0.4078 4.7773 
8/27/2000 3.8263 0.3948 0.1485 0.4078 4.7773 
8/28/2000 3.8263 0.3948 0.1485 0.4078 4.7773 
8/29/2000 3.9288 0.3948 0.1524 0.4078 4.8838 
8/30/2000 3.9850 0.3948 0.1546 0.4078 4.9422 
8/31/2000 4.0563 0.3948 0.1574 0.4078 5.0162 
9/112000 4.1438 0.3948 0.1608 0.4354 5.1348 
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Appendix N - Calculated Rates for Natural Gas 
Deliveries to Southern California Electricity Generators 

Average Gas Price at Average Transport Tariff 
Permian and San Juan on El Paso from Permian Total Intrastate Transport Total Cost of Delivered 

Flow Date Basins and San Juan El Paso Fuel Char2e Char2es Gas 

• ,,t, \;~ ($/MMBIU) 
(1) + (2) + (3) + (4) 

(1) (2) (3) (4) (5) 

9/2/2000 4.1213 0.3948 0.1599 0.4354 5.1114 
9/3/2000 4.1213 0.3948 0.1599 0.4354 5.1114 
9/4/2000 4.1213 0.3948 0.1599 0.4354 5.1114 
9/5/2000 4.1213 0.3948 0.1599 0.4354 5.1114 
9/6/2000 4.4738 0.3948 0.1736 0.4354 5.4776 
9/7/2000 4.7400 0.3948 0.1839 0.4354 5.7541 
9/8/2000 4.6888 0.3948 0.1819 0.4354 5.7009 
9/9/2000 4.5063 0.3948 0.1748 0.4354 5.5113 

9/10/2000 4.5063 0.3948 0.1748 0.4354 5.5113 
9/11/2000 4.5063 0.3948 0.1748 0.4354 5.5113 
9/12/2000 4.7050 0.3948 0.1826 0.4354 5.7178 
9/13/2000 4.7788 0.3948 0.1854 0.4354 5.7944 
9/14/2000 4.8475 0.3948 0.1881 0.4354 5.8658 
9/15/2000 4 8638 0.3948 0.1887 0.4354 5.8827 
9/16/2000 4.8538 0.3948 0.1883 0.4354 5.8723 
9/17/2000 4.8538 0.3948 0.1883 0.4354 5.8723 

9/18/2000 4.8538 0.3948 0.1883. 0.4354 5.8723 
9/19/2000 4.6413 0.3948 0.1801 0.4354 5.6516 

9/20/2000 4.5513 0.3948 0.1766 0.4354 5.5581 
9/21/2000 4.5400 0.3948 0.1762 0.4354 5.5464 

9/22/2000 4.4788 0.3948 0.1738 0.4354 5.4828 

912312000 4.3688 0.3948 0.1695 0.4354 5.3685 
5.3685 9/24/2000 4.3688 0.3948 0.1695 0.4354 
5.3685 9/25/2000 4.3688 0.3948 0.1695 0.4354 
5.4308 9/26/2000 4.4288 0.3948 0.1718 0.4354 
5.6516 9/27/2000 4.6413 0.3948 0.1801 0.4354 
5.7464 9/28/2000 4.7325 0.3948 0.1836 0.4354 
5.7022 9/29/2000 4.6900 0.3948 0.1820 0.4354 
5.9385 9/30/2000 4.9175 0.3948 0.1908 0.4354 
5.9312 10/1/2000 4.9175 0.3948 0.1908 0.4281 
5.9312 10/2/2000 49175 0.3948 0.1908 0.4281 
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Appendix N - Calculated Rates for Natural Gas 
Deliveries to Southern California Electricity Generators 

Average Gas Pnce at Average Transport Tariff 
Permian and San Juan on El Paso from Permian Total Intrastate Transport Total Cost of Delivered 

Flow Date Basins and San Juan El Paso Fuel Charge Charges Gas 

($/MMBtu) 
(1) + (2) + (3) + (4) 

(1) (2) (3) (4) (5) 

10/3/2000 5,0900 0,3948 0,1975 OA281 6,1104 
10/4/2000 5,1350 0,3948 0,1992 OA281 6,1572 
10/5/2000 5.0950 0.3948 0.1977 0,4281 6.1156 
10/6/2000 4.9450 0.3948 0.1919 0.4281 5.9598 
10/7/2000 4.5875 0.3948 0.1780 0.4281 5.5884 
10/8/2000 4,5875 0.3948 0.1780 0.4281 5.5884 
10/9/2000 4.5875 0.3948 0.1780 0.4281 5.5884 

10/10/2000 4 7650 0.3948 0.1849 0.4281 5.7728 
10/11/2000 4.7813 0.3948 0.1855 0.4281 5.7897 
10/12/2000 4.8350 0,3948 0.1876 0.4281 5.8455 
10/13/2000 5.1213 0.3948 0,1987 0.4281 6.1429 
10/14/2000 4.9225 0.3948 0.1910 0.4281 5.9364 

10/15/2000 4.9225 0.3948 0.1910 0.4281 5.9364 
10/16/2000 4.9225 0.3948 0.1910 0.4281 5.9364 

10/17/2000 4.9450 0.3948 0.1919 0.4281 5,.9598 

10/18/2000 4.9900 0.3948 0.1936 0.4281 6.0065 
10/19/2000 5.1175 0.3948 0.1986 0.4281 6.1390 

10/20/2000 4,8263 0,3948 0.1873 0.4281 5.8364 
10/21/2000 4.6100 0.3948 0.1789 0.4281 5.6118 

10/22/2000 4.6100 0.3948 0.1789 0.4281 5.6118 

10/23/2000 4.6100 0.3948 0.1789 0.4281 5.6118 

4.6550 0.3948 0.1806 0.4281 5.6585 10/24/2000 
4.7450 0.3948 0.1841 0.4281 5.7520 10/25/2000 
4.5575 0.3948 0.1768 0.4281 5.5573 10/26/2000 
4.5088 0.3948 0.1749 0.4281 5.5066 10/2712000 
4,2300 0.3948 0.1641 0.4281 5.2170 10/28/2000 
4.2300 0.3948 0,1641 0.4281 5.2170 10/29/2000 

0.3948 0.1641 0.4281 5.2170 10/30/2000 4.2300 
0.3948 0.1666 0.4281 5.2833 10/31/2000 4.2938 

0.1591 0.4270 5,0822 11/1/2000 4.1013 0.3948 
0,3948 0.1573 0.4270 5,0341 11/2/2000 4.0550 
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Appendix N • Calculated Rates for Natural Gas 
Deliveries to Southern California Electricity Generators 

Average Gas Price at Average Transport Tariff 
Permian and San Juan on El Paso from Permian Total Intrastate Transport Total Cost of Delivered 

Flow Date Basins and San Juan El Paso Fuel Charge Charges Gas 
'l! ... (SIMMBtu) 

(1) + (2) + (3) + (4) 

(1) (2) (3) (4) (5) 

11/3/2000 4.1713 0.3948 0.1618 0.4270 5.1549 
11/4/2000 4 3263 0.3948 0.1679 0.4270 5.3159 
11/5/2000 4.3263 0.3948 0.1679 0.4270 5.3159 
1116/2000 4.3263 0.3948 0.1679 0.4270 5.3159 
11/7/2000 4.4775 0.3948 0.1737 0.4270 5.4730 
11/8/2000 4.5300 0.3948 0.1758 0.4270 5.5276 
11/9/2000 4.8338 0.3948 0.1875 0.4270 5.8431 

11/10/2000 5.4738 0.3948 0.2124 0.4270 6.5079 
11/11/2000 5.1463 0.3948 0.1997 0.4270 6.1677 
11/12/2000 5.1463 0.3948 0.1997 0.4270 6.1677 
11/13/2000 5.1463 0.3948 0.1997 0.4270 6.1677 
11/14/2000 5.5563 0.3948 0.2156 0.4270 6.5936 
11/15/2000 5.8525 0.3948 0.2271 0.4270 6.9014 
11/16/2000 5.8550 0.3948 0.2272 0.4270 6.9040 
11/17/2000 5.7113 0.3948 0.2216 0.4270 6.7546 
11/18/2000 5.6088 0.3948 0.2176 0.4270 6.6482 

11/1912000 5.6088 0.3948 0.2176 0.4270 6.6482 
11/20/2000 5.6088 0.3948 0.2176 0.4270 6.6482 
11/21/2000 6.4650 0.3948 0.2508 0.4270 7.5376 

11/22/2000 6.4225 0.3948 0.2492 0.4270 7.4935 
11/23/2000 6.0563 0.3948 0.2350 0.4270 7.1130 

11/24/2000 6.0563 0.3948 0.2350 0.4270 7.1130 

11/25/2000 6.0563 0.3948 0.2350 0.4270 7.1130 

11/2612000 6.0563 0.3948 0.2350 0.4270 7.1130 

11/27/2000 6.0563 0.3948 0.2350 0.4270 7.1130 

11/28/2000 6.0338 0.3948 0.2341 0.4270 7.0897 

11/29/2000 5.6788 0.3948 0.2203 0.4270 
11/30/2000 5.7213 0.3948 0.2220 0.4270 

6.7209 
6.7650 

12/1/2000 6.1925 0.3948 0.2403 0.4954 
12/2/2000 6.4450 0.3948 0.2501 0.4954 

12/3/2000 6.4450 0.3948 0.2501 0.4954 

7.3229 
7.5852 
7.5852 
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Appendix N - Calculated Rates for Natural Gas 
Deliveries to Southern California Electricity Generators 

Average Gas Price at Average Transport Tariff 
Permian and San Juan on El Paso from Permian Total Intrastate Transport Total Cost of Delivered 

Flow Date Basins and San Juan El Paso Fuel Charli!e Charli!es Gas 

($/MMBtu) 
(1) + (2) + (3) + (4) 

(1) (2) (3) (4) (5) 

12/4/2000 6.4450 0.3948 0.2501 0.4954 7.5852 
12/5/2000 7.2813 0.3948 0.2825 0.4954 8.4539 
12/6/2000 8.0513 0.3948 0.3124 0.4954 9.2538 
12/7/2000 9.2325 0.3948 0.3582 0.4954 10.4809 
12/8/2000 9.0138 0.3948 0.3497 0.4954 10.2536 
12/9/2000 7 9625 0.3948 0.3089 0.4954 9.1616 

12/10/2000 7 9625 0.3948 0.3089 0.4954 9.1616 
12/11/2000 7.9625 0 3948 0.3089 0.4954 9.1616 
12/12/2000 10.4788 0.3948 0.4066 0.4954 11.7755 
i2/13/2000 8.7250 0.3948 0.3385 0.4954 9.9537 
12/14/2000 7.0325 0.3948 0.2729 0.4954 8.1955 
12/15/2000 7.0775 0.3948 0.2746 0.4954 8 2422 
12/16/2000 7.3200 0.3948 0.2840 0.4954 8.4942 
12/17/2000 7.3200 0.3948 0.2840 0.4954 8.4942 
12/18/2000 7.3200 0.3948 0.2840 0.4954 8.4942 
12/19/2000 9.1975 0.3948 0.3569 0.4954 10.4445 

12/20/2000 8.7913 0.3948 0.3411 0.4954 10.0225 
12/21/2000 9.5413 0.3948 0.3702 0.4954 10.8016 

12/22/2000 10.4463 0.3948 0.4053 0.4954 11.7417 

12/23/2000 9.5975 0.3948 0.3724 0.4954 10.8600 

12/24/2000 9.5975 0.3948 0.3724 0.4954 10.8600 

12/25/2000 9.5975 0.3948 0.3724 0.4954 10.8600 
10.8600 12/26/2000 9.5975 0.3948 0.3724 0.4954 
10.6743 12/27/2000 9.4188 0.3948 0.3654 0.4954 
10.4354 12/28/2000 9.1888 0.3948 0.3565 0.4954 
9.9978 12/29/2000 8.7675 0.3948 0.3402 0.4954 
10.8821 12/30/2000 9.6188 0.3948 0.3732 0.4954 
10.8821 12/31/2000 9.6188 0.3948 0.3732 0.4954 
10.8193 1/1/2001 9.6188 0.3942 0.3338 0.4726 
10.8193 1/2/2001 9.6188 0.3942 0.3338 0.4726 
10.0860 1/3/2001 8.9100 0.3942 0.3092 0.4726 
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Appendix N - Calculated Rates for Natural Gas 
Deliveries to Southern California Electricity Generators 

Average Gas Price at Average Transport Tariff 
Permian and San Juan on El Paso from Permian Total Intrastate Transport Total Cost of Delivered 

Flow Date Basins and San Juan El Paso Fuel Char2e Charges Gas 

($/MMBtu) 
(1) + (2) + (3) + (4) 

(1) (2) (3) (4) (5) 

1/4/2001 9.0725 0.3942 0.3148 0.4726 10.2541 
1/5/2001 8.9563 0.3942 0.3108 0.4726 10.1338 
1/6/2001 9.0300 0.3942 0.3133 0.4726 10.2101 
117/2001 9.0300 0.3942 0.3133 0.4726 10.2101 
1/8/2001 9.0300 0.3942 0.3133 0.4726 10.2101 
1/9/2001 9.6438 0.3942 0.3346 0.4726 10.8452 

1/10/2001 9.1500 0.3942 0.3175 0.4726 10.3343 
1/11/2001 9.5375 0.3942 0.3310 0.4726 10.7353 

1/12/2001 8.7863 0.3942 0.3049 0.4726 9.9579 
1/13/2001 8.6700 0.3942 0.3008 0.4726 9.8377 

1/14/2001 8.6700 0.3942 0.3008 0.4726 9.8377 
1/15/2001 8.6700 0.3942 0.3008 0.4726 9.8377 
1/16/2001 8.6700 0.3942 0.3008 0.4726 9.8377 
1/17/2001 8.3125 0.3942 0.2884 0.4726 9.4677 
1/18/2001 8.0200 0.3942 0.2783 0.4726 9.1651 
1/19/2001 7.4738 0.3942 0.2593 0.4726 8.5999 

1/20/2001 7.6838 0.3942 0.2666 0.4726 8.8172 

1/21/2001 7.6838 0.3942 0.2666 0.4726 8.8172 
1/22/2001 7.6838 0.3942 0.2666 0.4726 8.8172 

1/23/2001 7.7300 0.3942 0.2682 0.4726 8.8650 
1/24/2001 6.8875 0.3942 0.2390 0.4726 7.9933 

1/25/2001 6.8050 0.3942 0.2361 0.4726 7.9079 

1/26/2001 7.3025 0.3942 0.2534 0.4726 8.4227 

1/27/2001 6.9550 0.3942 0.2413 0.4726 8.0631 

1/28/2001 6.9550 0.3942 0.2413 0.4726 8.0631 
1/29/2001 6.9550 0.3942 0.2413 0.4726 8.0631 

1/30/2001 6.6675 0.3942 0.2314 0.4726 7.7657 

1/31/2001 5.8663 0.3942 0.2036 0.4726 6.9366 

2/1/2001 5.9613 0.3942 0.2069 0.3883 6.9506 

2/2/2001 5.9088 0.3942 0.2050 0.3883 6.8963 

2/3/2001 6.5100 0.3942 0.2259 0.3883 7.5184 
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Appendix N - Calculated Rates for Natural Gas 
Deliveries to Southern California Electricity Generators 

Average Gas Price at Average Transport Tariff 
Permian and San Juan on El Paso from Permian Total Intrastate Transport Total Cost of Delivered 

Flow Date Basins and San Juan El Paso Fuel Char2e Charges Gas 

($/MMBtu) 
(1) + (2) + (3) + (4) 

(1) (2) (3) (4) (5) 

2/4/2001 6.5100 0.3942 0.2259 0.3883 7.5184 
2/5/2001 6.5100 0.3942 0.2259 0.3883 7.5184 
2/6/2001 5.6863 0.3942 0.1973 0.3883 6.6661 
2/7/2001 5.4638 0.3942 0.1896 0.3883 6.4358 
2/8/2001 5.7738 0.3942 0.2003 0.3883 6.7566 
2/9/2001 6.4375 0.3942 0.2234 0.3883 7.4434 

2/10/2001 6 3025 0.3942 0.2187 0.3883 7.3037 
2/11/2001 6.3025. 0.3942 0.2187 0.3883 7.3037 
2/12/2001 6.3025 0.3942 0.2187 0.3883 7.3037 
2/13/2001 5.7800 0.3942 0.2006 0.3883 6.7631 
2/14/2001 5.5113 0.3942 0.1912 0.3883 6.4850 
2/15/2001 5.8938 0.3942 0.2045 0.3883 6.8808 
2/16/2001 5.4500 0.3942 0.1891 0.3883 6.4216 
2/17/2001 5.4600 0.3942 0.1895 0.3883 6.4320 
2/18/2001 5.4600 0.3942 0.1895 0.3883 6.4320 
2/19/2001 5.4600 0.3942 0.1895 0.3883 6.4320 
2/20/2001 5.4600 0.3942 0.1895 0.3883 6.4320 
2/21/2001 5.2375 0.3942 0.1817 0.3883 6.2017 

2/22/2001 5.2688 0.3942 0.1828 0.3883 6.2341 
2/23/2001 5.1225 0.3942 0.1778 0.3883 6.0828 

2/24/2001 4.9550 0.3942 0.1719 0.3883 5.9094 

2/25/2001 4.9550 0.3942 0.1719 0.3883 5.9094 

2/26/2001 4.9550 0.3942 0.1719 0.3883 
2/27/2001 4.9738 0.3942 0.1726 0.3883 

5.9094 
5.9288 

2/28/2001 5.0338 0.3942 0.1747 0.3883 
3/1/2001 5.2213 0.3942 0.1812 0.4124 
3/2/2001 5.3775 0.3942 0.1866 0.4124 

3/3/2001 5.2600 0.3942 0.1825 0.4124 

3/4/2001 5.2600 0.3942 0.1825 0.4124 

3/5/2001 5.2600 0.3942 0.1825 0.4124 

3/6/2001 5.2813 0.3942 0.1833 0.4124 

5.9909 
6.2091 
6.3708 
6.2492 
6.2492 
6.2492 
6.2712 



Appendix N - Calculated Rates for Natural Gas 
Deliveries to Southern California Electricity Generators 

Average Gas Price at Average Transport Tanff 
Permian and San Juan on El Paso from Permian Total Intrastate Transport Total Cost of Delivered 

Flow Date Basins and San Juan El Paso Fuel Char!i!e Char!i!es Gas 

($/MMBtu) 
(1) + (2) + (3) + (4) 

(1) (2) (3) (4) (5) 

3/7/2001 5.1550 0.3942 0.1789 0.4124 6.1405 
3/8/2001 5.0888 0.3942 0.1766 0.4124 6.0720 
3/9/2001 5.0925 0.3942 0.1767 0.4124 6.0759 

3/10/2001 4.9850 0.3942 0.1730 0.4124 5.9646 
3/11/2001 4.9850 0.3942 0.1730 0.4124 5.9646 
3/12/2001 4.9850 0.3942 0.1730 0.4124 5.9646 
3/13/2001 4.8438 0.3942 0.1681 0.4124 5.8185 
3/14/2001 4.9988 0.3942 0.1735 0.4124 5.9789 
3/15/2001 4 8725 0.3942 0.1691 0.4124 5.8482 
3/16/2001 4.8300 0.3942 0.1676 0.4124 5.8043 

3/17/2001 4.8413 0.3942 0.1680 0.4124 5.8159 

3/18/2001 4.8413 0.3942 0.1680 0.4124 5.8159 

3/19/2001 4.8413 0.3942 0.1680 0.4124 5.8159 

3/20/2001 4.9050 0.3942 0.1702 0.4124 5.8819 

3/21/2001 4.8063 0.3942 0.1668 0.4124 5.7797 

3/22/2001 4.8000 0.3942 0.1666 0.4124 5.7732 

3/23/2001 4.7013 0.3942 0.1631 0.4124 5.6710 
5.8094 3/24/2001 4.8350 0.3942 0.1678 0.4124 
5.8094 3/25/2001 4.8350 0.3942 0.1678 0.4124 
5.8094 3/26/2001 4.8350 0.3942 0.1678 0.4124 
5.6749 3/27/2001 4.7050 0.3942 0.1633 0.4124 
5.8004 3/28/2001 4.8263 0.3942 0.1675 0.4124 
5.9776 3/29/2001 4.9975 0.3942 0.1734 0.4124 
5.7939 3/30/2001 4.8200 0.3942 0.1673 0.4124 
5.4693 3/31/2001 4.5063 0.3942 0.1564 0.4124 
5.4672 4/1/2001 4.5063 0.3942 0.1564 0.4103 
5.4672 4/2/2001 4.5063 0.3942 0.1564 0.4103 

0.4103 5.1840 4/3/2001 4.2325 0.3942 0.1469 
0.4103 5.7802 4/4/2001 4.8088 0.3942 0.1669 
0.4103 5.9600 4/5/2001 4.9825 0.3942 0.1729 
0.4103 5.8578 4/6/2001 4.8838 0.3942 0.1695 

J 
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Appendix N - Calculated Rates for Natural Gas 
Deliveries to Southern California Electricity Generators 

Average Gas Price at Average Transport Tariff 
Permian and San Juan on El Paso from Permian Total Intrastate Transport Total Cost of Delivered 

Flow Date and San Juan El Paso Fuel Charge Charges Gas 

($/MMBtu) 
(1) + (2) + (3) + (4) 

(1) (2) (3) (4) (5) 

417/2001 4.9138 0.3942 0.1705 0.4103 5.8888 
4/8/2001 4.9138 0.3942 0.1705 0.4103 5.8888 
4/9/2001 4.9138 0.3942 0.1705 0.4103 5.8888 

4/10/2001 5.0950 0.3942 0.1768 0.4103 6.0764 
4/11/2001 5.2438 0.3942 0.1820 0.4103 6.2303 
4/12/2001 5.2825 0.3942 0.1833 0.4103 6.2704 
4/13/2001 5.0588 0.3942 0.1755 0.4103 6.0389 
4/14/2001 5.0588 0.3942 0.1755 0.4103 6.0389 
4/15/2001 5.0588 0.3942 0.1755 0.4103 6.0389 
4/16/2001 5.0588 0.3942 0.1755 0.4103 6.0389 
4/17/2001 5.1413 0.3942 0.1784 0.4103 6.1242 
4/18/2001 5.0088 0.3942 0.1738 0.4103 5.9871 
4/19/2001 4.8125 0.3942 0.1670 0.4103 5.7841 
4/20/2001 4.6825 0.3942 0.1625 0.4103 5.6496 
4/21/2001 4.5600 0.3942 0.1582 0.4103 5.5228 
4/22/2001 4.5600 0.3942 0.1582 0.4103 5.5228 
4/23/2001 4.5600 0.3942 0.1582 0.4103 5.5228 
4/:.!4/2001 4.9525 0.3942 0.1719 0.4103 5.9289 
4/25/2001 4.9813 0.3942 0.1728 0.4103 5.9587 
4/26/2001 4.7988 0.3942 0.1665 0.4103 5.7699 
4/27/2001 4.7013 0.3942 0.1631 0.4103 5.6690 
4/28/2001 4.5600 0.3942 0.1582 0.4103 5.5228 

4/29/2001 4.5600 0.3942 0.1582 0.4103 5.5228 

4/30/2001 4.5600 0.3942 0.1582 0.4103 5.5228 

5/1/2001 4.5800 0.3942 0.1589 0.4173 5.5505 

5/2/2001 4.4213 0.3942 0 1534 0.4173 5.3862 

5/3/2001 4.3213 0.3942 0.1499 0.4173 5.2827 

5/4/2001 4.2113 0.3942 0.1461 0.4173 5.1689 

5/5/2001 4.1413 0.3942 0.1437 0.4173 5.0965 

5/6/2001 4.1413 0.3942 0.1437 0.4173 5.0965 

517/2001 4.1413 0.3942 0.1437 0.4173 5.0965 
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I Contains Protected Material -
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Appendix N - Calculated Rates for Natural Gas 
Deliveries to Southern California Electricity Generators 

Average Gas Price at Average Transport Tariff 
Permian and San Juan on El Paso from Permian Total Intrastate Transport Total Cost of Delivered 

Flow Date Basins and San Juan El Paso Fuel Char11e Char11es Gas 

'f ($/MMBtu) 
(1) + (2) + (3) + (4) 

(1) (2) (3) (4) (5) 

5/8/2001 4.0200 0.3942 0.1395 0.4173 4.9710 
5/9/2001 3.9100 0.3942 0.1357 0.4173 4.8572 

5/10/2001 3.8163 0.3942 0.1324 0.4173 4.7602 
5/11/2001 3.7750 0.3942 0.1310 0.4173 4.7175 
5/12/2001 3.7025 0.3942 0.1285 0.4173 4.6425 
5/13/2001 3.7025 0.3942 0.1285 0.4173 4.6425 
5/14/2001 3 7025 0.3942 0.1285 0.4173 4.6425 
5/15/2001 3 7088 0 3942 0.1287 0.4173 4.6490 
5/16/2001 3.8013 0.3942 0.1319 0.4173 4.7447 
5/17/2001 3.7900 0.3942 0.1315 0.4173 4.7330 
5/18/2001 3.4863 0.3942 0.1210 0.4173 4.4187 
5/19/2001 3.2600 0.3942 0.1131 0.4173 4.1846 

5/20/2001 3.2600 0.3942 0.1131 0.4173 4.1846 
5/21/2001 3.2600 0.3942 0.1131 0.4173 4.1846 

5/22/2001 3.6213 0.3942 0.1257 0.4173 4.5584 
5/23/2001 3.6675 0.3942 0.1273 0.4173 4.6063 

5/24/2001 3.7088 0.3942 0.1287 0.4173 4.6490 

5/25/2001 3.7475 0.3942 0.1300 0.4173 4.6891 

5/26/2001 3.2175 0.3942 0.1116 0.4173 4.1407 
4.1407 5/27/2001 3.2175 0.3942 0.1116 0.4173 
4.1407 5/28/2001 3.2175 0.3942 0.1116 0.4173 

5/29/2001 3.2175 0.3942 0.1116 0.4173 4.1407 
4.2454 5/30/2001 3.3188 0.3942 0.1152 0.4173 
4.0631 5/31/2001 3.1425 0.3942 0.1090 0.4173 
4.2394 6/1/2001 3.3388 0.3942 0.1159 0.3906 
3.9225 6/2/2001 3.0325 0.3942 0.1052 0.3906 
3.9225 6/3/2001 3.0325 0.3942 0.1052 0.3906 
3.9225 6/4/2001 3.0325 0.3942 0.1052 0.3906 
4.3183 6/5/2001 3.4150 0.3942 0 1185 0.3906 
4.4269 6/6/2001 3.5200 0.3942 0.1221 0.3906 
4.1424 6/7/2001 3.2450 0.3942 0.1126 0.3906 

) 
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Flow Date 

Appendix N - Calculated Rates for Natural Gas 
Deliveries to Southern California Electricity Generators 

Average Gas Price at Average Transport Tariff 
Permian and San Juan on El Paso from Permian Total Intrastate Transport 

Basins and San Juan El Paso Fuel Charge Charges 
Total Cost of Delivered 

Gas 

($/MMBtu) 
(1) + (2) + (3) + (4) 

(1) (2) (3) (4) (5) 

6/8/2001 2.9863 0.3942 0.1036 0.3906 3.8747 
6/9/2001 2.4975 0.3942 0.0867 0.3906 3.3690 

6/10/2001 2.4975 0.3942 0.0867 0.3906 3.3690 
6111/2001 2.4975 0.3942 0.0867 0.3906 3.3690 
6/1212001 3.0800 0.3942 0.1069 0.3906 3.9717 
6113/2001 3.3788 0.3942 0.1172 0.3906 4.2808 
6/1412001 3 5475 0.3942 0.1231 0.3906 4.4554 
6/1512001 3.4300 0.3942 0.1190 0.3906 4.3338 
611612001 2.9725 0.3942 0.1031 0.3906 3.8605 
6/1712001 2.9725 0.3942 0.1031 0.3906 3.8605 
6/1812001 2.9725 0.3942 0.1031 0.3906 3.8605 
6/1912001 3.5638 0.3942 0.1237 0.3906 4.4722 
6/2012001 3.5438 0.3942 0.1230 0.3906 4.4515 
6121/2001 3.2338 0.3942 0.1122 0.3906 4.1308 
612212001 3.0600 0.3942 0.1062 0.3906 3.9510 
6123/2001 2.9888 0.3942 0.1037 0.3906 3.8773 
6/24/2001 2.9888 0.3942 0.1037 0.3906 3.8773 
6/25/2001 2.9888 0.3942 0.1037 0.3906 3.8773 

. 6/26/2001 3.0838 0.3942 0.1070 0.3906 3.9756 
6/27/2001 2.8850 0.3942 0.1001 0.3906 3.7699 
6/28/2001 2.9050 0.3942 0.1008 0.3906 3.7906 
6/29/2001 2.7700 0.3942 0.0961 0.3906 3.6509 
6/30/2001 2.5975 0.3942 0.0901 0.3906 3.4724 

Source: Col (1 ): Gas Daily daily midpoint spot-gas price for Permian - El Paso, El Paso Bondad 
and El Paso Non-Bondad pornts; 
See Appendix N- Data, Column (4). 

Col (2)· El Paso tariff for CA deliveries under Rate Schedule FT -1; Includes reservation and volumetric charges; 

Contains Protected Material -
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Appendix N - Calculated Rates for Natural Gas 
Deliveries to Southern California Electricity Generators 

Average Gas Price at Average Transport Tariff 
Permian and San Juan on El Paso from Permian Total Intrastate Transport Total Cost of Delivered 

Flow Date Basins and San Juan El Paso Fuel Charge Charges Gas 
($/MMBtu) 

(1) + (2) + (3) + (4) 

(1) (2) (3) (4) (5) 

See Appendix N- Data, Column (15). 
Col (3): (Average Gas Price at Permian and San Juan Basins)* (EI Paso %Fuel Charge for Forward Haul); 

See Appendix N- Data Column (17) 
Col (4): SoCal Gas GT-F5 transport rates; Includes Firm Transport Charge, 

Interstate Transmission Cost Surcharge and Gas Municipal Surcharge; 
See Appendix N -Data Column (25) 
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Appendix N - Data 

Gas Dall~ Daol~ Mod~oont El Paso T arifllor CA Dehvenes Under Rate Schedule FT -1 

Permian San Juan Perm1an Oehvenes San Juan Dehvenes 

Flow Date El Paso 

Average Gas Price 
El Paso, El Paso, at Pennlan and San 
Bondad Non-Bondad Juan Basins 

Reservation 

Char11e' 

Reservation 

Surchar11e 

VolumetriC Volumetnc 

Char11e Surcharlle 

Total Transport 
for Penman 

Reservation ReservatiOn Volumetnc Volumetnc Total Transport 

Charlie' Surchar11e Charlie Surchar11e forSan Juan 

($1MM11bl) 

((f)+ ((Z) + (3))1 2]12 (S) • (6) • (7) • (8) (10). (11). (12). (13) 

(1) (2) (3) ('I (5) (6) (7) (8) (9) (10) (11) (12) (13) (14) 

51112000 2 84 2 74 2 75 2.78 0 3535 00066 00341 0 0094 0.4035 0.3535 00066 00166 0 0094 03860 
5/2/2000 294 2.84 2 85 2.88 0 3535 0.0086 00341 0 0094 04035 0.3535 00066 00166 00094 03860 
5/3/2000 2 94 284 2 85 2.88 0 3535 00066 00341 00094 04035 0.3535 00066 00166 0 0094 0.3860 

514/2000 2 94 2 85 2 83 2.88 0.3535 00066 00341 0 0094 04035 0 3535 0.0066 00166 00094 03860 
515/2000 2 90 2.76 2 76 2.83 0.3535 0 0066 0.0341 0 0094 04035 0 3535 00066 00166 00094 03860 
516/2000 2 87 2 70 2 71 2.78 0 3535 00066 0.0341 0 0094 0.4035 0 3535 00066 00166 0 0094 03860 
5f712000 2 87 2 70 2.71 2.78 0.3535 0 0066 00341 00094 04035 0 3535 0.0066 00166 0.0094 03860 

5/8/2000 2.87 2.70 2.71 2.78 0 3535 00066 00341 0.0094 04035 0 3535 00066 00166 0 0094 03860 

5/9/2000 2 92 2 75 2 76 2.84 0 3535 0 0066 00341 00094 04035 0.3535 00066 0.0166 0.0094 03860 

511012000 3 04 2.83 284 2.93 0 3535 0.0066 00341 00094 04035 0 3535 00066 0 0166 0 0094 0 3860 

5/1112000 301 2 79 2 79 2.90 0 3535 00066 00341 0 0094 04035 0 3535 00066 00166 0 0094 03860 

5/12/2000 3 13 2 93 2 93 3.03 03535 00066 00341 0 0094 04035 0 3535 00066 00166 00094 0 3860 

5/1312000 308 2 87 2 88 2.98 0 3535 0 0066 00341 0 0094 04035 0.3535 00066 00166 0 0094 03860 

5114/2000 308 2 87 2 88 2.88 03535 00066 00341 0.0094 04035 0 3535 0.0066 00166 0 0094 0 3860 

5/15/2000 308 2 67 2 88 2.88 03535 0 0066 00341 0 0094 04035 0 3535 00086 00166 0 0094 0 3860 

5/16/2000 3 13 2 92 2 91 3.02 03535 00066 0.0341 00094 04035 0 3535 0.0066 00166 0 0094 03860 

511712000 3 25 300 301 3.13 0 3535 0.0066 0.0341 0 0094 04035 0 3535 00066 00166 0 0094 0 3860 

5118/2000 3 31 3 05 3 06 3.18 0 3535 0.0066 00341 0.0094 04035 0 3535 00066 0.0166 0 0094 0 3860 

5119/2000 3 57 3 34 3 40 3.47 0.3535 0.0066 00341 00094 04035 0 3535 00086 0.0166 0 0094 0 3860 

5/20/2000 354 3 36 3 37 3.45 0 3535 00066 0 0341 0.0094 04035 03535 00066 00166 0 0094 03860 

5/21/2000 3.54 3 36 3 37 3.45 0.3535 0.0086 0 0341 00094 04035 0 3535 00086 00166 0 0094 03860 

5/22/2000 3.54 3 36 3 37 3.45 0.3535 00066 00341 00094 04035 0 3535 00066 00166 0 0094 03860 

5/23/2000 3 97 3 78 3 85 3.88 0 3535 00066 0 0341 0 0094 04035 0 3535 00086 00166 0 0094 03860 

5/24/2000 3 78 3.62 3 63 3.70 0.3535 00066 0.0341 0 0094 04035 0 3535 00066 00166 0 0094 03860 

5/25/2000 3 80 3 61 3 65 3.71 0.3535 00066 0 0341 0 0094 04035 0.3535 00066 00166 0 0094 ,o 3860 

5/26/2000 4 04 3 86 3 67 3.85 0 3535 00066 0.0341 0 0094 04035 0 3535 00066 00166 0 0094 03860 

5/27/2000 402 3.80 3.75 3.80 0 3535 00066 00341 0 0094 04035 0 3535 00066 00166 0 0094 03860 

5/28/2000 4 02 3 80 3 75 3.90 0 3535 00066 0 0341 0 0094 04035 0 3535 00066 00166 0 0094 03860 

512912()()0 4 02 3.80 3.75 3.80 0 3535 00066 0.0341 00094 04035 0 3535 00066 0.0166 0 0094 03860 

5130/2000 4 02 3 80 3 75 3.80 0 3535 00066 0 0341 0 0094 04035 0.3535 0.0066 00166 00094 03860 

513112000 4 26 4 02 4.05 4.15 0 3535 00066 0 0341 0 0094 0 4035 03535 0.0066 00166 00094 03860 

6/1/2000 4 39 4 22 4 24 4.31 0 3535 00066 0 0341 0 0094 04035 0 3535 00066 00166 0 0094 03860 

6/2/2000 
613/2000 
61412000 

4 27 
4.03 
4 03 

4 17 
3 63 
3 63 

417 
365 
3 85 

4.22 
3.94 
3.94 

0 3535 
0 3535 
0 3535 

00066 
00066 
00066 

00341 
0 0341 
0 0341 

0 0094 
0.0094 
0 0094 

04035 
04035 
04035 

0.3535 
0 3535 
0 3535 

00066 
0.0066 
00066 

00166 
0 0166 
00166 

0 0094 
0 0094 
00094 

03860 
03860 
03860 

6/512000 4 03 3 63 3 85 394 0.3535 0.0066 0 0341 0 0094 04035 0 3535 00066 00166 00094 03860 

6/612000 
6nt2000 

4 06 
4 33 

396 
417 

3.97 
4 19 

4.01 
4.25 

0.3535 
0 3535 

00086 
00086 

0 0341 
0.0341 

0 0094 
0.0094 

04035 
04035 

0 3535 
0 3535 

00066 
00066 

0 0166 
00166 

0 0094 
00094 

03860 
03860 

616/2000 4 04 394 3 94 3.99 0 3535 00066 0 0341 00094 04035 0 3535 00066 00166 0 0094 03860 

6/9/2000 
6/1012000 

3 82 
4 01 

3 69 
3 85 

3 72 
3 86 

3.76 
3.83 

0.3535 
0 3535 

00066 
00066 

0.0341 
0 0341 

0 0094 
0.0094 

04035 
04035 

0 3535 
0 3535 

00066 
00066 

0 0166 
0 0166 

0 0094 
0 0094 

03860 
03860 
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Flow Date 

Average Tranaport 
Tariff on El Poto 

from Permian and 
San Juan 

%Fuel Rale 
eerMMBiu 

El P110 Fuel 
Chorge 

SoCal Gas Tanff for Intrastate Transport Under Rate Schedule GT-F5 1n SoCal Gas and SDG&E Serv1ce Areas 

EG-T1er 2 
TransmiSSIOn 

SoCal Gas SDG&E 
Outs1de C1ly of LA Outside C1ty of San 

C1ly of LAG- G-MSUR3 (69% C1ty of San D1ego D1ego G-PSUR3 

MSUR3 (4%of of Plant G-PSUR3 (9% of (17% of Plant Weighted Totallntraotate 
ITCS2 Plant Locations)' Locations) Plant Locahons) Locations) Mumc1eat Char2e Tranoeort Charge• 

(SIMMIIIu) 

(20)~4% • (2W69% • 
[(II +(1.))/Z IW 111) (221'9%. (23)'17% (11) + (19) + 12•1 

(1S) (16) (17) (18) (19) (20) (21) (22) (23) (24) (25) 

51112000 0 3948 3 88% 0.1082 0 2584 0 1527 00599 0 0444 0 0988 00675 00540 0.4651 
512/2000 0.3948 3 88% 0.1121 0 2584 0 1527 00599 0 0444 0 0988 0 0675 00540 0.4651 
5/3/2000 0.3948 3 88% 0.1121 0 2584 01527 00599 0 0444 00988 00675 00540 0.4651 
51412000 0.3948 3 88% 0.1121 0 2584 0 1527 00599 0 0444 0 0988 00675 0.0540 0.4651 
515/2000 0.3948 3 88% 0.1097 0 2584 01527 00599 0 0444 00988 00675 00540 0.4651 
51612000 0.3948 388% 0.1082 0 2584 01527 00599 0 0444 0 0988 0 0675 00540 0.4651 
51712000 0 3948 3 88% 0.1082 0 2584 0 1527 00599 0 0444 00988 00675 00540 0.4651 
5/812000 0.3948 3 88% 0.1082 0 2584 01527 0 0599 0 0444 00988 00675 00540 0.4651 
5/9/2000 0.3948 3 88% 0.1101 0 2584 01527 00599 0 0444 00988 00675 00540 0.4651 

511012000 0.3948 3 88% 0.1138 0 2584 01527 0 0599 0 0444 00988 00675 00540 0.4651 
511112000 0.3948 3 88% 0.1125 0 2584 01527 0 0599 0 0444 0 0988 00675 00540 0.4651 
511212000 0.3948 388% 0.1174 0 2584 01527 00599 0 0444 0 0988 0 0675 00540 0.4651 
511312000 0.3948 3 88% 0.1154 0 2584 01527 00599 0 0444 0 0988 0.0675 00540 0.4651 
5114/2000 0.3948 388% 0.1154 0 2584 01527 0.0599 0 0444 0 0988 00675 0 0540 04651 
511512000 0.3948 3 88% 0.1154 0 2584 01527 0.0599 0.0444 0 0988 00675 00540 0.4651 
5/1612000 0.3946 3 88% 0.1172 0 2584 01527 0 0599 00444 0 0988 00675 00540 0.4651 
511712000 0.3948 3 88% 0.1213 0 2584 01527 00599 0 0444 00988 0.0675 00540 0 4651 
511812000 0.3948 388% 0.1234 0 2584 0.1527 0 0599 0 0444 00988 0 0675 00540 0.4651 
511912000 0.3948 3 88% 0.1345 0 2584 01527 00599 00444 0 0988 0.0675 00540 0.4651 
512012000 0 3948 3.88% 0.1338 0 2584 01527 0 0599 00444 0 0988 0 0675 00540 0.4651 
512112000 0.3948 388% 0.1338 0 2584 01527 0.0599 00444 0.0988 00675 00540 0.4651 
512212000 0.3948 3.88% 0.1338 0 2584 01527 0 0599 00444 0.0988 00675 0.0540 0.4651 
5/2312000 0.3948 3 88% 0.1509 0 2584 01527 0 0599 00444 00988 00675 00540 0.4651 
5/2412000 0.3948 3.88% 0.1436 0 2584 01527 0 0599 00444 00988 0 0675 0.0540 0.4651 
512512000 0.3948 3 88% 0.1440 0 2584 01527 0 0599 00444 00988 00675 00540 0.4651 
512612000 0.3948 388% 01533 0 2584 01527 0 0599 00444 00988 00675 0.0540 0.4651 

512712000 0.3948 388% 0.1512 0 2584 01527 0 0599 00444 00988 00675 0.0540 0.4651 
5/28/2000 0.3948 388% 0.1512 0 2584 01527 00599 00444 00988 00675 00540 0.4651 

5129/2000 0.3948 3 88% 01512 0 2584 0.1527 0 0599 00444 00988 00675 00540 0.4651 

513012000 0.3946 388% 0.1512 0 2584 01527 00599 00444 00988 00675 00540 0.4651 

513112000 0.3948 388% 0.1606 0 2584 01527 00599 0 0444 00988 0 0675 0.0540 0.4651 

61112000 0.3946 388% 0.1671 0 2540 00793 00810 0 0600 01263 00864 00715 0.4048 

61212000 0 3946 3 88% 0.1635 0 2540 00793 00810 0 0600 01263 00864 00715 0.4046 

613/2000 0.3948 3 88% 0.1527 0 2540 0 0793 00810 0 0600 01263 00864 00715 0.4048 

614/2000 
6/5/2000 
6/612000 
61712000 

0.1948 
0 31148 
0.3848 
0 3948 

3.88% 
388% 
388% 
388% 

0.1527 
0.1527 
0.1557 
0.1650 

0.2540 
0 2540 
0.2540 
0 2540 

00793 
00793 
00793 
0 0793 

00810 
00810 
00810 
00810 

0.0600 
00600 
0.0600 
0 0600 

01263 
0.1263 
0.1263 

. 01263 

00864 
00864 
00864 
00864 

0 0715 
0 0715 
00715 
0.0715 

0.4048 
0.4048 
0.4048 
0.4048 

61812000 0.3948 3 88% 0.1548 0 2540 0 0793 00810 00600 01263 0 0864 0.0715 0.4048 

61912000 0 3848 388% 0.1458 0 2540 0 0793 00810 00600 01263 00864 00715 0.4048 

611012000 0.3848 3 88% 0.1525 0 2540 0 0793 00810 0.0600 01263 0.0864 00715 0.4048 



 1

 
I 
! 

I

Gas Dall~ Dad~ Mld~01nl El Paso Tanfl for CA Deliveries Under Rate Schedule FT·1 
Perm1an San Juan Permtan Dehvenes San Juan Oehvenes 

Flow Date El Paso 

Aver•u• G•• Price 
El Paso. El Paso. •t Perml•n •nd S•n 
Bondad Non-Bondad Ju•n Baolno 

Reservation 

Char2e ' 
Reservation 
Surchar2e 

Volumetnc Volumetnc 
Charge Surcharge 

Total Transport Reservation Reservation Volumetnc Volumetnc 
for Perrman Char2e' Surchar2e Charge Surcharge 

Total Transport 
forSan Juan 

(S/MMBW) 

111) + 1(2) + 13))12)12 {5). 16). 17). 18) (10) + (11) + (12) + (13) 

(1) (2) (3) <•l (5) (6) (7) (8) 19) (10) (11) (12) (13) (14) 

6/1112000 4 01 3 85 386 3.93 0 3535 0 0066 0 0341 00094 04035 0.3535 00066 0 0166 00094 03860 
61!212000 4 01 3 85 3 86 3.93 03535 00066 00341 00094 04035 0 3535 00066 00166 00094 03860 
611312000 4 14 3 97 3 98 4.05 0 3535 00066 0 0341 0 0094 04035 0 3535 00066 00166 00094 0 3860 
611412000 4 20 4 03 4 04 412 0 3535 0 0066 00341 0 0094 04035 0 3535 00066 00166 0 0094 0 3660 
611512000 4 07 3 89 3 90 3.98 0 3535 00066 0 0341 00094 04035 0 3535 00066 0 0166 0 0094 03860 

611612000 4 21 4 04 4 03 4.12 0 3535 00066 0 0341 0 0094 04035 0 3535 00066 00166 00094 03860 
611712000 4 19 3 96 3 99 4.08 0 3535 00066 0 0341 0 0094 04035 0 3535 00066 0 0166 0 0094 03860 
611812000 4 19 3 96 3 99 4.08 0 3535 00066 00341 0 0094 04035 0 3535 00066 0 0166 0 0094 0 3860 

6/1912000 4 19 396 3 99 4.08 0 3535 0 0066 0 0341 00094 04035 0.3535 00066 00166 0 0094 03860 

612012000 4 19 3 99 4 03 4.10 0 3535 00066 0 0341 0 0094 0 4035 0 3535 00066 00166 00094 03860 
612112000 3 90 3 72 3 75 3 82 0 3535 00066 0 0341 00094 04035 0 3535 00066 0 0166 00094 0 3860 

6122/2000 4 06 3 84 3 84 3 95 0 3535 00066 00341 0 0094 04035 0 3535 00066 00166 0 0094 03860 

612312000 4 37 4 11 4 13 4.24 0 3535 00066 0 0341 0 0094 04035 0 3535 00066 00166 00094 03860 

612412000 4 23 3 94 3 94 4.09 0 3535 00066 0.0341 00094 04035 0 3535 0.0066 00166 00094 03860 

612512000 4 23 3 94 3 94 4.09 0 3535 0 0066 00341 00094 04035 0 3535 00066 0 0166 00094 03860 

612612000 4 23 J 94 3 94 4.09 0 3535 00066 00341 00094 04035 0 3535 00066 00166 0 0094 03860 

612712000 4 29 4 03 4 05 4.16 0 3535 00066 0 0341 0 0094 04035 0 3535 00066 0 0166 0 0094 03860 

612612000 4 50 4 23 4 22 4.36 0 3535 0 0066 00341 00094 04035 0 3535 00066 0 0166 0 0094 03660 

6/2912000 4 45 4 16 417 4.31 0 3535 0 0066 00341 00094 04035 0 3535 00066 00166 0 0094 03860 

6130/2000 4 19 3 89 3 91 4.04 03535 00066 00341 00094 04035 03535 00066 0.0166 0 0094 03860 

71112000 4 22 3 92 3 95 4.07 0 3535 0 0066 0 0341 00094 04035 0 3535 00066 00166 00094 03860 

71212000 4 22 3 92 395 407 0 3535 0 0066 00341 00094 04035 0 3535 0.0066 0 0166 00094 03860 

7/312000 4 22 3 92 3 95 4.07 0 3535 00066 00341 00094 04035 0 3535 00066 00166 0 0094 0 3860 

714/2000 4 22 3 92 3 95 4.07 0 3535 00066 0 0341 00094 04035 03535 00066 00166 00094 03860 

71512000 4 22 3 92 3 95 407 0 3535 0 0066 00341 00094 04035 03535 00066 0 0166 0 0094 0 3660 

71612000 4 16 3 97 3 96 4.06 0 3535 00066 0.0341 00094 0 4035 0 3535 00066 00166 0 0094 0 3660 

71712000 3 94 3 70 366 3.81 0 3535 00066 00341 0 0094 04035 0 3535 00066 O.D166 00094 03860 

71812000 3 75 3.39 3.39 3.57 0 3535 00066 00341 0 0094 04035 0 3535 0.0066 0.0166 00094 03860 

71912000 3 75 3 39 3 39 3.57 0 3535 00066 0 0341 00094 04035 0 3535 0.0066 0 0166 00094 03860 

7110/2000 
711112000 

3 75 
4 07 

3 39 
3 63 

3 39 
3 82 

3.57 
3 95 

0 3535 
03535 

0 0066 
00066 

00341 
00341 

0 0094 
00094 

04035 
04035 

0 3535 
03535 

0.0066 
0.0066 

00166 
00166 

0 0094 
0 0094 

03660 
03860 

711212000 4 14 3 85 3 84 3 99 03535 00066 0 0341 00094 04035 0 3535 00066 00166 00094 03860 

711312000 4 27 398 3 97 4.12 0 3535 00066 00341 00094 04035 0 3535 00066 0 0166 00094 03860 

711412000 4 07 3 72 3 70 3.89 0 3535 00066 00341 0.0094 0 4035 0 3535 0 0066 0 0166 00094 03860 

7115/2000 
711612000 

4 08 
4 08 

354 
354 

354 
354 

3.81 
3 81 ' 

0 3535 
0 3535 

00066 
00066 

00341 
0 0341 

00094 
0 0094 

04035 
04035 

0 3535 
0 3535 

00066 
00066 

0 0166 
00166 

00094 
0 0094 

03860 
03860 

7117/2000 
7118/2000 
711912000 

4 08 
4 12 
3 95 

3.54 
3 73 
3 61 

354 
3 73 
364 

3.81 
3.93 
3.79 

0 3535 
0 3535 
03535 

00066 
00066 
00066 

0 0341 
00341 
00341 

00094 
0.0094 
00094 

04035 
04035 
04035 

0.3535 
0 3535 
0.3535 

00066 
00066 
00066 

00166 
00166 
0 0166 

0 0094 
00094 
00094 

03860 
03860 
03860 

7120/2000 
712112000 

4 04 
3 91 

372 
3 59 

3 73 
3 62 

3.88 
3.75 

0 3535 
0 3535 

00066 
00066 

0 0341 
0 0341 

00094 
00094 

04035 
0.4035 

0.3535 
0 3535 

00066 
00066 

00166 
00166 

00094 
00094 

0 3660 
03860 

7/2212000 
712312000 

3 93 
3 93 

3 48 
3 48 

3 50 
3 50 

3.71 
3.71 

0 3535 
03535 

00066 
00066 

00341 
00341 

00094 
0 0094 

04035 
04035 

03535 
0 3535 

00066 
0 0066 

00166 
0 0166 

00094 
00094 

03860 
03860 
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Flow Dale 

SoCal Gas Tarof! for Intrastate Trans~ort Under Rate Schedule GT-F5 1n SoCal Gas and SDG&E Serv1ce Areas 

Average Tranoport 
Tariff on El Pooo 

from Permian and 
San Juan 

%Fuel Rate 
~erMMBiu 

El Paoo Fuel 
Char11a 

EG-T1er 2 
Transmission 

SoCal Gas SDG&E 
Outside City of LA Outside C1ty of San 

C1tyoflA G- G-MSUR 3 (69% C1ty of San D1ego Diego G-PSUR3 

MSUR3 (4% of of Plant G-PSUR3 (9% ~f (17% of Plant We1gh!ed Total Intrastate 
ITCS2 Plant Locahons)' Locahons) Plant Locations) Locahons) Mumc1pal Charge Transeort Char11es 

($/MMBtu) 

(20)"4% • (21 t69% ... 

[(91 +(14)112 (4). (18) (22)"9% + (23)' 17% (18). (19). (24) 

(15) (16} (17} (18} (19} (20} (21} (221 (23} (24} (25) 

6111/2000 0 3948 3 88% 01525 0 2540 00793 0 0810 00600 01263 0 0864 0 0715 0.4048 
611212000 0.3948 3 88% 0.1525 0 2540 0 0793 0 0810 00600 01263 0 0864 00715 0.4048 
6/1312000 0.3948 388% 0.1573 0 2540 0 0793 0 0810 00600 0 1263 0 0864 0 0715 0.4048 
6/14/2000 0.3948 3 88% 0.1598 0 2540 0 0793 0 0810 00600 01263 00864 0 0715 0.4048 
6115/2000 0.3948 388% 0.1545 0 2540 0.0793 0.0810 00600 01263 00864 0 0715 0 4048 
6/16/2000 0.3948 3 88% 0.1599 0 2540 00793 0 0810 00600 0.1263 00864 0 0715 0.4048 
6/1712000 0.3948 3 88% 0.1583 0 2540 0 0793 0 0810 00600 01263 00864 0 0715 0.4048 
6/18/2000 0.3948 388% 0.1583 0 2540 0 0793 0 0810 0 0600 01263 00864 0 0715 04048 
6/1912000 0.3948 3 88% 0.1583 0 2540 0 0793 00810 00600 01263 0.0864 00715 0 4048 
6/20/2000 0.3948 3 88% 0.1590 0 2540 00793 00810 00600 01263 00864 00715 0.4048 
6/21/2000 0.3948 388% 0.1480 0 2540 00793 00810 0.0600 01263 0 0864 0 0715 0.4048 
6/22/2000 0.3948 3 88% 0.1533 0 2540 00793 0 0810 00600 01263 0.0864 00715 0.4048 
6/23/2000 0.3948 388% 0.1645 0 2540 00793 00810 0 0600 01263 0 0864 00715 0.4048 
6/24/2000 0.3948 3 88% 0.1585 0 2540 00793 00810 0.0600 01263 0 0864 00715 0.4048 
6/25/2000 0.3948 3 88% 0.1585 0 2540 00793 0 0810 0 0600 01263 0 0864 00715 0.4048 
6/26/2000 0.3948 3 88% 01585 0 2540 00793 0 0810 00600 01263 00864 00715 0.4048 
6/27/2000 0 3948 3 88% 01614 0 2540 00793 0 0810 0 0600 0.1263 0 0864 0 0715 0.4048 
6/28/2000 0.3948 3 88% 0.1691 0 2540 00793 0 0810 00600 01263 0 0864 00715 0.4048 
6/29/2000 0.3948 3 88% 0.1670 0 2540 00793 0 0810 00600 01263 00864 00715 0.4048 
6/30/2000 0.3948 388% 0.1569 0 2540 00793 0 0810 00600 01263 00864 0.0715 0.4048 
7/1/2000 0.3948 3 88% 0.1580 0 2540 00793 0 0904 00671 0.1693 01157 00859 0.4192 
7/2/2000 0.3948 3 88% 0.1580 0 2540 00793 0 0904 00671 0.1693 01157 00859 0.4192 

713/2000 0.3948 388% 0.1580 0 2540 00793 0.0904 00671 01693 01157 00859 0.4192 
7/4/2000 0.3948 388% 0.1580 0 2540 00793 00904 0.0671 01693 01157 00859 0.4192 
7/5/2000 0.3948 388% 0.1580 0 2540 00793 00904 00671 0.1693 01157 00859 0.4192 
7/6/2000 0.3848 3 88% 0.1576 0 2540 00793 00904 0.0671 0.1693 01157 00859 0.4192 

7/7/2000 0.3948 3 88% 0.1477 0 2540 00793 00904 0 0671 01693 01157 00859 0.4192 
7/8/2000 0.3948 388% 0.1394 0 2540 00793 00904 0 0671 01693 01157 00859 0.4192 

7/9/2000 0.3948 388% 0.1384 0 2540 0 0793 00904 00671 0.1693 01157 00859 0 4192 

7/10/2000 0.31148 3 88% 0.1394 0 2540 00793 0.0904 00671 01693 01157 00859 0.4192 
7/11/2000 0.3948 3.88% 0.1531 0 2540 00793 0 0904 00671 01693 01157 00859 04192 

7/12/2000 0.3948 388% 0.1548 0 2540 00793 0.0904 00671 01693 0 1157 00859 0.4192 
7/13/2000 0.3948 3 88% 0.1599 0.2540 00793 0 0904 00671 01693 01157 00859 0 4192 

7/14/2000 0.3948 388% 0.1508 0.2540 00793 00904 00671 01693 01157 00859 0.4192 

7/15/2000 0.3948 388% 0.1478 0 2540 00793 00904 0.0671 01693 01157 00859 0.4192 
711612000 0.3948 388% 0 1476 0 2540 00793 0 0904 00671 01693 01157 00859 0.4192 

7117/2000 0 3948 3 88% 0.1476 0 2540 0 0793 0 0904 00671 01693 0 1157 00859 0.4192 

7/1812000 0.3948 388% 0.1523 0 2540 00793 0 0904 00671 0 1693 01157 00859 0.4192 
7/19/2000 0.3948 388% 0.1469 0 2540 00793 0 0904 00671 0 1693 0 1157 00859 0.4192 

7/20/2000 0.3948 3 88% 0.1506 0 2540 00793 0 0904 00671 01693 0 1157 00859 0.4192 

712112000 0.3948 3 88% 0.1456 0 2540 00793 0 0904 00671 01693 0.1157 00859 0.4192 
7/22/2000 0 3948 3 88% 0.1438 0 2540 00793 00904 00671 01693 01157 00859 0.4192 

7/23/2000 0 3948 3 88% 0 1438 0 2540 0 0793 00904 00671 01693 0 1157 00859 0.4192 

') 
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Pennlan 
Gas Dallr Dai~ Mld!!oint 

San Juan 

Average Gaa Price 

Pennlan Deliveries 
El Paso Tariff for CA Deliveries Under Rate Schedule FT-1 

San Juan Deliveries 

Flow Date 
El Paso, El Paso, at Permian and San Reservation Reservation Volumetric Volumetric Total Transport 

El Paso Bond ad Non-Bondad Juan Baalna Cha~e' Surcha!Jie Charse Surcharse for Permian 
l!iii':~~~~:~~~~~~~-,l'!lt1P'•¥Jt':~·~~··J?fl'i\;\\)m: ~/1-V"*i:"~''·"···+·'''~~,,,. •· ·, .. -:, '(Nai).':;"NI',•'•i'' 

Reservalion ReservaUon Volumetric Volumetric Total Transport 
Cha~e' Surcharse Char11e Surcharse for SanJuan 

~~--\ 

((11 + ((2) +(311, 2], 2 
(1) (2) (3) .. , (5) (6) (7) 

{5)+(6}+(1}+(8} 
(8) (g) (10) (11) (12) (13) 

(10} +(If} + (12} + (13} 
{14} 

7/2./2000 3 93 348 3.50 3.71 0 3535 00066 00341 0.0094 04035 03535 0.0066 00166 0.0094 0.3860 
7/25/2000 3.80 3.56 3 58 3.18 0.3535 0.0066 0.0341 0.0094 0.4035 0 3535 0.0066 0.0166 0.0094 0.3860 
7/26/2000 3 70 3 46 3.48 3.58 0.3535 00066 00341 0.0094 0.4035 0.3535 00066 00166 0 0094 03860 
7/27/2000 3.71 345 346 3.58 03535 00066 0.0341 00094 0.4035 03535 0.0066 0.0166 0.0094 03860 
7/28/2000 3 86 3.53 3 53 3.69 03535 00066 00341 0.0094 0.4035 0 3535 0.0066 00166 0.0094 0.3860 
7/29/2000 3 91 349 3 51 3.70 0 3535 0.0066 00341 0.0094 0.4035 0.3535 0.0066 00166 0.0094 03860 
7/30/2000 3.91 349 3 51 3.70 0 3535 00066 00341 0.0094 04035 0.3535 0.0066 0.0166 00094 03860 
7/31/2000 391 3 .• 9 3.51 3.70 0.3535 00066 0.0341 00094 0.4035 0.3535 0.0066 0.0166 00094 03860 
811/2000 3 76 354 352 3.84 0.3535 0.0066 0.0341 0.0094 04035 0.3535 0.0066 0.0166 0.0094 0.3860 
8/2/2000 3 76 3.50 350 3.63 0.3535 00066 0.0341 0.0094 04035 0.3535 0.0066 00166 0.0094 03860 
81312000 399 367 3 63 3.82 0 3535 00066 0.0341 00094 0.4035 0.3535 00066 00166 00094 03860 
6/4/2000 415 347 3.48 3.81 03535 0.0066 00341 00094 04035 0 3535 0.0066 00166 00094 0.3860 
8/512000 4 19 3 27 3 29 3.74 0 3535 0.0066 00341 0,0094 04035 03535 0.0066 00166 00094 03860 
816/2000 •. 19 3 27 3.29 3.74 0 3535 0.0066 0.0341 00094 0.4035 0.3535 00066 0.0166 0.0094 03860 
817/2000 4.19 3.27 3.29 3.74 0.3535 0.0066 0.0341 0.0094 0.4035 03535 0.0066 00166 0.0094 03860 
8/8/2000 4.37 3.43 3.45 uo 0.3535 0.0066 00341 0.0094 0.4035 03535 0.0066 00166 0.0094 03860 
8/9/2000 440 341 3.45 3.91 0.3535 00068 0.0341 00094 0.4035 0.3535 0.0066 0.0166 00094 03860 

8/10/2000 •. 39 3.47 3.51 3.14 0.3535 00066 0.0341 0.0094 0.4035 0.3535 0.0066 00166 00094 03860 
8/11/2000 436 3.47 3 51 3.92 0.3535 0.0066 0.0341 0.0094 0.4035 0.3535 0.0066 0.0166 00094 0.3860 
8/12/2000 4 36 3 33 3.37 3.85 0 3535 0.0066 00341 00094 0.4035 0.3535 0.0066 0.0166 0.0094 0.3860 
8/13/2000 4.36 3 33 3 37 3.85 03535 0.0066 0.0341 0.0094 0.4035 03535 00066 0.0166 0.0094 0.3860 
8/1./2000 4 36 333 3.37 3.85 0.3535 0.0066 0.0341 0.0094 0.4035 0.3535 0.0066 0.0166 0 0094 0.3860 
8/1512000 435 344 3.46 3.90 0.3535 0.0066 0.0341 0.0094 0.4035 0.3535 0.0066 0.0166 00094 0.3860 
8116/2000 4.19 340 3.41 3.80 0.3535 0.0066 0.0341 0.0094 0.4035 0.3535 00066 00166 0.0094 03860 
8117/2000 4 23 3.39 341 3.11 0 3535 0.0066 0.0341 00094 0.4035 0.3535 00066 0.0166 0.0094 03860 
811812000 4 34 3 46 3.45 3.1t 0.3535 0.0066 0.0341 0.0094 0.4035 0.3535 0.0066 0.0166 00094 03860 
8119/2000 4 32 330 3.32 3.81 0.3535 0.0066 00341 0.0094 0.4035 0.3535 0.0066 0.0166 00094 03860 
8/20/2000 4 32 330 3.32 3.81 0.3535 0.0066 0.0341 0.0094 04035 0 3535 0.0066 00166 0.0094 0.3860 
8/21/2000 4 32 3.30 3 32 3.81 0.3535 00066 0.0341 0.0094 04035 0 3535 0.0066 00166 00094 03860 
8/22/2000 4 52 3 59 3.57 4.05 0.3535 0.0066 00341 0.0094 0.4035 0.3535 0.0066 0.0166 00094 03860 
8/23/2000 4.69 367 3.68 4.11 0.3535 0.0066 0.0341 00094 0.4035 0 3535 0.0066 0.0166 00094 0.3860 
8/24/2000 4.61 3 61 360 4.11 0.3535 0.0066 0.0341 00094 0.4035 0 3535 0.0066 0.0166 0 0094 03860 
8125/2000 4 35 3 31 3.32 3.13 0.3535 0.0066 00341 0.0094 04035 0.3535 0.0066 00166 0.0094 03860 
8/26/2000 446 320 3.20 3.83 0.3535 0.0066 00341 0.0094 04035 0.3535 0.0066 0 0166 0.0094 03860 
812712000 • 46 3 20 3 20 3.13 0.3535 0.0066 00341 0.0094 04035 0.3535 00066 0.0166 0.0094 0.3860 
812812000 4 46 320 3.20 3.83 0 3535 0.0066 0.0341 00094 0.4035 03535 0.0066 0.0166 0.0094 03860 
8129/2000 4 52 3.34 3.34 3.93 0.3535 0.0066 0.0341 0.0094 04035 03535 0.0066 0.0166 0.0094 0,3860 
8/30/2000 4.51 349 345 3.1111 0.3535 0.0066 0.0341 0.0094 04035 03535 0.0066 0.0166 00094 0.3860 
8/31/2000 4.54 359 3.56 4.01 0.3535 0.0066 00341 00094 0.4035 0.3535 00066 00166 0.0094 0.3860 
91112000 4.86 3.84 383 4.14 0.3535 0.0066 00341 0.0094 0.4035 0.3535 0.0066 0.0166 0.0094 0.3860 
1/2/2000 4.61 366 362 4.12 0.3535 0.0066 0.0341 00094 0.4035 0.3535 0.0066 0.0166 0.0094 03860 
91312000 4 61 366 362 4.12 0.3535 0.0066 0.0341 0.0094 0.4035 03535 0.0066 0.0166 0.0094 0.3860 
91412000 4 61 3.66 362 4.12 0.3535 0.0066 0.0341 0.0094 0.4035 0.3535 0.0066 0.0166 00094 0.3860 
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SoCal Gas Tariff for Intrastate Trans~ort Under Rate Schedule GT-F51n SoCal Gas and SDG&E Service Areas 
SoCai Gas SDG&E 

Aver•u• Tr•neport Outside City of LA Outside City of San 
T•rllf on El P••o City of LAG- G-MSUR3 (69% City of San Diego Diego G-PSUR3 

from Perml•n •nd %Fuel Rate El P .. oFuel EG-Tier 2 MSUR1 (4%of of Plant G-PSUR3 (9% of (17% of Plant Weighted Totallntr .. tate 
Flow Date S•nJu•n e!rMMBtu Ch•rge Transmission ITCS2 Plant Locations)' Locations) Plant Locations) Locations) Munici~al Char11e Tr•n•port Ch•rgee 

1!:;~··· <~, '"?:"~l>f+f''~~~~: ~ ~~ !1!.; ':\H ,··,-r;;_l.'-,,''''" IWMBiu) 

120) •• % + (21).69% + 
((t) +(1.)112 t•)•t18) 122).9% + 123)"17% (11) • 11t) + 12•) 

(18) 118) (17) (18) (19) (20) (21) (22) 123) 12•) 125) 

7/24/2000 0.3141 368% 0.1431 02540 00793 00904 0 0671 0,1693 01157 00859 0.4192 
7/2512000 0.3141 3.88% 0.1421 02540 0.0793 0.0904 00671 0.1693 01157 0.0859 0.4192 
7/26/2000 0.3141 388% 0.1310 02540 00793 00904 0.0671 01693 01157 0.0859 0.4192 
7/27/2000 0.3141 388% 0.1311 0.2540 0.0793 00904 0 0671 01693 01157 0.0859 0.4192 
7/28/2000 0.3141 3.88o/o 0.1433 0 2540 0.0793 0.0904 0.0671 01693 0.1157 0.0859 0.4192 
7129/2000 0.3941 388% 0.14311 0.2540 0.0793 0.0904 0.0671 0.1693 01157 00859 0.4192 
7/30/2000 0.3141 3.88% 0.1436 0.2540 00793 0.0904 0.0671 0.1693 0.1157 00859 0.4192 
7/31/2000 0.3941 3 88% 0.1431 0.2540 0.0793 0.0904 0.0671 01693 0.1157 00859 0.4192 
8/1/2000 0.3148 388% 0.1412 0.2540 0.0793 0.0770 0.0574 0.1499 0.1024 0.0745 0.4078 
8/212000 0.3941 388% 0.1407 02540 0.0793 0.0770 0.0574 0.1499 0.1024 0.0745 0.4078 
8/3/2000 0.3141 388% 0.1481 0 2540 00793 00770 0.0574 0.1499 0.1024 0.0745 0.4078 
8/4/2000 0.3948 3 88% 0.1477 0.2540 00793 0.0770 00574 01499 01024 00745 0.4078 
8/5/2000 0.3948 3 88% 0.1441 0 2540 0.0793 0 0770 0.0574 0.1499 0.1024 0.0745 0.4078 
8/6/2000 0.3141 3.88% 0.1441 0.2540 0.0793 0.0770 0.0574 01499 01024 00745 0.4078 
817/2000 0.3141 388% 0.1441 02540 00793 0.0770 0.0574 0.1499 0.1024 00745 0.4078 
8/8/2000 0.3948 388% 0.1515 0.2540 0.0793 0.0770 00574 01499 01024 00745 0.4078 
8/9/2000 0.3141 388% 0.1511 0 2540 0.0793 0.0770 0.0574 01499 01024 00745 0.4078 

8/1012000 0.3141 3.88% 0.1521 0.2540 00793 0.0770 0.0574 0.1499 0.1024 00745 0.4078 
8/11/2000 0.3141 388% 0.1522 0.2540 0.0793 0.0770 0.0574 01499 0.1024 0.0745 0.4071 
8/12/2000 0.3141 3.68% 0.1495 0.2540 0.0793 0.0770 00574 0.1499 0.1024 00745 0.4078 
8/13/2000 0.3141 3.88% 0.1495 0.2540 0.0793 0.0770 0.0574 01499 0.1024 00745 0.4078 
8/14/2000 0.31141 3.88% 0.1415 0.2540 0.0793 0.0770 0.0574 0.1499 0.1024 0.0745 0.4078 
8115/2000 0.3941 3.88% 0.1513 0.2540 0.0793 0.0770 0.0574 0.1499 0.1024 0.0745 0.4071 
8/1612000 0.3141 3.88% 0.1473 0.2540 0.0793 0.0770 0.0574 01499 0.1024 00745 0.4078 
8/1712000 0.3941 388% 0.1471 0.2540 0.0793 0.0770 0.0574 0.1499 0.1024 0.0745 0.4078 
8118/2000 0.3141 3.68% 0.1511 0.2540 00793 0.0770 0.0574 01499 0.1024 0.0745 0.4078 
8/1912000 0.3141 3.88% 0.1471 0.2540 0.0793 0.0770 0.0574 0.1499 0.1024 00745 0.4078 
812012000 0.3148 3.88% 0.1471 02540 0.0793 0.0770 0.0574 0.1499 0.1024 0.0745 0.4078 
8/2112000 0.3141 388% 0.1471 0.2540 00793 0.0770 0.0574 0.1499 0.1024 0.0745 0.4078 
812212000 0.3141 3.88% 0.15111 02540 0.0793 0.0770 0.0574 0.1499 0.1024 0.0745 0.4071 
812312000 0.3841 3.88% 0.1122 0.2540 0.0793 0.0770 0.0574 01499 0.1024 0.0745 0.4011 
8/24/2000 0.3!141 388% 0.1593 0.2540 0.0793 0.0770 0.0574 0.1499 01024 0.0745 0.4078 
812512000 0.3941 388% 0.1417 0.2540 0.0793 0.0770 0.0574 01499 0.1024 00745 0.4071 
8126/2000 0.3141 3.88% 0.1415 0.2540 00793 00770 0.0574 0.1499 0.1024 00745 0.4078 
8/27/2000 0.3!141 3.88% 0.1415 0.2540 0.0793 0.0770 0.0574 0.1499 0.1024 0.0745 0.4071 
8128/2000 0.3148 388% 0.1415 0.2540 0.0793 0.0770 0.0574 0.1499 0.1024 00745 0.4071 
8/2912000 0.3141 3.68% 0.1524 0.2540 0.0793 0.0770 00574 01499 01024 00745 0.4071 
813012000 0.3141 388% 0.1541 0.2540 0.0793 0.0770 00574 0.1499 0.1024 0.0745 0.4071 
8/31/2000 0.3141 3.68% 0.1574 0.2540 0.0793 0.0770 0.0574 0.1499 01024 00745 0.4078 
9/1/2000 0.3941 3.68% 0.1101 0.2540 0.0793 0.1109 00823 01925 01316 0.1021 0.4354 
912/2000 0.3941 3.68% 0.159!1 0.2540 0.0793 0.1109 00823 0.1925 01316 0.1021 0.4354 
913/2000 0.3141 3.68% 0.159!1 02540 0.0793 0.1109 0.0823 0.1925 0.1316 0.1021 0.4354 
9/412000 0.3148 3.68% 0.1511 0.2540 00793 0.1109 0.0823 0.1925 0.1316 0.1021 0.4354 
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Gas Dallr Dal!): Mld[!olnt 

Permian Deliveries 
El Paso T arill for CA Deliveries Under Rate Schedule FT -1 

San Juan Deliveries Permian San Juan 

Average Gal Price 
El Paso, El Paso, at Pennlan and San Reservation Reservation Volumetric Volumetric Total Transport Reservation Reservation Volumetric Volumetric Total Transport 

Flow Date El Paso Bond ad Non-Bonded Juan B11tn1 Cha!lle' Surcharaa Charge Surcharge for Permian 
-~'1"·~,::.~:-, :7,~1>'W'ffTJl:~~~~ ;:r~t\s~:1ir.l!i~~~~~i~;-[.'lt~~~,;~}f~· ''%Y%:''l1"'"~v,-: ~>lS~\Y·:--~; :· (IIMMM.I}' y ~.,1~~·,,-, .,. c: ,. 

Char!1e' 
-~'" >-{-' ·~~ ' ~ ' ~<<: >-"' 

Surcharae 
,•~ ~ ;• ~'; }'' ,' 

Cha!l!e Surcharge for SanJuan 
_1:E" <Y, ·,~w:s· x: ,i'\1.,,' l, • ::;•( ' '1} ·~ .'' 

((1) +((2) + (3)) 12)12 rs1 • f6J • rn • rsJ 
(1) (21 (3) ,,, (5) (6) (7) (6) (9) (10) (11) 

(10) • (II) • (12) • (13) 
(12) (13) (14) 

9/512000 4 61 366 3.62 4.12 0.3535 0.0066 0.0341 0.0094 0.4035 0.3535 0.0066 00166 00094 03860 
9/612000 4 81 4.13 415 4.47 0 3535 0.0066 00341 0.0094 04035 0.3535 00066 00166 00094 0.3860 
9f7/2000 4 89 4.61 4.58 4.74 0 3535 00066 00341 00094 0.4035 0.3535 00066 0.0166 0.0094 0.3660 
9/8/2000 4.84 4 55 4.53 4.111 0.3535 0.0086 0.0341 00094 0.4035 0.3535 0.0066 0.0166 0.0094 03860 
9/9/2000 4.70 4 31 4 32 4.51 0 3535 00066 0.0341 00094 0.4035 0 3535 0.0066 0.0166 0.0094 03860 

9110/2000 4 70 4 31 4.32 4.51 0 3535 00066 0 0341 0.0094 0.4035 0.3535 0.0066 O.o166 0.0094 0.3860 
911112000 4 70 4 31 4 32 4.51 0.3535 0.0066 0.0341 0 0094 04035 0 3535 00066 00166 0.0094 0.3860 
9112/2000 490 4.51 4 52 4.71 0 3535 00066 00341 0 0094 04035 0 3535 00066 O.o166 0.0094 03860 
9/13/2000 4 99 4 59 4.55 4.78 0.3535 00066 0.0341 0.0094 0.4035 0.3535 00066 0,0166 00094 03860 
9/14/2000 505 4 65 465 us 0 3535 0.0066 00341 0 0094 04035 03535 00066 00166 00094 03860 
9/15/2000 505 4.69 468 4.86 0 3535 00066 00341 0 0094 04035 0.3535 0.0066 0.0166 0.0094 0.3860 
9/16/2000 511 4 62 4 59 4.85 0.3535 0.0066 0.0341 00094 0.4035 0.3535 00066 00166 00094 03860 
9/17/2000 5.11 4 62 4 59 4.85 0.3535 00066 0.0341 00094 04035 0.3535 0.0066 00166 0 0094 0.3860 
9/1812000 511 4.62 4 59 4.85 0 3535 00066 0.0341 00094 0.4035 0.3535 0.0066 0.0166 0.0094 03860 
9/1912000 4.95 4.36 4 32 4.114 0.3535 0.0066 00341 00094 04035 0.3535 0.0066 0.0166 00094 0.3860 
9120/2000 502 4 09 4.08 4.55 0.3535 0.0066 0.0341 0.0094 0.4035 0 3535 00066 00166 0.0094 03860 
9121/2000 5.08 4 00 402 4,54 0.3535 0.0066 0.0341 0.0094 0.4035 0 3535 00066 0 0166 00094 03860 
9122/2000 4 99 3 99 395 4,48 0.3535 0.0066 0.0341 00094 0.4035 03535 0.0066 00166 00094 0.3860 
9/23/2000 4 92 3.86 3.79 4.37 0 3535 0.0066 0.0341 00094 0.4035 03535 0.0066 00166 00094 03860 
9/24/2000 4 92 386 3.79 4.37 03535 0.0066 00341 0.0094 0.4035 0 3535 0.0066 00166 0.0094 03860 
9/2512000 4 92 3.86 3·79 4.37 03535 0.0066 0.0341 0.0094 0.4035 0.3535 00066 0.0166 0.0094 03860 
9/26/2000 4 94 394 391 4.43 03535 0.0066 0.0341 0.0094 0.4035 0.3535 00066 00166 0.0094 03860 
9127/2000 511 418 418 4.114 0.3535 0.0066 0.0341 00094 04035 0.3535 0.0066 0.0166 0.0094 0.3860 
912812000 518 4 30 4 28 4.73 03535 0.0066 00341 0.0094 0.4035 0.3535 0.0066 0.0166 0.0094 0.3860 
912912000 505 434 4.33 4.118 0.3535 0.0066 0.0341 0.0094 0.4035 0.3535 0.0066 00166 00094 03860 
9130/2000 504 4 79 481 4.92 0.3535 0.0068 0.0341 0.0094 0.4035 0.3535 0.0066 0.0166 0.0094 03860 
10/1/2000 504 4 79 4.81 4.92 0.3535 0.0066 00341 0.0094 0.4035 0.3535 0.0068 0.0166 0.0094 0.3860 
101212000 504 4 79 4 81 4.112 0 3535 00066 00341 0.0094 0.4035 0.3535 0.0066 0.0166 0.0094 03860 
101312000 520 4 98 4 99 5.09 03535 0.0068 0.0341 00094 0.4035 03535 0.0066 0.0166 00094 03860 
10/412000 521 5.06 5.07 5.14 0.3635 0.0066 0.0341 0.0094 0.4035 0 3535 0.0066 00166 0.0094 03860 
10/512000 5.16 5.03 5.03 5.10 03535 0.0066 0.0341 0.0094 0.4035 0.3535 0.0066 00166 0.0094 0.3860 
10/612000 509 4 81 4 80 4.115 03535 0.0066 0.0341 00094 0.4035 0.3535 00066 0.0166 00094 0.3860 
10/7/2000 4 86 4 32 4 32 4.511 0.3535 0.0066 0.0341 00094 0.4035 0.3535 00066 O.o166 0.0094 0.3860 
101812000 4 86 4.32 4.32 4,51 0.3535 00066 0.0341 0.0094 04035 0.3535 0.0066 0.0166 0.0094 0.3860 
101912000 4 86 4 32 4.32 4.51 0.3535 0.0066 0.0341 0.0094 0.4035 0.3535 0.0066 00166 0.0094 0.3860 
10/10/2000 496 4.58 4 57 4.77 0.3535 0.0066 0.0341 0.0094 0.4035 0.3535 0.0066 0.0166 0.0094 0.3860 
10/1112000 5.01 4.56 456 4.78 0.3535 0.0066 0.0341 0.0094 0.4035 0.3535 00066 0.0166 0.0094 03860 
10/12/2000 511 4 55 4.59 4.114 0.3535 0.0066 0.0341 0.0094 0.4035 0.3535 00066 00166 00094 0.3860 
10/1312000 5.44 4 81 480 5.12 03635 0.0066 0.0341 0.0094 0.4035 0.3535 0.0066 0.0186 0.0094 0.3860 
10/1412000 5.29 4.55 4.57 4.112 0.3535 0.0066 0.0341 0.0094 040311 0.3535 0.0066 00166 0.0094 0.3860 
10/1512000 529 4.55 4 57 4.112 0.3535 0.0066 0.0341 0.0094 0.4035 0.3535 0.0066 0.0166 0.0094 03860 
10/16/2000 529 4.55 4 57 4.112 0.3535 0.0068 0.0341 0.0094 0.4035 03535 0.0066 0.0166 0.0094 0.3860 
10/17/2000 5.24 4.66 4.65 4.115 0.3535 0.0066 0.0341 0.0094 0.4035 0 3535 0.0066 0.0166 0.0094 03860 
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Flow Data 

Average Traneport 
Tariff on El Paeo 

from Permian and 
San Juan 

~~;)l v1~", tty : '\~[! ~:;f!,i11 

SoCal Gas Tariff for Intrastate Transeort Under Rate Schedule GT-F51n SoCal Gas and SDG&E Service Areas 

%Fuel Rate 
i!!!:MMBtu 

El Paeo Fuel EG-Tier 2 
Charlie Transmission 

lp'( ';! \l~.' /:l~:;. ~''f.~ ,i!!'ul~ t!',f > ;'> ~.,.~'!•'

SoCal Gas SDG&E 
Outside City of LA Outside City of San 

City of LAG- G-MSUR3 (69% City of San Diego Diego G-PSUR3 

MSUR3 (4%of of Plant G-PSUR3 (9% of ( 17% of Plant Weighted Tolllllntra•tate 
ITCS2 Plant Locations )4 

Locations! Plant Locations) Locations) Municteat Charae Tran1~rt Char11e• . ,, 
p Jt,~~,> <}~'" \ ::.> ,~"' ' ' ,A,, dJ . •' •'' !Wal) . '>'>'>' 

(20)'4% + (21)'69% + 
[(I) • [14))/ 2 (4)'(11) (22)'9% + (23)"17% (11) • (1t) • (24) 

(11) (18) (17) (18) (19) (20) (21) (22) (23) (24) (25) 

9/512000 0.3148 3 88% 0.151111 02~0 0.0793 0.1109 0.0823 0.1925 0.1316 0.1021 0.43~ 
9/6/2000 0.3148 3.88% 0.1731 0.2~0 0.0793 0.1109 0.0823 0.1925 01316 0.1021 0.43~ 
917/2000 0.31148 3.88% 0.18311 0 2540 00793 0.1109 0.0823 0.1925 0.1316 0.1021 0.4354 
9/6/2000 0.3148 388% 0.18111 0.2540 0.0793 01109 0.0823 01925 0.1316 0.1021 0.4354 
9/9/2000 0.31148 3.88'4 0.1748 0.2540 00793 0.1109 0.0823 0.1925 0.1316 0.1021 0.4354 

9/10/2000 0.3148 3.88% 0.1748 0.2~0 00793 0.1109 0.0823 0.1925 0.1316 0.1021 0.43~ 
9/1112000 0.31148 388% 0.1748 0.2~0 0.0793 0.1109 0.0823 0.1925 0.1316 0.1021 0.4354 
9/1212000 0.3948 388% 0.1821 0 2540 0.0793 0.1109 0.0823 0.1925 0.1316 0.1021 0.4354 
911312000 0.3148 3.88% 0.1854 0.2~0 0.0793 01109 0.0823 0.1925 0.1316 0.1021 0.4354 
9/1412000 0.31148 3.88% 0.1111 02~0 0.0793 0.1109 0.0823 0.1925 0.1316 01021 0.4354 
911512000 0.31148 3.88% 0.1117 0.2540 0.0793 0.1109 0.0823 0.1925 0.1316 0.1021 0.4354 
9/1612000 0.3148 388% 0.1113 0.2~0 0.0793 01109 0.0823 01925 0.1316 01021 0.4354 
9/1712000 0.3948 388% 0.1183 0 2540 0.0793 0.1109 0.0823 01925 0.1316 0.1021 0.43~ 
9/18/2000 0.3148 3.88% 0.1113 0.2540 00793 0.1109 0.0823 0.1925 0.1316 0.1021 0.43~ 
9/1912000 0.3148 3.86% 0.1101 0.2~0 0.0793 0.1109 0 0823 0.1925 0.1316 0.1021 0.4354 
9/20/2000 0.3148 3.88% 0.1781 0.2540 00793 01109 0.0823 0.1925 0.1316 01021 0.4354 
9121/2000 0.3948 368% 0.1782 0.2540 0.0793 0.1109 00823 0.1925 0.1316 01021 0.43~ 
9/2212000 0.3148 3.88% 0.1731 0.2~0 00793 0.1109 00823 01925 0.1316 01021 0.4354 
9/23/2000 0.3148 388% 0.1615 0.2~0 0.0793 01109 00823 0.1925 0.1316 01021 0.4354 
9124/2000 0.3148 3.88% 0.18115 0.2540 0.0793 0.1109 0.0823 0.1925 0.1316 0.1021 0.4354 
912512000 0.3148 3.88% 0.18115 0.2540 0.0793 0.1109 0.0823 0.1925 0.1316 01021 0.4354 
9/2612000 0.31148 388% 0.1711 0.2540 0.0793 0.1109 0.0823 0.1925 0.1316 0.1021 0.4354 
9/2712000 0.31148 3.88% 0.1101 02540 0.0793 0.1109 0.0823 0.1925 0.1316 0.1021 0.4354 
9126/2000 0.3948 3.88% 0.1136 0.2~0 0.0793 0.1109 0.0823 01925 0.1316 0.1021 0.4354 
9129/2000 0.3148 388% 0.1120 0 2540 00793 0.1109 00823 0.1925 0.1316 0.1021 0.4354 
9130/2000 0.3148 388% 0.1901 0.2540 00793 0.1109 0.0823 0.1925 0.1316 0.1021 0.43~ 
10/1/2000 0.3948 368% 0.1908 0.2540 0.0793 0.1015 0.0752 0.1830 0.1251 0.0948 0.4281 
10/212000 0.3148 388% 0.11101 0.2540 0.0793 01015 0.0752 0.1830 0.1251 0.0948 0.4281 
10/312000 0.3948 388% 0.11175 0.2540 00793 0.1015 0.0752 01830 0.1251 0.0948 0.4281 
10/4/2000 0.31148 388% 0.19e2 0.2540 0.0793 0.1015 0.0752 0.1830 0.1251 0.0948 0.4281 
10/512000 0.31148 3.88% 0.1977 0 2540 0.0793 0.1015 0.0752 01830 0.1251 0.0948 0.4281 
10/612000 0.31148 3.88% 0.19111 02540 0.0793 0.1015 0.0752 0.1830 0.1251 0.0948 0.4281 
1017/2000 0.31148 388% 0.1710 0.2540 0.0793 0.1015 0.0752 0.1830 0.1251 0.0948 0.4281 
101812000 0.31148 3.88% 0.1710 0.2540 00793 0.1015 0.0752 0.1830 0.1251 0.0948 0.4281 
10/912000 0.31148 388% 0.1710 0.2540 00793 0.1015 0.0752 0.1830 0.1251 ,00948 0.4281 

10/10/2000 0.3148 3.88% 0.11411 0.2~0 0.0793 0.1015 00752 0.1830 01251 00948 0.4211 
10/11/2000 0.3148 3.88% 0.1855 02~0 0.0793 0.1015 0.0752 0.1830 0.1251 0.0948 0.4211 
10/1212000 0.31148 3.88% 0.1878 0.2~0 0.0793 0.1015 0.0752 0.1830 0.1251 0.0948 0.4211 
10/1312000 0.3148 3.88% 0.11187 0.2~0 0.0793 0.1015 0.0752 0.1830 0.1251 0.0948 0.4281 
10/14/2000 0.31148 3.88% 0.11110 0.2540 0.0793 0.1015 0.0752 0.1830 0.1251 0.0948 0.4281 
10/1512000 0.31148 3.88% 0.11110 0.2540 0.0793 0.1015 0.0752 0.1830 0.1251 00948 0.4211 
10/16/2000 0.3148 388% 0.1110 0.2~0 0.0793 0.1015 0.0752 0.1830 0.1251 0.0948 0.4211 
10/17/2000 0.31148 3.88% 0.11111 0.2540 0.0793 0.1015 0.0752 0.1830 0.1251 00948 0.4281 
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San Juan Permian Deliveries 
El Paso Tariff lor CA Deliveries Under Rate Schedule FT-1 

San Juan Deliveries 

Aver1ge G11 Price 
El Paso, El Paso, 11 Permt1n 1nd S1n Reservation Reservation Volumetric Volumetric Total Transport Reservation Reservation Volumetric Volumetric Total Transport 

Flow Date 
'' ~~ 
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I' "J'' .. 
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N
~\ 
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n-Bon
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Ju1n B11ln1 
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Cha!Jle' . / ~ 

Surch&!Jie Ch&!Jle Surcharse 
(WMalu) 

for Permian Charse' Surcha!Jle Cha!Jie Surcharse forSan Juan 

((11+ ((2) + {l)) 12] 12 1~1 • rsJ • rn • rsJ (tO}+ (tt} + (12} + (13} 
(1) (2) (3) (4) (5) (6) (7) (6) (9} (10) (11) (12) {13) (14} 

10118/2000 5.20 4.79 4 78 4.99 0.3535 0.0066 0.0341 00094 04035 0.3535 00066 00166 0.0094 03860 
1011912000 5 29 4 97 4 93 5.12 0.3535 0.0066 0.0341 00094 04035 0.3535 0.0066 00166 0.0094 03860 
10/2012000 496 4 70 4.69 4.83 0 3535 0.0066 0.0341 0.0094 0.4035 0.3535 0.0066 0.0166 0.0094 03860 
1012112000 4.73 4 50 4 49 4.61 0 3535 00066 0.0341 0.0094 04035 0 3535 00066 0.0166 0.0094 0.3860 
10/2212000 4 73 4 50 4 49 4.61 0.3535 0.0066 0.0341 0.0094 04035 0.3535 0.0066 0 0166 0.0094 0.3860 
10/23/2000 4 73 4 50 449 4.111 0.3535 00066 0.0341 00094 04035 0 3535 0.0066 0.0166 00094 03860 
10/2412000 473 4 59 4.57 4.66 0.3535 0.0066 0.0341 0.0094 04035 0 3535 0.0066 00166 0.0094 03860 
1012512000 4 79 471 4 69 4.75 0.3535 0.0066 0.0341 0 0094 0.4035 0.3535 0.0066 00166 0 0094 03860 
10126/2000 4.61 4.51 450 4.56 0.3535 0.0066 0.0341 0.0094 0.4035 0.3535 00066 0.0166 0.0094 03860 
1012712000 456 4.46 4 46 4.51 0.3535 0.0066 0 0341 0.0094 0.4035 0.3535 0.0066 0.0166 0.0094 03860 
10128/2000 4.31 415 4.16 4.23 0 3535 00066 0.0341 0 0094 0.4035 0.3535 0.0066 0.0166 00094 0.3860 
10/2912000 4.31 4 15 416 4.23 03535 0.0066 00341 00094 04035 0 3535 0.0066 0.0166 00094 03860 
10/30/2000 4 31 4.15 416 4.23 0 3535 00066 0.0341 0.0094 0.4035 0.3535 0.0066 0.0166 0 0094 0.3860 
10/3112000 4 37 4 23 4 22 4.20 0 3535 00066 0.0341 0.0094 04035 0 3535 0.0066 0 0166 0.0094 03860 
1111/2000 4.20 4.02 4 00 4.10 0 3535 0.0066 0.0341 0 0094 04035 03535 0.0066 00166 0.0094 03860 
11/212000 4 15 3.98 396 4.06 0.3535 0.0066 0.0341 0 0094 0.4035 0.3535 0.0066 00166 0.0094 03860 
11/312000 4 23 413 411 4.17 0.3535 00066 0.0341 0 0094 0.4035 0.3535 0.0066 00166 00094 0.3860 
11/412000 443 4 26 4 20 4.33 0.3535 0.0066 0.0341 0.0094 ' 04035 0.3535 0.0066 0.0166 0.0094 0.3860 
111512000 4 43 4 26 4 20 4.33 0 3535 0.0066 0.0341 0.0094 0.4035 0.3535 00066 0.0166 00094 0.3860 
11/612000 4 43 4 26 4 20 4.33 0.3535 0.0066 0.0341 0 0094 0.4035 0.3535 00066 00166 0.0094 0.3860 
11/712000 4 51 4.46 444 4.48 0.3535 00066 0.0341 0.0094 0.4035 0.3535 0.0066 0.0166 0.0094 03860 
111812000 4 55 4.52 4 51 4.53 0.3535 0.0066 00341 0.0094 0.4035 0.3535 00066 0.0166 0 0094 03860 
111912000 4.88 4 60 4 79 4.83 0.3535 0.0066 0.0341 0.0094 0.4035 0.3535 0.0066 0.0166 0.0094 0.3860 

1111012000 5.47 5 50 5.47 5.47 0.3535 00066 0.0341 00094 0.4035 0.3535 00066 00166 0.0094 03860 
1111112000 518 5 12 511 5.15 0.3535 0.0066 00341 o:oo94 0.4035 0.3535 00066 0.0166 0 0094 0.3860 
11/1212000 5.18 5 12 511 5.15 0.3535 00066 00341 00094 0.4035 0.3535 0.0066 0 0166 00094 03860 
11113/2000 518 5.12 511 5.15 0.3535 0.0066 00341 0.0094 0.4035 0.3535 0.0066 0 0166 0 0094 03860 
1111412000 5.60 5.52 5.51 5.56 0.3535 00066 0.0341 0.0094 0.4035 03535 0.0066 0.0166 0.0094 0.3860 
11/1512000 5.89 582 581 5.85 03535 00066 0.0341 0.0094 0.4035 0.3535 0.0066 00166 0 0094 0.3860 
11118/2000 596 5 78 5 74 5.86 03535 0.0066 00341 0.0094 04035 0 3535 0.0066 00166 0.0094 03860 
11/1712000 5.92 549 5.53 5.71 0.3535 0.0066 0.0341 0.0094 0.4035 0.3535 0.0066 0.0166 00094 0.3860 
11/18/2000 5.77 551 5.40 5.111 0.3535 00066 0 0341 00094 0.4035 03535 00066 0.0166 00094 0.3860 
1111912000 5 77 5 51 540 5.61 0.3535 0.0066 0.0341 00094 04035 0 3535 0.0066 0.0166 0.0094 03860 
11120/2000 5 77 5.51 540 5.61 0.3535 0.0066 0.0341 0.0094 0.4035 0.3535 00066 00166 0.0094 0.3860 
1112112000 6.50 6.45 6.41 8.47 0.3535 0.0066 0.0341 00094 0.4035 0 3535 00066 0.0166 0.0094 0.3860 
1112212000 6 51 6.35 6 33 11.42 0.3535 0.0066 0.0341 0.0094 0.4035 0.3535 0.0066 00166 0.0094 0.3860 
1112312000 6.23 589 5.89 11.08 0.3535 0.0066 0.0341 0.0094 0.4035 0.3535 0.0066 00166 0.0094 03860 
11124/2000 6.23 569 569 11.011 0.3535 0.0066 0.0341 0.0094 0.4035 0.3535 0.0066 0.0166 00094 03860 
1112512000 6.23 589 589 11.011 03535 0.0066 0.0341 0.0094 0.4035 0 3535 00066 00166 0.0094 0.3860 
1112612000 6 23 589 5.89 8.011 0.3535 0.0066 0.0341 0.0094 0.4035 0 3535 00066 00166 00094 0.3860 
1112712000 6 23 589 589 11.06 0.3535 0.0066 0.0341 00094 04035 0 3535 00066 0.0166 00094 0.3860 
1112812000 6.21 5.88 5.84 11.03 0.3535 0.0066 0.0341 0.0094 0.4035 03535 00066 0.0166 00094 03860 
11/2812000 5.79 5 58 5.56 5.118 03535 0.0066 0.0341 0.0094 04035 0.3535 0.0066 0.0166 0.0094 0.3860 
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SoCal Gas Tariff lor Intrastate Trans~ort Under Rate Schedule GT-F5 in SoCal Gas and SDG&E Seovice Areas 
SoCal Gas SDG&E 

Average Tran•port Outside City of LA Outside City of San 
Tariff on El P .. o City of LAG- G-MSUR' (69% City of San Diego Diego G-PSUR3 

from Permian and %Fuel Rate EIP .. oFuel EG-Tier 2 MSUR' (4%ol of Plant G-PSUR3 (9% of ( 17% of Plant Weighted Totallntra•tate 
Flow Date San Juan (!&rMMBtu Char11• Transmission iTCS2 Plant Locations)' Locations) Plant Locations) Locations) Munici(!al Charlie Tran•port Char11•• 

f_..:· tr -~ .;. ,;'~~~~~ ,..~:;,~,n~; (II,,' I ' ·•" ''/' ($1MM111u) 

(20)"4%. (21)"69'!\. 
[(I) + (14)1 /2 (4)'(11) (22)"9%. (23)"17% (11) + (11) + (24) 

(U) (16) (11) (16) (19) (20) (21) (22) (23) (24) (25) 

10/18/2000 0.3948 388% 0.1938 0 2540 00793 0,1015 0.0752 01830 01251 00948 0.4281 
10119/2000 0.3848 388% 0.18111 0 2540 0.0793 0.1015 0 0752 0.1830 01251 0.0948 0.4281 
10120/2000 0.3848 388% 0.1873 0.2540 0.0793 0,1015 00752 0.1830 0.1251 00948 0.4281 
10/21/2000 0.3948 3.88% 0.1788 0 2540 0.0793 0.1015 0.0752 0.1830 0.1251 00948 0.4281 
10/22/2000 0.3848 388% 0.1789 0.2540 00793 01015 00752 0.1830 01251 0.0948 0.4281 
10/2312000 0.3848 388% 0.1788 0 2540 0.0793 01015 0.0752 0.1830 0.1251 00948 0.4281 
10/24/2000 0.3948 388% 0.18011 0 2540 00793 01015 00752 01830 0.1251 0.0948 0.4281 
10/25/2000 0.3848 388% 0.1141 0.2540 0.0793 01015 00752 01830 0.1251 00948 0.4281 
10/26/2000 0.3848 388% 0.1788 0.2540 0.0793 0.1015 0.0752 0.1830 01251 0.0948 0.4281 
10/27/2000 0.3848 388% 0.1748 0.2540 0.0793 0.1015 00752 01830 01251 0.0948 0.4281 
10/28/2000 0.3848 388% 0.1141 0.2540 00793 0.1015 00752 0.1830 01251 00948 0.4281 
10/29/2000 0.3848 388% 0.1841 0.2540 0.0793 0.1015 00752 0.1830 0.1251 00948 0.4281 
10130/2000 0.3848 3.88% 0.1841 0.2540 00793 0.1015 0.0752 0.1830 01251 0.0948 0.4281 
1013112000 0.3848 3.88% 0.1888 0.2540 0.0793 0.1015 0.0752 01830 01251 00948 0.4281 
1111/2000 0.3848 3.88% 0.1591 0.2540 0.0793 0.1001 00742 01812 01239 00937 0.4270 
1112/2000 0.3848 3.88% 0.1573 0.2540 0.0793 01001 0 0742 01812 01239 0.0937 0.4270 
11/3/2000 0.3148 3.88% 0.11118 0 2540 00793 0.1001 00742 0.1812 0.1239 00937 0.4270 
11/4/2000 0.3848 3.88% 0.1879 0.2540 00793 01001 0.0742 0.1812 0.1239 0.0937 0.4270 
111512000 0.3848 388% 0.1879 0.2540 00793 0.1001 0.0742 0.1812 0.1239 0.0937 0.4270 
11/6/2000 0.3848 388% 0.11179 0.2540 0.0793 0.1001 0.0742 0 1812 0.1239 00937 0.4270 
1117/2000 0.3848 388% 0.1737 0.2540 0.0793 0.1001 00742 0.1812 0.1239 0.0937 0.4270 
1118/2000 0.3148 3.88% 0.1758 0.2540 0.0793 01001 00742 01812 0.1239 0.0937 0.4270 
1119'/2000 0.3848 3.88% 0.1175 0.2540 0.0793 0.1001 00742 0.1812 0.1239 0.0937 0.4270 

11/10/2000 0.3948 388% 0.2124 0.2540 0.0793 0.1001 0.0742 0.1812 0.1239 0.0937 0.4270 
1111112000 0.3948 388% 0.1187 0.2540 0.0793 0.1001 0.0742 0.1812 0.1239 00937 0.4270 
11/1212000 0 3848 388% 0.1197 0.2540 0.0793 0.1001 0.0742 0.1812 0.1239 0.0937 0.4270 
11/1312000 0.3948 388% 0.1917 0.2540 0.0793 0.1001 0 0742 0.1812 0.1239 0.0937 0.4270 
11/1412000 0.3848 3.88% 0.2156 0.2540 0.0793 01001 0.0742 0.1812 0.1239 0.0937 0.4270 
11/1512000 0.3948 388% 0.2271 0.2540 0.0793 0.1001 0.0742 0.1812 0.1239 0.0937 0.4270 
11/16/2000 0.3948 388% 0.2272 0.2540 0.0793 0.1001 0.0742 0.1812 0.1239 0.0937 0.4270 
11117/2000 0.3948 3.88% 0.22111 0.2540 0.0793 01001 0.0742 01812 0.1239 0.0937 0.4270 
1111812000 0.3948 3.88% 0.21711 02540 0.0793 0.1001 0.0742 0.1812 0.1239 0.0937 0.4270 
11119/2000 0.3948 388% 0.2171 02540 00793 0.1001 0.0742 0.1812 01239 0.0937 0.4270 
11/20/2000 0.3948 3.88% 0.21711 0.2540 0.0793 0.1001 0.0742 0.1812 0.1239 00937 0.4270 
11/2112000 0.3948 388% 0.2508 02540 0.0793 0.1001 0.0742 0.1812 0.1239 00937 0.4270 
11/22/2000 0.3848 3.88% 0.2492 0.2540 00793 0.1001 00742 0.1812 0.1239 00937 0.4270 
11/2312000 0.3948 388% 0.2350 0.2540 0.0793 0.1001 0.0742 0.1812 01239 0.0937 0.4270 
11/24/2000 0.3948 3.88% 0.2350 0.2540 0.0793 0.1001 00742 0.1812 0.1239 0.0937 0.4270 
11/2512000 0.3948 388% 0.2350 0.2540 0.0793 0.1001 0.0742 01812 01239 0.0937 0.4270 
11/2812000 0.3948 388% 0.2350 0.2540 0.0793 0.1001 0.0742 01812 01239 00937 0.4270 
11/2712000 0.3948 388% 0.2350 0.2540 0.0793 0.1001 0.0742 0.1812 0.1239 0.0937 0.4270 
11/2812000 0.3948 3.88% 0.2341 0.2540 0.0793 0.1001 0.0742 0.1812 0.1239 0.0937 0.4270 
1112912000 0.3948 3.88% 0.2203 0.2540 0.0793 0.1001 0.0742 0.1812 0.1239 0.0937 0.4270 
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Gas Dall~ Dall~ Mldeolnt El Paso Tariff lor CA Deliveries Under Rate Schedule FT ·1 
Penn ian San Juan Permian Deliveries San Juan Deliveries 

Average Gaa Price 
E! Paso. El Paso. at Pennlan and San Reservation Reservation Volumetnc Volumetric Total Transport Reservation Reservation Volumetric Volumetric Total Transport 

Flow Date El Paso Bond ad Non-Bonded Juan Baalna Charae' Surcharse Charse Surcharae for Permian Charse' Surchar11e Char11e Surcharae for SanJuan 
', lt' !•,t·t>if,;,l '' ' i :;_. ·; ~'• {., ,, ,).!!"'. ~ ,' ,• \' 'I• ' ~ ''' l jl, 1 ~ ' • '! •' ,,. •: ( ......... ) 

((1) + ((2) + (3))/21 /2 (5}+(6}+(7}+(8} (10} + (fl} + (12} + (13) 
11) (2) (3) ,., (5) (6) (7) (8) (9} (10) (11) (12) (13) (14) 

11/3012000 5 78 566 568 5.72 0 3535 0,0066 0,0341 0.0094 0.4035 0 3535 00066 00166 00094 0.3860 
12/112000 6 21 619 617 8.19 0 3535 0,0066 0 0341 00094 04035 0 3535 00066 0'0166 0.0094 03860 
1212/2000 6.49 640 6.40 8.45 03535 0.0066 00341 0.0094 04035 0.3535 0.0066 0.0166 0 0094 03860 
12/3/2000 6.49 640 640 8.45 0.3535 0.0066 0.0341 0.0094 0.4035 0.3535 0.0066 0.0166 0.0094 03860 
12/412000 6.49 6 40 6.40 8.45 0.3535 0.0066 0.0341 0.0094 0.4035 0.3535 0.0066 00166 00094 0.3860 
12/512000 7 29 7 32 7 23 7.28 0.3535 0.0066 00341 00094 04035 03535 0.0066 0.0166 00094 03860 
12/612000 8.16 790 7 99 8.05 0 3535 00066 0.0341 0.0094 04035 0 3535 00066 0 0166 0.0094 03860 
1217/2000 9 31 9 15 916 9.23 0.3535 0.0066 00341 0 0094 04035 0.3535 0.0066 O.D166 00094 03860 
12/8/2000 9.04 8 98 900 1.01 0 3535 0.0066 00341 00094 04035 0 3535 00066 00166 0.0094 0.3860 
121912000 7.96 804 7 89 7.98 0.3535 0.0066 0.0341 0.0094 04035 0 3535 00066 00166 0.0094 03860 

12/10/2000 796 8 04 7 89 7.18 0.3535 00066 0 0341 0.0094 04035 0.3535 0.0066 00166 00094 0.3860 
12/11/2000 7.96 804 7 89 7.18 0.3535 0.0066 00341 0.0094 04035 0.3535 0.0066 00166 0.0094 0.3860 
12/12/2000 10 52 10.73 10.16 10.48 0.3535 0.0066 00341 00094 04035 0 3535 0.0066 0 0166 00094 03860 
12/13/2000 896 8 56 8 43 8.73 0.3535 0.0066 00341 0.0094 04035 0.3535 00066 0 0166 00094 03860 
12/14/2000 7 35 6 74 6 71 7.03 0.3535 0.0066 0.0341 0.0094 0.4035 0.3535 00066 00166 0.0094 03860 
12/1512000 7.36 6.82 6.79 7.08 0 3535 0.0066 00341 00094 04035 0.3535 00066 00166 00094 03860 
12/16/2000 7 66 6 99 6.98 7.32 0.3535 00066 00341 0.0094 04035 03535 0.0066 00166 00094 0.3860 
12/17/2000 7.66 6.99 6 98 7.32 0.3535 0.0066 0.0341 00094 04035 03535 0.0066 0.0166 00094 03860 
12/1812000 7.66 6.99 6 98 7.32 0 3535 0.0066 0.0341 0.0094 0.4035 0.3535 0.0066 0.0166 0 0094 0.3860 
12/1912000 961 680 6 79 9.20 0.3535 0.0066 0.0341 0.0094 0.4035 0.3535 0,0066 00166 0.0094 0.3860 
12120/2000 9.11 848 8.48 8.711 0 3535 0.0066 00341 0.0094 0.4035 0.3535 0.0066 0.0166 0.0094 0.3860 
12/2112000 10 00 905 9.12 1.54 0.3535 0.0066 0.0341 00094 0.4035 0.3535 00066 0 0166 0.0094 0.3860 
12122/2000 10 94 9.92 9.99 10.45 0 3535 0.0066 00341 0.0094 0.4035 0.3535 00066 0.0166 00094 0.3860 
12/2312000 10 56 861 8.67 8.80 0.3535 0.0066 0.0341 0.0094 0.4035 0.3535 0.0066 0.0166 0.0094 0.3860 
12124/2000 10.56 861 867 9.80 0.3535 0.0066 00341 0.0094 0.4035 0.3535 0.0066 O.D166 0.0094 03860 
1212512000 10.56 8.61 867 1.80 0.3535 0.0066 0.0341 0.0094 0.4035 0.3535 00066 0.0166 0.0094 03860 
12126/2000 10.56 861 8 67 8.80 0.3535 0.0066 0.0341 0.0094 0.4035 0.3535 00066 0.0166 0.0094 03860 
12127/2000 10.40 845 843 8.42 0 3535 0.0066 0.0341 0.0094 0.4035 0.3535 0.0066 0.0166 0.0094 0.3860 
12126/2000 961 8 78 8 77 8.11 0.3535 0.0066 0.0341 0 0094 04035 03535 0.0066 00166 00094 0.3860 
1212912000 913 8.42 8 41 8.77 0.3535 00066 0.0341 00094 0.4035 03535 0.0066 0.0166 0.0094 0.3860 
1213012000 10 09 9.14 9.17 9.82 0.3535 0.0066 00341 0.0094 0.4035 0.3535 00066 0.0166 0.0094 03860 
1213112000 10.09 9.14 9.17 1.82 0.3535 0.0066 0.0341 0.0094 0.4035 0.3535 00066 0.0166 0 0094 0.3860 
1/1/2001 10 09 9.14 9.17 8.82 0.3565 00030 00344 0.0092 04030 0.3565 00030 0 0168 00092 0.3854 
t/212001 1009 914 9.17 9.82 0.3565 00030 00344 0.0092 04030 0 3565 00030 0.0168 00092 0.3854 
11312001 9 25 8 59 8.56 8.11 0.3565 00030 00344 0.0092 0.4030 0 3565 0.0030 0.0168 0.0092 03854 
1/4/2001 918 896 8.98 8.07 0.3565 00030 00344 00092 0.4030 0.3565 00030 0 0168 00092 03854 
1/512001 905 8 77 896 8.18 03585 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 0.4030 03565 00030 00168 0.0092 03854 
11612001 917 888 693 1.03 0.3565 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 0.4030 0.3565 0.0030 00168 0.0092 03854 
1/7/2001 917 688 893 9.03 0.3565 0.0030 00344 0.0092 0.4030 03565 00030 00168 0.0092 03854 
1/812001 917 8 86 893 1.03 0.3565 00030 00344 0.0092 0.4030 0.3565 0.0030 00168 00092 03854 
1/912001 966 9.60 966 1.84 0.3565 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 0.4030 0 3565 00030 00168 0.0092 03854 

1/1012001 9.23 9.06 908 1.15 0.3565 0.0030 00344 00092 0.4030 03565 0.0030 0.0168 00092 03854 
1N112001 11.62 9.44 9.48 1.54 0.3565 0.0030 00344 0.0092 0.4030 0.3565 0.0030 0.0168 0.0092 03854 
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Flow Date 

SoCal Gas Tarill for Intrastate Transeort Under Rate Schedule GT-F5 In SoCal Gas and SDG&E Service Areas 

Average Tranaport 
Tarlll on El Paao 

from Permian and 
San Juan 

%Fuel Rate 
eerMMBtu 

El Paao Fuel 
Cha!]l• 

EG-Tier 2 
Transmission 

SoCaiGas SDG&E 
Outside City of LA Outside City of San 

City of LAG- G-MSUR3 (69% City of San Diego Diego G-PSUR3 

MSUR3 (4%of of Plant G-PSUR' (9% of (17% of Plant Weighted Totallntraat.te 
1rcs• Plant Locations)' Location&! Plant Locations) Locations! Municieal Charse Tranal!!rl Char11•• -m.~ ~~~"'f~~~:~1'~'!1.t}'~t\_y:;i!'tt{¥'q;•;:9",~11-"lif~. ,•,+h; !1~:'ri~ (IIMIMI!u) · , ~'}li;r tl~~ ~ ~~~-' :-·<: :';<"\..l-l:...'~"~:.·:k-'_k-'- -~' ,. ,'l: r· -·· .. <'•> . ' 

((f) +(14)112 
(IS) (16) 

(4)'(11) 
(171 (181 (191 (201 (211 (22) 

(20i'4% + (21)'69% + 
(22)'9% + (23)'17% 

(231 12•1 
(11) + (1f) + 12•1 

(251 

11/30/2000 0.3948 3.88% 0.2220 0.2540 00793 01001 00742 01812 0.1239 00937 0.4270 
1211/2000 0.31148 388% 0.2403 0.2540 00793 0.1554 01152 0.3598 0.2459 0.1621 0.4954 
1212/2000 0.31148 3.88% 0.2501 0.2540 0.0793 0.1554 0.1152 0 3598 0 2459 0.1621 0.4954 
1213/2000 0.3948 3.88% 0.2501 0.2540 00793 0.1554 01152 0.3598 02459 0.1621 0.4954 
1214/2000 0.311<l8 3.88% 0.2501 0 2540 0.0793 01554 0.1152 0.3598 02459 0.1621 0.4954 
1215/2000 0.31148 3.88% 0.2825 02540 0.0793 01554 01152 0.3598 02459 0.1621 0.4954 
1216/2000 0.31148 3 88% 0.3124 0 2540 00793 01554 01152 0.3598 0.2459 0.1621 0.4954 
12/7/2000 0.311<l8 3 88% 0.3582 0 2540 00793 0.1554 0.1152 0.3598 0 2459 0.1621 0.4954 
1218/2000 0.31148 388% 0.34117 0 2540 00793 0.1554 01152 0.3598 02459 0.1621 0.4954 
1219/2000 0.31148 3.88% 0.3011 02540 0.0793 0.1554 01152 0.3598 0.2459 0.1621 0.4954 
12110/2000 0.31148 3.88% 0.3019 0 2540 0.0793 0.1554 01152 0 3598 0.2459 01621 0.4954 
12111/2000 0.31148 3.88% 0.30111 0 2540 0.0793 01554 0.1152 0 3598 0.2459 0.1621 0 ... 954 
1211212000 0.39<l8 3 88% 0 • ..018 0.2540 0.0793 0.1554 0.1152 0.3598 0.2459 0.1621 0.4954 
12113/2000 0.31148 3 88% 0.3385 0 2540 0.0793 0.1554 01152 0.3598 0 2459 0.1621 0 ... 954 
12114/2000 0.31148 3.88% 0.272!1 0.2540 0.0793 0.1554 01152 0.3598 0.2459 0.1621 0.4954 
12115/2000 0.31148 3 88% 0.2748 02540 0.0793 0.1554 0.1152 0.3598 0 2459 01621 0.4954 
12116/2000 0.31148 3.88% 0.28..0 0.2540 00793 01554 01152 0.3598 0.2459 01621 0 ... 954 
12/17/2000 0.31148 388% 0.2B"O 0 2540 0.0793 01554 01152 0.3598 02459 01621 0.4954 
12118/2000 0.31148 3.88% 0.28..0 0.2540 0.0793 0.1554 0.1152 0 3598 0.2459 0.1621 0.4954 
12119/2000 0.31148 3.88% 0.35811 0.2540 00793 01554 0.1152 0 3598 0.2459 0.1621 O.ot954 
12120/2000 0.31148 388% 0.3411 02540 0.0793 0.1554 0.1152 0.3598 02459 0.1621 0.4954 
12121/2000 0.31148 388% 0.3702 0.2540 0.0793 0.1554 0.1152 0 3598 0.2459 0.1621 0.4954 
1212212000 0.31148 3.88% 0 . ..053 0.2540 0.0793 0.1554 0.1152 0.3598 0.2459 01621 0.4954 
1212312000 0.31148 388% 0.3724 0.2540 0.0793 01554 01152 03598 0.2459 01621 0.4954 
12124/2000 0.31148 388% 0.3724 0.2540 0.0793 0.1554 01152 0.3598 0.2459 0.1621 0.4954 
1212512000 0.31148 388% 0.372" 0.2540 0.0793 0.1554 0.1152 03598 0.2459 0.1621 o."9"' 
12128/2000 0.3!148 3.88% 0.3724 0.2540 0.0793 0.1554 0.1152 0.3598 02459 0.1621 0.4954 
12127/2000 0.31148 3.88% 0.3854 0.2540 0.0793 0.1554 0.1152 03598 0.2459 01621 0.4954 
12128/2000 0.3948 3.88% 0.3585 0.2540 0.0793 0.1554 0.1152 0.3598 0.2459 0.1621 0...954 
12129/2000 0.31148 388% O.lot02 0.2540 0.0793 0.1554 0.1152 03598 0.2459 0.1621 O.ot954 
12130/2000 0.31148 388% 0.3732 0.2540 00793 0.1554 0.1152 03598 0.2459 0.1621 0.41154 
12131/2000 0.311otl 388% 0.3732 0.2540 0.0793 0.1554 0.1152 0.3598 02459 0.1621 0.4954 

1/1/2001 0.31142 3.47% 0.3338 0.2542 0.0003 0.1988 0.1457 0.5171 03534 0.2181 0.4728 
112/2001 0.39ot2 3~7% 0.3331 0.2542 0.0003 0.1966 0.1457 0 5171 0.3534 0 2181 O.ot728 
113/2001 0.311"2 3~7% 0.3092 0.2542 0.0003 0.1988 0.1457 0.5171 0 3534 02181 0.~728 
11~/2001 0.311 .. 2 3.47% 0.3148 0.2542 0.0003 0.1986 0.1457 05171 0 3534 0.2181 0.4728 
11512001 0.31142 3.47% 0.3101 0.2542 0.0003 0.1966 0.1457 0.5171 0.3534 0.2181 0 ... 728 
1/612001 0.311 .. 2 3.47% 0.3133 02542 0.0003 0.1966 0.1457 05171 0.3534 0.2181 0.4728 
117/2001 0.311 .. 2 3.47% 0.3133 0.2542 0.0003 0.1968 01457 0 5171 0.3534 0.2181 0.4721 
11812001 0.31142 347% 0.3133 0.25~2 0.0003 0.1988 0.1457 0 5171 03534 0.2181 0.4728 
11912001 0.31142 3~7% 0.33 ... 0 2542 0.0003 0.1966 0.1457 0 5171 0.3534 02181 0.4728 
1110/2001 0.31 .. 2 3.~7% 0.3175 0.2542 0.0003 0.1988 0.1457 0.5171 03534 0.2181 0.4728 
1111/2001 0.39ot2 3.~7% 0.3310 0.2542 0.0003 0.1986 0.1457 0 5171 0.3534 0.2181 0 ... 728 
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Gas Dallr Dail~ Mid!!oint El Paso Tariff for CA Deliveries Under Rate Schedule FT -1 
Pe""ian San Juan Pe""ian Deliveries San Juan Deliveries 

Average Gee Price 
El Paso. El Paso, at Permian and San Reservation Reservation Volumetric Volumetric Total Transport Reservation Reservation Volumetric Volumetric Total Transport 

Flow Dale EIPaso Bond ad Non-Bondad Juan Baalna Cha!ie' Surcharae Charse Surcharae for Penman Charae' Surcha!ie Charae Surchar11e forSan Juan 
~\l;l\i;~~j.Ji;Jt:i0 , .. :l;'~lf0i\l!!'ii!'\>"$;.:. '"~l "i1i,'f:i?<"'"'?..,~-;:.' ft A',;',~ ~i~~~:;;(·~:~·l •1,',<: _, \,;~ .'~f:" ' ~ {!:", ~ >''' (tlaiMIIll) 

1111 • ua1 • 13111211 a (5} +(6} +(7}. (8} (10}. (11}. (12}. (13} 
(11 12) 131 1'1, 151 16) 171 181 rgl 1101 lf11 (121 1131 (14) 

1/12/2001 877 8.80 8 81 8.7t 0.3565 00030 00344 0.0092 04030 0.3565 00030 0.0168 00092 03854 
1113/2001 869 8.64 8.67 8.117 0.3565 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 0.4030 03565 00030 00168 0.0092 0.3854 
1114/2001 869 864 8.67 11.117 03565 00030 0.0344 0.0092 0.4030 0.3565 0.0030 0.0168 0.0092 03854 
111512001 869 884 867 8.87 0.3565 0.0030 00344 00092 0,4030 03565 0.0030 0.0168 0.0092 03854 
1116/2001 869 664 8 67 11.117 0.3565 0.0030 00344 0.0092 0.4030 0.3565 00030 0 0168 0 0092 03854 
1117/2001 8 32 8 30 8.31 11.31 0.3565 00030 00344 0.0092 0.4030 0.3565 0.0030 00168 0 0092 0.3854 
1118/2001 801 8.01 805 8.02 0.3565 00030 0.0344 0.0092 0.4030 0.3565 00030 00168 0.0092 0.3854 
1119/2001 748 7 44 7 50 7.47 0 3565 0.0030 00344 00092 0.4030 0.3565 0.0030 O.o168 0.0092 03854 
1120/2001 7 71 7.84 769 7.118 0.3565 0.0030 00344 00092 04030 0.3565 00030 00168 0.0092 03854 
1121/2001 771 784 769 7.118 0.3565 0.0030 0.0344 00092 0.4030 0.3565 0.0030 00168 0.0092 03854 
1122/2001 7.71 7.84 7.69 7.111 0.3565 0.0030 0,0344 0.0092 04030 0,3565 0.0030 00168 0.0092 03854 
1/23/2001 768 7.79 7.79 7.73 0 3565 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 04030 0.3565 0.0030 0.0168 00092 03854 
1124/2001 690 6 91 6.86 8.119 03565 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 0.4030 0.3565 00030 0.0168 00092 03854 
1/25/2001 681 681 6 79 8.111 0.3565 0.0030 00344 0.0092 04030 0 3565 00030 00168 0.0092 03854 
112612001 7 30 7.31 7.31 7.30 0.3565 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 04030 0 3565 00030 00168 00092 03854 
1127/2001 695 6.98 696 11.98 0 3565 0.0030 0.0344 00092 0.4030 0.3565 0.0030 00168 0.0092 0.3854 
1128/2001 6.95 698 696 11.911 0 3565 0.0030 00344 0 0092 0.4030 0.3565 00030 00168 0.0092 0.3854 
1/29/2001 695 698 6.96 8.811 0.3565 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 04030 03565 00030 0.0168 0.0092 03854 
1/30/2001 665 666 671 11.87 0.3565 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 04030 0.3565 0.0030 0.0168 0.0092 0.3854 
1131/2001 588 5.85 5.87 5.117 0.3565 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 04030 0.3565 0.0030 0.0168 0.0092 0.3854 
21112001 608 586 5.83 5.86 0.3565 0.0030 00344 0.0092 04030 0.3565 0.0030 0.0168 0.0092 03854 
21212001 601 5.82 581 5.81 0.3565 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 0.4030 0.3565 0.0030 00168 0.0092 03854 
21312001 6 58 6 47 641 6.51 0.3565 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 04030 0.3565 00030 0.0168 00092 03854 
21412001 6.58 647 641 11.51 0 3565 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 0.4030 0.3565 0.0030 0.0168 0.0092 0.3854 
21512001 658 647 641 11.51 0.3565 00030 0.0344 0 0092 0.4030 0 3565 0.0030 0.0168 00092 0.3854 
21612001 573 5.69 5.61 5.68 0.3565 0.0030 0.0344 0 0092 0.4030 0.3565 0.0030 0.0168 0 0092 03854 
21712001 553 5 42 5.38 5.48 0 3565 0.0030 00344 00092 0.4030 0.3565 0.0030 0.0188 0.0092 0.3854 
21812001 5.79 5.79 5.73 5.77 0 3565 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 0.4030 03565 00030 00168 0.0092 03854 
219/2001 643 6 53 6.37 8.44 03565 00030 0.0344 0.0092 0.4030 0 3565 0.0030 0.0168 0.0092 0.3854 

2110/2001 631 6 31 6 29 8.30 0.3565 0.0030 0.0344 00092 04030 0 3565 0.0030 00168 0.0092 03854 
2111/2001 6.31 6 31 6 29 6.30 0.3565 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 0.4030 03565 0.0030 00168 00092 0.3854 
211212001 6.31 6 31 6 29 11.30 0.3565 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 0.4030 03565 0.0030 O.D168 0 0092 0.3854 
211312001 5.73 591 5.77 5.711 0.3565 00030 00344 00092 04030 0 3565 00030 00168 0 0092 03854 
2114/2001 558 545 5.45 5.51 0.3565 00030 0.0344 00092 0.4030 0.3565 0.0030 0.0168 0.0092 03854 
211512001 5.93 587 5.85 5.81 0.3585 00030 0.0344 00092 04030 0.3565 0.0030 00168 0.0092 0.3854 
211612001 5.49 543 541 5.45 03585 00030 0.0344 0.0092 0.4030 03565 0.0030 0.0168 0 0092 03854 
2117/2001 551 544 5.39 5.48 0.3565 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 0.4030 0.3565 00030 0.0168 0.0092 03854 
2118/2001 551 544 539 5.48 0.3585 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 04030 0.3565 0.0030 0.0166 0.0092 0.3854 
2119/2001 s 51 544 5.39 5.48 0.3585 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 0.4030 0.3565 0.0030 0.0168 0.0092 03854 
2120/2001 5.51 5.44 5.39 5.48 0.3565 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 0.4030 0.3565 0.0030 0.0168 00092 0.3854 
212112001 5.26 5 24 5.21 5.24 0.3585 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 0.4030 0.3565 00030 00168 00092 0.3854 
212212001 5.27 527 5.27 5.27 03565 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 0.4030 0.3565 0.0030 00168 0.0092 03854 
212312001 515 5 11 5.09 5.12 0.3565 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 0.4030 0.3565 0.0030 0.0168 00092 03854 
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111212001 0.3142 3.47% 0.3048 0 2542 00003 0.1966 0.1457 0.5171 0.3534 0.2181 0.4726 
111312001 0.3142 3.47% 0.3008 0 2542 00003 01966 0.1457 05171 0 3534 02181 0.4726 
1/1412001 0.3142 347% 0.3008 02542 00003 01966 0.1457 0.5171 0.3534 0 2181 0.4726 
111512001 0.3142 3.47% 0.3008 02542 00003 01966 01457 0.5171 0.3534 0.2181 0.4726 
111612001 0.3142 3.47% 0.3008 0.2542 0.0003 0.1966 01457 0 5171 03534 02181 0 ... 726 
111712001 0.3 ... 2 3.47% 0.28M 02542 0.0003 0.1966 0.1457 0 5171 0.3534 0.2181 0 ... 726 
1118/2001 0.3142 3.47% 0.2783 0.2542 00003 0.1966 0.1457 0 5171 0.3534 02181 0.4728 
111912001 0.3142 347% 0.2513 0.2542 0.0003 01966 0.1457 0.5171 0.3534 0 2181 0.4726 
1/2012001 0.3142 3.47% 0.2666 02542 00003 0.1966 01457 0 5171 03534 0 2181 0 ... 726 
112112001 0.3142 347% 0.2686 02542 00003 0.1966 0.1457 0 5171 0.3534 0.2181 0 ... 726 
112212001 0.3842 347% 0.21186 0.2542 0.0003 0.1966 0.1457 0.5171 0.3534 0.2181 0.4726 
112312001 0.31 .. 2 347% 0.2612 02542 00003 01966 01457 0.5171 0.3534 0.2181 0.4728 
112412001 0.3 ... 2 3.47% 0.2310 0.2542 0.0003 0.1966 0.1457 0.5171 03534 02181 0 ... 728 
112512001 0.39<12 347% 0.2361 02542 00003 01966 01457 0.5171 0.3534 02181 0.4726 
1/2612001 0.31<12 3.47% 0.2534 02542 00003 0.1966 0.1457 0.5171 0.3534 0.2181 0.4726 
112712001 0.3142 3 47% 0.2 .. 13 02542 0.0003 0.1966 0.1457 0.5171 0.3534 0.2181 0.4726 
112812001 0.3142 347% 0.2413 0.2542 0.0003 0.1966 01457 0.5171 0.3534 0.2181 0.4728 
1/2912001 0.3142 3.47% 0.2413 0.2542 0.0003 01966 01457 0.5171 0 3534 0.2181 0.4726 
1/3012001 0.3142 347% 0.231 .. 02542 0.0003 0.1966 01457 0.5171 0 3534 02181 0.4726 
1131/2001 0.3142 3.47% 0.2036 02542 00003 0.1966 0.1457 0 5171 0 3534 0.2181 0 ... 726 
21112001 0.3 ... 2 3.47% 0.20118 0.2542 00003 0.1033 0.0766 03623 0.2477 0.1338 0.3883 
21212001 0.3 ... 2 3.47% 0.2050 0.2542 00003 0.1033 0.0766 0.3623 0.2477 01338 0.3883 
21312001 0.3142 3.47% 0.2258 0.2542 0.0003 0.1033 00766 0.3623 0.2477 0.1338 0.3883 
214/2001 0.3 ... 2 3.47% 0.2251 0.2542 0.0003 0.1033 0.0766 0.3623 0.2477 0.1338 0.3883 
21512001 0.3 ... 2 3.47% 0.22511 0.2542 00003 0.1033 0.0766 0.3623 02477 0.1338 0.3883 
218/2001 0.38 .. 2 347% 0.1873 0.2542 0.0003 0.1033 0.0766 0 3623 0.2477 01338 0.3883 
2/7/2001 0.3 ... 2 3.47% 0.1888 0 2542 0.0003 0.1033 0.0766 0.3623 0.2477 0.1338 0.3883 
2/812001 0.3142 347% 0.2003 0.2542 0.0003 0.1033 0.0766 0.3623 0.2477 01338 0.3883 
21912001 0.3 ... 2 3.47% 0.2234 0.2542 0.0003 0.1033 0.0766 0.3623 0.2477 0.1338 0.3883 

211012001 0.3142 347% 0.2187 0.2542 0.0003 0.1033 0.0766 0.3623 0.2477 0.1338 0.3883 
211112001 0.3842 3.47% 0.2187 0.2542 0.0003 0.1033 0.0766 0.3623 02477 0.1338 0.3883 
211212001 0.3 ... 2 3.47% 0.2117 0.2542 0.0003 0.1033 0.0766 0.3623 0.2477 0.1338 0.3883 
2113/2001 0.3842 3.47% 0.2008 0.2542 0.0003 0.1033 0.0766 0.3623 0.2477 0.1338 0.3883 
2/14/2001 0.3842 347% 0.1112 02542 0.0003 0.1033 0.0766 0.3623 0.2477 0.1338 0.3883 
2115/2001 0.3 ... 2 347% 0.2045 02542 0.0003 0.1033 0.0766 0.3623 0.2477 0.1338 0.3883 
2/16/2001 0.3 ... 2 3.47% 0.1811 0.2542 0.0003 0.1033 0.0766 0.3823 0.2477 01338 0.3883 
211712001 0.38<12 3.47% 0.1815 0.2542 0.0003 0.1033 0.0786 0.3823 02477 0.1338 0.3883 
211812001 0.31<12 347% 0.1815 0.2542 00003 0.1033 0.0766 0.3623 0 2477 0.1338 0.3183 
211912001 0.31<12 3.47% 0.1815 0.2542 0.0003 0.1033 0.0766 0.3623 0.2477 0.1338 0.3883 
2120/2001 0.3 ... 2 3.47% 0.1815 0.2542 0.0003 0.1033 0.0766 0.3623 0.2477 0.1338 0.3183 
212112001 0.3 ... 2 3.47% 0.1817 0.2542 0.0003 0.1033 00766 0.3623 0.2477 0.1338 0.3183 
212212001 0.3 ... 2 3.47% 0.1821 02542 0.0003 0.1033 0.0768 0 3823 02477 0.1338 0.3883 
212312001 0.38<12 347% 0.1778 0.2542 0.0003 0.1033 0.0766 0.3623 02477 01338 0.3883 
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Gas Daill Dalll Mldeoint El Paso Tariff for CA Deliveries Under Rate Schedule FT-1 
Permian San Juan Permian Deliveries San Juan Deliveries 

Average G .. Prlc:a 
El Paso, El Paso, at Permian and San Reservation Reservation Volumetric Volumelrlc Total Transport Reservallon Reservation Volumelrlc Volumetric Total Transport 

Flow Date El Paso Bond ad Non-Bondad Juan Baalna Cha!lla' Surcharse Charge Surcharse for Permian Charae' Surcha!lle Cha!lle surc:harge for SanJuan 
:lf.."':w~f~~~,~~~~"::~r:-Jif~~~,.,.,~:~-1~~t~W·f#1.Ti'~~~,.c;~:Ft: .:" 1wr·~ .. ;;;~~~· ?'>r t~';"!S~·· 4 r '- ..:~) ·';,,"·~~··"r~"""'f:",··~ - ~· ,..,~,,,-,'tt\-:\~"/- ~~1::1:•'' ·:'?/ ~-:-·'"'; " I, , -"" , ' ,~ ' :'' ';_.: t'" ~ ,, ~; ' < ·~, 

1(11 +((21 + (31112)/Z (5) + (6) + (7) + (8) (10) + (11) + (12) + (13) 
(11 (2) (31 (41 (51 (81 (71 (81 (9) (10) (11) (12) (13) (14) 

212412001 501 4 91 490 U& 0 3565 00030 0.0344 0.0092 0.4030 0.3565 00030 00168 00092 03854 
212512001 5.01 4 91 4.90 4.H 0.3585 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 0.4030 0 3565 0.0030 0.0168 0.0092 0.3854 
212812001 5.01 4.91 490 4,18 0 3585 0.0030 0.0344 00092 0.4030 0.3565 00030 00168 0.0092 03854 
2127/2001 505 490 491 4.17 0.3565 0.0030 0.0344 00092 0.4030 0.3565 0.0030 0.0188 0.0092 0.3854 
212812001 509 499 497 5.03 0.3565 00030 00344 00092 0.4030 0.3565 0.0030 00168 0 0092 0.3854 
3/1/2001 5 28 516 5.21 5.22 0 3565 0.0030 00344 0.0092 0.4030 0.3565 0.0030 0.0168 0.0092 03854 
3/2/2001 5 39 5 36 537 5.38 0 3565 00030 0.0344 00092 0.4030 0.3565 0.0030 0.0168 0.0092 03854 
313/2001 525 529 5.27 5.28 0.3565 0.0030 0 0344 0.0092 04030 0.3565 0.0030 00168 0.0092 03854 
3/412001 5 25 529 5.27 5.28 0 3565 00030 00344 00092 04030 0 3565 00030 0.0168 00092 03854 
3/512001 5.25 529 527 5.28 0 3565 0.0030 0.0344 00092 04030 0.3565 00030 0.0168 00092 03854 
3/812001 5 38 5.22 5 20 5.28 0.3565 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 0.4030 0.3565 0.0030 00168 0 0092 0.3854 
317/2001 520 511 512 5.18 0 3565 00030 00344 00092 04030 0 3565 00030 00188 0.0092 03854 
3/8/2001 5.13 506 505 5.08 0 3565 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 0.4030 0 3565 00030 0.0168 0.0092 03854 
319/2001 514 5.06 5 05 5.01 03565 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 0.4030 0.3565 0.0030 0.0168 00092 03854 

3110/2001 504 4 93 4 93 4.118 0.3565 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 0.4030 0.3565 0.0030 0 0168 0.0092 0.3854 
3111/2001 5.04 4.93 4 93 4.119 03565 00030 00344 0.0092 04030 03565 00030 00168 00092 03854 
3/1212001 5 04 4 93 4 93 4.98 03565 00030 00344 00092 04030 0 3565 00030 0.0168 0.0092 0.3854 
311312001 4 88 4 81 4.81 4.84 0.3565 00030 00344 00092 0.4030 0.3565 00030 00168 00092 03854 
3/1412001 500 501 4 99 5.00 0.3565 00030 00344 00092 04030 0.3565 0.0030 0.0168 00092 03854 
3/1512001 4 89 4.86 4.86 4.87 0.3565 0.0030 00344 00092 04030 03565 0.0030 00168 0 0092 03854 
3/1812001 4.85 4 81 4 83 4.83 03565 0.0030 0.0344 00092 0.4030 0.3565 0.0030 00168 0.0092 03854 
3/17/2001 489 4 79 4.81 4.84 0.3565 0.0030 00344 00092 0.4030 0.3565 0.0030 0.0168 00092 0.3854 
3/18/2001 4 89 4 79 4 81 484 0.3565 0.0030 00344 00092 0.4030 03565 0.0030 00168 0.0092 0.3854 
311912001 4 89 4.79 4 81 4.84 0.3565 00030 00344 0.0092 04030 0.3565 00030 00168 00092 0 3854 
3120/2001 4 96 4 86 4 86 4.91 0 3565 0.0030 00344 0.0092 0.4030 0 3565 0.0030 0.0168 0 0092 03854 
312112001 4 87 4 76 4.73 4.11 03585 0.0030 0.0344 00092 0.4030 0 3565 00030 00166 0 0092 03854 
3122/2001 4 95 4.67 4 63 4.10 03565 0.0030 0.0344 00092 04030 0.3565 0.0030 00168 00092 0.3854 
3/2312001 4 81 4 60 460 4.70 0.3565 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 0.4030 0.3565 0.0030 00188 0.0092 0.3854 
3/2412001 4.94 4 73 4 74 4.84 0.3565 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 04030 0 3565 0.0030 0.0168 0.0092 03854 
312512001 494 4.73 4.74 4.84 03565 00030 00344 0.0092 0.4030 0.3565 0.0030 0.0168 0.0092 0.3854 
312812001 4 94 4 73 4 74 4.84 0.3565 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 0.4030 0.3565 0.0030 00168 00092 0.3854 
3/2712001 500 4 38 4.44 4.71 03565 0.0030 0.0344 00092 0.4030 0.3565 00030 0.0168 0.0092 0.3854 
312812001 518 445 4.50 4.13 0.3565 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 0.4030 0.3565 00030 0.0168 00092 03854 
312912001 541 4 60 4.59 5.00 03565 0.0030 00344 0.0092 0.4030 0.3565 0.0030 0.0168 0.0092 03854 
3/3012001 516 447 4.51 4.12 0.3565 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 0.4030 0.3565 0.0030 0.0168 0.0092 0.3854 
3131/2001 509 3.85 4.01 4.51 0.3565 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 0.4030 0.3565 0.0030 0.0168 0.0092 0.3854 
411/2001 509 385 4 01 4.51 0.3565 0.0030 0.0344 00092 0.4030 0.3565 0.0030 0.0168 0.0092 0.3854 
4/2/2001 509 3.85 4.01 4.51 0.3565 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 04030 0.3565 0.0030 0.0168 0.0092 0.3854 
4/312001 4.89 3.51 365 4.23 0.3565 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 0.4030 0.3565 0.0030 0.0168 00092 0.3854 
4/412001 520 4.34 4.51 4.11 0.3585 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 0.4030 0.3565 0.0030 0.0168 0.0092 0.3854 
4/512001 5.25 4.70 4.75 4.111 0.3585 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 0.4030 0.3565 0.0030 0.0168 0.0092 0.3854 
411!12001 512 4.84 4.66 4.88 0.3585 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 0.4030 0.3565 0.0030 0.0168 0.0092 0.3854 
417/2001 5.19 462 4.67 4.111 0.3565 0.0030 0.0344 00092 0.4030 0.3565 0.0030 0.0168 00092 03854 
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2/2412001 0.3942 347% 0.1718 0.2542 00003 01033 00766 0.3623 0 2477 0.1338 0.3883 
212512001 0.3842 347% 0.1718 0 2542 00003 0.1033 00766 0.3623 0 2477 01338 0.3883 
2126/2001 0.3942 3.47% 0.1718 0.2542 0.0003 0.1033 00766 0.3623 0.2477 01338 0.3883 
212712001 0.3942 347% 0.1728 0.2542 00003 01033 00766 0 3623 0 2477 01338 0.3883 
2128/2001 0.3842 347% 0.1747 0.2542 0.0003 01033 0.0766 0.3623 0.2477 0.1338 0.3883 
311/2001 0.3942 3.47% 0.1812 0 2542 0.0003 01485 0.1101 0.3582 0.2449 0.1579 0.4124 
312/2001 0.3942 3.47% 0.1888 0 2542 0.0003 0.1485 0.1101 0.3582 0.2449 01579 0.4124 
31312001 0.3842 347% 0.1825 0.2542 00003 0.1485 0.1101 0.3582 0.2449 0.1579 0.4124 
31412001 0.3942 347% 0.1825 0 2542 0.0003 0.1485 0.1101 0 3582 02449 0.1579 0.4124 
31512001 0.3942 3 47% 0.1125 0.2542 00003 0.1485 0.1101 0.3582 0 2449 0.1579 0.4124 
316/2001 0.3842 347% 0.1833 0.2542 0.0003 0.1485 01101 0.3582 0 2449 0.1579 0.4124 
31712001 0.3942 3.47% 0.1781 0.2542 0.0003 01485 01101 0 3582 0.2449 01579 0.4124 
31812001 0.3942 3 47% 0.1768 0.2542 0.0003 0.1485 01101 0 3582 0.2449 0.1579 0.4124 
3/912001 0.3942 3 47% 0.1787 0.2542 00003 0.1485 0.1101 0.3582 0.2449 0.1579 0.4124 

311012001 0.3842 3.47% 0.1730 0 2542 00003 0.1485 0.1101 0.3582 0.2449 0.1579 0.4124 
3111/2001 0.3842 3.47% 0.1730 0 2542 00003 0 1485 01101 0.3582 0.2449 01579 0.4124 
311212001 0.3842 3 47°4 0.1730 0.2542 0.0003 0.1485 0.1101 0.3582 0 2449 0.1579 0.4124 
3113/2001 0.3842 3.47% 0.1881 0 2542 0.0003 0.1485 0.1101 0.3582 02449 0.1579 0.4124 
3114/2001 0.3942 3.47% 0.1735 0 2542 0.0003 0.1485 0.1101 0.3582 02449 01579 0.4124 
311512001 0.3842 3 47% 0.1891 0 2542 00003 0.1485 01101 0 3582 02449 0.1579 0.4124 
311612001 0.3842 3.47% 0.1878 0 2542 0.0003 0.1485 01101 0 3582 0.2449 01579 0.4124 
3117/2001 0.3842 3 47% 0.1880 0 2542 0.0003 0.1485 0.1101 0.3582 0.2449 0.1579 0.4124 
3118/2001 0.3842 3 47% 0.1880 0 2542 00003 0.1485 0.1101 0.3582 0.2449 0.1579 0.4124 
311912001 0.3842 347% 0.1680 02542 0.0003 0.1485 0.1101 0 3582 0.2449 0.1579 0.4124 
3/20/2001 0.3942 3.47% 0.1702 0.2542 0.0003. 0.1485 0.1101 0.3582 0.2449 0.1579 0.4124 
312112001 0.39ot2 3 47% 0.1868 0.2542 0.0003 0.1485 0.1101 03582 0 2449 0.1579 0.4124 
312212001 0.3942 3 47% 0.1866 0.2542 0.0003 01485 0.1101 0 3582 0.2449 01579 0.4124 
3123/2001 0.3942 3.47% 0.1831 02542 00003 01485 01101 0.3582 0.2449 0.1579 0.4124 
3/2412001 0.3942 347% 0.1878 02542 00003 0.1485 01101 0.3582 0.2449 0.1579 0.4124 
3125/2001 0.3942 3 47"1. 0.1878 02542 0.0003 0.1485 0.1101 0.3582 0.2449 0.1579 0.4124 
3/26/2001 0.3842 3 47% 0.1878 02542 00003 0.1485 01101 0 3582 0.2449 0.1579 0.4124 
312712001 0.3942 3 47% 0.1833 0.2542 00003 0.1485 01101 0 3582 0.2449 01579 0.4124 
3128/2001 0.3942 3.47% 0.1875 0.2542 0.0003 0.1485 0.1101 0 3582 0.2449 01579 0.4124 
312912001 0.3942 3.47% 0.1734 0.2542 00003 0.1485 01101 0.3582 0.2449 01579 0.4124 
313012001 0.3942 347% 0.1873 0 2542 0.0003 0.1485 0.1101 0.3582 0 2449 0.1579 0.4124 
3131/2001 0.3942 3.47% 0.1584 0.2542 00003 0.1485 01101 0.3582 0 2449 01579 0.4124 
41112001 0.3142 347% 0.1584 0.2542 00003 0.1503 01115 0.3435 02348 01558 0.4103 
41212001 0.3842 347% 0.1584 0.2542 0.0003 0.1503 01115 0.3435 0 2348 0.1558 0.4103 
41312001 0.3942 3.47% 0.1488 0.2542 0.0003 0.1503 0.1115 0 3435 0.2348 01558 0.4103 
4/412001 0.3142 3.47% 0.1888 0.2542 0.0003 0.1503 0.1115 0.3435 0.2348 01558 0.4103 
41512001 0.3842 3.47% 0.1729 0.2542 0.0003 0.1503 0.1115 0.3435 02348 0.1558 0.4103 
416/2001 0.3142 3.47% 0.1815 0.2542 0.0003 0.1503 0.1115 0.3435 0.2348 0.1558 0.4103 
4f712001 0.3142 347% 0.1705 0.2542 0.0003 0.1503 0.1115 0 3435 0 2348 0.1558 0.4103 
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Gas Dan~ Dail): Mldf:!olnl El Paso Tariff for CA Deliveries Under Rale Schedule FT-1 
Penn1an San Juan Pennlan Deliveries San Juan Deliveries 

Aver•a• Gn Price 
El Paso. El Paso, •t Perml•n •nd S•n Reservallon Reservallon Volumelric Volumelric Total Transport Reservation Reservallon Volumelrlc Volumetric Total Transport 

Flow Date El Paso Bond ad Non-Bonded Ju•n a .. ln• Cha!J!e' Surchar!!e Char11e Surcha!J!e for Permian Cha!J!e' Surchar!!• Cha!J!e Surcha!J!e for SanJuan 
t' A,,.) 

o! '~f, ,t'' ' ~I.~ ·~· ;<, ;>'~l'j: 1}•, Nl ," <~ < ! f 0 ;'t' (IIMMBtu) 

(II)+ ((2) + (3)) 12) 12 (5) • (6) • (7) • (8) (10)• (11)• (12)• (13) 
(1) (2) (3) c•1 (5) (6) (7) (8) (9) (10) (II) (12) (13) 11•1 

4/8/2001 519 4 62 4.67 4.11 0 3565 00030 00344 0.0092 04030 0 3565 00030 0.0168 0.0092 0.3854 
4/9/2001 519 4 62 4 67 4.111 0 3565 0.0030 00344 0.0092 0.4030 03565 00030 0.0168 00092 0.3854 

4/10/2001 5 33 4.91 4.83 5.10 0.3565 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 04030 0.3565 00030 0 0168 00092 0.3854 
4/11/2001 548 5.06 4 97 5.24 0.3565 0.0030 00344 00092 04030 0.3565 00030 0 0168 0.0092 03854 
4/12/2001 5 38 5 20 5 18 5.21 03565 00030 00344 00092 04030 0 3565 00030 00168 0 0092 03854 
4/13/2001 5 24 4 91 4.86 5.08 0.3565 00030 00344 0.0092 04030 03565 0.0030 00168 0.0092 03854 
4/14/2001 524 4 91 4 86 5.0fl 0 3565 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 0.4030 0 3565 00030 0.0168 00092 03854 
4/15/2001 5 24 4.91 4.86 5.08 0.3565 0.0030 0.0344 00092 0.4030 0.3565 0.0030 0 0168 0.0092 0.3854 
4/1612001 5 24 4 91 4 86 5.08 0 3565 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 04030 0.3565 00030 0 0168 00092 0.3854 
4/1712001 531 4 99 496 5.14 0.3565 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 0.4030 0.3565 0.0030 0.0168 0.0092 0.3854 
4/1812001 1 5 22 4 82 4 79 5.01 0.3565 00030 0.0344 0.0092 0.4030 0.3565 0.0030 0.0168 0.0092 0.3854 
4/1912001 508 4.55 4 56 4.11 0.3565 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 04030 0.3565 0.0030 00168 0.0092 03854 
4/20/2001 5.02 433 4.37 4.81 0.3565 0.0030 0.0344 00092 04030 0.3565 0.0030 0.0168 0.0092 0.3854 
4121/2001 4 91 4 22 4 21 4.56 0 3565 0.0030 00344 0.0092 0.4030 0.3565 0.0030 0.0168 0.0092 0.3854 
4/2212001 4.91 4 22 4.21 4.56 0.3565 00030 0.0344 00092 0.4030 0.3565 00030 0.0168 00092 03854 
4/23/2001 4 91 4.22 4.21 4.56 0.3565 00030 0.0344 00092 04030 0 3565 0.0030 0.0166 0.0092 03854 
4/24/2001 5.05 4 88 4 83 4.95 0.3565 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 0.4030 0.3565 0.0030 0.0166 0 0092 03854 
4125/2001 5.13 484 4 63 4.91 0.3565 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 0.4030 0.3565 0.0030 00168 0.0092 03854 
412612001 4.90 472 4 69 4.10 0.3565 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 0.4030 0.3565 00030 0.0168 0.0092 03854 
4/27/2001 4.83 456 4 59 4.70 0.3565 00030 00344 0.0092 0.4030 0.3565 00030 0.0168 00092 0.3854 
4/28/2001 486 444 4,50 4.56 0'.3565 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 04030 0.3565 0.0030 0.0168 0.0092 0.3854 
4129/2001 4.66 4 44 450 4.56 0.3565 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 0.4030 0 3565 0.0030 0.0168 0.0092 03854 
4/30/2001 4.66 4 44 4 50 4.56 0 3565 00030 00344 0.0092 04030 0 3565 0.0030 0.0168 0.0092 0.3854 
5/1/2001 4 63 450 4 56 4.51 0.3565 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 0.4030 0 3565 ~ 0.0030 0 0168 0.0092 03854 
512/2001 445 4 37 4 43 4.42 0.3565 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 0.4030 0.3565 0.0030 0.0168 00092 0.3854 
513/2001 4 42 4 22 4.24 4.32 0.3565 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 0.4030 0.3565 0.0030 0.0168 0.0092 03854 
5/412001 4.32 409 413 4.21 0.3565 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 0.4030 0.3565 0.0030 0.0168 0.0092 0.3854 
515/2001 4 34 394 3.96 4.14 0.3565 0.0030 00344 0.0092 0.4030 0.3565 0.0030 0.0168 0.0092 0.3854 
51612001 4 34 3.94 3.96 4.14 0.3565 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 0.4030 0.3565 0.0030 0.0168 0.0092 0.3854 
517/2001 434 384 396 4.14 0.3565 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 0.4030 0.3565 00030 0.0168 0.0092 0.3854 
5/8/2001 4,17 3.86 3.89 4.02 0.3565 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 0.4030 0.3565 00030 0.0168 0.0092 0.3854 
51912001 410 3 73 3 72 3.111 0.3565 0.0030 00344 0.0092 04030 03565 0.0030 00168 0.0092 03854 

5/10/2001 4 01 3 62 363 3.82 0.3565 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 0.4030 0 3565 0.0030 0.0168 00092 0.3854 
5/1112001 4 04 350 352 3.78 0.3565 0.0030 0.0344 00092 0.4030 03565 00030 0.0168 0.0092 03854 
5/1212001 411 329 3 32 3.70 0.3565 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 04030 0.3565 00030 0.0168 0.0092 03854 
5/13/2001 411 3.29 3 32 3.70 0.3565 0.0030 00344 00092 04030 0.3565 0.0030 0.0168 00092 03854 
5/1412001 411 3.29 3.32 3.70 0.3565 0.0030 0.0344 00092 04030 0.3565 0.0030 00168 00092 03854 
511512001 414 3.27 330 3.71 0.3585 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 0.4030 0.3565 0.0030 00168 00092 0.3854 
5/1812001 4.32 3.28 3 29 3.10 0.3565 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 0.4030 03565 0.0030 0.0168 0.0092 0.3854 
5/1712001 4 32 3.26 3.26 3.711 0.3565 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 0.4030 0.3565 0.0030 0.0168 0.0092 03854 
511812001 3.99 2 98 2.99 3.41 0.3565 0.0030 0.0344 00092 0.4030 03565 00030 0.0168 0.0092 03854 
511912001 3.82 2 70 2.71 3.2fl 0.3565 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 0.4030 0.3565 0.0030 0.0168 0.0092 03854 
512012001 382 2.70 2 71 3.2fl 0.3565 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 0.4030 0.3565 00030 0.0168 00092 0.3854 
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4/812001 0.3842 3 47% 0.1705 0.2542 0 0003 01503 0.1115 0.3435 0 2348 01558 0.4103 
4/9/2001 0.3842 3.47% 0.1705 0.2542 00003 0.1503 0.1115 0.3435 0 2348 01558 0.4103 
4110/2001 0.3142 3.47% 0.1788 02542 00003 0.1503 01115 0.3435 0.2348 01558 0.4103 
4/1112001 0.3942 347% 0.1820 02542 0.0003 0.1503 0.1115 0.3435 0.2348 01558 0.4103 
4/12/2001 0.3142 347% 0.1833 0 2542 0.0003 01503 01115 0.3435 0 2348 0.1558 0.4103 
4/13/2001 0.3142 347% 0.1755 0.2542 0.0003 0.1503 01115 0.3435 0 2348 0.1558 0.4103 
4/14/2001 0.3142 3.47% 0.1755 02542 0.0003 01503 01115 0.3435 0 2348 0 1558 0.4103 
4/15/2001 0.3142 3.47% 0.1755 0.2542 00003 0.1503 I 0.1115 0.3435 02348 0.1558 0.4103 
4/16/2001 0.3142 347% 0.1755 0.2542 0.0003 01503 01115 0.3435 0 2348 0.1558 0.4103 
4/17/2001 0.3842 3 47% 0.1784 0 2542 00003 01503 01115 0 3435 0.2348 0.1558 0.4103 
4/18/2001 0.3842 3 47% 0.1738 0 2542 00003 01503 0.1115 0 3435 0 2348 01558 0.4103 
4/19/2001 0.3942 347% 0.1870 0.2542 00003 01503 01115 0.3435 0 2348 01558 0.4103 
4/20/2001 0.3842 347% 0.1825 02542 00003 0.1503 0.1115 0.3435 0 2348 01558 0.4103 
4/21/2001 0.3842 347% 0.1582 0.2542 00003 01503 0.1115 0.3435 02348 01558 0.4103 
4/22/2001 0.3842 347% 0.1582 0.2542 00003 0.1503 01115 0.3435 0.2348 01558 0.4103 
4/23/2001 0.3842 3 47% 0.1582 0.2542 00003 01503 0.1115 03435 0.2348 01558 0.4103 
4/24/2001 0.3842 3.47% 0.1718 0.2542 0.0003 0.1503 0.1115 0.3435 0.2348 0.1558 0.4103 
4/25/2001 0.3842 H7% 0.1728 0.2542 0.0003 0.1503 0.1115 03435 0.2348 01558 0.4103 
4/28/2001 0.3842 3.47% 0.1885 0 2542 00003 01503 01115 0.3435 0.2348 0.1558 0.4103 
4/27/2001 0.3842 347% 0.1831 0.2542 0.0003 0.1503 0.1115 03435 0.2348 0.1558 0.4103 
4/28/2001 0.3842 347% 0.1582 02542 00003 0.1503 0.1115 0 3435 0.2348 0.1558 0.4103 
4/29/2001 0.3942 347% 0.1582 0.2542 0.0003 0.1503 0.1115 0.3435 0.2348 0.1558 0.4103 
4130/2001 0.3842 3 47% 0.1582 0 2542 0.0003 0.1503 0.1115 0.3435 0.2348 0.1558 0.4103 
5/1/2001 0.3942 3 47% 0.1589 0.2542 0.0003 0.1379 0.1022 0.4092 0.2797 0.1628 0.4173 
5/2/2001 0.3842 347% 0.1534 02542 00003 0.1379 0.1022 0.4092 0.2797 01628 0.4173 
5/312001 0.3842 347% 0.1491 0.2542 0.0003 0.1379 0.1022 0.4092 0.2797 01628 0.4173 
5/4/2001 0.3942 347% 0.1481 0.2542 0.0003 0.1379 0.1022 0.4092 0.2797 01628 0.4173 
5/512001 0.3942 347% 0.1437 0.2542 0.0003 0.1379 01022 0.4092 0.2797 0.1628 0.4173 
5/812001 0.3842 3 47% 0.1437 0 2542 0.0003 0.1379 0.1022 0.4092 0.2797 0.1628 0.4173 
517/2001 0.3942 3.47% 0.1437 0 2542 0.0003 0.1379 01022 0.4092 02797 0.1628 0.4173 
5/812001 0.3142 347% 0.1315 02542 00003 0.1379 0.1022 0.4092 0.2797 0.1628 0.4173 
519/2001 0.3842 3.47% 0.1357 0.2542 0.0003 0.1379 01022 0.4092 0 2797 0.1628 0.4173 

5/10/2001 0.3942 347% 0.1324 0.2542 0.0003 0.1379 0.1022 0.4092 02797 01628 0.4173 
5/11/2001 0.3842 3.47% 0.1310 0.2542 0.0003 0.1379 0.1022 0.4092 0.2797 0.1628 0.4173 
5/12/2001 0.3842 3.47% 0.1285 0.2542 00003 0.1379 0.1022 0.4092 0.2797 0.1628 0.4173 
5113/2001 0.3142 347% 0.1285 0.2542 0.0003 0.1379 0.1022 04092 0.2797 0.1628 0.4173 
5114/2001 0.3842 3.47% 0.1285 0.2542 0.0003 0.1379 0.1022 04092 0.2797 0.1628 0.4173 
511512001 0.3142 3.47% 0.1287 0.2542 0.0003 0.1379 0.1022 04092 0.2797 01628 0.4173 
5/16/2001 0.3842 347% 0.1318 0.2542 0.0003 0.1379 0.1022 0.4092 0.2797 0.1628 0.4173 
5117/2001 0.3842 347% 0.1315 0.2542 0.0003 0.1379 0.1022 0.4092 0.2797 0.1628 0.4173 
5118/2001 0.3142 3.47% 0.1210 0.2542 0.0003 0.1379 0.1022 0.4092 0.2797 0.1628 0.4173 
5119/2001 0.3142 3.47% 0.1131 0.2542 0.0003 0.1379 0.1022 0.4092 0.2797 0.1628 0.4173 
5120/2001 0.3842 3.47% 0.1131 0.2542 0.0003 0.1379 0.1022 0.4092 0.2797 0.1628 0.4173 
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Contains Protected Material -
Not A vallable t C mpetitive Duty Personnel 

Gaa Dail~ Dai!l: Mldf:!oint Et Paso Tariff for CA Deliveries Under Rate Schedule FT-1 
Permian San Juan Permian Deliveries San Juan Deliveries 

Average o .. Price 
El Paso. El Paso, at Permian and San Reservation Reservation Volumetric Volumetric T olal Transport Reservation Reservation Volumetric Volumetric Total Transport 

Flow Date El Paso Bond ad Non-Bondad Juan a .. ln• Char11e' Surchar11e Cha!'l!e Surchar11e for Prmnian Charse' Surcha!'l!e Charse Surchar11e forSan Juan 
~t,~~f'Jt~;o, ;~¢ff ~ ,'l,':;' 'l'P,,..~ ~.._{1'\ ... • '</{~•'if\-'\ ;y • '<l'~lt ,,., ,~,{;_~'~ , '.·-f), ~(lld'tf}~'t~(;~' ,t1 ; 1> 1J7 .~ ' 1 .,.L'i • ,·. > '<> ' ~l ' ($/Mt.lhl) . ~' , 

((11+ ((2) + (31112) 12 (5) + (6) + (7) + (8) (10) • (It) • (12) + (13) 
(1) (2) (3) (4) (5) (6) (7) (6) (0) (10) (11) (12) (13) (14) 

5/21/2001 3 82 2 70 2 71 3.26 0.3565 0.0030 0 0344 0.0092 0.4030 03565 0.0030 0.0168 00092 03854 
5122/2001 4 00 3.29 3 20 3.82 0.3565 00030 0.0344 00092 0.4030 0.3565 00030 00168 0 0092 03854 
5/23/2001 3 89 3.46 3.45 3.117 0 3565 00030 00344 0.0092 04030 0.3565 00030 0.0168 0.0092 03854 
512412001 3 95 3.46 3 49 3.71 03565 00030 00344 0.0092 0.4030 0.3565 0.0030 00166 0.0092 03854 
512512001 3.99 3 51 3.50 3.75 0.3565 0.0030 00344 0 0092 0.4030 0.3565 00030 0.0168 0.0092 0.3854 
512612001 3 60 282 2 86 3.22 03565 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 04030 0.3565 00030 0.0168 00092 03854 
5/27/2001 3.60 2 82 2.86 3.22 03565 0.0030 00344 00092 04030 0.3565 0.0030 00168 00092 03854 
5/28/2001 3.60 2 82 2.86 3.22 0.3565 0.0030 0.0344 00092 04030 0 3565 00030 00168 00092 0.3854 
512912001 360 2 82 2.86 3.22 03565 00030 0.0344 0.0092 04030 0 3565 0.0030 00168 00092 03854 
5/3012001 365 2.99 3 00 3.32 0 3565 00030 00344 00092 0.4030 0.3565 00030 00168 00092 03854 
513112001 349 2 81 2 80 3.14 0.3585 00030 00344 00092 04030 0.3565 00030 0.0168 0.0092 03854 
6/1/2001 3 60 309 307 3.34 0 3565 0.0030 0.0344 00092 04030 0 3565 00030 00168 00092 03854 
612/2001 3 51 260 2 52 3.03 03565 00030 00344 0.0092 0.4030 0 3565 0.0030 00168 0.0092 0.3854 
613/2001 3 51 2.60 2 52 3.03 03565 0.0030 0.0344 00092 0.4030 0.3565 0.0030 00168 0 0092 03854 
6/4/2001 3.51 260 2.52 3.03 03565 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 0.4030 0 3565 00030 0.0168 00092 03854 
6/512001 401 2.85 2.81 3.42 0.3565 0.0030 0.0344 00092 0.4030 0.3565 0.0030 00168 0.0092 03854 
6/6/2001 4 03 2.98 3.06 3.52 0.3565 0.0030 0 0344 00092 04030 0.3565 0.0030 00168 0 0092 03854 
617/2001 3.64 2 87 2 84 3.25 03565 0.0030 0 0344 0.0092 04030 0 3565 0.0030 0.0168 0.0092 03854 
6/812001 348 2 47 2.52 2.99 0.3565 0.0030 0.0344 00092 04030 0.3565 0.0030 00168 00092 03854 
6/9/2001 3 26 172 1 76 2.50 0.3565 00030 0.0344 00092 0.4030 0.3565 00030 00168 00092 03854 
6110/2001 3.26 1 72 1.76 2.50 0.3565 00030 0.0344 0.0092 0.4030 0.3565 00030 00168 0.0092 03854 
8/1112001 3.26 172 1.76 2.50 0.3565 0.0030 0.0344 0 0092 0.4030 0.3565 0.0030 00168 0.0092 03854 
811212001 3 68 2.49 2 48 3.08 0.3565 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 0.4030 0.3565 0.0030 0.0168 00092 03854 
6/1312001 3 86 2 93 287 3.38 0 3565 0.0030 0.0344 00092 0.4030 0.3565 0.0030 0.0168 0.0092 0.3854 
6/14/2001 4 07 3 07 300 3.55 0.3565 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 04030 0 3565 0.0030 00166 00092 03854 
6/1512001 3.77 3 06 3.12 3.43 0.3565 00030 0.0344 0.0092 0.4030 0.3565 0.0030 00168 00092 03854 
611612001 3.54 2 37 244 2.97 0.3565 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 04030 0.3565 0.0030 00168 0 0092 03854 
6/1712001 354 2.37 2 44 2.17 03565 00030 0.0344 0.0092 0.4030 0.3565 0.0030 0.0168 00092 03854 
6118/2001 3.54 2.37 2 44 2.97 0.3565 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 0.4030 0.3565 0.0030 00168 0.0092 03854 
6/1912001 384 3 32 3.26 3.56 03565 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 0.4030 0 3565 0.0030 00168 0.0092 03854 
6120/2001 395 317 3 12 3.54 0.3565 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 0.4030 0 3565 0.0030 0.0168 0.0092 03854 
612112001 3.81 2 71 2.61 3.23 0.3565 0.0030 00344 0.0092 0.4030 0.3565 0.0030 0.0168 0.0092 03854 
612212001 3 69 2 41 2.45 3.06 0 3565 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 0.4030 0.3565 0.0030 00166 0 0092 0.3854 
6/2312001 354 250 2 39 2.11 0.3565 0.0030 0.0344 00092 04030 0.3565 0.0030 0 0168 0.0092 0.3854 
612412001 354 2.50 2 39 2.99 0.3565 0.0030 0.0344 00092 04030 0.3565 0.0030 0.0168 00092 03854 
612512001 354 250 2.39 2.91 0.3565 0.0030 0.0344 00092 0.4030 0.3565 00030 0.0168 0.0092 03854 
8/2612001 3 56 2.65 258 3.08 0.3565 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 0.4030 0.3565 00030 00166 0.0092 03854 
6127/2001 338 2.39 2 39 2.81 03565 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 04030 0.3565 00030 0.0166 00092 0.3854 
612812001 3.29 2.54 2.51 2.11 0.3565 0.0030 00344 0.0092 0.4030 0.3565 00030 0.0166 0.0092 03854 
6129/2001 309 2.43 2.48 2.77 0.3565 0.0030 0.0344 0.0092 0.4030 0 3565 0.0030 00166 0 0092 03854 
6/3012001 266 2.34 2.33 2.80 0.3585 00030 0.0344 0.0092 04030 0.3565 0.0030 00168 0.0092 03854 
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Flow Date 

SoCal Gas Tariff for Intrastate Transeort Under Rate Schedule GT-F5in SoCal Gas and SDG&E Service Areas 

Average Tranaport 
Tariff on El Paao 

from Permian and 
SanJuan - % Fuel Rate 

!!!!:MMBtu 

SoCaiGas SDG&E 
Outside City of LA Outside City of San 

CftyofLAG- G-MSUR3 (69% Cfty of San Diego Diego G-PSUR' 
El Paao Fuel EG-Tier 2 MSUR3 (4%of of Plant G-PSUR' (9% of ( 17% of Plant Weighted Totallntraatate 

Charge Transmission ITCS2 Plant Locations!' Locations! Plant Locations! Locations) Munic!J!al Charge Tranaport Char11 .. ,. --~~r~t~:~rr~~~,,~~~\~:t:<'tir'l:}~;~•n·~~r,.,.:FJ',;.~~ r~~"~, ~·h\%*~~1!kff;",:,,:; r-~''t?·':"Jr,..l~~,r._. :· f'i. ~'"}d<r~; r. ·h•'." , ~\'1,* '\fiT"Jt· 7:. 1 " 

(20)'4'11 + (21)'611'11 + 
[(1)+(141112 (4)'(11) (22)'9'11 + (23)'17'11 (11). (11). (24) 

(15) (18) (17) (18) (11) (20) (21) (22) (23) (24) (25) 

5/2112001 0.3842 347% 0.1131 0.2542 0.0003 0.1379 0.1022 0.4092 0.2797 0.1628 0.4173 
512212001 0.3842 347% 0.1257 0.2542 00003 0.1379 01022 0.4092 0.2797 0.1628 0.4173 
5/23/2001 0.3842 3.47% 0.1273 0.2542 0.0003 0.1379 0.1022 0.4092 0.2797 0.1628 0.4173 
5/24/2001 0.3842 3.47% 0.1287 0.2542 00003 0.1379 0.1022 0.4092 0.2797 0.1628 0.4173 
512512001 0.3842 347% 0.1300 0.2542 00003 01379 0.1022 0.4092 0.2797 01628 0.4173 
5/26/2001 0.3842 3.47% 0.1118 02542 0.0003 0.1379 0.1022 0.4092 0.2797 0.1628 0.4173 
512712001 0.3842 347% 0.1118 0.2542 0.0003 01379 01022 0.4092 0.2797 0.1628 0.4173 
5/2812001 0.3942 3 47% 0.1118 0.2542 0.0003 0.1379 01022 04092 0.2797 01628 0.4173 
5/29/2001 0.3842 3 47% 0.1118 0 2542 00003 0.1379 0.1022 0.4092 0.2797 01628 0.4173 
5130/2001 0.3842 3.47% 0.1152 02542 00003 01379 01022 0.4092 0.2797 01628 0.4173 
5131/2001 0.3842 3.47% 0.1080 0.2542 00003 01379 01022 04092 0 2797 0.1628 0.4173 
81112001 0.3842 347% 0.1158 0.2542 00003 0.1186 00879 0.3333 0.2278 0.1361 0.3908 
612/2001 0.3842 3.47% 0.1052 0.2542 0.0003 0.1186 0.0879 0 3333 02278 0.1361 0.3906 
813/2001 0.3842 3.47% 0.1052 0.2542 0.0003 0.1186 0.0879 0.3333 0.2278 0.1361 0.3906 
61412001 0.3842 3.47% 0.1052 0 2542 00003 0.1186 00879 0.3333 0.2278 0.1361 0.3906 
61512001 0.3842 347•4 0.1115 02542 0.0003 0.1186 0.0879 0.3333 0.2278 0.1361 0.3906 
61612001 0.3942 3.47% 0.1221 02542 0.0003 0.1186 0.0879 0.3333 0.2278 0.1361 0.3906 
6/712001 0.3942 3.47% 0.1128 0 2542 0.0003 0.1186 00879 0.3333 02278 0.1361 0.3906 
618/2001 0.3842 3.47% 0.1038 0.2542 00003 0.1186 0.0879 0.3333 0.2278 0.1361 0.3806 
61912001 0.3842 3.47% 0.0187 0.2542 00003 01186 0.0879 0.3333 0.2278 0.1361 0.3906 

6/1012001 0.3842 3.47% 0.0887 0.2542 0.0003 0.1186 0.0879 0.3333 0.2278 0.1361 0.3906 
6111/2001 0.3942 3.47% 0.0187 0 2542 0.0003 0.1186 0.0879 0.3333 0.2278 0.1361 0.3908 
611212001 0.3842 3.47% 0.1088 0.2542 00003 0.1186 00879 03333 0.2278 0.1361 0.3906 
611312001 0.3842 3.47% 0.1172 0.2542 0.0003 0.1186 0.0879 0.3333 0.2278 0.1361 0.3901 
6114/2001 0.3842 347% 0.1231 0.2542 0.0003 0.1186 0.0879 0.3333 0.2278 0.1361 0.3908 
8115/2001 0.3842 3.47% 0.1180 0.2542 0.0003 0.1186 0.0879 0.3333 02278 01381 0.3908 
6/16/2001 0.3842 347% 0.1031 0.2542 00003 0.1186 0.0879 0.3333 0.2278 01361 0.3908 
6117/2001 0.3842 347% 0.1031 0.2542 00003 0.1186 0.0879 0.3333 0.2278 0.1361 0.3108 
611812001 0.3842 3.47% 0.1031 02542 0.0003 0.1186 0.0879 0.3333 0.2278 0.1361 0.3908 
6119/2001 0.3842 347% . 0.1237 0.2542 00003 0.1186 0.0879 03333 0.2278 0.1361 0.3906 
6/20/2001 0.3842 3.47% 0.1230 0.2542 0.0003 0.1186 0.0879 0.3333 0.2278 0.1361 0.3901 
6/2112001 0.3842 3.47% 0.1122 0.2542 0.0003 0.1186 0.0879 0.3333 0.2278 0.1361 0.3906 
612212001 0.3842 347% 0.1012 0.2542 0.0003 0.1186 0.0879 0.3333 0.2278 0.1361 0.3101 
612312001 0.3842 3.47% 0.1037 02542 0.0003 0.1186 0.0879 0.3333 0.2278 0.1361 0.3906 
8124/2001 0.3842 347% 0.1037 0.2542 0.0003 0.1186 0.0879 0.3333 0 2276 0.1361 0.3101 
612512001 0.3842 3.47% 0.1037 0.2542 0.0003 0.1186 0.0879 0.3333 0 2278 0.1361 0.3908 
612612001 0.3842 347% 0.1070 0.2542 0.0003 0.1186 0.0879 0.3333 0.2278 01361 0.3908 
6127/2001 0.3842 3.47% 0.1001 0.2542 0.0003 0.1186 0.0879 0.3333 0.2278 0.1361 0.3901 
612812001 0.3842 3.47% 0.1008 0.2542 0.0003 0.1186 0.0879 0.3333 0.2278 0.1361 0.38011 
6129/2001 0.3842 3.47% 0.0811 0.2542 0.0003 0.1186 0.0879 0.3333 0 2278 0.1361 0.3808 
613012001 0.3842 3.47% 0.0801 0.2542 0.0003 0.1186 0.0879 0.3333 0.2278 0.1361 0.3901 
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Gas Dally Dally Midpoint El Paso T a rill lor CA Deliveries Under Rate Schedule FT -1 
Pennlan San Juan Pennlan Deliveries San Juan Deliveries 

Flow Dale El Paso 

Average Gae Price 
El Paso. El Paso. at Pennlan and San 
Bond ad Non·Bondad Juan 811lne 

Reservation 

Charge' 
Reservation 
Surcharge 

Volumetric Volumetric 
Charge Surcharge 

Total Transport 
forPennlan 

Reservation Reservation Volumetric Volumetric 
Charge' Surcharge Charge Surcharge 

Tots/ Transport 
forSan Juan 

(1) (2) (3) 
((1). ((2). (3)) 12) 12 ,,, (5) (6) (7) (8) 

(5} +(6} +(7} +(8} 
(9} i10) (11) (12) (13) 

(tO} • (tt} + (12} + (t3} 
(t4} . 

Note: 'Base charge plus reservation add-on 
21TCS ~ Interstate Transition Cost Surcharge 

'Transported Gas Municipal Surcharge 

'Includes plants located within the City of Long Beach 

1 
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Aver•ge Tr•neport 

SoCal Gas Tariff for Intrastate Transport Under Rate Schedule GT-F5in SoCal Gas and SDG&E Service Areas 
SoCal Gas SDG&E 

Outside City of LA Outside City of San 

Flow Date 

Terlff on El Peeo 
from Permlen end 

Sen Juen 
% Fuel Rate 
per MMBtu 

El P .. o Fuel 
Cherge 

:1 :f'l'~~~~1t: 1~~1:,~~r,~

EG-Tier 2 
Transmission 

~·tr,Tirk::~ rr.:11~~..,~~'4

City of LAG- G-MSUR3 (69% City of San Diego Diego G-PSUR3 

MSUR
3 

(4% of of Plant G-PSUR3 (9% of (17% of Plant Weighted Totellntraatete 
ITCS2 Plant Locations)• Locations) Plant Locations) Locations) Municipal Charge Trenaport Charges 

!;~:.1'',~'·r.'1!'), , >l' ,>i-?Jh ~~~ ~ f !~>~:-~ ~;,,' ~'r',"<;!.,''•~l'~J':'~/ ,'""·""''f>;•,X,• -.,. ''> .~l';1'~!1","l'),: ,••'3::·"'' •'''" "' ·~.,'. } "''<' ';., 'h':.,,• 

(20)"4% + (21)"69% + 
(4)"(11) (22)"9% + (23)"17% (11) + (18) + (24) 

(18) (17) (15) (19) (20) (21) (22) (23) (24) (25) 
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Contains Protected Material -
Not Available to Competitive Duty Personnel 

Appendix 0 • Calculated Rates for Natural Gas 
Deliveries to Northern California Electricity Generators 

Gas Datly· Datly 
Mldf!!!lnl PG&E. Malin to On-S~slem Deliveries PGT-NW. Klnasaate to Malin ANG: AlbertaiBC to Klnssaate NOVA' 

Converted Converted Total Transport 
NOVA(AECO- Transport Shrinkage TotaiPG&E Transport Total PGT- Transport Converted TotaiANG Transport Charges on All Total Cost of 

Flow Date C,NIT) Cha!]la Cha!]le Charges Charge Fuel Cha!]le NW Charges Charae Fuel Charae Cha!]leS 
~tfpp~:rr~>t)~r .. ,~y / Ti>-'-:: \' r;:· ~~"'IJI;'~~· ~rr·~:.;.w: ~~~(':~rth"-~~.;~r'~ft,! ~l· ··~: ., ::"·' :t ;\ ;,_"' ('~ ~ ;"'- -.-r~,r.::p:.-~" r ... ~-/~f,.~llil~·j:~ ·~ Y ~, :·,""":. -,: .,. '-"~: 't> ',':: ,"k',o-

Cha!]le 
)/ 

Pl!!ellnes Delivered Gas 

(2). (3) (S)+ (6) (8)+ (9) (4). (7). {10). (If) {f). (12) 
If) (2) (3) {4) (5) (6) (7) (8) {9) (10) (ttl (12) (13) 

51112000 2 74 0.4913 0.0475 0.5388 0.2800 00538 0 3338 0.0576 0.0055 00631 01066 10424 3.7872 
51212000 2.77 0 4913 00480 0.5393 0.2800 00543 0 3344 0.0578 0.0055 0.0633 01069 1.0438 3.8165 
51312000 276 04913 0.0477 0.5390 0 2600 00541 0 3341 0.0575 0.0055 0.0630 01063 1 0425 3 6014 
51412000 2.80 0.4913 00484 0.5397 0.2800 0.0548 0.3349 0.0572 0.0056 0.0626 0.1059 1.0432 38394 
51512000 2.70 04913 00467 0 5380 0.2800 0.0529 0.3329 0.0570 0.0054 0.0624 01054 10388 3.7363 
51612000 2.66 04913 0.0460 0.5373 0.2600 0 0521 0.3322 0.0570 0.0053 0.0623 0.1054 10372 36960 
5f712000 266 0.4913 0.0460 0.5373 0 2800 0.0521 0.3322 0.0570 0.0053 0.0623 0.1054 1.0372 36960 
518/2000 266 0.4913 0.0460 0.5373 0 2800 0.0521 0.3322 0.0570 0.0053 0.0623 01054 1.0372 3.6960 
519/2000 2 70 0.4913 00466 0.5379 0.2800 0.0528 0.3329 00572 0.0054 00626 0.1058 1.0393 3.7358 

5/10/2000 2.71 04913 0.0469 0.5382 0 2800 0.0531 0.3332 0.0572 0.0054 0.0626 0.1057 10397 3 7505 
5/1112000 2.69 04913 0.0466 0.5379 0.2800 0.0528 0.3329 00571 0.0054 0.0625 0.1056 1.0389 3.7339 
5112/2000 285 0.4913 0.0494 0.5407 0 2800 0.0559 0.3360 0.0573 0.0057 0.0630 0.1060 1.0457 3.8993 
511312000 286 04913 00495 0.5408 0.2800 0.0560 0.3361 00574 0.0057 0.0632 01062 1.0462 39052 
5/14/2000 2 86 04913 0.0495 0.5408 0 2800 0.0560 0.3361 0.0574 0.0057 0.0632 0.1062 10462 39052 
511512000 2.86 0.4913 0.0495 0.5408 0.2800 00560 0.3361 0.0574 0.0057 00632 0.1062 1.0462 3.9052 
5/1612000 2.89 0.4913 0.0499 05412 0.2800 0.0566 0.3366 0.0573 0.0058 0.0631 0.1060 1 0470 3.9330 
5/1712000 2.94 0.4913 00508 0.5421 0 2800 0.0576 0.3376 0.0575 0.0059 0.0634 0.1063 10494 3 9884 
5/1812000 2.96 0.4913 0.0511 05424 0.2800 0.0579 0.3380 00570 00059 0.0629 0.1054 1.0487 4.0044 
511912000 317 0.4913 0.0548 0 5461 0.2800 0.0621 0.3421 00569 00063 0.0633 0.1053 1.0567 4.2239 
512012000 317 0.4913 00548 0.5461 0 2800 0.0621 0.3422 0.0571 0.0063 0.0634 0.1056 1 0573 4 2268 
512112000 3.17 0.4913 0.0548 0.5461 0.2800 0.0621 0.3422 0.0571 0.0063 0.0634 01056 1.0573 4 2268 
512212000 317 0.4913 00548 0 5461 0.2800 0.0621 0 3422 00571 00063 0.0634 0.1056 1.0573 4.2268 
512312000 3 51 0.4913 00607 0 5520 0 2800 0.0687 0.3488 00570 00070 00640 0 1054 1.0702 4 5770 
512412000 3 35 04913 0.0580 0.5493 0.2800 0.0657 0.3457 0.0568 0.0067 0.0635 01051 1.0635 44141 
512512000 344 0 4913 0.0595 0.5508 0.2800 0.0674 0.3474 00566 0.0069 0.0635 0.1047 10664 4 5040 
512612000 3.55 0.4913 0.0613 0.5526 0.2800 0.0695 0 3495 0.0567 00071 00638 0.1049 1.0709 4 6165 
512712000 360 0 4913 00623 0.5536 0 2800 0 0706 0.3506 0 0568 0.0072 00640 0.1050 1.0732 4 6742 
512612000 3.60 04913 00623 0.5536 0.2800 0.0706 0.3506 0.0568 0.0072 0.0640 0.1050 1.0732 4 6742 
512912000 360 04913 0 0623 05536 0.2600 O.Q706 0.3506 0.0568 0.0072 00640 0.1050 1 0732 4.6742 
513012000 3.60 0.4913 0.0623 0.5536 0.2800 0 0706 0.3506 00568 0.0072 0.0640 0.1050 1 0732 46742 
5/3112000 387 0.4913 0.0670 0.5583 0 2800 0.0759 0.3560 0 0568 0.0077 00646 0.1051 1.0839 4.9572 
61112000 417 0.5070 00721 05791 0.2800 00868 0.3668 0.0571 0.0125 00696 0.1055 11209 5 2878 
612/2000 3 78 0 5070 0.0653 0.5723 0.2800 0.0786 0.3587 0.0573 0.0113 0.0687 0.1059 1.1056 4 8807 
6/312000 360 0.5070 00623 0.5693 0.2800 0.0750 0.3551 0 0578 00108 0.0686 0.1068 1 0999 4.7036 
6/4/2000 360 05070 0.0623 0.5693 0.2800 0.0750 0.3551 0.0578 0.0108 0.0686' 01068 1.0999 4.7036 
61512000 3.60 0 5070 0.0623 0.5693 0.2800 0.0750 0 3551 0.0578 0.0108 0.0686 0.1066 1.0999 4 7036 
81612000 3.86 0 5070 0 0633 0 5703 0.2800 0.0762 0.3562 0.0578 0.0110 0.0686 0.1089 1.1022 4 7609 
6/712000 387 0.5070 0.0669 0.5739 0.2800 0.0806 0.3806 0.0578 0.0116 00694 01069 11109 4 9799 
6/612000 3.62 05070 0.0626 0.5896 0.2800 0.0753 0.3554 0.0578 0.0109 0.0687 0.1068 1.1005 4 7184 
61912000 353 0.5070 0.0611 0.5661 0.2800 0.0736 0.3538 0.0578 0.0106 0.0684 0.1067 1.0968 4.6291 

811012000 364 0.5070 0.0629 0.5699 0.2800 0.0757 0.3558 0.0579 0.0109 0.0688 0.1070 11015 4.7386 

) ) 

Exhibit No. CA-16, Appendix 0 
Page 226 of 258 



) 

Contains Protected Material -
Not Available to Competitive Duty Personnel 

Appendix 0 - Calculated Rates for Natural Gas 
Deliveries to Northern California Electricity Generators 

Gas Dally Dally 
Mld!!:!!lnl PG&E· Malin lo On-Slslem Deliveries PGT-NW: Klnllsl!ale lo Malin ANG. Alberta/BC lo Kini!SI!ale NOVA' 

Converted Converted Tolal Transport 
NOVA(AECO- Transport Shrinkage TolaiPG&E Tranapori Tolal PGT- Transport Converted TolaiANG Transport Charges on All Tolal Cos! of 

Flow Dale C,NIT! Charge Charge Charges Cha!Jie Fuel Cha!JI& NW Charfi!es Charse Fuel Char11e Charaes Cha!Jie Pi~elines Delivered Gas 
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(2) + (3) (5)+(6) (8) + (9) (4) + (7) + (10) + (11) (1) + (12) 
(1) (2) (3) (4) (5) (6) (7) (8) (9) (10) (11) (12) (13) 

6/11/2000 364 0 5070 00629 0 5699 0 2600 0.0757 0.3558 0 0579 0.0109 00688 01070 1.1015 4 7386 
6/1212000 364 0.5070 0.0829 0 5699 0 2800 00757 0.3558 00579 0.0109 00688 01070 1.1015 4.7386 
6/1312000 3 61 0 5070 0.0625 0.5695 0.2800 00752 0 3553 0.0579 0.0108 00687 0.1070 11005 4 7126 
611412000 358 0.5070 0.0620 0.5690 0.2600 0.0746 0.3546 00582 0.0107 00689 0.1075 11000 4.6822 
611512000 3 49 0 5070 0.0604 0.5674 0 2800 00727 0 3527 0.0582 0.0105 0.0686 01075 1.0962 4 5855 
6/1612000 368 0.5070 0.0637 05707 0.2800 0.0767 0.3567 0.0579 0 0110 00690 0.1070 1.1034 4.7652 
6/17/2000 3.72 0.5070 00643 0 5713 0.2800 0.0775 0 3575 0.0581 00112 00693 0.1074 11055 4 8249 
6/18/2000 372 0 5070 0.0643 0.5713 0.2800 0.0775 0.3575 0.0581 0.0112 0.0693 0 1074 1.1055 4.8249 
6/1912000 3.72 0 5070 00643 0.5713 0.2800 00775 0.3575 00581 00112 0.0693 0 1074 11055 4 8249 
6120/2000 361 0.5070 0.0624 0 5694 0.2800 0.0751 0 3551 00583 00108 0.0691 0.1078 1.1014 4.7078 
612112000 3.35 0 5070 0.0580 0.5650 0.2800 00698 0.3498 0.0581 0.0100 00682 01074 1.0903 4 4403 
612212000 3.54 0 5070 0.0612 0.5682 0.2800 0.0737 0.3537 00580 0.0106 0.0687 0.1072 1.0978 4.6364 
612312000 3.81 0 5070 00659 0 5729 0 2800 0.0794 0.3594 0.0581 0.0114 0.0695 0.1073 11091 4.9209 
6124/2000 3.54 0.5070 0.0613 0.5683 0.2800 0.0738 0.3539 0.0578 0.0106 0.0684 0.1068 1.0974 4 6421 
612512000 354 05070 00613 0.5683 0.2800 00738 0.3539 0.0578 0.0106 0.0684 0.1068 1.0974 4 6421 
612612000 3.54 0.5070 00613 0 5683 0.2800 0.0738 0.3539 00578 0.0108 0.0684 0.1068 10974 4.6421 
612712000 3.57 05070 0.0617 0.5687 0 2800 0.0743 0.3543 0.0576 0.0107 0.0683 0.1065 1.0979 4.6658 
6128/2000 3.75 0.5070 0.0648 0.5718 0.2800 0.0780 0.3581 0.0577 0.0112 0.0689 0.1065 1.1053 4.8523 
612912000 3 71 0.5070 0.0642 0 5712 0.2800 0.0772 0.3573 0.0576 0.0111 0.0687 0.1065 11036 4 8117 
6/3012000 3.58 0 5070 0.0620 0 5690 0.2800 0.0746 0.3547 0.0577 0.0108 0.0684 0.1066 1.0987 4 6832 
7/1/2000 360 0.5112 0.0622 0.5734 0.2800 0.0947 0.3748 0.0578 0.0252 0.0830 0.1067 11379 4.7349 
712/2000 3.60 0.5112 0.0622 0.5734 0.2800 0.0947 0.3748 00578 0.0252 0.0830 0.1067 1.1379 4.7349 
7/3/2000 3.60 0.5112 0.0622 0.5734 0.2800 0.0947 0.3748 0.0578 0.0252 0.0830 0.1067 1.1379 4.7349 
7/4/2000 360 0.5112 0.0622 0.5734 0.2800 0.0948 0.3748 0.0578 00252 0.0830 0.1068 1.1380 4.7362 
7/5/2000 360 0.5112 0.0622 0 5734 0.2800 0.0948 0.3748 0.0578 0.0252 0.0830 0.1068 1.1380 4.7362 
7/612000 3 35 05112 0.0580 0.5692 0.2800 00882 0.3683 0.0574 0.0235 0.0808 0.1059 11242 4.4750 
71712000 334 0.5112 0.0578 0.5690 0.2800 0.0880 0.3681 0.0576 0 0234 0.0810 0.1064 1.1245 4.4673 
718/2000 319 0 6112 0.0552 0.5664 0.2800 00641 0.3641 0.0578 00223 0.0801 0.1067 1.1173 4.3088 
71912000 3.19 0 5112 00552 0.5664 0.2800 0.0641 0.3641 0.0578 0.0223 00801 0.1087 11173 4.3088 

7/1012000 3.19 0.5112 0.0552 0.5664 0 2800 0.0841 0.3641 0.0578 0.0223 00801 0.1067 1 1173 4.3088 
7111/2000 343 0.5112 00593 0 5705 0.2800 0.0902 0.3703 00578 0.0240 00818 01067 1 1293 4 5551 
7/1212000 335 0 5112 0.0579 0.5691 0.2800 0.0881 0.3682 0.0579 0 0234 0.0813 01068 1.1254 4 4722 
7/13/2000 3.48 0 5112 0.0602 0 5714 0.2800 0.0917 0.3718 00577 00244 0.0821 0.1066 11319 4 6144 
711412000 333 0.5112 0.0578 0.5888 0.2800 00876 0.3677 0.0578 0.0233 0.0810 0.1067 11241 4 4512' 
7/1512000 3.38 05112 0.0585 0.5697 0.2800 0.0890 0.3690 0.0576 00237 0.0813 0.1064 1.1264 4.5058 
7/1812000 338 0 5112 0.0585 0 5697 0.2800 0.0890 0.3690 0.0576 00237 0.0813 0.1064 11264 4 5058 
711712000 3.38 05112 0.0585 0.5697 0.2800 0.0890 0.3690 0.0576 00237 0.0813 0.1064 1.1264 4 5058 
7/18/2000 3.16 0 5112 0.0546 05658 0.2800 0.0832 0.3632 00577 0.0221 00799 01068 1.1156 4 2744 
711912000 303 0.5112 0.0524 0.5636 0 2800 O.D798 0.3598 0.0579 0.0212 0.0791 0.1069 11094 41390 
712012000 317 0.5112 0.0549 0.5661 0.2800 0.0835 0.3635 0.0580 0.0222 0.0802 0.1070 11168 4 2874 
712112000 3.04 0.5112 0.0525 0.5637 0.2800 0.0800 0.3800 0.0580 0.0213 0 0793 01071 1.1101 41470 
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Appendix 0 - Calculated Rates for Natural Gas 
Deliveries to Northern California Electricity Generators 

Gas Dally: Daily 
Mld~nl PG&E. Malin lo On·S~slem Deliveries PGT·NW: Klnasaare ro Malin ANG: Alberta/BC lo Klnsssare NOVA' 

Converted Converted Tolal Transport 
NOVA(AECO· Transport Shrinkage .• Tolal PG&E Transport Tolal PGT- Transport Converted TolaiANG Transport Charges on All Tolal Cosl of 

Flow Dale C. NIT) Charge Cha!Jl& Cha!Jl&S Cha!Jl& Fuel Charge NW Charges Cha!Jle Fuel Charge Cha!JleS Charse Pl(!ellnes Delivered Gas 
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(2)+ (3) (5)+ (8) (8) + (9) (4) + (7) +(tO)+ (tt) (t). (t2) 
(t) (2) (3) (4) (5) (8) (7) (8) (9) (tO) (tt) (t2) (tJ) 

712212000 304 0 5112 00527 0.5639 0 2800 00802 0.3602 0.0561 00213 00794 0.1073 1.1108 41545 
712312000 304 0.5112 0.0527 0 5639 0.2800 0.0802 0.3602 0.0581 0.0213 0.0794 01073 1.1108 4.1545 
7124/2000 3.04 0.5112 00527 0.5639 0.2800 0.0802 0 3602 0.0581 00213 0.0794 0.1073 1.1108 41545 
712512000 2.81 0.5112 00486 0.5598 0.2800 0.0739 0.3540 0.0584 00197 0.0781 0.1079 1.0997 39069 
712612000 2 92 0.5112 00506 0.5618 0.2800 0.0770 0.3570 0 0584 0.0205 00788 0.1078 11054 40288 
7127/2000 2 91 0.5112 0.0504 0.5616 0 2800 0.0767 0 3568 0 0583 0.0204 0.0787 0.1077 1.1048 40185 
712812000 304 0.5112 0.0525 0.5637 0.2800 00800 0.3600 0 0581 00213 0.0794 0.1074 1.1105 41474 
7129/2000 3.06 0 5112 00529 05641 0 2800 00806 0 3606 0.0579 0.0214 0.0793 0.1069 1.1110 4.1706 
7/3012000 3.06 0.5112 0 0529 0.5641 0.2800 00806 0.3606 0.0579 0.0214 00793 0 1069 1.1110 4 1706 
7/31/2000 3.06 0.5112 00529 0.5641 0.2800 0.0806 0.3606 0 0579 0 0214 0.0793 0.1069 1.1110 41706 
8/1/2000 2.99 0.5213 0.0517 0 5730 0.2800 0.0860 0.3661 0.0574 0.0239 00814 0.1062 1.1266 41152 
812/2000 3.04 0.5213 00525 0.5738 0.2800 0.0874 0 3674 0.0574 0.0243 00817 0 1061 1.1290 41648 
8/3/2000 3.19 0 5213 00551 0.5764 0.2800 0.0918 0.3718 0.0577 0.0255 0.0832 0.1066 1.1381 4.3254 
8/4/2000 331 0.5213 00572 05785 0.2800 00951 0 3752 0 0576 0.0264 00840 01064 11441 4 4491 
81512000 3.24 05213 0.0561 0.5774 0.2800 0.0933 0.3734 0.0574 00259 0.0833 0.1061 11402 4 3821 
8/612000 3.24 0.5213 0.0561 0.5774 0 2600 00933 0 3734 0.0574 0.0259 00833 0.1061 1.1402 4.3821 
8f712000 3.24 05213 00561 0.5774 0.2800 0.0933 0.3734 0.0574 0.0259 0.0833 01061 11402 4 3821 
8/8/2000 324 0.5213 0.0561 0.5774 0.2800 0.0934 0.3735 0.0575 0.0260 0.0834 01062 1.1405 4.3855 
8/9/2000 3.19 0.5213 0.0552 0 5765 0.2800 00919 0 3719 0.0574 0.0255 0.0829 0.1061 1.1375 4.3298 
8/1012000 307 05213 0.0532 0.5745 0.2800 0.0885 0.3685 00576 0.0246 0.0822 0.1064 1.1315 4.2047 
8111/2000 2.88 0.5213 0.0498 0.5711 0.2800 0.0829 0.3629 0.0577 0.0230 0.0807 0.1065 1.1212 3.9998 
8112/2000 2.91 0.5213 00504 0.5717 0.2800 0.0838 0.3639 0.0576 0.0233 0.0809 0.1064 1.1229 4.0344 
8113/2000 2.91 0.5213 00504 0 5717 0.2800 00838 0.3639 00576 0.0233 0.0809 0.1064 11229 4.0344 
8/1412000 2.91 05213 0.0504 0.5717 0.2800 0.0838 0.3639 0.0576 0.0233 0.0809 0.1064 1.1229 4.0344 
8/1512000 2.94 0 5213 0.0508 0.5721 0.2800 0.0846 0.3646 0.0576 00235 0.0611 0.1064 1.1242 4.0626 
8/1612000 2 97 0.5213 00514 0.5727 0.2800 0.0856 0.3656 0.0575 0.0238 0.0613 0.1062 11259 4.0987 
8/1712000 3.08 0.5213 0.0533 0.5746 0.2800 0.0887 0.3688 0.0579 0.0247 0.0825 0.1069 1.1328 4 2143 
811812000 3.32 0.5213 0.0575 0.5788 0.2800 0.0957 0.3757 0.0579 0.0266 00845 0.1070 1.1461 4.4702 
8/1912000 3.38 0.5213 0.0585 0.5798 0.2800 0.0974 0.3775 00580 0.0271 0.0850 0.1071 1.1495 4.5335 
612012000 3.38 0.5213 0.0585 0.5798 0.2800 0.0974 0.3775 0.0580 0.0271 0.0850 0.1071 1.1495 4.5335 
6121/2000 3.38 0.5213 0.0585 0.5798 0.2800 00974 0.3775 0.0580 00271 0.0850 0.1071 11495 4.5335 
8/22/2000 3.48 0.5213 0.0602 0 5815 0.2800 0.1002 0.3802 0.0579 0.0278 0.0857 0.1070 1.1544 4.6344 
612312000 346 05213 0.0599 0.5812 0.2800 0.0997 0.3798 00579 0.0277 0.0856 0.1070 1.1537 4.6179 
612412000 3 33 0.5213 0.0576 0.5789 0.2800 0.0958 0.3759 0.0575 0.0266 0.0841 0.1062 1.1451 4.4747 
6125/2000 3.10 0.5213 00537 0.5750 0.2800 0.0894 0.3694 0.0575 0.0248 0.0823 0.1062 1.1329 4 2369 
612612000 3.16 0.5213 0.0546 0.5759 0.2800 0.0908 0.3709 0.0576 00252 00829 0.1065 1.1362 4.2918 
612712000 3.16 05213 0.0546 0.5759 0.2800 0.0908 0.3709 0.0576 0.0252 0.0829 0.1065 1.1362 4.2918 
612612000 3.16 0.5213 0.0546 0.5759 0.2800 0.0908 0.3709 0.0576 0.0252 0.0829 0.1065 1.1362 4.2918 
812912000 3.37 0.5213 0.0583 0.5796 0.2800 0.0971 0.3711 0.0576 0.0270 0.0846 0.1064' 1.1477 4.5201 
8/3012000 3.50 0.5213 0.0605 0.5818 0.2800 0.1007 0.3808 0.0575 0.0280 0.0855 0.1062 1.1543 4 6527 
8/3112000 3.78 0.5213 0.0654 0.5867 0.2800 0.1088 0.3889 0.0577 0.0302 0.0880 0.1067 1.1703 49508 



j 
I 
I 

" .J 

Contains Protected Material-
Not A vallable to Competitive Duty Personnel 

Appendix 0 • Calculated Rates for Natural Gas 
Deliveries to Northern California Electricity Generators 

Gas Dally· Dally 
Mld~lnt PG&E Malin to On-S~stem Deliveries PGT-NW Klngssate to Malin ANG: Alberta/Be to Klnl!ssate NOVA1 

Converted Converted Total Transport 
NOVA(AECO- Transport Shrinkage TotaiPG&E Transport Total PGT- Transport Converted TotaiANG Transport Charges on All Total Cosl of 

Flow Date C,NIT! Cha!Jie Cha!Jie Ch&!JIIIS Cha!Jie Fuel Cha!lle NW Charses Cha!Jie Fuel Charse Charses Charge Pieellnes Delivered Gas 
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(2)+ (3) (5) + (6) (8)+ (91 (4) + (7) + (10) + (11) (1) + (12) 
(1) (2) (3) (4) (5) (6) (7) (8) (9) (10) (11) (12) (13) 

9/1/2000 4 05 0 5151 0.0701 0 5852 0.2800 01167 0.3967 0.0581 0.0365 00945 0 1073 1.1838 5 2370 
912/2000 402 0.5151 0.0695 0.5846 0.2800 0.1157 0.3957 0.0580 0 0362 00942 0 1071 11816 5 2002 
9/3/2000 4.02 0 5151 0.0695 0 5846 0 2800 0.1157 0.3957 00580 0.0362 0.0942 0.1071 11816 5 2002 
9/4/2000 4.02 0 5151 0.0695 0.5846 0.2800 0.1157 0 3957 0.0580 00362 0.0942 0.1071 ' 1.1816 5 2002 
9/5/2000 4 02 0 5151 00695 0.5846 0.2800 0.1157 0 3957 0 0580 0.0362 0.0942 0 1071 1.1816 5.2002 
9/6/2000 4 39 0 5151 00760 0 5911 0 2800 0.1265 04066 0.0579 00396 0.0975 0.1071 1.2023 5.5971 
9f7/2000 4 56 0 5151 0.0789 05940 0.2800 01313 0.4113 00576 0.0410 00966 0.1064 1 2103 5 7702 
9/6/2000 4.31 0.5151 00745 0.5896 0.2800 01240 04041 00578 0.0388 0 0966 0 1069 11972 5 5062 
9/9/2000 4 28 0 5151 0.0740 0.5891 0 2800 01232 0 4032 0.0578 0.0385 0.0963 01069 1.1956 5.4748 

9/10/2000 4 28 0 5151 0.0740 0 5891 0.2800 01232 0 4032 00578 0.0385 00963 0.1069 11956 5 4748 
9/1112000 4 28 0 5151 00740 0 5891 0 2800 01232 0 4032 00578 O.o385 00963 0 1069 1.1956 5.4746 
9/12/2000 4 40 0.5151 00762 0 5913 0.2800 0.1267 04068 0.0578 00396 00974 0 1067 1.2021 56041 
9113/2000 4 42 0 5151 00765 0 5916 0 2800 0.1272 0.4073 0.0577 0 0398 00974 0.1065 1 2028 56223 
9/1412000 450 0 5151 00779 0.5930 0.2800 0.1296 0.4096 0.0576 00405 0.0981 01065 1 2072 5.7081 
9/15/2000 4 59 0.5151 0.0794 05945 0 2800 01321 0 4121 0 0575 0.0413 00988 01062 1.2116 5 7989 
9/16/2000 4 75 0 5151 0.0821 0 5972 0 2800 01367 0.4167 00576 00427 01003 0.1064 1.2207 59686 
911712000 4 75 0.5151 00821 0.5972 0.2800 0.1367 0.4167 0.0576 0.0427 01003 0.1064 1.2207 59666 
9/1812000 4 75 0 5151 00821 0.5972 0.2600 0.1367 0.4167 00576 0.0427 01003 0 1064 1 2207 5.9686 
9/19/2000 4.52 0.5151 00783 05934 0.2800 0.1302 04103 00573 00407 0 0981 0.1060 1 2076 5.7308 
912012000 460 0.5151 0.0796 05947 0.2800 0.1325 0.4125 0.0574 0.0414 0.0989 0.1062 1.2122 5.8139 
9121/2000 4 41 0.5151 0.0764 0.5915 0.2800 0.1270 0.4071 0.0576 0.0397 0.0973 0.1065 1.2024 56159 
9/2212000 4 60 0 5151 00795 0 5946 0.2800 01323 0.4124 0.0575 0.0414 0.0988 0.1062 12120 58088 
9/2312000 4 62 0 5151 0.0800 0.5951 0.2800 01331 0.4131 0.0574 0.0416 0.0990 0.1061 12133 5.8360 
912412000 4.62 0.5151 0.0800 0.5951 02800 0.1331 04131 0 0574 0.0416 0.0990 0.1081 1.2133 5.8360 
9/2512000 4 62 05151 0.0800 0 5951 0.2800 0.1331 0.4131 0.0574 00416 0.0990 0.1061 1.2133 58360 
912612000 456 0.5151 0.0789 05940 0.2800 0.1314 04114 0.0574 0.0411 00985 0.1061 1.2100 5.7732 
912712000 4 57 0.5151 0.0791 05942 0.2800 0.1315 0.4116 0.0574 0.0411 0.0986 0.1062 1.2105 57803 
912612000 4 65 0.5151 0.0805 0 5956 0.2800 0.1339 0.4139 0.0571 0.0419 00990 0.1056 1.2140 5.8645 
9129/2000 4.69 0 5151 0.0811 0 5962 0 2800 0.1350 0.4150 0.0569 0.0422 00991 0.1051 1 2154 59046 
9/3012000 4.84 0 5151 0.0802 0.5953 02800 0.1335 0.4136 0.0567 0 0417 00985 0.1048 1.2122 58504 
10/1/2000 4.84 0.5207 00626 0 5833 0.2800 0.1335 0.4136 00567 0.0510 0.1078 0.1048 1 2095 58476 
101212000 4 63 05207 0.0625 0.5832 0.2800 0.1332 04132 0.0566 00509 0.1075 0.1046 1.2084 5.8349 
10/312000 4.66 0.5207 0.0629 0.5836 0.2800 0.1341 0.4142 00568 0.0512 0.1080 0.1049 1 2107 5.8694 
10/412000 4.78 05207 0.0645 05852 0.2800 0.1375 0.4175 0.0570 0.0525 0.1096 0.1054 1.2176 5.9932 
10/512000 4.78 0.5207 0.0645 0.5852 0.2800 01376 0.4176 0.0572 0.0526 0.1098 0.1056 1.2183 59983 
101612000 4.67 0.5207 00630 0.5837 0.2800 01344 0.4145 0.0570 0 0514 01083 0.1052 1.2118 58816 
1017/2000 442 0.5207 0.0596 0.5803 0 2800 0.1271 0.4072 0.0570 00486 0.1055 0.1052 1.1982 5.6148 
101612000 4.42 0.5207 0.0596 0.5803 0.2800 0.1271 0.4072 0.0570 0.0486 0.1055 0 1052 1.1982 5.6148 
101912000 4.42 0.5207 00596 0.5803 0.2800 0.1271 04072 0.0570 0.0486 0.1055 0.1052 1.1982 5.6148 

10/1012000 4.42 0.5207 00597 0.5604 0.2800 0.1273 0.4074 0.0570 0.0487 01056 0.1052 1.1986 56222 
10/1112000 4,50 0.5207 0.0608 0.5615 0.2800 0.1296 0.4097 0.0568 0.0495 0.1064 0.1050 1.2025 5.7053 
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Appendix 0 - Calculated Rates for Natural Gas 
Deliveries to Northern California Electricity Generators 

Gas Dally: Dally 
Mldl!!!lnt PG&E· Malin to On-S):Stem Deliveries PGT-NW. Klnsssate to Malin ANG: Alberta/BC to Klnsssate NOVA' 

Converted Converted Total Transport 
NOVA(AECO- Transport Shrinkage TotaiPG&E Transport Total PGT- Transport Converted TotaiANG Transport Charges on All Total Cost of 

Flow Date C,NIT) Charge Charge Charges Charge Fuel Charge NW Charses Charge Fuel Charge Charges Charge Pipelines Delivered Gas 
~'ti!J;i:1i~il!ll'tic'~~J~1?·~~~F~~f!M~~Il'~~r;w:·m'[:l!f""Tfl:'lt'r.<"':O''....,I''·.,·.K·:\ :e: . '< '<1~~ ,,~ ,'! 'ir·'',"Y ~ ;t'<' 'i' ; ,~,~ < ...,. "\ '~~', ,«-«-~~ ~~~·' ' <'t~~ {<" '~ ~ 

(2) + (3) (5) + (6) (8) + (9) (4) + (7) + (10)+ (11) (1) + (12) 
(1) (2) (3) (4) (5) (8) (7) (8) (9) (10) (11) (12) (13) 

10/1212000 4 55 05207 00614 0 5821 0 2800 0.1310 04110 00567 0.0500 0.1067 0.1047 1.2046 5.7542 
10/1312000 488 0 5207 0.0659 0.5866 0.2800 0.1406 0.4206 0.0565 0.0537 0.1102 0.1044 1 2218 6.1050 
10/14/2000 4.71 0 5207 00636 05843 0 2800 01355 04156 0.0563 0.0518 0.1081 0.1040 1.2118 5.9195 
10/15/2000 4.71 0.5207 00636 0.5843 0.2800 0.1355 0.4156 0.0563 0.0518 0.1081 0.1040 1.2118 5 9195 
10/16/2000 4 71 0 5207 00636 0.5843 0.2800 0.1355 0.4156 00563 0.0518 0.1081 01040 1.2118 5.9195 
10/17/2000 4 79 0 5207 0.0647 0.5854 0.2800 01379 0.4180 00563 00527 0.1090 0.1040 1 2164 60074 
10/18/2000 481 0.5207 0.0649 05856 02800 0.1385 0.4185 00563 0.0529 0.1092 0.1039 1.2172 6 0275 
10/19/2000 491 0 5207 0.0663 0.5870 02800 0.1414 04214 00566 0.0540 0.1106 0.1045 1.2236 6.1351 
10/20/2000 456 05207 00619 0.5826 0 2800 0.1320 0.4120 00566 0.0504 0.1070 01045 1.2061 5.7909 
10/21/2000 4.41 0 5207 00595 0.5802 0.2800 0.1269 04069 00567 0 0485 01052 0.1047 11971 56048 
10/2212000 4.41 0 5207 0.0595 0 5602 02800 0.1269 0.4069 0.0567 0.0485 0.1052 01047 1.1971 56048 
10/2312000 4.41 0.5207 00595 0 5802 02800 0.1269 04069 0.0567 0.0485 01052 01047 1.1971 56048 
10/24/2000 4 38 0.5207 0 0592 0.5799 0.2800 01262 04062 00566 0 0482 0.1048 01045 11953 5 5780 
10/25/2000 4 38 0 5207 00591 0.5798 0 2800 01260 04060 0.0564 0.0481 0.1045 01042 11945 5 5709 
10/26/2000 4 24 0 5207 0.0572 0 5779 0 2800 0.1220 0.4020 00563 0.0466 0.1029 01040 11869 5.4246 
10/27/2000 4 11 0.5207 0 0555 0.5762 0.2800 0 1183 0.3983 00560 0 0452 0.1012 01034 1.1791 5.2888 
10/28/2000 3.99 0 5207 00538 0 5745 0 2800 01147 0.3948 0.0558 0.0439 0.0997 01032 1.1722 5.1585 
10/29/2000 3.99 0 5207 00538 0 5745 0.2800 01147 0.3948 0.0558 0 0439 0.0997 01032 11722 51585 
10/30/2000 399 0 5207 0.0538 0 5745 0.2800 0.1147 0 3948 0.0558 0 0439 0.0997 0.1032 1.1722 51585 
10/31/2000 4.10 0 5207 00554 0.5761 02800 01181 0.3982 0.0560 0.0451 0.1011 0.1034 11788 5 2821 
11/1/2000 4 02 0.5358 0.0543 0.5901 0.2788 01158 0.3946 0.0560 0.0523 0.1083 0.1035 11965 5.2196 
11/2/2000 3 89 0.5358 0.0525 0 5883 0.2788 0.1120 0.3908 0.0558 0 0506 0.1064 0.1030 1.1885 5.0796 
11/3/2000 4.06 0 5358 00548 0.5906 0.2788 01169 0 3957 0.0557 0.0528 0.1085 0.1029 1.1978 5 2605 
11/4/2000 4 12 0.5358 0.0557 0.5915 0.2788 01187 0.3974 00559 0.0536 0.1095 01032 1.2015 5.3239 
11/5/2000 4.12 0.5358 0.0557 0 5915 0.2788 0.1187 0 3974 0.0559 0.0536 01095 0.1032 12015 5 3239 
11/6/2000 412 0 5358 0 0557 0 5915 0.2788 01187 03974 0.0559 00536 0.1095 0.1032 12015 5.3239 
11/7/2000 4.25 0 5358 0.0574 0 5932 0 2788 0.1224 0.4011 0.0558 0.0553 01111 0.1031 1.2085 54591 
11/8/2000 4.44 0.5358 0.0599 05957 0 2788 01278 0.4066 0.0554 0.0577 01131 0.1024 1.2178 5.6583 
11/9/2000 4 78 05358 00646 0.6004 0.2788 0.1377 0.4164 00553 00622 0.1175 0.1022 1.2365 6 0185 

11110/2000 5.11 0.5356 00691 0.6049 0.2788 0.1472 0.4260 0.0553 0.0665 01218 0.1022 1.2548 6.3697 
11/1112000 4 87 0 5358 00658 06016 0 2788 0.1402 0.4190 0.0553 0.0633 0.1186 01021 1 2413 6.1136 
11/1212000 4 87 05358 00656 0.6016 02788 01402 0.4190 00553 0 0633 0 1186 0.1021 1 2413 61136 
11/13/2000 4.87 0 5358 0.0658 0.6016 0.2788 0.1402 0.4190 0.0553 00633 01186 0.1021 1.2413 6.1136 
11/14/2000 516 0.5358 00696 0 6054 0.2788 0.1485 0.4272 0.0554 0.0670 01224 01023 1 2573 64148 
11/1512000 500 0.5358 0.0674 0.6032 0.2788 0.1438 0.4226 00552 0 0650 0 1201 0.1019 1.2479 6.2441 
11/16/2000 5 21 0.5358 0.0703 06061 0.2788 0.1499 04286 00551 0.0677 01228 0.1018 1 2592 64655 
11117/2000 5.21 05358 0 0704 0 6062 02788 0.1501 0.4289 0 0548 0.0678 01226 0 1013 1.2589 64733 
11/18/2000 4 89 0 5358 0.0660 0.6018 02788 01407 0.4195 00548 0.0636 0 1184 01013 1.2410 6 1299 
11/19/2000 4 89 0 5356 00660 06018 0.2788 0.1407 0.4195 0.0548 0.0638 0.1184 01013 12410 6.1299 
11/20/2000 4 89 0.5358 0.0660 0.6018 0.2788 0.1407 0.4195 0.0548 00638 0.1184 01013 12410 61299 
11/21/2000 5.40 0.5358 0.0729 0.6087 0.2788 01555 0.4343 00550 0.0702 0.1252 01016 1 2698 66730 
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Appendix 0 - Calculated Rates for Natural Gas 
Deliveries to Northern California Electricity Generators 

Gas Dally: Dally 
Mld~lnt PG&E: Malin to On-sxstem Deliveries PGT-NW: Klnasaate to Malin ANG: Alberta/BC to Klnssaate NOVA1 

Total Transport Converted Converted 
NOVA(AECO- Transport Shrinkage TotaiPG&E Transport Total PGT- Transport Converted TotaiANG Transport Charges on All 

Flow Date C,NIT) Cha!lJe Ch&!lJe Cha!llas Ch&!lJ8 Fuel Cha!lle NW Cha!lles Charae Fuel Char11e Cha!lJeS Cha!lle PIJ:!elines 
''~~' ~ " ~~r.,.iJl~,~~r;w•~~~~~:;~i:~"~"''n'~~"f,~m~"r~u~~m;.;c;,r•~:r:::t-7::-r,.~l:; , ···($1MM11tu) . · ~- --.:;V<;'l.:;;~, "': '"i ,'>'1,' ;"' '}l, " ~ 1 ',:, ' '~N: '', :: 

(2). (3) (S)+ (8) (8)+(9) (~). (7). (10). (11) (1)+ (12) 
(1) (2) (3) (~) (S) (8) (7) (8) (9) (10) (11) (12) (13) 

11122/2000 5 55 05358 0.0749 0 6107 0 2788 0.1597 0.4384 0.0553 0 0721 0.1274 0.1021 1.2786 6.8256 
11/23/2000 5.38 05358 00723 0.6081 0.2788 0.1542 04329 0.0555 0.0696 0.1252 0.1026 1.2688 6.6242 
11124/2000 5.38 0.5358 00723 0.6081 0.2788 0.1542 04329 00555 00696 0.1252 0.1026 1.2688 6.6242 
1112512000 5 37 0.5358 00725 0.8083 0.2788 0.1546 0.4334 0.0557 0.0696 0 1256 01029 12702 66424 
1112612000 5 37 0 5358 0.0725 0.6083 0 2788 01546 0.4334 0.0557 0.0698 0.1256 0.1029 1 2702 6.6424 
11127/2000 5.37 05358 0.0725 0.6083 0.2788 0.1546 0.4334 0.0557 0.0698 01256 0.1029 1.2702 6.6424 
1112812000 5.60 0 5358 0.0757 0.6115 0.2788 01613 0.4401 0.0556 0.0729 0.1265 0.1028 1.2628 6 8872 
11129/2000 5 29 0.5358 0.0714 0.6072 0.2788 0.1522 0.4310 00555 0.0687 01242 0.1025 1 2649 6.5522 
11/30/2000 5 45 0 5358 0.0735 0.6093 0 2788 0.1567 0 4355 00557 00708 01265 0.1029 1 2742 6 7195 
12/112000 5.68 0 5382 0.0767 0.6149 0.2788 0.1635 0 4423 0.0555 0.0795 0.1351 01026 1.2949 69750 
12/212000 600 0 5382 0.0810 06192 02788 0.1727 0.4515 0.0553 0.0840 01393 0.1022 1.3121 7 3116 
12/312000 600 0.5382 0.0810 06192 0.2788 0.1727 0.4515 0.0553 0.0840 0.1393 0.1022 1.3121 7.3116 
12/4/2000 600 05382 00810 06192 0.2788 0.1727 0.4515 0 0553 0.0840 0.1393 0.1022 1.3121 7.3116 
12/512000 6.71 0 5382 0.0906 0.6288 0.2788 0.1932 0.4719 00554 0.0940 0.1493 01023 1.3524 8.0635 
12/612000 7.26 0.5382 0.0981 0.6383' 0 2788 0.2091 0.4879 0.0558 0.1017 0.1575 0.1031 1.3847 86488 
1217/2000 775 0.5382 01048 06428 0.2788 0.2230 0.5018 0.0562 0.1085 0.1646 0.1038 1.4130 91615 
12/812000 7.78 0 5382 01050 06432 0.2788 0.2238 0.5026 0.0562 01088 0.1651 0.1039 1.4147 91897 
121912000 7.70 0.5382 0.1040 0.6422 0 2788 0.2218 0.5005 0.0561 0.1079 0.1640 0.1037 1.4105 9.1154 
12/10/2000 770 0.5382 0.1040 0 6422 0.2788 0 2218 0.5005 0.0561 0.1079 0.1640 0.1037 1.4105 91154 
12/1112000 7 70 0.5382 01040 0.6422 0 2788 0.2218 0.5005 0.0561 0.1079 0.1640 0.1037 1.4105 9.1154 
12/12/2000 1049 0 5382 0.1416 0.6798 0.2788 0.3019 0 5807 00561 0.1468 0.2029 0.1036 1 5670 12.0560 
12/13/2000 8.30 0.5382 0.1120 0.6502 02788 0.2389 0.5176 00562 0.1162 0.1724 0.1039 14442 97431 
12/14/2000 7 57 0.5382 0.1022 0.6404 02788 02179 0.4966 00564 0.1060 0.1623 0.1042 1.4035' 89729 
12/1512000 7 44 0.5382 0.1005 06387 0.2788 0.21_43 0.4931 0.0563 0.1042 0.1606 0.1041 1.3965 88412 
12/1612000 8.22 0.5382 0.1110 0.6492 0.2788 0.2367 0.5155 0.0560 01151 01712 0.1036 14394 9.6633 
12/17/2000 8.22 0 5382 01110 08492 02788 0.2367 0.5155 0.0560 0.1151 01712 0.1036 1.4394 9.6633 
12/1812000 8 22 0.5382 0.1110 0 6492 0.2788 0.2367 0.5155 0.0560 0 1151 0.1712 0.1036 14394 9.6633 
12/1912000 8.29 0.5382 01120 0 6502 0.2788 0.2387 0.5175 0.0562 0.1161 0.1723 0.1038 1.4437 9.7379 
12/2012000 8.46 0.5382 0.1142 0.6524 0.2788 0.2434 0.5222 0 0562 0.1184 0.1746 0.1038 14529 9.9093 
12/2112000 941 0.5382 01270 0.6652 02788 0 2709 0.5497 0.0563 0.1318 0.1880 0.1040 1.5070 10.9181 
12122/2000 9.69 0 5382 0.1309 0.6691 0.2788 0 2790 0.5578 00564 0 1357 0.1921 0.1041 1 5230 11 2159 
12/2312000 9.12 05382 0.1231 0 6613 0.2788 0.2624 0.5411 00566 0.1276 0.1842 0.1046 1.4912 10.6066 
12/24/2000 9.12 0.5382 01231 0.6613 0.2788 0.2624 0.5411 0.0566 0.1276 0 1842 0.1046 1 4912 10 6066 
1212512000 9.12 0.5382 0.1231 0.6613 0.2788 0.2624 0.5411 0.0566 0.1276 0.1842 01046 1.4912 10 6066 
1212612000 912 0.5382 0.1231 0.6613 0.2788 0.2624 0.5411 0.0566 0.1276 0.1842 01046 1.4912 10 6066 
1212712000 913 05382 0.1232 0.6614 0.2788 0.2628 0.5416 00566 0.1278 0.1844 01045 1.4919 106216 
1212612000 9.16 0.5382 0.1238 0.6618 0.2788 0.2638 0.5424 0.0567 0.1282 0.1849 0.1048 14940 10.6530 
1212912000 894 05382 0.1207 0.6589 0.2768 0.2573 0.5381 0.0570 0.1251 0.1822 0.1053 1.4825 104218 
12/3012000 9.44 0.5382 0.1275 0.6657 0.2788 0.2719 05506 0.0571 0.1322 0.1894 01056 1.5113 10 9562 
12131/2000 9.44 05382 0.1275 0.6657 0.2788 0.2719 0.5506 00571 01322 0.1894 01056 1.5113 10 9562 

11112001 9.44 0 5749 0.1275 0.7024 0.2749 0.2950 0.5700 0.0569 0.1322 0.1891 0.1056 1.5670 110120 

J ) 

I 
I 
I 

Contains Protected Material -
Not Available to Competitive Duty Personnel 

' ' 
-~' 

Exhibit No. CA-16, Appendix 0 
Page 231 of 258 



J 

I

Appendix 0 • Calculated Rates for Natural Gas 
Deliveries to Northern California Electricity Generators 

Gas Daily: Dally 
Mldf!!!lnt PG&E. Malin to On-S~stem Deliveries PGT-NW. Klna!!llateto Malin ANG. Alberta/BC to Kin!lsl!ate NOVA' 

Converted Converted Total Transport 
NOVA(AECO- Transport Shrinkage TotaiPG&E Transport Total PGT- Transport Converted TotatANG Transport Charges on All Total Cost of 

Flow Date C. NIT! Charge Charge Charges Charge Fuel Cha!li!e NW Charges Cha!li!e Fuel Char11e Cha!li!es Charge Pipelines Delivered Gas 
ll:t ~:f.'l)la,~i.~~- f, • :\~~ ,\ .,, ... t~. "Cf ~~ .. :.1rw:•"f,, ~-'"111''1 ": v ;;r1~'. :.;; • 7'(1fN'","(':':',: ''",'}" ·r. 1., ~:"" '"' ::-> :- "•''"·.~ ~ "(IIMMitu) 

(2) + (3) (5) + (6) (8) + (9) (4) + (7) + (10) + (11) (1) + (12) 
(1) (2) (3) (4) (5) (6) (7) (8) (9) (10) (11) (12) (13) 

112/2001 944 0.5749 01275 0 7024 0.2749 0.2950 0.5700 0.0569 0.1322 0.1891 0.1056 1.5670 11.0120 
113/2001 8.49 05749 0.1146 0.6895 0.2749 0.2651 0.5400 0.0568 01188 0.1756 0 1054 1 5105 9.9963 
1/4/2001 7.83 0 5749 0.1057 0.6806 0 2749 0.2447 0.5196 0.0568 0.1097 01664 0.1054 1 4721 9 3049 
115/2001 7 88 0 5749 0.1064 0.6813 0.2749 0.2462 0.5212 00567 0.1104 0.1671 0.1053 14749 9 3581 
1/6/2001 8.52 0.5749 0.1150 0.6899 0 2749 0.2662 0 5411 0.0569 0.1193 0.1762 0.1057 1 5130 10 0345 
1/7/2001 852 05749 0.1150 0.6899 0.2749 02662 0 5411 0.0569 0.1193 01762 0.1057 1.5130 10.0345 
1/8/2001 8 52 0 5749 01150 0.6899 0 2749 02662 0.5411 0 0569 0.1193 0.1762 0.1057 1.5130 10 0345 
119/2001 898 0.5749 01212 0.6961 0.2749 0.2805 0 5555 0.0568 01257 0.1826 0.1055 1 5396 10 5203 

1110/2001 906 05749 0.1223 06972 0.2749 0 2830 0.5579 0 0568 0.1268 0.1836 01054 '1 5441 10.6042 
1111/2001 9.01 0 5749 01216 0 6965 0.2749 02813 0 5562 0 0568 01261 0.1829 01055 1.5411 10.5469 
1/1212001 8 24 0.5749 01112 06861 0 2749 02574 0.5323 00569 0.1154 0.1722 0.1055 14962 97368 
1/13/2001 794 0.5749 0.1072 0.6821 0.2749 0.2480 0.5229 0.0566 0.1111 0.1677 0 1050 1.4778 94168 
111412001 794 0.5749 0.1072 0.6821 0 2749 0.2480 0 5229 0.0566 0.1111 0.1677 0.1050 1.4778 94168 
111512001 794 0 5749 0.1072 0.6821 0 2749 0 2480 0 5229 0.0566 01111 01677 0.1050 1.4778 9.4168 
1/16/2001 7.94 0.5749 0.1072 06821 0.2749 0.2480 0.5229 00566 0.1111 0.1677 0.1050 1.4778 94168 
111712001 7 47 0 5749 0.1008 0.6757 0.2749 0.2333 0.5082 00563 0.1046 0.1608 0.1045 14492 8.9176 
1/18/2001 7.21 0.5749 0.0974 0.6723 0.2749 0.2253 0 5002 0.0561 01010 0.1571 01042 14338 86463 
1/1912001 634 0.5749 0 0856 0.6605 0.2749 0.1981 0.4730 0.0561 0.0888 0.1449 0.1042 1.3827 7 7249 
1120/2001 686 0 5749 0.0926 0.6675 0 2749 0.2142 04891 00565 0.0960 0.1524 0.1048 1.4138 8.2704 
112112001 686 0 5749 0.0926 06675 0.2749 0.2142 0.4891 0.0565 0.0960 0.1524 0.1048 1.4138 8 2704 
1/2212001 686 0.5749 0.0926 0.6675 0.2749 0.2142 0.4891 0.0565 00960 0.1524 0.1048 14138 8.2704 
1/2312001 684 0.5749 0.0923 0.6672 0.2749 0.2135 0.4884 0.0565 00957 0.1521 01048 1.4126 8.2477 
1124/2001 6.33 0 5749 00855 0.6604 0.2749 0.1977 0.4727 0.0563 00886 0.1449 01044 1.3823 7.7122 
112512001 8 33 0.5749 00854 06603 0 2749 0.1977 0.4726 0.0564 0.0886 01450 01047 1.3827 7.7109 
1126/2001 6.68 0 5749 0.0899 0.6848 0.2749 0.2080 0.4830 0.0565 0.0932 0.1497 0.1048 1.4023 80621 
112712001 6.35 0.5749 0.0858 0.6607 0.2749 0.1985 0.4734 0.0567 0 0890 0.1456 0.1052 1 3850 77392 
1/28/2001 6.35 0 5749 00858 06607 0.2749 0.1985 0.4734 0.0567 0.0890 0.1456 01052 1.3850 7.7392 
1/2912001 6.35 0 5749 00858 0.6607 0.2749 0.1985 0.4734 0.0567 0.0890 0.1456 0.1052 1.3850 7.7392 
113012001 596 0.5749 0.0805 0.6554 0 2749 0.1862 0.4611 0.0568 0.0834 01402 0.1054 1.3621 7 3221 
113112001 5.13 0.5749 0.0692 06441 0.2749 0.1601 0.4350 0.0568 00718 0.1265 0.1054 13131 6.4386 
211/2001 5.29 0.6405 0.0714 0.7119 0.2749 0.1878 0.4627 00569 0.0740 0.1309 0.1057 1.4112 6.6978 
212/2001 5 32 0.6405 00718 0.7123 0 2749 01890 0.4639 00570 00745 01314 01058 1.4135 6 7336 
21312001 6 01 0.6405 0.0812 0 7217 0.2749 0.2135 0.4885 0.0565 0.0842 0.1407 0.1050 1.4558 7 4671 
21412001 601 06405 0.0812 0.7217 0.2749 0.2135 0.4885 0.0565 00842 01407 0.1050 14558 7.4671 
2/512001 6.01 06405 0.0812 0.7217 0.2749 0.2135 0.4885 0.0565 0.0842 0.1407 0.1050 14558 7.4671 
216/2001 528 06405 0.0710 0.7115 0.2749 01869 0.4818 0.0564 0.0737 0.1301 0.1047 14082 6 6695 
21712001 5.53 0.6405 0.0747 0.7152 0.2749 0.1964 0.4714 0.0563 0.0774 0.1337 0.1045 1.4248 69549 
21812001 567 0.6405 0.0766 0.7171 0.2749 0.2014 04764 0.0563 00794 0.1357 0 1045 1.4336 7.1042 
21912001 6.12 06405 0.0827 0.7232 0.2749 0.2176 0.4925 0.0564 00857 0.1421 0.1047 1.4625 7.5873 

2110/2001 5.97 0.8405 0.0807 0.7212 0.2749 02122 0.4872 0.0559 0.0836 0.1396 0.1039 1.4518 7 4262 
2111/2001 597 0.6405 0.0807 0.7212 0.2749 0.2122 0.4872 0.0569 0.0836 0.1398 0.1039 1.4518 7.4262 
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Appendix 0 - Calculated Rates for Natural Gas 
Deliveries to Northern California Electricity Generators 

Gas Dally· Dally 
Mldl!21nt PG&E: Malin to On·S~stem Deliveries PGT-NW: Klnsssate to Malin ANG: Alberta/BC to Kln11s11ate NOVA' 

Converted Converted Total Transport 
NOVA(AECQ.. Transport Shrinkage TotaiPG&E Transport Total PGT- Transport Converted Total ANG Transport Charges on All Total Cost of 

Flow Data C,NIT) Charge Charge Charges Charge Fuel Cha!lle NW Cha!lles Charge Fuel Charge Charges Charge Pl!!elines Delivered Gas 
~~--1m~Jf\,:;.!f~~,~--1m~Jr~i1?~~:9R~~~:'~(J;w~·r~~\Yri,':';l~r.:y.~J~l"flt~'l~~~ii$'V,'1:mp;1,w'"'*'~:f_:,'p;:::':;,'f?~J~h~t:"<~'i:-::;; 1/t(;f;""'~t: t; ·-;~~!~(:;-~:·~'"; ,~r~~-:;.,\~ : ~, '"'~ 

' (2). (3) (5)+(6) (B)+(9) (4). (7). (10). (11) (1)+(12) 
(1) (2) (3) (4) (5) (B) (7) (B) (9) (10) (11) (12) (13) 

211212001 5 97 0.6405 0.0807 0.7212 0.2749 0.2122 0.4872 00559 0.0836 0.1396 0.1039 14518 7.4282 
2/1312001 5 37 06405 0.0726 0 7131 0.2749 01909 0.4659 0.0559 00752 01311 01038 1.4139 6.7883 
2/1412001 544 0.8405 0.0734 0 7139 0 2749 0.1931 04680 0.0556 00761 0.1317 0.1033 1.4169 68520 
211512001 582 0.6405 0.0785 0.7190 0 2749 0.2066 0.4815 00557 0.0814 0.1371 0.1034 1.4411 7.2568 
2/1612001 5 31 06405 0.0717 0.7122 0.2749 01888 0.4637 0.0553 0.0744 0.1297 0.1028 1.4085 6.7222 
2/1712001 5.23 0.6405 0.0706 0.7111 0.2749 0.1858 0.4608 0.0552 00732 0.1285 0.1026 1.4029 66340 
2/1812001 5.23 0.6405 00706 0.7111 0.2749 0.1858 0.4608 0.0552 0.0732 0.1285 0.1026 1.4029 6.6340 
211912001 5.23 06405 0.0706 0.7111 0.2749 01858 0.4608 0.0552 0.0732 0.1285 0.1026 1.4029 6.6340 
212012001 5 23 0.6405 00706 0.7111 0.2749 01858 0.4608 0.0552 0.0732 0.1285 0.1026 1.4029 6.6340 
212112001 5.09 06405 00688 0.7093 0.2749 0.1809 04559 0.0553 00713 01266 0.1028 1.3946 6.4879 
212212001 5.07 06405 0.0885 0.7090 0.2749 0.1802 0.4552 0.0553 0.0710 0.1263 0.1027 1 3932 6.4668 
212312001 4.94 0.6405 00887 0.7072 0.2749 0.1755 0 4504 0.0553 00692 0.1245 01027 1 3648 6 3246 
212412001 4 98 06405 0.0672 0.7077 0.2749 0.1768 0.4518 0.0555 0.0697 0.1252 01031 1.3878 63655 
212512001 4.98 08405 00672 0.7077 0.2749 0.1768 0 4518 00555 00697 0.1252 0.1031 1.3878 6 3655 
212612001 4.98 06405 00672 0.7077 0.2749 0.1768 04518 0.0555 0.0697 01252 0.1031 1.3878 6 3655 
212712001 5.08 0.6405 00686 0.7091 0.2749 0.1805 0 4554 0.0557 0.0711 0.1269 0.1035 1.3949 6.4763 
212812001 5.10 0.6405 0.0689 07094 0.2749 0.1813 0.4562 0.0555 0.0714 01270 0.1031 1.3957 64988 
3/1/2001 5.03 0.6442 0.0679 0.7121 0 2749 0.1726 0 4475 0 0550 0.0704 0.1254 0.1021 1 3872 6 4186 
312/2001 4.94 0.6442 0.0668 0.7108 0 2749 0.1693 0.4442 0.0549 0.0691 0.1240 0.1020 1 3810 6 3161 
313/2001 4.97 0.6442 00671 0.7113 0.2749 01703 0.4453 00550 0.0695 01245 0.1021 1.3831 6.3499 
3/4/2001 4 97 0.6442 0.0671 0.7113 0.2749 0.1703 0.4453 0.0550 0.0695 0.1245 01021 1.3831 63499 
315/2001 4.97 06442 0.0671 07113 0 2749 0.1703 0.4453 0.0550 0.0695 0.1245 0.1021 1.3631 6.3499 
31812001 5.18 0.6442 0.0699 0.7141 0.2749 0.1775 0.4525 0.0553 0.0725 0.1277 0.1027 1.3970 6.5735 
31712001 5.05 0.6442 0.0682 0.7124 0.2749 0.1733 0.4483 0.0549 0.0707 0.1256 0.1020 1.3883 6.4416 
318/2001 5.03 0.6442 0.0680 0.7122 0.2749 0.1727 0.4476 0.0549 O.Q705 0.1254 0.1019 1.3871 64217 
31912001 5.05 0.6442 0.0682 0.7124 0.2749 0.1733 0.4483 0.0549 0.0708 01257 0.1020 1.3884 6.4422 

3/1012001 4.94 0.6442 0.0667 0.7109 0.2749 0.1896 0.4445 0.0549 0.0692 0.1241 0.1019 13814 6.3249 
3/1112001 4.94 0.6442 0.0667 0.7109 0.2749 0.1696 0.4445 0.0549 0.0692 0.1241 0.1019 1.3814 6.3249 
311212001 4.94 06442 0.0667 0.7109 0.2749 0.1696 0.4445 0.0549 0.0692 0.1241 0.1019 1 3814 6.3249 
3/1312001 4.82 0.8442 0.0651 0.7093 0.2749 0.1854 0.4404 0.0550 0.0675 01225 0.1021 1.3742 6.1972 
3/1412001 4.87 0.6442 0.0657 0.7099 0.2749 0.1670 0.4419 0.0548 0.0682 0.1229 0.1017 1.3785' 6.2448 
3/1512001 4.62 0.6442 0.0650 0.7092 0.2749 0.1652 0.4402 0.0545 0.0674 0.1220 0.1013 1 3726 6.1896 
3/1812001 4 72 0.6442 0.0638 0.7080 0.2749 0.1820 0.4369 0.0543 00661 0.1204 01008 1.3661 6.0896 
3/1712001 4.71 0.6442 0.0636 0.7078 0.2749 0.1815 0.4364 0.0542 0.0859 0.1201 0.1006 1.3649 6.0729 
3/1812001 4.71 0.6442 0.0636 0.7078 0.2749 0.1615 0.4364 0.0542 0.0659 0.1201 0.1008 1.3649 6.0729 
3/1912001 4.71 0.6442 0.0636 0.7078 0.2749 0.1615 0.4364 0.0542 0.0659 0.1201 0.1006 1.3649 8.0729 
312012001 4.88 0.6442 0.0659 0.7101 0.2749 0.1875 0.4424 0.0545 0.0664 0.1228 0.1012 1.3788 6.2595 
312112001 4.88 0.6442 0.0658 0.7100 0.2749 0.1672 0.4422 0.0541 0.0683 0.1223 0.1004 1.3750 6.2512 
312212001 4.96 0.6442 0.0870 0 7112 0.2749 0.1701 0.4450 0.0540 0.0694 0.1235 01003 1.3800 63396 
312312001 4.89 0.6442 0.0880 0.7102 0.2749 0.1877 0.4428 0.0543 0.0664 0.1227 0.1006 1.3764 62855 
312412001 5.13 0.6442 0.0893 0.7135 0.2749 0.1781 0.4510 0.0547 0.0719 0.1266 0.1016 1 3928 6.5272 
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Appendix 0 ·Calculated Rates for Natural Gas 
Deliveries to Northern California Electricity Generators 

Gas Dally· Dally 

Mld~nt PG&E: Malin to On-S~stem Deliveries PGT-NW Kin11s11ateto Malin ANG: Alberta/Be to Kin11s11ate NOVA' 
Converted Converted Total Transport 

NOVA(AECO- Transport Shrinkage TotaiPG&E Transport Total PGT- Transport Converted TotaiANG Transport Charges on Ail Total Cost of 
Flow Date C,NIT! Charge Charge Charges Charge Fuel Cha!Jie NW Cha!JieS Char11e Fuel Char11e Char11es Char11e Pi!!elines Delivered Gas 

~~~.~W~~~'r!J.U~~~ i.~f~¥;h>f.n~~~~"W1~£~~lf'./'';i.~";.v~" :? ~~,~;;<r<: ·:~:;;r;s,f~l' ;1r 'u ·~iWt\ ;·:, ,:-:~ ~·1: n '"' ·~ t. '/ (Sil.tM8tllj , >',' , 1'"\ 

(2)+ (3) (5)+(6) (8) + (9) (4) + (7) + (10) + (11) (1) + (12) 
(1) (2) (3) (4) (5) (8) (7) (8) (9) (10) (11) (12) (13) 

312512001 5 13 0.6442 0.0693 0.7135 0.2749 0.1761 0.4510 0.0547 0.0719 01266 0.1016 1.3928 6.5272 
3126/2001 513 06442 0.0693 0.7135 0.2749 01761 0.4510 0.0547 00719 0.1266 0.1016 1.3928 6.5272 
312712001 4.95 06442 0.0669 0.7111 0 2749 0.1699 04449 00542 00694 0.1236 0.1007 1.3802 6 3351 
312812001 5 21 06442 0.0703 0.7145 0.2749 0.1786 0.4536 00543 0.0729 0.1272 0.1008 1 3961 6.6047 
3129/2001 5 35 0.6442 00722 0.7164 0.2749 0.1835 04585 0.0541 0.0749 0.1290 01005 1 4043 6.7551 
3/3012001 5.11 0 6442 0.0689 0.7131 0 2749 0.1752 0.4501 0.0539 0.0715 0.1254 0.1001 1 3887 64955 
3/3112001 516 06442 0.0696 0.7138 0 2749 0.1769 0 4519 0.0540 00722 0.1262 0.1003 1 3922 6.5502 
4/1/2001 516 0.6049 00696 0.6745 0 2749 0.1611 0 4361 00540 0.0464 0.1004 0.1003 1.3113 6.4694 
412/2001 5 16 0.6049 0.0696 0.6745 0.2749 0.1611 0.4361 0.0540 0.0464 0.1004 0.1003 1.3113 64694 
4/3/2001 4 79 0 6049 00646 06695 0.2749 0.1495 0 4245 0.0539 0.0431 0.0969 0.1000 12910 6.0785 
4/4/2001 5.04 0.6049 0.0681 0.6730 0 2749 0.1575 0 4324 0.0542 0.0454 0.0995 0.1006 1.3055 6 3466 
4/5/2001 4 92 0.6049 0.0684 06713 0.2749 0.1537 0.4287 00539 0.0443 0.0982 0.1001 1.2982 6.2200 
4/612001 506 06049 00683 0.6732 0 2749 0.1580 0.4329 0.0545 0.0455 0.1000 0.1012 1.3072 6.3646 
417/2001 5.19 06049 00700 0.6749 0.2749 0.1620 0.4369 0.0544 0.0467 0.1011 0.1010 1.3139 6.4998 
4/8/2001 519 06049 0.0700 06749 0 2749 0.1620 04369 0.0544 0.0467 0.1011 01010 1.3139 64998 
41912001 5.19 06049 0.0700 0.6749 0.2749 01620 0.4369 0.0544 00467 0.1011 0.1010 1.3139 6.4998 

4/1012001 525 0.6049 0.0708 0.6757 0.2749 0.1639 0.4388 00547 0.0472 0.1019 0.1015 1.3180 6.5644 
4/1112001 5.27 06049 0.0712 0.6761 0.2749 0.1647 0.4397 0.0544 0.0475 01019 0.1011 1.3187 6 5920 
4/1212001 5.19 0 6049 0.0701 06750 0.2749 0.1622 0.4372 0.0545 0.0467 0.1013 01013 1.3147 6 5088 
4/13/2001 512 0.6049 0.0691 0.6740 0.2749 0.1598 04348 00544 0.0461 0.1005 01011 1 3103 64280 
4/14/2001 512 06049 0.0691 0.6740 0 2749 0.1599 0.4348 0.0544 0.0461 0.1005 0.1011 1 3104 6.4287 
4/1512001 5.12 06049 0.0691 0 6740 0.2749 0.1599 0.4348 0.0544 0.0461 0.1005 0.1011 1.3104 6.4287 
4/1612001 5.12 06049 0.0691 0.6740 0.2749 0.1599 04348 00544 00461 0.1005 0.1011 1.3104 6.4287 
4/1712001 5 22 0.6049 0.0704 0.6753 0.2749 0.1629 0.4379 0.0546 00469 0.1015 0.1014 1 3161 6.5322 
4/1812001 5.02 06049 0.0678 0.6727 0 2749 0.1568 0.4317 0.0542 0.0452 0.0994 0.1007 1 3044 6.3235 
4/1912001 494 06049 0 0687 0.6716 0.2749 0.1542 0.4292 00550 00444 00994 0.1021 1.3023 6.2399 
412012001 486 0.6049 00656 0.6705 0.2749 0.1518 0.4267 0.0551 0.0437 0.0989 0.1024 1 2985 6.1583 
4/2112001 4 76 0.6049 00642 06691 0.2749 0.1486 0.4235 0.0550 0.0428 0.0978 0.1022 1.2926 6.0492 
4/2212001 4.76 0.6049 00642 0.6691 0.2749 01486 0.4235 0.0550 0.0428 00978 0.1022 1 2926 60492 
412312001 4.76 06049 0.0642 0.6691 0 2749 0.1486 04235 00550 00428 00978 0.1022 1 2926 6.0492 
412412001 4.84 06049 0.0654 0.6703 0.2749 0.1513 0.4262 0.0549 00436 00985 0.1020 1 2969 61397 
412512001 480 0.6049 0.0648 0.6697 0 2749 0.1498 0.4248 0.0550 00432 0.0981 01021 1 2946 60913 
412612001 4 67 06049 00631 06680 0 2749 0.1459 0.4209 0 0550 0.0420 0.0971 0.1022 1 2880 59594 
412712001 466 0.6049 0.0630 06679 0.2749 01457 0.4206 0.0552 00420 00971 0.1025 1 2881 5 9519 
412812001 4 59 06049 00619 0.6668 0.2749 0.1433 0 4183 0.0554 0.0413 0.0967 0.1028 1 2646 5.8730 
4/2912001 4.59 06049 00619 0.6668 0.2749 0.1433 0.4183 0.0554 0.0413 00967 0.1028 1.2646 5 8730 
4/3012001 4.59 06049 0.0619 06668 0.2749 0.1433 0.4183 0.0554 0.0413 0.0967 01026 1.2646 5.8730 
51112001 4.40 05743 00594 06337 0.2749 0.1159 0.3909 0.0554 0.0396 0.0951 01030 1.2227 5.6250 
51212001 4 20 0.5743 00567 0.6310 0.2749 0.1107 0.3857 0.0555 0.0378 0.0934 0.1032 1.2133 5.4169 
51312001 418 0.5743 00565 0.6308 0.2749 0.1102 0.3851 00555 0.0377 0.0931 0.1030 1.2121 5 3965 
51412001 4.13 0.5743 0.0558 0.6301 0.2749 0.1086 0.3837 0.0554 0.0372 0.0926 0.1029 12092 5 3393 
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Appendix 0 • Calculated Rates for Natural Gas 

Deliveries to Northern California Electricity Generators 

Gas Dally: Dally 
Mldf!!!lnl PG&E: Malin to On·S~stem Deliveries PGT-NW: Ktnasgate to Malin ANG· AlbertaiBC to Ktnasaate NOVA' 

Converted Converted Total Transport 
NOVA(AECO- Transport Shrinkage Total PG&E Transport Total PGT- Transport Converted TotaiANG Transport Charges on All Total Cost of 

Flow Dale C. NIT) Cha!:Se Cha!:Se Cha!:SeS Cha!:Se Fuel Cha!:Se NW Charaes Cha!:Se Fuel Charge Cha!:SeS Cha!:Se Pi[!ellnes Delivered Gas .,. t'';"':·~ r::(('1r !'' ~~ •' 1·~ <'' j}'·;.~?~~,~~1!'' , 11 ,_·;"" 1 ~ -~ "\ ; ' ~ \ f "' :, 'C- ~, 

"· . '(SIMMBtu) <' 
(2) + (3) (5) + (6) (8) + (9) (4) + (7) + (10) + (11) (1) + (12) 

(1) (2) (3) (4) (5) (8) (7) (8) (9) (10) (11) (12) (13) 

51512001 4.11 0 5743 00555 06298 0.2749 0.1083 0.3833 0.0552 00370 00922 01025 1.2078 5.3205 
511312001 4.11 05743 00555 08298 0 2749 0.1083 0.3833 00552 0.0370 0.0922 0 1025 1.2078 5.3205 
51712001 4 11 0 5743 00555 0.6298 0.2749 01083 0.3833 0.0552 00370 0.0922 0.1025 1.2078 5 3205 
518/2001 4.00 0.5743 0.0540 0.6283 0.2749 0.1053 0 3803 0.0551 00360 0.0911 01023 1 2019 5 2015 
519/2001 3.96 0 5743 00534 0.6277 0.2749 0.1042 0.3792 00552 00356 0.0908 0.1025 1.2003 51583 

5110/2001 388 0.5743 0.0524 0.6267 0 2749 0.1023 0.3772 0.0553 00350 0.0902 01026 1.1968 5 0801 
511112001 3.88 0.5743 00523 06266 0.2749 0.1021 0.3770 0.0549 0.0349 0.0897 0.1019 1.1953 50710 
5112/2001 3.87 0.5743 00523 0.6266 0.2749 0.1020 0.3769 0.0547 00349 0.0896 0.1016 1.1948 5 0678 
5/13/2001 3.87 0 5743 0.0523 06266 0.2749 01020 0.3769 0.0547 00349 0.0896 01016 1.1948 50678 
5114/2001 3.87 0.5743 00523 0.6266 0.2749 0.1020 0.3769 0.0547 00349 0.0896 0.1016 11948 5.0678 
511512001 3.98 0 5743 0.0537 0.6280 0 2749 01047 0.3797 0.0549 0.0358 0.0907 0.1020 1.2003 5.1773 
5116/2001 4 16 0.5743 0.0562 0.6305 0 2749 0.1097 0 3846 0.0552 0.0375 0.0927 0.1025 1.2103 5 3744 
5/17/2001 4.14 0.5743 0.0558 0.6301 0.2749 0.1089 0.3838 0.0554 00372 0.0926 0.1028 1 2094 5.3444 
511812001 390 0.5743 0.0527 0.6270 0.2749 0.1028 0.3777 0.0555 0.0351 0.0906 0.1031 1.1984 51011 
5119/2001 3 73 0.5743 00504 0.6247 0 2749 0.0983 0.3732 0.0555 0.0336 0.0891 01031 1.1900 4.9215 
512012001 3.73 0.5743 00504 0.6247 0 2749 0.0983 0.3732 0.0555 0.0336 00891 01031 1.1900 4.9215 
5/21/2001 3.73 05743 0.0504 0.6247 0.2749 0.0983 0.3732 0.0555 0.0336 00891 0.1031 1.1900 4.9215 
512212001 3.71 0.5743 0.0501 0.6244 0.2749 0.0977 0.3726 0.0552 00334 0.0886 0.1025 1.1880 4.8977 
512312001 3.65 0 5743 0.0493 0.6236 0.2749 0.0962 0.3711 0.0550 0.0329 0.0879 0.1022 1.1849 4.8379 
512412001 3.72 ·0.5743 0.0503 0.6246 0.2749 0.0980 0.3730 0.0550 0.0335 0.0885 0.1021 1.1881 4.9109 
512512001 383 0.5743 0.0517 0.6260 0.2749 0.1009 0.3759 0.0550 0.0345 0.0895 0.1022 1.1937 5.0268 
512612001 3.57 0 5743 0.0483 0.6226 0.2749 0.0941 0.3691 0.0553 00322 0.0875 0.1027 1.1819 4.7568 
512712001 3 57 0.5743 0.0483 0.6226 0.2749 0.0941 0.3691 0.0553 0.0322 0.0875 0.1027 1.1819 4.7568 
512812001 3.57 0 5743 0.0483 0.6226 0.2749 0.0941 0.3691 0.0553 0.0322 0.0875 0.1027 11819 4.7568 
512912001 3.57 0.5743 0.0483 0.6226 0.2749 0.0941 0.3691 0.0553 0.0322 0.0875 0.1027 1.1819 4 7568 
5/30/2001 340 0.5743 0.0459 0.6202 0.2749 0.0895 0.3644 0.0550 0.0306 0.0856 0.1021 1.1723 4 5700 
5/3112001 3.28 05743 0.0443 0.6186 0.2749 0.0884 0.3613 00550 0.0295 0.0845 0.1022 1.1665 4.4455 
8/112001 3.35 05686 00452 0.6138 0.2749 0.0800 0.3550 0.0555 0.0402 0.0957 0.1118 1.1762 4.5258 
61212001 3.24 0 5686 0.0438 06124 0.2749 0.0775 0.3525 0.0554 0.0389 0.0944 0.1116 1.1708 4.4157 
6/312001 3.24 0.5686 0.0438 0.6124 02749 0.0775 0.3525 0.0554 00389 00944 0.1116 1.1708 4.4157 
61412001 3.24 0.5686 0.0438 06124 0.2749 0.0775 0.3525 0.0554 0.0389 0.0944 0.1116 11708 4.4157 
615/2001 3 37 0 5686 0.0455 0 6141 0.2749 0.0806 0.3555 0.0555 0.0405 0.0960 0.1117 1.1773 4.5501 
6/ll/2001 3 36 0.5686 0.0453 0.6139 0.2749 0.0802 0.3551 0.0558 00403 0.0960 01123 1.1774 4.5332 
61712001 306 0.5686 0.0413 0.6099 0.2749 00730 0.3479 0.0559 00367 0.0926 01126 1.1630 4 2185 
61812001 3.04 0.5686 0.0410 0.6096 0.2749 0.0726 0.3476 00559 O.D365 0.0924 0.1126 1.1622 4.2029 
6/912001 304 0.5686 0.0410 0.6096 0.2749 00726 0.3475 0.0561 00364 0.0925 0.1130 1.1626 4.2000 

6/1012001 304 0.5686 0.0410 0.6096 0 2749 0.0726 0.3475 00561 00364 00925 01130 1.1626 4.2000 
6/11/2001 304 0 5666 00410 0.6096 0.2749 0.0726 0.3475 0.0561 0.0364 0.0925 0.1130 1.1626 4 2000 
6/1212001 3.34 0.5686 00451 0.6137 0.2749 0.0798 0.3547 0.0558 00401 00958 0 1123 1.1766 4.5156 
6/1312001 358 0.5686 0.0483 0.8169 0.2749 0.0855 0.3604 00560 0.0429 0.0990 0.1128 1.1891 4.7678 
6/1412001 381 05686 0.0488 0.8174 0.2749 0.0883 0.3813 00559 0.0434 0.0993 0.1126 1.1906 4.8050 
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Appendix 0 • Calculated Rates for Natural Gas 

Deliveries to Northern California Electricity Generators 

Gas Dally: Dally 
Midpoint PG&E· Malin to On-Syslem Deliveries PGT-NW: Klngsgate to Malin ANG: Alberta/BC to Klngsgate NOVA' 

Convarted Converted Total Transport 
NOVA (AECO· Transport Shrinkage Total PG&E Transport Total PGT- Transport Convarted TotaiANG Transport Charges on All Total Cost of 

-'-'Fio.;;.;w~Da::.;t.:..e _,.......;::C.:,;• N-"I""T),__ Charga Charge Charges Charga 
.... ··: 

Fuel Charga NW Charges _...:C::.:h:::arg.lte~_.:F.:u:::;e:..:l C::::h;:a::..~rgz.::e:.......:C::::h;:a::..~rgz.::e:::.s .,- Charge Pieennes Delivered Gas 
SI9,~J'·l~~·~ti"'r·· .:::::;r .. ~~ ..:":c··-~ ~H~"F\;;"J_;''1~~f'f"ch:;rr:~o .~.)"I: . l~,t ·.: ):,! ~-·~'·. ;-,1 .~r--:· ~ ~_.,,,~~~"'·.· Jil, ••• •• :-:· '\' ~, , , , , 

(2)+ (3) (5)+ (6) (8)+(9) (4). (7). (10). (11) (1). (12) 

(1) (2) (3) (4) (5) (6) (7) (8) (9) (10) (tt) (12) (13) 

611512001 3.45 0 5686 0.0466 08152 0.2749 00824 0 3573 00559 0 0414 0.0973 01125 1.1823 4 6310 
6/16/2001 3 25 0.5686 0 0438 06124 0 2749 00776 0 3525 0.0555 0.0390 0 0944 0.1117 1.1710 4.4182 
6/1712001 3.25 0 5686 00438 06124 0 2749 0.0776 03525 00555 00390 00944 0.1117 1.1710 4 4182 
611612001 3.25 0.5686 00438 0.6124 0.2749 0.0776 0 3525 0.0555 00390 0.0944 0.1117 11710 4 4182 
6119/2001 3.33 0 5686 0.0449 0.6135 0.2749 00795 0 3545 00555 0.0400 0.0954 0.1117 1.1751 4.5046 
612012001 3 37 0 5686 0.0455 0 6141 0 2749 00805 0 3554 00555 0.0404 0.0960 0.1119 11774 4.5472 
6/2112001 3.24 0 5686 0.0438 06124 0.2749 0.0774 0 3524 0.0555 0 0389 00945 01119 1.1711 4.4134 
612212001 3 15 0 5686 00438 0.6124 0 2749 0.0753 0.3503 0.0556 00378 00934 0.1120 1.1681 4 3209 
612312001 311 05686 0.0436 06124 0 2749 0.0744 0 3493 00560 0.0374 0.0933 01127 1.1678 4.2819 
612412001 3.11 0 5686 0.0438 06124 0 2749 00744 0.3493 0 0560 0.0374 00933 0.1127 11678 4.2819 
612512001 311 0 5686 00438 0.6124 0 2749 0.0744 0.3493 0 0560 0.0374 0.0933 0.1127 1.1678 4 2819 
612812001 2 88 0 5686 00438 0.6124 0 2749 00688 0.3438 0.0562 0.0346 00907 0.1131 11600 4.0412 
612712001 2.81 0 5686 00438 06124 0 2749 0.0670 0.3419 0.0560 0.0337 0.0897 01129 1.1569 39621 
612812001 2.71 0.5686 0.0438 06124 0 2749 0.0647 0.3398 0.0558 0.0325 0.0883 0.1124 1.1528 3.8609 
612912001 2.51 0.5686 0.0438 0.6124 0 2749 00600 0 3349 0.0560 0.0301 00862 01129 11463 36562 
6/3012001 2 17 0.5686 0.0438 0.6124 0.2749 0.0519 0.3288 0.0561 0.0261 00822 0.1130 1.1344 3.3068 

Source: Col (1): Gas Dally dally midpoint spot-gas price for NOVA (AECO-C, NIT), 
See Appendix 0 - Data. Column (3). 

Col (2)- (3): PG&E: Malin to On-System Deliveries Under Applicable Rate Schedules G-EG. G-AFT and G-SUR, and Rule 21, 
See Appendix 0 - Data. Columns (7) and (9). 

Col (5)· (6): PGT -NW: Klngsgateto Malin Under Rata Schedule FTS-1 and % Fuel Charge; 
See Appendix 0 ·Data, Columns (14) and (18). 

Col(8)-(9): ANG: Alberta/Be to Klngsgate Under Rate Schedule FS-1 with NEB Cost Recovery Charge and% Fuel Rate; 
See Appendix 0- Data. Columns (22) and (25). 

Col.(11): NOVA (Alberta System)based on FT-D demand charge. Fuel charges do not apply for delivery service. 
See Appendix 0 ·Data, Columns (28). 
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Appendix 

PG&E. Malin to On-System Deliveries Under Applicable Rate Schedules G-EG, 

Flow Date 

Gaa Dallr:: Dallr: Mld(!!!lnl 

NOVA(AECO- Exchange NOVA (AECO..C, 
C, NIT! Rate' N!!J 

(ICdniGJ) ($Cdn·$US) (IUII-tu) 

G-AFT and G-SUR 

Backbone G- PG&E Backbone PG&E 
G-EG AFT Redwood G-SUR Tranaport Shrinkage Shrinkage 

Transport Path (SFV)' Surcharae' Char11e Allowance' Charge 
r \<J~'- ;;:~r~~l';~, <>:.' >F (lltMJII(,, 'f , 

~,1 ;: I\, ,-..~I 

Unit Base 
Rate' 

~ r ~ , 

PGT -NW: Kinsssate to Malin Under Rate Schedule FTS-1 

%Fuel 
GRI0 Res. GRI0 Del. PGT-NW Transport Rate per 
Surcharae Surcharae ACA7 Charge' MMBtu 

(IIWIIul . 

(1) '1.08110!111 (2) (4) +(II) +(I) (3) '(I) (10) + (11) + (12) +(13) 
(1) (2) (3) (4) (5) (8) (7) (8) (t) (10) (11) (12) (13) (14) (15) 

5/1/2000 3 86 1.48 2.74 0195700 0.267000 0.028600 0.491300 1.73% 0.047485 0 262787 0.007561 0007500 0 002200 0.280048 1.96% 
512/2000 3.89 1.48 2.77 0.195700 0.267000 0.028600 0.4111300 173% 0.047168 0 262787 0 007561 0.007500 0 002200 0.280048 196% 
5/3/2000 3 89 1.49 2.78 0 195700 0 267000 0.028600 0.411300 173% 0.047721 0 262787 0 007561 0 007500 0.002200 0.21100411 196% 
5/4/2000 3.98 1.49 2.110 0.195700 0.267000 0.028600 0.411300 173% 0.048374 0.262787 0.007561 0007500 0.002200 0.280048 1.96% 
5/5/2000 3 83 150 2.70 0.195700 0 267000 0 028600 0.411300 1.73% 0.048887 0 262787 0.007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.280048 1.96% 
518/2000 3.78 1.50 2.86 0.195700 0.267000 0 028600 0.491300 1.73% 0.045117 0 262787 0 007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.280048 1.96% 
5f7/2000 3 78 150 2.88 0.195700 0 267000 0 028600 0.411300 1.73% 0.045117 0 262787 0 007561 0007500 0.002200 0.280048 196% 
5/8/2000 3 78 1 50 2.88 0.195700 0 267000 0 028600 0.491300 1.73% 0.045917 0 262787 0.007561 0007500 0 002200 0.280048 196% 
519/2000 3 82 1.49 2.70 0.195700 0.267000 0 028600 0.411300 173% 0.0486411 0 262787 0.007561 0.007500 0 002200 0.280048 196% 

5110/2000 3 84 149 2.71 0.195700 0 267000 0.028600 0.411300 173% 0.048818 0 262787 0.007561 0.007500 0 002200 0.280048 1.96% 
5/11/2000 3 82 150 2.81 0.195700 0 267000 0.028600 0.411300 1.73% 0.046823 0.262787 0 007561 0.007500 0 002200 0.280048 196% 
5/12/2000 4 03 149 2.85 0195700 0 267000 0.028600 0.491300 173% 0.049367 0 262787 0.007561 0 007500 0 002200 0.280048 196% 
5/13/2000 4 03 149 2.86 0 195700 0 267000 0028600 0.4111300 173% 0.049460 0 262787 0.007561 0.007500 0 002200 0.280048 1.96% 
5/14/2000 4,03 1.49 2.86 0 195700 0.267000 0028600 0.4111300 173% 0.049460 0.262787 0.007561 0007500 0.002200 0.280048 196% 
5/15/2000 4 03 149 2.88 0 195700 0 267000 0 028600 0.411300 173% 0.041480 0 262787 0.007561 0.007500 0 002200 0.280048 196% 
5/16/2000 4 08 1.49 2.89 0.195700 0.267000 0 028600 0.491300 173% 0.049929 0 262787 0 007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.280048 196% 
5/17/2000 4 14 149 2.94 0 195700 0.267000 0 028600 0.491300 173% 0.050845 0 262787 0.007561 0007500 0.002200 0.280048 1.96% 
5/18/2000 4 20 150 2.88 0 195700 0.267000 0.028600 0.491300 1.73% 0.051134 0.262787 0.007561 0007500 0 002200 0.280048 196% 
5/1912000 4.51 1 50 3.17 0195700 0.267000 0.028600 0.4111300 173% 0.054793 0.262787 0.007561 0.007500 0 002200 0.280048 196% 
5/20/2000 4 50 1.50 3.17 0195700 0.267000 0028600 0.481300 173% 0.054832 0.262787 0.007561 0.007500 0 002200 0.280048 196% 
5/2112000 4 50 150 3.17 0 195700 0 267000 0 028600 0.491300 1.73% 0.054832 0 262787 0.007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.280048 1.96% 
5122/2000 4.50 150 3.17 0.195700 0.267000 0.028600 0.491300 173% 0.054832 0.262787 0.007561 0 007500 0 002200 0.280048 1.96% 
5/23/2000 4.98 1.50 3.51 0195700 0 267000 0.028600 0.411300 173% 0.080887 0.262787 0.007561 0007500 0.002200 0.280048 1.96% 
5/24/2000 4.78 1 50 3.35 0195700 0.267000 0.028600 0.411300 1.73% 0.057985 0.262787 0 007561 0.007500 0 002200 0.280048 196% 
5/2512000 4 92 151 3.44 0.195700 0.267000 0.028600 0.481300 1.73% 0.059470 0.262787 0.007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.280048 196% 
512612000 506 1.51 3.55 0.195700 0 267000 0028600 0.491300 1.73% 0.081338 0 262787 0.007561 0007500 0.002200 0.280048 196% 
5127/2000 514 150 3.80 0.195700 0.287000 0.028800 0.491300 1.73% 0.082297 0.262787 0.007561 0 007500 0.002200 0.280048 1.96% 
5/2812000 514 1.50 3.110 0.195700 0 267000 0 028600 0.481300 1.73% 0.082297 0.262787 0.007561 0.007500 0 002200 0.280048 1.96% 
5129/2000 5.14 150 3.80 0 195700 0 267000 0028600 0.491300 1.73% 0.082297 0.262787 0.007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.280048' 196% 
5/3012000 5.14 1.50 3.110 0195700 0.267000 0 028600 0.491300 1.73% 0.082217 0.262787 0.007561 0007500 0.002200 0.280048 196% 
5131/2000 5.52 150 3.87 0.195700 0.267000 0 028600 0.481300 1.73% 0.087008 0.262787 0.007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.280048 1.96% 
61112000 5.92 150 4.17 0.195700 0.267000 0.044300 0.507000 1.73% 0.072088 0.262787 0.007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.280048 208% 
612/2000 534 1.49 3.78 0 195700 0 267000 0.044300 0.507000 173% 0.085310 0.262787 0.007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.280048 2.08% 
6/3/2000 505 148 3.80 0.195700 0 267000 0.044300 0.507000 1.73% 0.082344 0.262787 0.007561 0 007500 0 002200 0.280048 208% 
61412000 5 05 1.48 3.80 0.195700 0.267000 0044300 0.507000 1.73% 0.062344 0.262787 0.007561 0.007500 0 002200 0.280048 2.08% 
61512000 5.05 1.48 3.80 0.195700 0.267000 0.044300 0.507000 1.73% 0.082344 0 262787 0.007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.280048 2.08% 
6/812000 513 1.48 3.88 0195700 0.267000 0.044300 0.807000 173% 0.0832111 0 262787 0.007561 0.007500 0 002200 0.280048 208% 
61712000 542 1.48 3.87 0.195700 0.267000 0.044300 0.507000 1.73% 0.088134 0.262787 0.007561 0007500 0 002200 0.280048 208% 
61812000 507 148 3.82 0.195700 0.267000 0044300 0.507000 1.73% 0.082510 0.262787 0.007561 0 007500 0.002200 0.280048 2.08% 
619/2000 496 1.48 3.53 0.195700 0.267000 0.044300 0.507000 1.73% 0.081109 0.262767 0.007561 0 007500 0 002200 0.280048 208% 
8110/2000 509 1.48 3.84 0195700 0.267000 0.044300 0.507000 1.73% 0.082822 0.262787 0 007561 0007500 0.002200 0.280048 208% 
8/11/2000 509 148 3.84 0.195700 0.267000 0.044300 0.507000 1.73% 0.082122 0.262787 0.007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.280048 2.08% 
8112/2000 5.09 1.48 3.84 0.195700 0.267000 0.044300 0.507000 1.73% 0.082122 0 262787 0.007581 00~7500 0.002200 0.280048 208% 
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0- Data 

Flow Date 

ANG. Alberta/BC to Klnassate Under Rate Schedule FS-1' with NEB Cost Recove!l': Charge NOVA! Alberta S~stem)' 

PGT-NW 
Fuel 

Cha!]l• 
Dlslanc 

• 
FS-1 Finn %Fuel 

FS-1 Finn Service NEB Cost Converted ANG Rate per ANG Fuel 
Service Demand Commodl~ Recove!}: Tolal ANG Trans~ort Tranaj!!rt Char1• GJ Charge 

Converted ANG 
Fuel Char1• 

Monthly FT-D 
Demand 

Final Converted 
Converted NOVA NOVA Tranaport 
Transeort Charge Char1• 

f-1 (Kml fSCdn/GJIMonlKml (SCdn/GJIKml ($Cdn/GJ) (SCdniGJ) (liM-) (SCdniG.Il (IIMMBtu) ($Cdnf103m') (SCdniGJ) (IIMMBtul 
(31'(11) 

(11) (17) (11) (19) (20) 

(17). [(II) /30 4. (19)) +"(20) 
(21) 

(211'1.01150111/ (21 
(221 (23) 

(23)'(1) 
(24) 

(24) '1.05501111 (21 
(251 (28) 

(28) I 3745/30 4 
(27) 

(27) '1.0550111/ (2) 
(Zll 

5/1/2000 0.053715 1707 0.012662 0.000032 0 0(1.4321 0.060967 0.057849 020% 0.007710 0.005490 17045 0.149717 0.108800 
5/2/2000 0.054342 1707 0 012662 0.000032 0.0(1.4321 0.080967 0.057715 0.20% 0.007770 0.005545 17045 0.149717 0.108852 
5/3/2000 0.054072 1707 0.012662 0.000032 0.004321 0.080967 0.057498 0.20% 0.007770 0.005511 170 45 0.149717 0.106320 
5/4/2000 0.054102 170.7 0.012662 0.000032 0 0(1.4321 0.080967 0.057243 0.20% 0 007910 0.005512 170.45 0.149717 0.105850 
5/512000 0.052811 1707 0 012662 0.000032 0 004321 0.080967 0.057026 020% 0.007660 0.005395 170.45 0.149717 0.105«7 
516/2000 0.052101 170.7 0 012662 0.000032 0.0(1.4321 0.080967 0.057028 0.20% 0 007550 0.005318 170.45 0 149717 0.105«7 
5f7/2000 0.052101 170.7 0 012662 0 000032 0.0(1.4321 0080967 0.057028 020% ' 0.007550 0.005318 17045 0.149717 0.105«7 
5/8/2000 0.052101 170.7 0.012662 0.000032 0 0(1.4321 0 080967 0.057026 0.20% 0.007550 0.005318 170.45 0 149717 0.105447 
5/9/2000 0.052148 170.7 0.012662 0.000032 O.Ofl.4321 0.080967 0.057228 0.20% 0.007630 0.005393 170.45 0149717 0.105822 

5/1012000 0.053131 170.7 0 012662 0.000032 0004321 0.080967 0.057159 0.20% 0007680 0.005422 17045 0.149717 0.105884 
5/11/2000 0.052811 1707 0.012662 0.000032 0.004321 0.080967 0.057121 0.20% 0.007640 0.005390 170.45 0.149717 0.105624 
5/1212000 0.055128 170.7 0 012662 0.000032 0.004321 0.080967 0.057332 0.20% 0 008060 0.005707 17045 0.149717 0.106013 
5/1312000 0.056033 1707 0 012662 0000032 0 004321 0 080967 0.057440 020% 0.008060 0.005718 170.45 0149717 0.106213 
5/1412000 0.058033 170.7 0 012662 0 000032 0.004321 0.080967 0.057440 020% 0.008060 0.005718 17045 0.149717 0.106213 
5/15/2000 0.056033 170.7 0 012662 0 000032 0 004321 0.080967 0.057440 020% 0 008060 0.005718 170 45 0.149717 0.106213 
5/1612000 0.058564 1707 0 012662 0.000032 0.004321 0 080967 0.057343 020% 0.008150 0.005772 17045 0.149717 0.106035 
5/1712000 0.057801 170.7 0 012662 0000032 0 004321 0 080967 0.057478 0.20% 0.008280 0.005878 170.45 0.149717 0.106284 
5/18/2000 0.057121 170.7 0.012662 0 000032 0.0(1.4321 0.080967 0.056980 0.20% 0.006400 0.005911 17045 0.149717 0.105363 
5/1912000 0.082074 170.7 0.012662 0 000032 0.004321 0 060967 0.056923 0.20% 0 009010 0.008334 17045 0.149717 0.105258 
5120/2000 0.082118 170 7 0.012662 0.000032 0.004321 0 060967 0.057090 0.20% 0008990 0.008331 17045 0.149717 0.105567 
5/21/2000 0.082118 1707 0 012662 0.000032 0.004321 0 080967 0.057090 020% 0008990 0.008331 170.45 0 149717 0.105567 
5/2212000 0.082118 170.7 0 012662 0000032 0.004321 0 080967 0.057010 0.20%. 0.008990 0.006339 170.45 0 149717 0.105567 
5123/2000 0.0887211 170.7 0.012662 0.000032 0.004321 0 080967 0.057014 0.20% 0.009960 0.007014 170.45 0 149717 0.1054211 
5124/2000 0'.0851181 170.7 0.012662 0 000032 0.004321 0.080967 0.056813 0.20% 0.009550 0.006701 17045 0.149717 0.105055 
5/2512000 0.087373 170.7 0 012662 0.000032 O.Ofl.4321 0.080967 0.0568211 020% 0.009830 0.008875 17045 0.149717 0.104713 
512612000 0.0811480 170.7 0.012662 0.000032 0.004321 0 080967 0.056734 0.20% 0 010120 0.007091 170.45 0.149717 0.104908 
512712000 0.070578 170.7 0 012662 0.000032 0.0(1.4321 0.080967 0.0567711 0.20% 0.010270 0.007202 170.45 0149717 0.104992 
512812000 0.070578 170.7 0.012662 0 000032 O.Ofl.4321 0.080967 0.056779 0.20% 0.010270 0.007202 170.45 0.149717 0.104992 
512912000 0.070578 170.7 0.012662 0.000032 O.Ofl.4321 0.080967 0.056771 0.20% 0.010270 0.007202 170.45 0.149717 0.104992 
5/30/2000 0.070578 170.7 0 012662 0.000032 0 0(1.4321 0.080967 0.0587711 0.20% 0.010270 0.007202 170.45 0.149717 0.104992 
513112000 0.0751113 1707 0 012662 0.000032 O.Ofl.4321 0.080967 0.056813 0.20% 0.011040 0.007747 170.45 0 149717 0.105055 
6/1/2000 0.018770 170.7 0.012662 0.000033 0.0(1.4343 0.061018 0.057074 0.30% 0.017745 0.012500 170.45 0149717 0.105468 
81212000 0.078613 170.7 0 012662 0.000033 0 004343 0.081018 0.057330 0.30% 0 016005 0.011325 170.45 0149717 0.105842 
6/3/2000 0.075fl.43 170.7 0.012662 0.000033 0 0(1.4343 0.081018 0.057115 0.30% 0 015150 0.010811 17045 0.149717 0.106838 
8/4/2000 0.075043 170.7 0.012682 'o.oooo33 0.004343 0 081018 0.057815 0.30% 0.015150 0.010811 17045 0.149717 0.106838 
6/512000 0.075043 170 7 0.012862 0000033 O.Ofl.4343 0.081018 0.057115 0.30% 0.015150 0.010811 170.45 0.149717 0.108838 
8/6/2000 0.071181 170.7 0.012662 0 000033 0.0(1.4343 0.081018 0.057831 0.30% 0.015375 0.0109711 170.45 0 149717 0.106111 
81712000 0.010511 170.7 0.012662 0.000033 O.Ofl.4343 0081018 0.057134 0.30% 0016260 0.011807 ' 170.45 0149717 0.106874 
8/8/2000 0.075340 170 7 0.012662 0.000033 0.004343 0.081018 0.057115 0.30% 0.015210 0.010854 17045 0.149717 0.106838 
61912000 0.073557 170.7 0012882 0.000033 0.004343 0.061018 0.057756 030% 0 014865 0.010597 170 45 0 149717 0.106730 
6/1012000 0.075740 170.7 0012882 0.000033 O.Ofl.4343 0.061018 0.0578113 0.30% 0.015270 0.0101111 170.45 0.149717 0.10111183 
6/1112000 0.075740 170.7 0.012662 0.000033 0.0(1.4343 0.081018 0.057813 0.30% 0.015270 0.010911 170.45 0.149717 0.1061183 
6/1212000 0.075740 170.7 0.012662 0.000033 O.Ofl.4343 0.081018 0.0571113 0.30% 0015270 0.010911 17045 0 149717 0.108983 
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PG&E: Malin to On-System Deliveries Under Applicable Rate Schedules G-EG, 
On D•lly: D•lly Midpoint G·AFT and G-SUR PGT-NW: Klngsgate to Malin Under Rate Schedule FTS-1 

Backbone G· PG&E Backbone PG&E %Fuel 
NOVA(AECO· Exchange NOVA (AECO-C, G-EG AFT Redwood G-SUR Tr•naport Shrinkage Shrln'•o• Unit Base GRI0 Res GRI0 Del. PGT -NW Tr•naport Rate per 

Flow Date C,NIT) Rate' Nrr! Transeort Path(SFV)2 Surcharae' Ch•r11• Allowance' Ch•r11• Rate' Surcharae Surcharae ACA7 

(SCdn/GJ) ($Cdn·SUS) ·" (SUI/-IU) :;c; 
Ch•r11•' MMBtu 

:,;!;1 \f;,~,,¥,~~~1.}\ (tiMt.eu) -~ 

(1) '1.0511188/(2) 

........, 
l'l +(5) +(I) (3)' (I) (10). (11). (12) + (13) 

(1) (2) (S) ,., (6) (6) (1) (8) (I) (10) (11) (12) (13) ,,., (15) 

6/13/2000 5.06 148 3.11 0.195700 0.267000 0.044300 0.507000 1.73% 0.062490 0.262767 0.007561 0 007500 0 002200 0.210048 2 06% 
6/14/2000 4 99 H7 3.58 0.195700 0.267000 0.044300 0.507000 1.73% 0.0111172 0.262767 0.007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.280048 2.06% 
6115/2000 4 86 147 3.41 0.195700 0.267000 0.044300 0.507000 1.73% 0.080385 0.262767 0 007561 0.007500 0 002200 0.280048 208% 
6116/2000 5.15 146 3.88 0.195700 0 267000 0 044300 0.507000 1.73% 0.083694 0.262787 0 007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.280048 2.08% 
6117/2000 519 1.47 3.72 0.195700 0.267000 0.044300 0.507000 173% 0.084345 0.262787 0.007561 0.007500 0 002200 0.280048 2.08% 
6118/2000 5 19 1.47 3.72 0.195700 0.267000 0.044300 0.507000 1.73% 0.084345 0.262787 0.007561 0007500 0.002200 0.280048 208% 
6119/2000 5 19 1.47 3.72 0.195700 0.267000 0044300 0.507000 1.73% 0.084345 0.262787 0.007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.280041 2.08% 
6/20/2000 501 147 3.61 0195700 0.267000 0 044300 0.507000 1.73% 0.082390 0.262787 0 007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.280048 2.08% 
6/2112000 4 67 1.47 3.35 0.195700 0.267000 0.044300 0.507000 1.73% 0.057954 0 262787 0 007561 0.007500 0 002200 0.210048 208% 
6/22/2000 4 94 1.47 3.54 0195700 0 267000 0 044300 0.507000 1.73% 0.061217 0.262787 0007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.280048 2.08% 
6/23/2000 5 32 1.47 3.81 0195700 0.267000 0 044300 0.507000 1.73% 0.085944 0.262787 0 007561 0007500 0 002200 0.280048 2.08% 
6/24/2000 4.97 146 3.54 0.195700 0.267000 0.044300 0.507000 1.73% 0.081323 0.262787 0.007561 0007500 0 002200 0.280048 2.08% 
6/25/2000 4 97 1.48 3.54 0.195700 0.267000 0 044300 0.507000 1.73% 0.061323 0 262787 0.007561 0.007500 0 002200 0.210041 208% 
6/26/2000 4.97 1.48 3.54 0.195700 0.267000 0.044300 0.507000 1.73% 0.061323 0.262787 0.007561 0.007500 0 002200 0.280048 208% 
8/27/2000 5 02 148 3.57 0.195700 0.267000 0.044300 0,507000 173% 0.061724 0.262787 0.007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.280048 2.08% 
6/28/2000 5.27 1.48 3.75 0195700 0.267000 0.044300 0.507000 1.73% 0.064822 0.262787 0 007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.280048 208% 
6/29/2000 5 22 1.48 3.71 0195700 0 267000 0 044300 0.507000 1.73% 0.064151 0 262787 0 007561 0.007500 0 002200 0.280046 2.08% 
6/30/2000 504 1.48 3.58 0.195700 0.267000 0.044300 0.507000 1.73% 0.082012 0.262787 0.007561 0.007500 0 002200 0.280048 2.08% 
711/2000 505 148 3.10 0195700 0.267000 0.048500 0.511200 1.73% 0.062227 0.262787 0.007561 0.007500 0 002200 0.280041 2.63% 
7/212000 5.05 148 3.80 0195700 0.267000 0.048500 0.511200 1.73% 0.062227 0.282787 0.007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.280048 2 63% 
713/2000 5.05 1.48 3.80 0.195700 0.267000 0.048500 0.511200 1.73% 0.062227 0.262787 0.007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.280048 2 63% 
7/4/2000 5.05 1.48 3.80 0.195700 0.267000 0.048500 G.$11200 1.73% 0.062248 0.262787 0.007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.280048 263% 
7/512000 505 1.48 3.60 0.195700 0.267000 0.048500 0.511200 1.73% 0.082248 0.262787 0.007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.280048 2.63% 
71612000 474 149 3.35 0195700 0.267000 0.048500 0.511200 1.73% 0.057189 0.262787 0.007561 0.007500 0 002200 0.280048 2.63% 
7f712000 4.71 1 49 3.34 0.195700 0.267000 0.048500 0.511200 1.73% 0.057830 0 262787 0.007561 0.007500 0 002200 0.210041 2 63% 
71812000 4.48 148 3.111 0.195700 0 267000 0 048500 0.511200 1.73% 0.055213 0 262787 0.007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.280048 2.63% 
71912000 4.48 148 3.111 0.195700 0 267000 0.048500 0.511200 1.73% 0.055213 0.262787 0.007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.280048 2.83% 

7110/2000 4.48 1.48 3.19 0.195700 0.267000 0.048500 0.511200 1.73% 0.055213 0.262787 0.007561 0007500 0 002200 0.280048 263% 
7111/2000 4.81 1.48 3.43 0.195700 0.267000 0.048500 0.511200 1.73% 0.059287 0.262787 0 007561 0007500 0.002200 0.280048 2.63% 
7112/2000 469 1.48 3.35 0.195700 0.287000 0.048500 0.511200 1.73% 0.057199 0.262787 0.007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.280048 263% 
7113/2000 4.89 148 3.48 0.195700 0 267000 0.048500 0.511200 173% 0.080248 0 262787 0.007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.280048 2.63% 
7/14/2000 4.67 1.46 3.33 0.195700 0.267000 0.048500 0.511200 173% 0.057559 0.262787 0.007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.280048 2 63% 
7115/2000 476 148 3.38 0.195700 0.267000 0.048500 0.511200 1.73% 0.051484 0 262787 0.007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.280048 263% 
7116/2000 4 76 1.48 3.38 0.195700 0.267000 0.048500 0.511200 1.73% 0.051484 0.262787 0 007561 0007500 0 002200 0.280048 2.63% 
7/1712000 4.76 148 3.38 0.195700 0.267000 0.048500 0.511200 1.73% 0.058484 0 262787 0.007561 0.007500 0 002200 0.280048 2.63% 
7118/2000 444 1.48 3.18 0.195700 0.267000 0.048500 0.511200 1.73% 0.054848 0.262767 0 007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.280048 263% 
7119/2000 4 25 1.48 3.03 0.195700 0.287000 0.048500 0.511200 1.73% 0.052413 0.262787 0.007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.280048 2.63% 
7120/2000 444 . .1M __ .. .. .J~L --· .. _0. 195.LQ0 ____ 0.267000. __ .0.0.48500 ___ 0.51.1200.. __ 1.73%. __ .0.054851_. .0.282787 . .0.007561. 0.007500 ... 0 002200 0.280041 263% 
7/21/2000 4.25 1.47 3.04 0.195700 0.267000 0.048500 0.511200 1.73% 0.052537 0.262787 0 007561 0.007500 0 002200 0.280048 2 63% 
712212000 4 25 1.47 3.04 0195700 0.267000 0.048500 0.511200 1.73% 0.052855 0.262787 0.007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.210048 2.63% 
7/2312000 4.25 1.47 3.04 0.195700 0.287000 0.048500 0.511200 1.73% 0.052855 0.262787 0007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.280041 2.63% 
7/24/2000 4.25 1.47 3.04 0195700 0.287000 0.048500 0.511200 1.73% 0.052855 0.262787 0.007561 0007500 0.002200 0.280048 2.63% 
712512000 390 1.46 2.11 0.195700 0.287000 0.048500 0.511200 1.73% 0.048514 0 262767 0.007561 0007500 0 002200 0.280048 2.63% 
712612000 4.08 1.47 2.12 0.195700 0 267000 0.048500 0.511200 1.73% 0.050573 0 262787 0.007561 0 007500 0.002200 0.280048 2 63% 
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ANG: Alberta/Be to Klnsssate Under Rate Schedule FS-1 with NEB Cosl Recova!:t Cha~e NOVA! Alberta Slstam)
1 

PGT-NW FS-1 Firm %Fuel Final Converted 

Flow Date 
Fuel 

Ch•!ll• 
Dlstanc 

• 
FS-1 Firm Service NEB Cost Converted ANG Rate per ANG Fuel 

Service Demand Commodl~ Reco~ Total ANG TransJ!Ort TranaJ!!rt Char11• GJ Cha~e 

Converted ANG 
Fuel Char11e 

Monthly FT-D 
Demand 

Converted NOVA NOVA Tran•port 
Tranal!ort Cha~e Charge ,_, (Km) (ICdniGJIMonJKm) (ICdniGJIKm) (ICdniGJ) (ICdniGJI (1/MIIBiu) ($Cdn/GJ) IIIMMBiu) ($Cdn110'm'l (SCdniGJ) (IIMMBiu) 

(3l'llfl (17)- ((18) 130 4 • (19)). (20) (21)'1.0150AII21 (23)' (1) (24) • 1.0110511 (2) (28) 13745 I 30 4 (27) ' I 055011411(2) 
(II) (11) (18) (19) (20) 121) (22) (23) (24) (251 (28) (27) (21) 

611312000 0.075211 170.7 0.012662 0 000033 0.004343 0.081018 0.0578113 0.30% 0 015165 0.010838 17045 0.149717 0.1081183 
611412000 0.074515 170.7 0.012662 0.000033 0.004343 0.081018 0.058111 0.30% 0.014970 0.010747 17045 0149717 0.107478 
6/1512000 0.072112 1707 0 012662 0.000033 0004343 0.081018 0.058189 0.30% 0.014580 0.010488 17045 0.149717 0.107492 
611612000 0.071111 170.7 0 012662 0 000033 0 004343 0.081018 0.057920 0.30% 0.015450 0.011045 170.45 0.149717 0.107033 
611712000 0.077452 170.7 0.012662 0.000033 0 004343 0 081018 0.051117 0.30% 0 015555 0.011158 170.45 0.149717 0.107397 
611812000 0.077452 1707 0.012662 0.000033 0.004343 0 081018 0.058117 0.30% 0 015555 0.011158 17045 0.149717 0.107387 
611912000 0.077452 170.7 0.012662 0 000033 0.004343 0 081018 0.058117 0 30% 0.015555 0.011158 170.45 0.149717 0.107397 
612012000 0.075081 170.7 0 012662 0 000033 0.004343 0.081018 0.058320 030% 0 015030 0.0108111 170.45 0.149717 0.107771 
612112000 0.1181758 1707 0 012662 0.000033 0 004343 0 081018 0.058117 0.30% 0.014010 0.010050 170.45 0.149717 0.107397 
612212000 0.073817 170.7 0.012662 0000033 0.004343 0 081018 0.058034 030% 0.014820 0.010818 170.45 0 149717 0.107244 
612312000 0.078377 170.7 0 012662 0000033 0.004343 0.081018 0.058050 030% 0015960 0.011435 170.45 0.149717 0.107273 
612412000 0.073814 1707 0 012662 0.000033 0.004343 0 081018 0.057783 0.30% 0014910 0.010834 170.45 0149717 0.108780 
612512000 0.073814 170.7 0 012662 0.000033 0 004343 0 081018 0.057783 030% 0.014910 0.010834 17045 0.149717 0.108780 
612612000 0.073814 170.7 0.012662 0.000033 0.004343 0 081018 0.057783 030% 0 014910 0.010634 17045 0.149717 0.106780 
612712000 0.074217 170.7 0.012662 0.000033 0.004343 0.081018 0.057838 030% 0.015045 0.010704 17045 0.149717 0.106514 
612812000 0.071027 170.7 0 012662 0.000033 0.004343 0.081018 0.057859 030% 0 015795 0.011241 17045 0149717 0.106550 
612912000 0.077218 1707 0.012662 0.000033 0.004343 0081018 0.057808 0.30% 0.015645 0.011124 170.45 0.149717 0.108456 
6/3012000 0.074843 170.7 0 012662 0 000033 0.004343 0 081018 0.057878 0.30% 0015105 0.010753 170.45 0 149717 0.108588 
711/2000 0.094728 170.7 0.012662 0.000033 0.004366 0.081071 0.057801 070% 0 035315 0.025179 170.45 0.149717 0.108744 
712/2000 0.084721 1707 0 012662 0.000033 0.004366 0.061071 0.057801 070% 0035315 0.025179 170.45 0 149717 0.108744 
71312000 0.014728 1707 0 012662 0.000033 0 004366 0.081071 0.057801 0.70% 0.035315 0.0251711 17045 0 149717 0.108744 
7/412000 0.094781 1707 0.012662 0.000033 0.004368 0.081071 0.057821 0.70% 0 035315 0.025187 170.45 0.149717 0.108780 
7/5/2000 0.084781 170.7 0 012662 0.000033 0 004366 0 081071 0.057821 0.70% 0.035315 0.025187 170.45 0.149717 0.108780 
71612000 0.088241 1707 0.012662 0.000033 0 004366 0.081071 0.057371 070% 0.033145 0.023451 170.45 0.149717 0.105949 
71712000 0.011031 170.7 0.012662 0 000033 0.004366 0.081071 0.057599 0.70% 0.032935 0.023400 170.45 0.149717 0.108370 
7/8/2000 0.084052 170.7 0 012662 0000033 0.004366 0.081071 0.057754 0.70% 0.031360 0.022341 170.45 0.149717 0.106858 
7/912000 0.084052 170.7 0 012662 0000033 0 004366 0.081071 0.057754 0.70°4 0 031360 0.022341 170.45 0.149717 0.108858 

711012000 0.084052 170 7 0.012662 0.000033 0004366 0.061071 0.057754 0.70% 0.031360 0.022341 17045 0.149717 0.108858 
711112000 0.080223 170.7 0 012662 0.000033 0.004366 0.081071 0.057801 070% 0.033635 0.023881 170.45 0.149717 0.108744 
711212000 0.088141 170.7 0.012662 0.000033 0.004366 0.081071 0.057852 0.70% 0.032830 0.023427 17045 0.149717 0.108838 
7113/2000 0.011713 1707 0012662 0.000033 0.004366 0.081071 0.057735 0.70% 0.034230 0.024377 170.45 0.149717 0.108822 
711412000 0.017123 170.7 0.012662 0000033 0.004366 0.081071 0.057758 0.70% 0 032690 0.023280 170.45 0149717 0.106685 
711512000 0.088001 1707 0.012662 0000033 0.004366 0.081071 0.057818 0.70% 0 033285 0.023858 170.45 0.149717 0.108408 
711612000 0.088001 170.7 0 012662 0.000033 0.004366 0.081071 0.057818 0.70% 0.033285 0.023851 170.45 0.149717 0.108408 
711712000 0.088001 170.7 0.012662 0.000033 0.004366 0.081071 0.057818 0.70% 0.033265 0.023858 170.45 0.149717 0.108406 
711812000 0.083181 170.7 0.012662 0.000033 0.004366 0.081071 o.osn43 0.70% 0.031045 0.022112 170.45 0149717 0.108838 
711912000 0.071711 1707 0.012662 0000033 0.004366 0.061071 0.057810 0.70% 0.029715 0.021207 170.45 0.149717 0.108852 
712012000 0.083501 170.7 0 012662 0.000033 0.004366 0.081071 0.057958 0.70% 0.031045 0.022184 170.45 0.149717 0.107033 
712112000 0.078178 170.7 0012662 0.000033 0.004366 0.061071 0.057187 0.70% 0.029715 0.021258 170.45 0.149717 0.107106 
712212000 0.080157 170.7 0.012662 0000033 0.004368 0.061071 0.051127 0.70% 0.029715 0.021305 170 45 0.149717 0.107341 
712312000 0.080157 170.7 0.012662 0.000033 0.004366 0.061071 0.058127 0.70% 0029715 0.021305 170.45 0.149717 0.107348 
712412000 0.080157 170.7 0.012662 0.000033 0.004366 0.061071 0.058127 0.70% 0.029715 0.021305 170.45 0.149717 0.107348 
7125/2000 0.073830 1707 0.012662 0000033 0.004366 0.081071 0.0511428 0.70% 0.027265 0.018850 170.45 0.149717 0.107904 
712612000 0.0711118 170.7 0.012662 0.000033 0.004368 0.081071 0.058373 0.70% 0.028420 0.020483 17045 0.149717 0.107800 
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Flow Date 

o .. Dalll: Dallr Mld~lnt 

NOVA(AECO- Exchange NOVA (AECO-C, 
C. NIT) Rate' NITI 

(ICdniGJ) (SCdn:SUS) (IUal-tul 

PG&E Malin to On-System Deliveries Under Applicable Rate Schedules G-EG, 
G-AFT and G-SUR 

Backbone G- PG&E Backbone PG&E 
G-EG AFT Redwood G-SUR Tranaport Shrinkage Shrinkage 

Transport Path !SFV~ Surcha!IIe' Char11e Allowance• Charge 
~;··~~J,~~;~(~,:~r;!;r~;:~,5"!'t':'J;·' ~·~ ':(:' ,<-;:.~~ :~- !Y_' 

Unit Base 

Rate' 
' ·, t ~ '"'1 

PGT -NW: Klngsgate to Malin Under Rate Schedule FTS-1 

%Fuel 
GRI0 Res. GRI0 Del. PGT -NW Transport Rate per 
Surcha!IIe Surcha!IIe ACA7 Charge' MMBtu 

';.'- '.::·~,· ,, • 'i '', h' i'. ' 

(1) (2) 
(1) '1.0510SS/(21 

(31 (4) (SI (81 
(41+(51+(11 

(71 (81 
(3)' (SI 

(II (10) (11) (12) (13) 
(101 + (11) + (121 + (13) 

(14) (15) 

7127/2000 4.05 1 47 U1 0.195700 0.267000 0.048500 0.511200 1.73% 0.050407 0.262787 0.007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.280048 2.63% 
7/28/2000 4.24 1 47 3.04 0.195700 0.267000 0.048500 0.511200 173% 0.052538 0.262787 0.007581 0.007500 0.002200 0.280048 2.63% 
7/29/2000 4 29 148 3.08 0195700 0.267000 0.048500 0.511200 1.73% 0.052932 0.262787 0.007581 0.007500 0.002200 0.2800<18 2.63% 
7/30/2000 4 29 148 3.08 0 195700 0.267000 0.048500 0.511200 1.73% 0.052932 0.262787 0.007561' 0 007500 0 002200 0.2800<18 263% 
7/31/2000 4.29 1.48 3.08 0.195700 0 287000 0048500 0.511200 1.73% 0.052132 0.262787 0.007561 0.007500 0 002200 0.2800<18 2.63% 
8/1/2000 4 22 149 Ul 0195700 0.267000 0.058800 0.521300 173% 0.051703 0.262787 0 007581 0.007500 0 002200 0.280048 288% 
812/2000 4 29 1.49 3.04 0195700 0 267000 0.058600 0.521300 173% 0.052518 0 282787 0.007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.280048 2.88% 
813/2000 448 1.48 3.11 0.195700 0 267000 0.058600 0.521300 1.73% 0.055141 0.262787 0.007581 0.007500 0.002200' 0.2800<18 2.88% 
81412000 4.65 148 3.31 0.195700 0 267000 0.058800 0.521300 1.73% 0.057177 0.262787 0.007561 0 007500 0 002200 0.280048 2.88% 
8/512000 458 1.49 3.2<1 0.195700 0 287000 0.058600 0.521300 1.73% 0.058085 0 262787 0.007561 0.007500 0002200 0.280048 2.88% 
8/6/2000 458 1.49 3.24 0.195700 0.267000 0.058600 0.521300 1.73% 0.058085 0.282787 0.007561 0 007500 0.002200 0.2800<18 2.88% 
817/2000 4.58 149 3.24 0195700 0 267000 0.058600 0.521300 1.73% 0.058085 0.262787 0.007561 0 007500 0 002200 0.2800<18 2.88% 
8/8/2000 4.58 1.49 3.24 0.195700 0.267000 0.058600 0.521300 1.73% 0.058138 0.262787 0.007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.2800<18 2 88% 
819/2000 4.51 1.49 3.11 0.195700 0.267000 0.058600 0.521300 1.73% 0.055227 0.262787 0007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.280048 2.88% 

8/1012000 4 33 148 3.07 0.195700 0 267000 0058600 0.521300 1.73% 0.053187 0.262787 0.007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.280048 2.88% 
8/1112000 4.05 148 2.88 0.195700 0 267000 0.058600 0.521300 1.73% 0.041798 0.262787 0.007561 0.007500 0 002200 0.280048 2.88% 
8/12/2000 410 1.48 2.11 0.195700 0.267000 0.058800 0.521300 1.73% 0.050370 0.262787 0.007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.280048 2.88% 
8/13/2000 4.10 1.48 2.11 0.195700 0.267000 0058600 0.521300 1.73% 0.050370 0.262787 0.007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.2800<18 2 88% 
8/1412000 410 1.48 2.11 0.195700 0.267000 0 058600 0.521300 1.73% 0.050370 0.262787 0.007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.280048 2.88% 
8115/2000 4,14 148 2.114 0195700 0.267000 0.058600 0.521300 1.73% 0.05083<1 0.262787 0 007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.280048 2 88% 
8/16/2000 4.19 149 2.97 0.195700 0 267000 0058600 0.521300 1.73% 0.051431 0.262787 0.007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.2800<18 2 88% 
8/17/2000 4.32 148 3.08 0195700 0.267000 0058600 0.521300 1.73% 0.053308 0.262787 0 007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.280048 2.88% 
811812000 4.65 148 3.32 0.195700 0.267000 0.058600 0.521300 173% 0.057507 0.262787 0.007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.2800<18 288% 
8/1912000 4.73 1.47 3.38 0195700 0.267000 0.058600 0.521300 1.73% 0.0585« 0.262787 0.007561 0 007500 0.002200 0.280048 2.88% 
812012000 4.73 1.47 3.38 0.195700 0 267000 0.058600 0.521300 173% 0.0585« 0.262787 0 007561 0.007500 0 002200 0.2800<18 2.88% 
812112000 4.73 1.47 3.38 0.195700 0 267000 0 058600 0.521300 173% 0.0585« 0.262787 0.007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.280048 288% 
812212000 4.67 1.48 3.48 0.195700 0.267000 0.058600 0.521300 1.73% 0.080203 0.262787 0.007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.2800<18 2.88% 
8/2312000 4 85 1.48 3.48 0.195700 0.267000 0.058600 0.521300 173% 0.051830 0.262787 0 007581 0.007500 0.002200 0.280048 2.88% 
812412000 4.70 1.49 3.33 0.195700 0.267000 0.058800 0.521300 1.73% 0.057803 0.262787 0 007581 0 007500 0.002200 0.280048 2.88% 
812512000 4 38 1.49 3.10 0.195700 0.267000 0.058600 0.521300 1.73% 0.053818 0.262787 0 007561 0 007500 0.002200 0.280048 2 88% 
812612000 4.44 1.48 3.18 0195700 0.267000 0.058600 0.521300 1.73% 0.054592 0 262787 0.007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.280048 2 88% 
812712000 444 1,48 3.18 0195700 0.267000 0056600 0.521300 1.73% 0.05<1512 0.262787 0.007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.280048 2 88% 
812812000 444 1.48 3.18 0195700 0.267000 0.058600 0.521300 1.73% 0.054592 0 262787 0 007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.280048 2.88% 
812912000 4 75 1.48 3.37 0.195700 0.267000 0 058800 0.521300 173% 0.0583<12 0.262787 0.007561 0007500 0 002200 0.280048 2.88% 
8/3012000 4.93 1.49 3.50 0.195700 0.267000 0058600 0.521300 1.73% 0.080522 0 262787 0.007561 0.007500 0 002200 0.280048 2.88% 
8131/2000 531 1.48 3.78 0.195700 0 267000 0.058800 0.521300 1.73% 0.085<103 0.262787 0.007561 0007500 0.002200 0.280048 2.88% 
9/1/2000 566 1.47 us 0.195700 0 267000 0.052400 0.515100 1.73% 0.070121 0.262787 0.007561 0007500 0.002200 0.280041 2 88% 
912/2000 5.62 1.47 "-02 0195700 0.267000 0.052400 0.515100 1.73% 0.0811521 0.262787 0.007561 0 007500 0.002200 0.280048 2 88% 
913/2000 5.62 1.47 <1.02 0.195700 0.267000 0.052400 0.515100 1.73% 0.089521 0.262787 0.007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.280048 288% 
9/4/2000 5.62 1.47 '4,02 0.195700 0.267000 0.052400 0.515100 1.73% 0.081521 0.262787 0 007561 0.007500 0 002200 0.280048 2.88% 
9/512000 5 62 1.47 4.02 0.195700 0.267000 0052400 0.515100 u:3% 0.061521 0 262787 0.007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.2800<18 268% 
9/6/2000 615 148 <1.31 0.195700 0.287000 0.052400 O.S15100 1.73% 0.078031 0.262787 0.007561 0.007500 0 002200 0.280048 2.88% 
91712000 642 1.48 4.58 0.195700 0.267000 0.052400 0.515100 173% 0.078885 0.262787 0.007561 0.007500 0 002200 0.210048 288% 
918/2000 8.04 148 <1.31 0.195700 0.267000 0.052400 0.515100 1.73% 0.07"""' 0.262787 0.007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.280048 2.88% 
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ANG Alberta/BC to Klngsgate Under Rate Schedule FS-1 with NEB Cost Recovery Charge NOVA (Alberta System)1 

PGT-NW FS-1 Firm %Fuel Final Converted 
Fuel Diatanc FS-1 Firm Service NEB Cost Converted ANG Rate per ANG Fuel Converted ANG Monthly FT-D Converted NOVA NOVA Tranaport 

Flow Dale Char11• e Service Demand Com modi~ Recovery Total ANG Trans~ort Tranai!C!rt Char11e GJ Char11e Fuel Char11• Demand Trans~ort Char9e Char11e 
(-1 (Kml (SCdniGJIMonA<m) (SCdn/GJ/Km) (SCdniGJ) tSCdniGJI (SIMMBtu) (SCdniGJ) (SIMMBtu) ($Cdn110,m1

) (SCdniGJ) ($/MMBIU) 
(3)'(18) (17). ((18) 1304 + (19)) + (20) (21) '1.05SOIJC I (21 (23)'(1) (24) • 1.0550511 (2) (26)137451304 (271 ' 1.05SOIJC I (2) 

(11) (17) (18) (19) (20) (21) (22) (23) (24) (251 (26) (27) (21) 

712712000 0.078731 1707 0.012662 0.000033 0.004366 0 081071 0.058328 070% 0 028350 0.0203911 170.45 0 149717 0.107712 
7/28/2000 0.071171 170.7 0.012662 0 000033 0 004366 0 081071 0.051135 0.70% 0.029645 0.021258 170.45 0 149717 0.107381 
7/29/2000 0.010571 1707 0.012662 0 000033 0 004366 0.081071 0.057887 0.70% 0.029995 0.021417 17045 0149717 0.108903 
7130/2000 0.080571 1707 0 012662 0.000033 0.004366 0.081071 0.057887 0.70% 0.029995 0.021417 170.45 0 149717 0.108903 
7131/2000 0.010571 1707 0.012662 0000033 0.004386 0 081071 0.057887 0.70% 0.029995 0.021417 17045 0.149717 0.1011903 
6/1/2000 0.0811030 170.7 0.012662 0 000033 0 004343 0 081016 0.057448 080% 0.033720 0.023901 170.45 0 149717 0.106156 
8/2/2000 0.087319 170.7 0 012662 0 000033 0 004343 0.081018 0.057318 080% 0 034280 0.024286 17045 0.149717 0.106070 
8/3/2000 0.011750 170.7 0.012662 0.000033 0 004343 0.081018 0.057705 0.80% 0 035800 0.025491 170.45 0 149717 0.106636 
8/4/2000 0.015131 1707 0 012662 0.000033 0.004343 0 081018 0.057585 0.80% 0.037200 0.028440 17045 0 149717 0.108413 
8/5/2000 0.013322 170.7 0.012662 0 000033 0 004343 0.081018 0.057411 080% 0.036600 0.025935 17045 0.149717 0.108092 
8/6/2000 0.013322 1707 0 012662 0.000033 0 004343 0.061018 0.057411 0.80% 0036600 0.025135 17045 0149717 0.108092 
8n/2000 0.013322 1707 0 012662 0000033 0 004343 0 081018 0.057411 0.80% 0.036600 0.025935 170.45 0149717 0.1011092 
8/8/2000 0.083401 170.7 0 012662 0.000033 0.004343 0.081018 0.057485 080% 0.036600 0.025980 170.45 0.149717 0.108192 
8/9/2000 O.OI1U4 170.7 0.012662 0.000033 0 004343 0.081018 0.057411 080% 0.036040 0.025538 170.45 0 149717 0.108092 

8/10/2000 0.0884111 170 7 0.012662 0000033 0 004343 0 081016 0.057589 0.60% 0.034600 0.024588 17045 0 149717 0.108385 
8/11/2000 0.012811 170.7 0.012662 0 000033 0 004343 0 081018 0.057855 0.80"/o 0.032360 0.023021 17045 0 149717 0.108543 
8/12/2000 0.013112 170.7 0.012662 0 000033 0.004343 0 fl81018 0.057804 0.80% 0.032760 0.023292 17045 0149717 0.108449 
8/13/2000 0.013112 170 7 0.012662 0.000033 0.004343 () fl81018 0.057104 0.80% 0.032760 0.023212 170.45 0.149717 0.108449 
8/14/2000 0.083112 170.7 0 012662 0.000033 0 004343 0 081018 0.057104 0.80% 0.032760 0.023212 170.45 0 149717 0.108449 
8/15/2000 0.014515 1707 0 012662 0000033 0 004343 0 081018 0.057573 080% 0033080 0.023507 170.45 0.149717 0.108392 
8116/2000 0.015571 170.7 0 012662 0.000033 0.004343 0.081018 0.057484 0.80% 0 033520 0.023713 17045 0.149717 0.108227 
8/17/2000 0.081703 1707 0.012662 0.000033 0.004343 0.081018 0.057858 0.80% 0.034520 0.024852 170.45 0.149717 0.108911 
8118/2000 0.0111817 1707 0.012662 0.000033 0 004343 0.081018 0.057117 080% 0.037200 0.028593 170.45 0149717 0.107028 
8/19/2000 0.087412 170 7 0.012662 0.000033 0 004343 0 081018 0.057164 080% 0.037840 0.027072 170.45 0.149717 0.107113 
6/20/2000 0.017412 170.7 0.012662 0.000033 0.004343 0081018 0.057964 080% 0.037640 0.027072 17045 0.149717 0.107113 
8/21/2000 0.017412 170.7 0 012662 0.000033 0.004343 0 081018 0.057184 080% 0.037840 0.027072 170.45 0.149717 0.107113 
8/22/2000 0.100173 170 7 0.012662 0.000033 0.004343 0 081018 0.057893 0.80% 0.038960 0.027839 170.45 0.149717 0.108983 
8/23/2000 0.081720 170.7 0 012662 0.000033 0 004343 0.081018 0.057128 0.80% 0 038760 0.027713 170.45 0.149717 0.107048 
8/24/2000 0.015847 170 7 0 012662 0.000033 0 004343 0.081018 0.057457 0.80% 0 037560 0.028837 170.45 0.149717 0.108177 
812512000 0.011350 1707 0.012662 0.000033 0.004343 0.081018 0.057410 0.80% 0.035000 0.024832 170.45 0.149717 0.108220 
8/26/2000 0.090838 170 7 0.012662 0000033 0.004343 0.081018 0.057847 080% 0.035480 0.025245 170.45 0.149717 0.108528 
8/27/2000 0.090838 1707 0.012662 0 000033 0.004343 0.081018 0.057847 0.80% 0.035480 0.025245 170.45 0.149717 0.101521 
8/28/2000 0.010131 170.7 0012662 0.000033 0.004343 0081018 0.057847 0.80% 0035480 0.025245 170.45 0 149717 0.108528 
8/29/2000 0.017078 170.7 0 012662 0.000033 0.004343 0.081018 0.057581 0.80% 0.037960 0.028979 170.45 0 149717 0.108408 
8/30/2000 0.100705 170.7 0.012662 0000033 0.004343 0 081018 0.057492 0.80% 0.039440 0.027917 17045 0149717 0.108242 
8/31/2000 0.108128 170.7 0 012662 0 000033 0.004343 0 081018 0.057737 0.80% 0.042440 0.030244 170.45 0 149717 0.108894 
9/112000 0.1111878 1707 0.012662 0.000033 0.004343 0.081018 0.058070 090% 0.050895 0.038471 170.45 0.149717 0.107310 
9/2/2000 0.1111871 170.7 0.012662 0 000033 0004343 0.081018 0.057183 0.90% 0.050535 0.038187 170.45 0149717 0.107150 
9/3/2000 0.1111871 1707 0.012662 0.000033 0 004343 0.081018 0.057113 090% 0050535 0.038187 170.45 0149717 0.107150 
9/412000 0.1111878 1~0.7 0012662 0.000033 0.004343 0.081018 0.057813 090% 0.050535 0.038187 17045 0.149717 0.107150 
9/512000 0.1111871 1707 0.012662 0.000033 0.004343 0.081018 0.057983 090% 0.050535 0.038187 17045 0.149717 0.107150 
918/2000 0.121511 170.7 0.012662 0.000033 0.004343 0.081018 0.057144 0.90% 0.055305 0.031554 17045 0.149717 0.107077 
917/2000 0.131210 170.7 0.012662 0000033 0.004343 0081018 0.057581 090% 0.057735 0.041031 170.45 0.149717 0.108421 
918/2000 0.124031 170.7 0.012862 0.000033 0.004343 0.081018 0.057841 0.90% 0.054315 0.038710 17045 0.149717 0.108198 
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Flow Date 

G11 Delll: Delll Mld!!!!lnt 

NOVA(AECO· E•change NOVA (AECO-C, 
C. NIT) Rata' NIT) 

(SCdniGJ) ($Cdn $US I (IUII-tu) 

PG&E Malin lo On-System Deliveries Under Applicable Rate Schedules G·EG, 
G-AFT and G·SUR 

Backbone G· PG&E Backbone PG&E 
G-EG AFT Redwood G·SUR Trenaport Shrinkage Shrlnklg1 

Transport Path jSFV)' Surcharge' Char11• Allowance• Char11• 
If'!'-,'~,:,.:;-,-~~''(~,;,~" \ (WMI!u). 

Unit Base 
Rate' 

PGT-NW: Klngsgate to Malin Under Rate Schedule FTS-1 

%Fuel 
GRt• Res. GRI•Det PGT·NW Treneport Rate per 
Surcharse Surcharsa ACA7 Char11•' MMBtu ,.,...., 

(1) (2) 
(1) "UIIOSSI (2) 

(3) I• I (S) (8) 
1•1 +(5) + (I) 

17) (8) 
(3)"(1) 

(I) (10) (11) (12) (13) 

(10) +(11). (12). (13) 
11•1 (15) 

91912000 6.00 1,48 4.21 0195700 0 287000 0.052400 0.515100 173% 0.074030 0.262787 0.007561 0007500 0.002200 0.280048 2 88% 
911012000 600 148 4.21 0195700 0.267000 0.052400 0.515100 173% 0.074030 0.262787 0 007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.280048 2 88% 
911112000 600 148 4.21 0.195700 0.267000 0.052400 0.5111100 173% 0.074030 0.262787 0.007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.280048 2.88% 
911212000 618 1.48 4.40 0.195700 0 267000 0.052400 0.515100 173% 0.0711115 0.262787 0007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.280048 2 88% 
911312000 6.21 148 4.42 0.195700 0 267000 0.052400 0.515100 1.73% 0.071457 0.262787 0.007561 0 007500 0.002200 0.280048 288% 
911412000 6.33 1 48 4.50 0.195700 0.267000 0.052400 0.515100 1.73% 0.077881 0.262787 0 007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.280041 2 88% 
911512000 6 47 149 4.59 0195700 0.267000 0052400 0.515100 1.73% 0.079381 0.262787 0.007561 0.007500 0 002200 0.280048 2.88% 
9/1612000 6.68 1.48 4.75 0.195700 0.267000 0052400 0.515100 1.73% 0.082139 0.262787 0 007561 0.007500 0 002200 0.280048 2 88% 
911712000 6.68 1 48 4.75 0.195700 0.267000 0.052400 0.515100 1 73% 0.0821311 0.262787 0.007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.280048 2.88% 
911812000 868 148 4.75 0.195700 0 267000 0052400 0.515100 173% 0.0821311 0.262787 0.007561 0007500 0.002200 0.280048 2.88% 
9/1912000 8.39 149 4.52 0195700 0.267000 0.052400 0.515100 173% 0.078251 0.262787 0.007561 0 007500 0 002200 0.210048 288% 
912012000 649 1,49 4.10 0.195700 0.287000 0052400 0.515100 1.73% 0.0711809 0.262787 0.007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.280048 2.88% 
912112000 6.21 1.48 4.41 0.195700 0.267000 0.052400 0.515100 1.73% 0.078354 0.262787 0.007561 0007500 0 002200 0.280048 2.88% 
912212000 6.48 1.49 4.10 0.195700 0.287000 0.052400 0.515100 173% 0.079524 0.262787 0 007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.280048 2.88% 
912312000 6.53 1.49 4.82 0.195700 0 267000 0.052400 0.515100 1.73% 0.079174 0.262787 0 007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.280048 2 88% 
912412000 6 53 1.49 4.82 0.195700 0.267000 0.052400 0.515100 1.73% 0.0711174 0.262787 0.007561 0007500 0.002200 0.210048 2 88% 
9125/2000 6 53 1.49 4.82 0.195700 0.267000 0.052400 0.5111100 1.73% 0.07111174 0.262787 0.007561 0.007500 0 002200 0.210048 2.88% 
9126/2000 644 1.49 4.58 0.195700 0.267000 0 052400 0.515100 173% 0.078943 0.262787 0.007561 0.007500 0 002200 0.210048 2.86% 
9127/2000 645 149 4.57 0.195700 0.267000 0.052400 0.51S100 173% 0.0790117 0.262787 0.007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.210048 2.88% 
912812000 6.60 1.50 4.85 0.195700 0.267000 0.052400 0.1115100 1.73% 0.080454 0.262787 0.007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.210048 2.88% 
912912000 668 1.50 4.811 0.195700 0.267000 0.052400 0.515100 1.73% 0.011122 0.262787 0.007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.210041 2.88% 
9130/2000 6.63 1.51 4.14 0.195700 0 267000 0.052400 0.515100 1.73% 0.010241 0.262787 0.007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.280041 2.88% 
101112000 6.63 1.51 4.14 0.195700 0.267000 0.058000 0.520700 1.35% 0.082816 0.262787 0.007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.210048 2.86% 
10/212000 663 1.51 4.13 0.195700 0.267000 0.056000 0.520700 1.35% 0.012451 0.262787 0.007581 0.007500 0.002200 0.280041 2.88% 
101312000 6.65 1 51 4.81 0.195700 0.267000 0.058000 0.520700 1.35% 0.01128114 0.262787 0.007581 0.007500 0.002200 0.280041 2.88% 
1014/2000 6.79 1.50 4.71 0.195700 0.267000 0.058000 0.520700 1.35% 0.014470 0.262787 0.007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.280041 2.88% 
1015/2000 6.78 1.50 4.71 0.195700 0.267000 0.058000 0.520700 1.35% 0.014530 0.262787 0.007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.210048 2.86'4 
101812000 665 1.50 4.87 0.195700 0.267000 0.058000 0.520700 1.35% 0.013043 0.282787 0.007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.210048 288% 
1017/2000 6.29 1.50 4.42 0.195700 0.267000 0.058000 0.520700 1.35% 0.0511824 0.262787 0.007581 0.007500 0.002200 0.210048 2.88% 
101812000 6.29 1.50 4.42 0.195700 0.267000 0.056000 0.520700 1.35% 0.059824 0.262787 0.007561 0.007500 0.002200' 0.210048 2.88'4 
1019/2000 6.29 1.50 4.42 0.195700 0.267000 0.058000 0.520700 1.35'4 0.0511124 0.262787 0.007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.210048 2.68% 

1011012000 6.30 1.50 4.42 0.195700 0.267000 0.058000 0.520700 1.35% 0.0511711 0.262787 0.007581 0.007500 0.002200 0.280041 2.88% 
1011112000 642 1.50 4.50 0.195700 0.267000 0.058000 0.520700 1.35% 0.0110787 0.262787 0.007581 0.007500 0.002200 0.280048 2.88% 
1011212000 6.51 1.51 4.55 0.195700 0.267000 0.058000 0.520700 1.35'4 0.0111420 0.282787 0.007581 0.007500 0.002200 0.280048 288% 
1011312000 701 1.51 4.11 0.195700 0.267000 0.058000 0.520700 1.35% 0.085123 0.262787 0.007581 0.007500 0.002200 0.210048 2.88% 
1011412000 6.78 1.52 4.71 0.195700 0 267000 0.058000 0.520700 1.35% 0.013553 0.262787 0.007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.210041 2.88% 
1011512000 6.78 1.52 4.71 0.195700 0.267000 0.058000 0.520700 1.35% 0.013553 0.262787 0.007561 0007500 0.002200 0.210048 2.88% 
1011612000 6.78 1 52 4.71 0.195700 0.267000 0.058000 0.520700 1.35% 0.0113553 0.262787 0.007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.210041 288% 
1011712000 6.90 1.52 4.71 0.195700 0.267000 0.058000 0.120700 1.35% 0.014171 0.262787 0.007581 0.007500 0.002200 0.210048 2.88% 
1011812000 6.93 1.52 4.11 0.195700 0.267000 0.058000 0.520700 1.35% 0.014131 0.262787 0.007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.2110048 2.88% 
1011912000 7.04 1.51 4.111 0.195700 0.267000 0.058000 0.520700 1.35% 0.0113011 0.262787 0007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.210041 2.88% 
1012012000 657 1.51 4.58 , 0.195700 0.267000 0.058000 0.120700 135% 0.011114 0.262787 0,007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.210048 2.88% 
1012112000 6.30 151 4.41 0.195700 0.287000 0.058000 0.520700 1.35% 0.0511504 0.282787 0.007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.210048 2.88% 
1012212000 6.30 151 4.41 0.195700 0.267000 0.058000 0.120700 1.35% 0.051504 0.262767 0.007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.2110048 2 88% 
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PGT-NW 

ANG Alberta/Be to Klnflsaata Under Rata Schedule FS-1 with NEB Cost Racove!l: Charas 

FS-1 Firm %Fuel 

NOVA (Alberta S~stem)0 

Final Converted 

Flow Date 
Fuel 

Char11• 

1-1 

Distanc 

• 
(Kml 

FS-1 Firm 
Servk:e Demand 

(SCdniGJIMonJKml 

Service NEB Cost Converted ANG Rate per ANG Fuel 
Commodl~ Recove!l Total ANG Transl!ort Tranal!ort Char11• GJ Charas 
(SCdn/GJIKml (SCdn/GJI (SCdniGJI (SIMMIItul (SCdniGJI 

Converted ANG 
Fuel Ch•~• 

(SIMMBtul 

Monthly FT -D 
Demand 

(SCdni10'm3
) 

Converted NOVA NOVA Tranaport 
Transl!ort Charas Char11e 

(SCdniGJI (SIMMBtu) 
(3)'(15) 

(181 (17) (18) (19) (201 
(171' ((181/ 30 4 + (19)) + (20) 

(211 
(21). '-OSSOS8/ (21 

(221 (23) 
(23)' (11 

(24) 
(24) • 1.0550511 (2) 

(251 (281 

(28)/3H5/ 304 
(271 

(27) ' 1.055058 I (2) 
(211 

91912000 0.123111 170.7 0 012662 0.000033 0.004343 0.081018 0.057830 090% 0 053955 0.038513 17045 0 149717 0.106867 
911012000 0.123111 170 7 0 012662 0.000033 0.004343 0.081018 0.057830 0.90% 0 053955 0.038513 170.45 0.149717 0.108887 
911112000 0.123181 1707 0 012662 0 000033 0 004343 0 081018 0.057830 090% 0.053955 0.038513 170.45 0.149717 0.108887 
911212000 0.128711 170 7 0.012682 0 000033 0 004343 0.081018 0.057758 090% 0.055575 0.039818 170.45 0149717 0.108730 
911312000 0.127220 170 7 0.012662 0 000033 0 004343 0.081018 0.057e59 0.90% 0.055890 0.039775 170.45 0149717 0.106550 
911412000 0.128564 170 7 0.012662 0.000033 0.004343 0.081018 0.057808 090% 0.056970 0.040501 17045 0149717 0.106456 
911512000 0.132052 170.7 0 012662 0000033 0.004343 0.081018 0.057488 090% 0058185 0.041286 170.45 0.149717 0.106234 
911612000 0.136673 1707 0 012662 0000033 0.004343 0.081018 0.057585 0.90% 0.060120 0.042731 17045 0149717 0.106413 
911712000 0.136673 170 7 0 012662 0.000033 0.004343 0.081018 0.057585 090% 0060120 0.042731 17045 0 149717 0.106413 
911812000 0.136673 170.7 0 012662 0000033 0 004343 0.081018 0.057515 090% 0 060120 0.042731 17045 0 149717 0.106413 
911912000 0.130204 170 7 0.012662 0.000033 0.004343 0 081018 0.057349 090% 0.057510 0.040709 170 45 0.149717 0.105978 
912012000 0.132484 170.7 0 012662 0.000033 0.004343 0 081018 0.057446 0.90% 0 058410 0.041415 170.45 0.149717 0.106158 
912112000 0.127049 170.7 0 012662 0.000033 0.004343 0.081018 0.057628 090% 0 055845 0.039722 17045 0149717 0.108492 
912212000 0.132322 170.7 0.012662 0000033 0 004343 0 081018 0.057473 0.90% 0 058320 0.041371 170 45 0.149717 0.106208 
912312000 0.133071 170.7 0 012662 0000033 0.004343 0 081018 0.057399 0.90% 0 056725 0.041805 170.45 0149717 0.106070 
912412000 0.133071 1707 0 012662 0 000033 0.004343 0081018 0.057399 0.90% 0 058725 0.041805 170.45 0.149717 0.106070 
912512000 0.133071 170.7 0.012662 0.000033 0.004343 0 081018 0.057399 090% 0.058725 0.041605 17045 0.149717 0.106070 
912612000 0.131355 170.7 0.012662 0 000033 0.004343 0.081018 0.057407 0.90% 0.057960 0.041089 17045 0 149717 0.108085 
912712000 0.131541 170 7 0.012662 0000033 0.004343 0 081018 0.057446 0.90% 0.058005 0.041128 170.45 0149717 0.108158 
912812000 0.133170 170 7 0.012662 0 000033 0 004343 0 081018 0.057131 090% 0.059355 0.041155 170.45 0.149717 0.105574 
912912000 
9130/2000 

0.134882 
0.133515 

170.7 
170.7 

0.012662 
0.012662 

0.000033 
0.000033 

0 004343 
0 004343 

0.081018 
0 081018 

0.058872 
0.058721 

0.90"/o 
0.90% 

0.060120 
0.059625 

0.042202 
0.041744 

17045 
17045 

0149717 
0.149717 

0.105098 
0.104818 

101112000 0.133515 170 7 0,012662 0000033 0.004355 0.081045 0.058740 1.10% 0.072876 0.051020 170.45 0149717 0.104818 
101212000 0.133175 170.7 0.012662 0 000033 0 004355 0.081045 0.058597 1.10% 0 072876 0.050882 17045 0 149717 0.104554 
101312000 0.134104 170 7 0.012662 0.000033 0.004355 0.081045 0.058777 1.10% 0.073151 0.051247 17045 0 149717 0.104887 
101412000 0.137415 170.7 0.012662 0 000033 0.004355 0.081045 0.057042 1.10% 0.074636 0.052531 170.45 0.149717 0.105377 
101512000 0.137513 170.7 0.012662 0 000033 0.004355 0.081045 0.057180 1.10% 0.074526 0.052580 170.45 0.149717 0.105831 
101612000 0.134422 170.7 0012662 0.000033 0 004355 0.081045 0.058155 1.10% 0.073096 0.051319 17045 0149717 0.105215 
101712000 0.127131 170.7 0.012662 0.000033 0 004355 0 081045 0.058951 1.10% 0.069135 0.048513 170.45 0 149717 0.105208 
1018/2000 0.127131 170.7 0.012662 0.000033 0.004355 0 081045 0.058951 1.10% 0.069135 0.041513 170.45 0.149717 0.105208 
101912000 0.127131 170.7 0 012662 0000033 0.004355 0.081045 0.058951 1.10% 0069135 0.048513 17045 0 149717 0.105201 

1011012000 0.127334 170 7 0.012662 0000033 0.004355 0.081045 0.058951 1.10% 0.069245 0.048880 17045 0.149717 0.105201 
1011112000 0.121812 170 7 0.012662 0 000033 0.004355 0 081045 0.051141 1.10% 0.070621 0.041530 17045 0 149717 0.105008 
1011212000 0.130112 170.7 0.012662 0 000033 0.004355 0.081045 0.058883 1.10% 0.071556 0.0500411 17045 0.149717 0.104713 
1011312000 0.1405113 170.7 0.012662 0.000033 0 004355 0.081045 0.056498 1.10% 0.077056 0.053715 17045 0 149717 0.104387 
10114/2000 0.135511 170.7 0012662 0.000033 0.004355 0.081045 0.051273 1.10% 0.074581 0.051715 17045 0149717 0.103955 
1011!512000 0.135511 170.7 0 012662 0.000033 0.004355 0.081045 0.058273 1.10% 0.074581 0.051715 17045 0.149717 0.103955 
1011612000 0.135511 1707 0012662 0.000033 0.004355 0.081045 0.058273 1.10% 0.074581 0.051715 170.45 0149717 0.103955 
1011712000 0.137109 170.7 0.012662 0000033 0.004355 0.081045 0.058314 1.10% 0.075846 0.052701 170.45 0.149717 0.104031 
1011612000 0.131483 170.7 0.012662 0.000033 0.004355 0.081045 0.058254 1.10% 0.076231 0.052913 17045 0.149717 0.103921 
10119/2000 0.141371 170.7 0.012662 0.000033 0.004355 0.081045 0.058582 1.10% 0.077386 0.054027 170.45 0.149717 0.104526 
1012012000 0.131173 170.7 0.012662 0.000033 0.004355 0.081045 0.051558 1.10% 0.072271 0.050433 170.45 0.149717 0.104471 
10/21/2000 0.12 .. 77 170.7 0.012662 0.000033 0.004355 0.081045 0.051702 1.10% 0.069300 0.041415 17045 0149717 0.104748 
10/2212000 0.12 .. 77 170.7 0.012662 0000033 0.004355 0.081045 0.0511702 1.10% 0.069300 0.048485 170.45 0.149717 0.104741 
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PG&E: Malin to On-System Deliveries Under Applicable Rale Schedules G-EG, 

Flow Date 

Gaa Dally: Dally Midpoint 

NOVA(AECO- Exchange NOVA (AECO.C, 
C,NIT) Rata' N~ 

($Cdn/GJ) ($Cdn'SUS) (IUSI-IU) 

G-AFT and G-SUR 

Backbone G- PG&E Backbone PG&E 
G-EG AFT Redwood G-SUR Tranaport Shrinkage Shrinkage 

Transpori Path (SFV)' Surcha!l!e3 Charge Allowance• Charge 

PN~i~~~~~~~~~r.~¥J:~~Jr~ ~%.: , J:- ,,__~ )''"'

Unit Base 

Rate5 

-. -.,.\f,, r::-·~ z

PGT-NW' Klngsgale to Malin Under Rate Schedule FTS-1 

%Fuel 
GRI8 Res, GRI8 Del PGT-NW Transport Rate per 
Surcharge Surcharge ACA7 Char11•' MMBtu 
,rp:;--::;:<~~(........,1?~'f~f ;s:~-~~t.:. ;t~:;;:, >- ,';-7-l, :!.::~-i'\.:- rl 

(1)"1,-1111/(2) (4) + (5) + (I) (3)" (I) (10) + (11) + (12) + (13) 
(1) (2) (3) (4) (S) (6) (1) (6) (I) (10) (11) (12) (13) (14) (15) 

10/23/2000 6 30 151 4.41 0,195700 0 267000 M58000 0.520700 1,35% 0.059504 0,262787 0,007561 0,007500 0 002200 0.280048 a8% 
10124/2000 6 28 1 51 4.38 0,195700 0.267000 0,058000 0.520700 1.35% 0.0511118 0.262787 0,007561 M07500 0,002200 0.2800411 a8% 
1012512000 6,29 1 52 4.38 0195700 0 287000 0 058000 0.520700 1.35% 0.059081 0 262787 0.007561 0.007500 0,002200 0.280048 2.88% 
10/26/2000 610 152 4.24 0.195700 0 267000 0.058000 0.520700 1,35% 0.057209 0.262787 0.007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.2800411 2.88% 
1012712000 595 153 4.11 0.195700 0.267000 0.058000 0.520700 1.35% 0.055481 0,262787 0.007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.2800411 2.88% 
10/28/2000 5 79 1.53 3.H 0,195700 0.267000 0.058000 0.520700 1.35% 0.053818 0.262767 0 007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.2800411 2.88% 
10/29/2000 5.79 1 53 3.111 0.195700 0 267000 0 058000 0.520700 135% 0.0538111 0.262787 0.007561 0.007500 0.002200 0.280048 2.88% 
10130/2000 5.79 1.53 3.111 0,195700 0.267000 0.058000 0.520700 1.35% 0.053818 0.262787 0 007561 0.007500 M02200 0.280048 288% 
10/3112000 5.94 1.53 4.10 0.195700 0 267000 0.058000 0.520700 1.35% 0.055395 0.262787 0.007561 0.007500 0 002200 0.280048 2,88% 
1111/2000 5.82 153 4.02 0.195700 0.267000 0073100 0.535800 1.35% 0.054312 0.262787 0.006575 0.007200 0.002200 0.278782 2,88% 
11/2/2000 566 1 53 3.811 0195700 0.267000 0.073100 0.535800 135% 0.052531 0.262787 0.006575 0.007200 0.002200 0.278782 2.68% 
111312000 Bt 1 53 4.08 0.195700 0 267000 0.073100 0.535800 135% M5411411 0 262787 0,006575 0,007200 0 002200 0.278782 2,88% 
1114/2000 5 96 1 53 4.12 0 195700 0.267000 0.073100 0.535800 1.35'-lo 0.055852 0 262787 0.006575 0.007200 0.002200 0.278782 2,88% 
1115/2000 5 96 1 53 4,12 0195700 0.267000 0 073100 0.535800 135% 0.055652 0 262787 0 006575 0.007200 0 002200 0.278782 288% 
1116/2000 5.96 1 53 4.12 0,195700 0.267000 0 073100 0.535800 135% 0.055852 0.262767 0.006575 0.007200 0.002200 0.278782 2,88% 
11/7/2000 617 1.53 4.25 0195700 0.267000 0.073100 0.535800 135% 0.057382 0.262787 0,006575 0.007200 0.002200 0.278782 2 88% 
111812000 6 50 1.54 4.44 0.195700 0 267000 0.073100 0.535800 1.35% 0,059947 0,262787 0.006575 0.007200 0,002200 0.278782 2 88% 
1119/2000 7.01 1.55 4.78 0.195700 0 267000 0.073100 0.535800 1.35% 0.084558 0,262787 0 006575 0.007200 0.002200 0.278782 2 88% 
11110/2000 7.50 1.55 5.11 0.195700 0 267000 0.073100 0.535800 135% 0.0811051 0.262787 0.006575 0.007200 0.002200 0.278782 288% 
1111112000 7.15 1.55 4.17 0.195700 0.267000 0073100 0.535800 135% 0.065778 0.262787 0.006575 0 007200 0.002200 0.278782 2.88% 
1111212000 715 1 55 4.87 0195700 0.267000 0.073100 0.535800 135% 0.085778 0 282787 0 006575 0007200 0.002200 0.278782 2 88% 
11/13/2000 715 1 55 4.17 0.195700 0.267000 0.073100 0.535800 1.35% 0.085778 0 262787 0.006575 0007200 0002200 0.278782 288% 
11114/2000 7.55 154 5.18 0.195700 0.267000 0.073100 0.535800 135% 0.0891125 0 262787 0.006575 0.007200 0.002200 U78782 2.88% 
1111512000 7.34 1.55 5.00 0,195700 0 267000 M73100 0.535800 1,35% 0.087449 0 262787 0.006575 0.007200 0.002200 0.271782 2.88% 
11116/2000 7 66 1.55 5.21 0.195700 0 267000 M73100 0.535800 135% 0.070215 0.262787 0.006575 0.007200 0.002200 0.278782 2.88% 
11117/2000. 7 71 1.56 5.21 0,195700 0.267000 0.073100 0.535800 1.35% 0.070395 0,262787 0.006575 0 007200 0.002200 0.278782 288% 
11116/2000 7 23 156 4.89 0,195700 0.267000 0073100 0.535800 1.35% 0.088000 0.262787 0.006575 0.007200 0 002200 0.278782 2 88% 
11119/2000 7.23 1.56 4.89 0.195700 0.267000 0.073100 0.535800 1.35% 0.088000 0 282787 0.006575 0.007200 0 002200 0.278782 2.88% 
11120/2000 7 23 1 56 4.89 0.195700 0,267000 0.073100 0.535800 135% 0.088000 0,262767 0.006575 0.007200 0.002200 0.278782 2.88% 
1112112000 797 1.56 5.40 0.195700 0 267000 0.073100 0.535800 1.35% 0.072943 0.262787 0.006575 0.007200 0.002200 0.278782 2.88% 
11/2212000 8,14 1.55 5.55 0195700 0.267000 0.073100 0.535800 1.35% 0.0741185 0.262787 0.006575 0007200 0.002200 0.278782 2 88% 
11/23/2000 7.82 1.54 5.38 0.195700 0 267000 0.073100 0.535800 1.35% 0.0722911 0 262787 0,006575 0.007200 0.002200 0.278782 2.88% 
11124/2000 7.82 1.54 5.36 0.195700 0.267000 0.073100 0.535800 1.35% 0.072299 0.262787 0.006575 0.007200 0.002200 0.278782 2.88% 
11125/2000 7.82 1,53 5.37 0.195700 0.267000 0.073100 0.535800 1.35% 0.072525 0.262787 0,006575 0.007200 0,002200 0.278782 2.68% 
11126/2000 7 82 1 53 5.37 0.195700 0.267000 0,073100 0.535800 1.35% 0.072525 0.262787 0,006575 0.007200 0.002200 0.278782 2,88% 
11127/2000 782 "53 5.37 0.195700 0.267000 0,073100 0.535800 1.35% 0.072525 0.262787 0.006575 0.007200 0 002200 0.278782 2 68% 
1112812000 8,17 154 5.80 0,195700 0.267000 M73100 0.535800 1.35% 0.075858 0 262787 0,006575 0 007200 0.002200 0.278782 2.88% 
11129/2000 7.72 1.54 5.29 0.195700 0,267000 0.073100 0.535800 1.35% 0.071378 0.262787 0.006575 0.007200 0.002200 0.278782 288% 
11/3012000 7,93 1,54 5.45 0.195700 0.267000 0.073100 0.535800 1.35% 0.073512 0.262787 0,006575 0 007200 0 002200 0.278782 2.88% 
1211/2000 8.29 154 5.118 0.195700 0.267000 0.075500 0.538200 1.35% 0.078882 0,262787 0.006575 0.007200 0.002200 0.278782 2.88% 
1212/2000 8.79 155 8.00 0.195700 0.267000 0.075500 0.538200 1.35% 0.0801193 0,262787 0.006575 0.007200 0 002200 0.278782 2.88% 
121312000 U9 1.55 11.00 0.195700 0 267000 0.075500 0.538200 1.35% 0.0801113 0.262787 0006575 0 007200 0.002200 0.278782 288% 
121412000 U9 1.55 8.00 0.195700 0.267000 0.075500 0.538200 1.35% 0.0801113 0.262787 0.006575 0.007200 0 002200 0.278782 288% 
121512000 9.82 1.54 1.71 0.195700 0.287000 0.075500 0.531200 1.35% 0.010800 0.262787 0,006575 0.007200 0 002200 0.278782 2.88% 

Contains Protected Material -
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Contains Protected Material -

Not Available to Competitive Duty Personnel 

ANG· Alberta/BC to Kln11•11ate Under Rate Schedule FS·1 with NEB Cost Recove!1 Charge NOVA (Alberta S~stem)' 

PGT-NW FS-1 Firm %Fuel Final Converted 

Flow Date 
Fuel 

Charge 
Dlatanc 

• 
FS-1 Firm Service NEB Cost con11erted ANG Rate per ANG Fuel 

Service Demand Commodl~ Recove!1 Total ANG Trans~ort Trana~rt Charge GJ Cha~e 

Converted ANG 
Fuel Char11e 

Monthly FT-D 
Demand 

Converted NOVA NOVA Tranaport 
T rans~ort Char!!• Char11e ,_, (Km) ($Cdn/GJ/Mon.1Km) ($Cdn/GJ/Km) (SCdn/GJ) (SCdniGJ) {SIMMBtu) ($CdnfGJ) {SIMMBtu) (SCdn110'm') (SCdniGJ) {SIMMBtu) 

{3)" {11) (17) • {118)/ 30 4 + {19» + (20) (21)"1.051010/ (2) (23)"(1) f2W1.05505111f2l (28)/3745/304 (27) • 1.051010 I (2) 
(II) (17) (18) (19) (20) (21) {22) (23) (24) {28) (26) (27) (21) 

10123/2000 0.12MT7 170.7 0 012662 0.000033 0.004355 0 081045 0.056702 1.10% 0.069300 0.046485 17045 0 149717 0.104748 
1012412000 0.128151 170.7 0 012882 0.000033 0.004355 0 081045 0.056559 1.10% 0069080 0.048210 170.45 0.149717 0.104485 
10125/2000 0.125874 1707 0.012682 0.000033 0.004355 0.081045 0.058388 110% 0 069190 0.048140 17045 0 149717 0.104188 
10/26/2000 0.121884 170.7 0.012862 0.000033 0.004355 0.081045 0.056302 110% 0067100 0.046615 17045 0.149717 0.104010 
1012712000 0.118288 170.7 0.012682 0.000033 0.004355 0.081045 0.055978 1.10% 0.065450 0.045207 170.45 0 149717 0.103411 
10126/2000 0.114748 170.7 0 012662 0.000033 0 004355 0.081045 0.055847 1.10% 0.063635 0.043850 17045 0.149717 0.103181 
1012912000 0.114748 170.7 0.012662 0.000033 0 004355 0 081045 0.055847 1.10% 0.063635 0.043850 170.45 0.149717 0.103118 
1!JI3012000 0.114741 170.7 0.012662 0.000033 0 004355 0.081045 0.055847 1.10% 0.063635 0.043850 17045 0 149717 0.103188 
1013112000 0.111115 170.7 0.012662 0.000033 0.004355 0.081045 0.055985 1.10% 0065340 0.045137 17045 0.149717 0.103424 
111112000 0.11M05 170.7 0.012662 0.000033 0.004355 0.081045 0.058022 1.30% 0.075660 0.052300 17045 0 149717 0.103492 
111212000 0.112008 170.7 0 012682 0.000033 0.004355 0 081045 0.055788 130% 0 073515 0.050585 170.45 0.149717 0.103020 
111312000 0.111844 1707 0 012662 0.000033 0 004355 0 081045 0.055712 1.30% 0.076830 0.052815 170.45 0.149717 0.102919 
111412000 0.111882 1707 0 012662 0.000033 0.004355 0.081045 0.055888 130% 0.077740 0.053590 170.45 0149717 0.103201 
111512000 0.118812 170.7 0 012662 0000033 0 004355 0 081045 0.055888 130% 0.077740 0.0535110 170.45 0.149717 0.103208 
11/612000 0.111882 170.7 0 012662 0.000033 0.004355 0 081045 0.055868 1.30% 0.077740 0.053590 170.45 0 149717 0.103201 
111712000 0.122352 170.7 0.012662 0 000033 0 004355 0.081045 0.055832 130% 0.080210 0.055257 170.45 0.149717 0.103141 
111812000 0.127821 170.7 0.012662 0.000033 0.004355 0 081045 0.055409 1.30% 0.084435 0.057727 170.45 0.149717 0.102359 
111912000 0.137852 1707 0 012662 0.000033 0.004355 0.081045 0.055328 1.30% 0.091065 0.082187 170.45 0.149717 0.102206 

11110/2000 0.147233 1707 0 012662 0.000033 0.004355 0.081045 0.055301 1.30% 0.097435 0.0864114 170.45 0.149717 0.102173 
11111/2000 0.1402411 170.7 0 012662 0.000033 0.004355 0.081045 0.055265 1.30% 0.092885 0.083340 170.45 0.149717 0.102094 
11/12/2000 0.140248 170.7 0 012662 0.000033 0.004355 0 081'045 0.055285 1.30% 0.092885 0.083340 170.45 0.149717 0.102094 
11113/2000 0.140241 170.7 0 012662 0.000033 0.004355 0.081045 0.055285 1.30% 0.092885 0.083340 170.45 0.149717 0.102094 
11/1412000 0.148458 170.7 0 012662 0.000033 0.004355 0.081045 0.055382 1.30% 0.098150 0.087047 170.45 0.149717 0.102273 
1111512000 0.143818 170.7 0.012662 0.000033 0.004355 0.081045 0.055188 1.30% 0 095420 0.064951 170.45 0.149717 0.101910 
11/16/2000 0.149864 170.7 0.012662 0 000033 0 004355 0.081045 0.055084 130% 0.099580 0.087182 170.45 0.149717 0.101759 
11/17/2000 0.150011 1707 0 012662 0.000033 0.004355 0.081045 0.054812 1.30% 0.100230 0.067717 170.45 0.149717 0.101258 
11116/2000 0.140728 1707 0 012662 0 000033 0.004355 0 081045 0.054840 1.30% 0 093925 0.083558 170.45 0149717 0.101308 
1111912000 0.140728 170.7 0 012662 0.000033 0.004355 0.081045 0.054840 1.30'4 0.093925 0.083558 17045 0.149717 0.101308 
11/2012000 0.140721 170.7 0 012662 0.000033 0.004355 0.081045 0.054840 1.30% 0.093925 0.0835511 170.45 0.149717 0.101308 
1112112000 0.155531 170 7 0 012662 0.000033 0.004355 0.081045 0.054078 1.30% 0103545 0.070241 170.45 0.149717 0.101582 
11122/2000 0.151871 1707 0 012662 0.000033 0.004355 0.081045 0.0552112 1.30% 0105755 0.072111 170.45 0.149717 0.102088 
11123/2000 0.154158 1707 0.012662 0.000033 0 004355 0.081045 0.055531 1.30% 0.101595 0.069821 170.45 0.149717 0.102518 
11124/2000 0.154158 170.7 0.012662 0.000033 0.004355 0 081045 0.0555311 1.30% 0.101595 0.01191121 170.45 0149717 0.102518 
1112512000 0.154640 170.7 0 012662 0.000033 0.004355 0.081045 0.055712 130% 0.101595 0.089831 170.45 0.149717 0.102911 
11126/2000 0.154640 170.7 0 012662 0 000033 0 004355 0.081045 0.055712 1.30% 0.101595 0.089830 170.45 0.149717 0.102911 
11127/2000 0.154640 170.7 0.012662 0.000033 0.004355 0.081045 0.055712 1.30% 0.101595 0.081831 17045 0.149717 0.102119 
11126/2000 0.111324 170.7 0.012662 0.000033 0.004355 0.081045 0.055821 130% 0.106145 0.072857 170.45 0.149717 0.102785 
11129/2000 0.152111 170.7 0.012662 0.000033 0.004355 0.081045 0.0555011 1.30% 0.100360 0.088734 17045 0149717 0.102538 
11130/2000 0.151745 170.7 0.012662 0.000033 0004355 0.0810415 0.055888 1.30% 0.103025 0.070711 170.45 0.149717 0.102872 
12/112000 0.183503 170 7 0 012662 0.000033 0.004343 0 081018 0.055548 1.40% 0.115990 0.071521 170.45 0.149717 0.102845 
121212000 0.172et5 170.7 0.012662 0.000033 0.004343 0.061018 0.055211 1.40% 0.123060 0.013112 170.45 0 149717 0.102187 
121312000 0.172815 170.7 0.012662 0.000033 0.004343 0.081018 0.055218 1.40% 0.123060 0.083112 170.45 0 149717 0.102187 
12/4/2000 0.172185 1707 0.012662 0.000033 0.004343 0081018 0.055211 1.40% 0.123060 0.083912 170.45 0149717 0.102117 
12/512000 0.113111 170.7 0.012662 0.000033 0.004343 0.081018 0.055381 1.40% 0.137480 0.0113958 170.45 0.149717 0.1023111 
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PG&E · Malin to On-System Deliveries Under Applicable Rate Schedules G-EG. 

Flow Date 

G11 D•llr: D•llr Mld~lnt 

NOVA(AECO- Exchange NOVA (AECO.C, 
C. NIT) Rate' NIT! 

(SCdniGJ) (SCdn·SUS) (SOIIMIIBiu) 

G-AFT and G-SUR 

Backbone G- PG&E Backbone PG&E 
G-EG AFT Redwood G-SUR Tren•port Shrinkage Shrlnklge 

Transf!Orl Path !SFV)2 Surcharae' Cher11• Allowance' Ch•!]l• 
";'>•' ·.~~~t;Jt.;~f,~:·~,~ '(N", 

Unll Base 
Rate' 

PGT-NW: Klnasaate to Malin Under Rate Schedule FTS-1 

%Fuel 
GRI0 Res. GRI0 Del. PGT -NW Treneport Rate per 
Surcharge Stircharae ACA7 

Ch1r11•' MMBtu 

(fiMMMoll 
11)"1.051081 I (2) (4)+(5)+(1) (3)' (I) (10) + (11) + (12) + (13) 

(1) (2) (3) (4) (5) (8) (7} (8) (t) (10) (11) (12) (13) (14) (15) 

121612000 1055 1 53 7.28 0.195700 0.267000 0.075500 0.538200 135% 0.091088 0.262787 0 006575 0.007200 0 002200 0.278782 2 68% 
121712000 1118 1.52 7.75 0.195700 0.267000 0075500 0.538200 1.35% 0.104605 0.262787 0.006575 0.007200 0.002200 0.278782 268% 
121812000 11 21 1.52 7.78 0195700 0.267000 0.075500 0.538200 1.35% 0.104983 0 262767 0.006575 0.007200 0.002200 0.278782 2 88% 
121912000 11.12 1 52 7.70 0.195700 0.267000 0.075500 0.538200 1.35% 0.104018 0.262787 0.006575 0007200 0 002200 0.278762 288% 
1211012000 1112 1.52 7.70 0195700 0.267000 0.075500 0.538200 135% 0.104018 0.262787 0.006575 0.007200 0.002200 0.278762 2 68% 
121f112000 11.12 152 7.70 0.195700 0.267000 0.075500 0.531200 1.35% 0.104018 0.262787 0.006575 0.007200 0 002200 0.278782 2.88% 
1211212000 15.16 1.52 10.41 0.195700 0.267000 0 075500 0.538200 135% 0.141801 0.262787 0.006575 0 007200 0.002200 0.271782 2.88% 
1211312000 1196 1.52 1.30 0.195700 0.267000 0.075500 0.538200 1.35% 0.112035 0.262787 0 006575 0 007200 0.002200 0.278782 2.88% 
1211412000 1088 1.52 7.57 0.195700 0.267000 0.075500 0.538200 1.35% 0.102187 0 262787 0.006575 0.007200 0.002200 0.278762 2.88% 
1211512000 10 71 1 52 7.44 0.195700 0.267000 0.075500 0.538200 135% 0.100504 0 262767 0 006575 0.007200 0.002200 0.278782 2.88% 
1211,6/2000 11 89 153 1.22 0.195700 0.267000 0075500 0.538200 135% 0.111022 0.262787 0.006575 0.007200 0.002200 0.278762 2.88% 
1211712000 1189 1.53 1.22 0.195700 0.267000 0 075500 0.538200 1.35% 0.111022 0.262787 0.006575 0007200 0.002200 0.278782 2 68% 
12116/2oo0 11 89 1.53 8.22 0.195700 0.267000 0075500 0.531200 1.35% 0.111022 0 262787 0.006575 0.007200 0.002200 0.278782 288% 
1211912000 11 97 1 52 8.21 0.195700 0.267000 0.075500 0.538200 1.35% 0.111971 0.262787 0 006575 0.007200 0 002200 0.278762 2.88% 
1212012000 12 20 1 52 8.46 0.195700 0.267000 0.075500 0.538200 1.35% 0.114181 0.262787 0.006575 0.007200 0 002200 0.278782 2.88% 
1212112000 13 55 1.52 1.41 0195700 0.267000 0.075500 0.538200 135% 0.127050 0.282787 0.006575 0.007200 0 002200 0.278782 2.88% 
1212212000 13.94 152 l.et 0.195700 0 267000 0 075500 0.531200 135% 0.130854 0.262787 0 006575 0.007200 0.002200 0.278782 2.88% 
1212312000 13 05 1.51 1.12 0.195700 0.267000 0.075500 0.538200 1.35% 0.123057 0 262787 0.006575 0.007200 0.002200 0.278782 2.88% 
1212412000 13 05 1.51 1.12 0.195700 0.267000 0.075500 0.538200 1.35% 0.123057 0.262787 0.006575 0.007200 0.002200 0.271782 2.88% 
1212512000 13.05 1.51 9.12 0.195700 0.267000 0 075500 0.538200 135% 0.123057 0.262787 0.006575 0.007200 0.002200 0.278782 2.88% 
12126/2000 13.05 1.51 1.12 0.195700 0.267000 0.075500 0.538200 1.35% 0.123057 0.262787 0.006575 0.007200 0 002200 0.278782 2 88% 
12127/2000 13 08 151 9.13 0.195700 0.267000 0.075500 0.538200 1.35°4 0.123250 0.262787 0.006575 0 007200 0.002200 0.278782 2.88% 
1212812000 13 09 151 11.18 0.195700 0.287000 0.075500 0.538200 1.35% 0.123847 0.262787 0.006575 0.007200 0 002200 0.271782 2.88% 
1212912000 12.71 1 50 8.14 0195700 0.267000 0.075500 0.538200 1.35% 0.120881 0.262787 0.006575 0.007200 0.002200 0.271782 2.88% 
12130/2000 13.40 150 11.44 0195700 0.267000 0.075500 0.538200 1.35% 0.127507 0.262787 0.006575- 0.007200 0.002200 0.278762 2.88% 
1213112000 13.40 1.50 1.44 0.195700 0.267000 0.075500 0.538200 1.35% 0.127507 0.262787 0.006575 0.007200 0.002200 0.271782 2.88% 

11112001 13AO 1.50 1.44 0.199500 0.268000 0.107400 0.574100 135% 0.127507 0 282787 0.002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274948 3.12% 
1/2/2001 13.40 150 1.44 0.199500 0.268000 0.107400 0.574900 135% 0.127507 0.262787 0.002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274948 3.12% 
11312001 1205 1.50 8.41 0.199500 0.268000 0.107400 0.5741100 1.35% 0.114558 0.262787 0.002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274948 3.12% 
11412001 1113 150 7.83 0.199500 0 268000 0107400 0.574900 1.35% 0.105743 0.262787 0.002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274948 3.12% 
1/512001 11.21 1 50 7.88 0199500 0 268000 0.107400 0.574900 1.35% 0.108423 0 262787 0.002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274946 312% 
1/8/2001 1207 149 8.52 0 199500 0.268000 0.107400 0.574900 1.35% 0.115040 0 262787 0 002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274946 312% 
117/2001 12 07 149 8.52 0199500 0.268000 0107400 0.574100 1.35% 0.115040 0 262787 0 002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274948 312% 
118/2001 12 07 1.49 8.52 0199500 0.268000 0.107400 0.5741100 135% 0.115040 0.262787 0.002959 0007000 0.002200 0.274948 312% 
11912001 12 75 1.50 8.98 0.199500 0.268000 0.107400 0.574900 1 35% 0.121238 0.262787 0.002959 0007000 0.002200 0.274948 312% 

1110/2001 12 88 1.50 1.08 0.199500 0.268000 0.107400 0.574100 135% 0.122312 0.262787 0 002959 0 007000 0 002200 0.2741148 312% 
1/11/2001 12 79 1.50 9.01 0.199500 0.268000 0107400 0.5741100 135% 0.121578 0.262787 0.002959 0.007000 0 002200 0.2741148 312% 
1112/2001 1169 150 8.24 0.199500 0.268000 0.107400 0.574900 135% 0.111247 0.262787 0 002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.2741148 312% 
1/1312001 11.32 1.50 7.14 0.199500 0.268000 0.107400 0.574100 1.35% 0.107177 0.262787 0.002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274948 312% 
1/14/2001 11.32 1.50 7.14 0.199500 0.268000 0.107400 0.574100 1.35% 0.107177 0 262787 0.002959 0007000 0.002200 0.27411411 3.12% 
1/15/2001 11 32 1.50 7.114 0.199500 0.268000 0.107400 0.574100 135% 0.107177 0.262787 0.002959 0007000 0 002200 0.2741411 3.12% 
1/18/2001 1132 1.50 7.14 0.199500 0 268000 0.107400 0.574100 1.35% 0.107177 0 262787 0 002959 0 007000 0.002200 0.2741411 312% 
1/1712001 1071 1.51 7.47 0199500 0.268000 0.107400 0.574100 1.35% 0.100823 0 262787 0 002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274948 3.12% 
111812001 1037 152 7.21 0.199500 0.268000 0.107400 0.574100 1.35% 0.017381 0 262787 0.002959 0 007000 0.002200 0.274948 3.12% 

Contains Protected Material -
Not A vallable to Competitive Duty Personnel 

-, 
} 

Exhibit No. CA-16, Appendix 0 
Page 247 of 258 

J 



J 1 

ANG Alberta/BC lo Klngsgale Under Rare Schedule FS·1 with NEB Cost Recovery Charge NOVA (Alberta System)' 

PGT-IIW FS-1 Firm %Fuel Final Converted 

Flow Date 
Fuel 

Charge 

I-I 

Distanc 
e 

(Kml 

FS-1 Firm 
Service Demand 

(SC<hiGJII.IonJKml 

Service NEB Cost Converted ANG Rate per ANG Fuel 
Commodi~ Recov!!1 Total ANG TransEorl TrantJ!Ort Ch•r11e GJ Cha!l!a 
(SCdniGJIKml iSCdniGJI !SCdniGJI IS/MMBIUI !SCdoiGJI 

Converted ANG 
Fuel Charge 

IIIMMBIU) 

Monthly FT·D 
Demand 

(SCdni10,m') 

Converted NOVA NOVA Tranaport 
Trans~rt Charae Charge 

(SCdoiGJ) ISIMMBtu) 
IJ)' 1111 

t11) (17) (18) (19) (20) 
(17) '((18) 130 4 • (19)J• (20) 

(211 
(211'1.0550511 121 

(22) (23) 
(23). (1) 

(24) 
124) • 1.05801Jt/ 121 

125) (28) 
(28)137.451304 

(27) 
1271'1.0550511 (2) 

121) 

1216/2000 0.2000tt 170.7 0.012662 0.000033 0.004343 0.081018 0.055785 1.40% 0.147700 0.101891 17045 0.149717 0.103087 
1217/2000 0.223041 170.7 0.012662 0 000033 0 004343 0 081018 0.058151 1.40% 0.156520 0.108479 17045 0149717 0.103784 
1218/2000 0.223105 170.7 0 012662 0 000033 0.004343 0 081018 0.058218 140% 0.156870 0.108850 17045 0.149717 0.103887 
1219/2000 0.22178e 1707 0.012662 0.000033 0 004343 0 081018 0.058136 1.40% 0155680 0.107888 17045 0 149717 0.103737 

12110/2000 0.221788 170.7 0.012662 0 000033 0.004343 0.081018 0.058138 1.40% 0.155680 0.107868 170 45 0.149717 0.103737 
1211112000 0.221788 170.7 0 012662 0000033 0.004343 0 081018 0.056136 140% 0.155680 0.107888 170.45 0.149717 0.103737 
1211212000 0.301127 170 7 0 012662 0000033 0 004343 0.081018 0.056055 1.40% 0 212239 0.146845 170.45 0149717 0.103587 
1211312000 11.231185 170.7 0 012662 0.000033 0.004343 0.081018 0.056218 140% 0167440 0.118184 17045 0.149717 0.103887 
12114/2000 0.217887 170.7 0 012662 0.000033 0.004343 0.081016 0.058388 1.40% 0152320 0.105971 17045 0149717 0.104161 
12115/2000 0.214207 170.7 0 012662 0.000033 0 004343 0 081018 0.058344 1.40% 0149870 0.104228 17045 0.149717 0.104120 
12116/2000 0.231724 1707 0 012662 0.000033 0 004343 0 081018 0.051037 1.40% 0.166460 0.115133 17045 0.149717 0.103553 
1211712000 0.238724 170.7 0 012662 0 000033 0 004343 0.081018 0.056037 140% 0.166460 0.115133 17045 0.149717 0.103553 
1211812000 0.231724 1707 0.012662 0000033 0.004343 0.081018 0.051037 1.40% 0.166460 0.115133 170.45 0.149717 0.103553 
12119/2000 0.231740 170.7 0.012662 0 000033 0 004343 0.081018 0.058162 140% 0.167510 0.118118 17045 0 149717 0.103784 
12120/2000 0.243411 170 7 0 012662 0000033 0.004343 0.081018 0.058181 1.40% 0.170730 0.118389 170.45 0 149717 0.103819 
1212112000 0.270100 170.7 0.012662 0.000033 0.004343 0 081018 0.0582112 1.40% 0.189629 0.131755 17045 0 149717 0.104024 
1212212000 0.2711012 1707 0.012662 0.000033 0.004343 0 081018 0.058355 1.40% 0.195089 0.135700 17045 0 149717 0.104140 
12123/2000 0.212318 170.7 0.012662 0.000033 0.004343 () 081018 0.058812 1.40% 0.182629 0.127814 170 45 0.149717 0.104616 
12124/2000 0.282388 1707 0.012662 0.000033 0.004343 0 081018 0.058812 1.40% 0.182629 0.127814 170.45 0.149717 0.104616 
12/2512000 0.212388 170 7 0 012662 0000033 0 004343 0.081018 0.058812 1.40% 0.182629 0.127814 170.45 0.149717 0.104818 
12126/2000 0.212318 170.7 0 012662 0.000033 0.004343 0.081018 0.056812 1.40% 0.182629 0.127114 170.45 0.149717 0.104618 
12127/2000 0.282788 170.7 0.012662 0.000033 0.004343 0.081018 0.056571 140% 0.183049 0.127814 17045 0.149717 0.104540 
1212812000 0.283844 170.7 0.012662 0.000033 0.004343 0.081018 0.058710 1.40% 0.183189 0.128228 170.45 0.149717 0.104797 
1212912000 0.257311 170.7 0.012662 0.000033 0.004343 0.081018 0.057005 1.40% 0.177869 0.125150 170.45 0.149717 0.105342 
12130/2000 0.271174 170.7 0.012662 0.000033 0.004343 0 081018 0.057127 1.40% 0.187529 0.13222t 170.45 0.149717 0.105587 
1213112000 0.271174 1707 0.012662 0.000033 '0.004343 0.081018 0.057127 1.40% 0.187529 0.13222t 170.45. 0.149717 0.105587 

11112001 0.2t5012 170.7 0 012814 0.000030 0.003573 0.080652 0.0588611 1.40% 0.187529 0.132229 170.45 0 149717 0.105567 
11212001 0.2t5012 170.7 0.012814 0.000030 0.003573 0.080652 0.058860 1.40% 0.187529 0.132229 170.45 0.149717 0.105587 
1/312001 0.285054 170.7 0 012814 0.000030 0.003573 0.080652 0.058797 140% 0.168700 0.118801 170.45 0.149717 0.105433 
1/4/2001 o.244858 170 7 0 012814 0.000030 0.003573 0.080652 0.058785 1.40% 0.155750 0.1ot850 170.45 0.149717 0.105412 
11512001 0.241232 1707 0.012814 0.000030 0 003573 0.080652 0.051717 1.40% 0.156940 0.110385 170.45 0.149717 0.105216 
1/6/2001 0.288188 170.7 0.012814 0.000030 0.003573 0.080652 0.0581141 1.40% 0.168980 0.1111301 170.45 0.149717 0.105701 
1/7/2001 0.2181111 170.7 0.012814 0.000030 0.003573 0.080652 0.0581141 1.40% 0.168980 0.119301 170.45 0.149717 0.105701 
1/6/2001 0.2181111 170.7 0.012814 0.000030 0.003573 0.080652 0.058041 1.40% 0168980 0.118301 170.45 0.149717 0.105701 
11912001 0.2805011 170.7 0.012814 0000030 0.003573 0.080652 0.058831 140% 0.178429 0.125721 170.45 0149717 0.105497 
1110/2001 0.282tl3 170 7 0.012814 0.000030 0.003573 0.080652 0.058755 1.40% 0.160249 0.1211841 170.45 0149717 0.105358 
1111/2001 0.281298 170.7 0.012814 0.000030 0.003573 0.080652 0.058812 1.40% 0.178989 0.128081 170.45 0 149717 0.105461 
111212001 0.257313 170.7 0.012814 0.000030 0.003573 0.080652 0.058854 1.40% 0.163660 0.115381 170.45 0.149717 0.105539 
111312001 0.2471178 170.7 0012814 0.000030 0.003573 0.080652 0.058589 140% 0.158410 0.111148 170.45 0.149717 0.105048 
1/1412001 0.247176 170.7 0.012814 0.000030 0.003573 0.080652 0.058888 1.40% 0.158410 0.111148 170.45 0.149717 0.105041 
111512001 0.247071 170.7 0 012814 0.000030 0.003573 0.080652 0.058511 1.40% 0.166410 0.111141 17045 0 149717 0.105048 
111612001 0.247078 170.7 0012814 0 000030 0.003573 0.080652 0.051589 1.40% 0.158410 0.111148 170.45 0.149717 0.105041 
111712001 0.233273 170.7 0.012814 0000030 0.003573 0.080652 0.058287 1.40% 0.149870 0.104557 170.45 0.149717 0.104450 
111812001 0.225283 170.7 0.012814 0.000030 0.003573 0.060652 0.058122 1.40% 0.145110 0.1001175 170.45 0.149717 0.104182 

) 

Contains Protected Material -
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PG&E· Malin to On-System Deliveries Under Applicable Rate Schedules G-EG, 
G11 D1lly: Dilly Midpoint G-AFT and G-SUR PGt-Nw· Kingsgale to Malin Under Rate Schedule FTS-1 

Backbone G- PG&E Backbone PG&E %Fuel 

Flow Dale 
NOVA(AECO- Exchange NOVA (AECO-C, 

C,NIT) Rate' NIT! 
(SCdniGJ) ($Cdn SUS) (tllll-lu) 

G-EG AFT Redwood G-SUR Treneport Shrinkage Shrinkage 
Tran&f!or1 Path (SFV)' SurcharHe' Chlrlll Allowance' Cher11• 

,j' ~4'~,";,.:-·~j~f,p~· "~)' 

Unit Base 

Rate' 
GRI8 Res. GRI8 Del. PGT-NW Traneport Rate per 
Surcharse Surcharse ACA7 

Char11•' MMBiu ,.,....,., 
(1) (2) 

(1) 0 1.0550H I (2) 
(3) (4) (5) (6) 

(4)+(11) +(I) 
(1) (6) 

(3)• (I) 
(f) (10) (11) 112) (13) 

(10) + (11) + (12) + (13) 

1"1 (15) 

111912001 9 11 1.52 8.34 0 199500 0 268000 0.107400 0.574900 1.35% 0.085819 0.262787 0 002959 0 007000 0 002200 0.274946 312% 
112012001 9 80 151 8.16 0 199500 0.268000 0.107400 0.574900 1.35% 0.092584 0.262787 0.002959 0007000 0 002200 0.274948 3.12% 
112112001 9 80 1 51 8.81 0.199500 0.268000 0107400 0.574900 1.35% 0.092584 0.262787 0.002959 0.007000 0 002200 0.274946 312% 
112212001 980 151 1.66 0.199500 0.268000 0.107400 0.574900 1.35% 0.092584 0 262787 0.002959 0.007000 0 002200 0.274946 312% 
112312001 977 1 51 8.84 0199500 0 268000 0.107400 0.5741100 1.35% 0.082275 0.262787 0 002959 0007000 0.002200 0.2741146 312% 
112412001 908 1 51 8.33 0.199500 0 268000 0107400 0.574800 1.35% 0.085454 0 262787 0 002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.27<19<16 3.12% 
112512001 9.05 1 51 1.33 0.199500 0 268000 0.107400 0.57<11100 135% 0.085431 0.262787 0 002959 0.007000 0 002200 0.27<1946 3.12% 
112612001 951 1 51 8.86 0199500 0 268000 0.107400 0.57<1900 135% 0.089907 0.262787 0 002959 0007000 0.002200 0.2741146 312% 
112712001 904 150 8.35 0199500 0 268000 0107400 0.57<11100 135% 0.085782 0 262787 0.002959 0.007000 0 002200 o.274946 312% 
112812001 904 150 8.35 0.199500 0 268000 0107400 0.57<1900 1.35% 0.085782 0 262787 0 002959 0 007000 0.002200 0.274948 312% 
112912001 904 1.50 8.35 0199500 0.268000 0107400 0.57<11100 1.35% 0.085782 0 262787 0 002959 0007000 0.002200 0.27<1946 3.12% 
1/3012001 8 47 150 5.98 0.199500 0.268000 0.107400 0.57<11100 1.35% 0.080460 0.262787 0 002959 0007000 0 002200 0.274948 312% 
113112001 7 28 150 5.13 0.199500 0.268000 0107400 0.57<1900 135% 0.089196 0 262787 0.002959 0007000 0.002200 0.27<19<16 312% 
21112001 749 1 49 5.29 0199500 0 268000 0.173000 0.840500 135% 0.0713611 0 262787 0 002959 0007000 0 002200 0.27<1946 3 55% 
212/2001 7 53 1 49 5.32 0199500 0 268000 0.173000 0.840500 135% 0.071822 0.262787 0 002959 0.007000 0 002200 0.274948 355% 
21312001 858 1.51 6.01 0 199500 0 268000 0.173000 0.840500 1.35% 0.081153 0.262787 0 002959 0.007000 0 002200 0.274946 3 55% 
21412001 858 1 51 6.01 0199500 0.268000 0.173000 0.840500 1.35% 0.081153 0 262787 0 002959 0 007000 0.002200 0.274946 355% 
21512001 858 1 51 8.01 0 199500 0 268000 0.173000 0.840500 1.35% 0.081153 0.262787 0 002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274948 355% 
2/812001 7 52 1.51 5.21 0 199500 0.268000 0173000 0.840500 1.35% 0.071027 0.262787 0.002959 0007000 0.002200 0.27<1946 3.55% 
21712001 792 1 51 5.53 0.199500 0 268000 0.173000 0.840500 1.35% 0.074857 0.262787 0.002959 0 007000 0 002200 0.274948 3.55% 
21812001 8.13 1 51 5.87 0.199500 0.268000 0173000 0.840500 135% 0.07855<1 0.262787 0.002959 0.007000 0 002200 0.27411<18 3.55% 
219/2001 8.76 1.51 8.12 0.199500 0.268000 0.173000 0.840500 1.35% 0.082685 0.262787 0.002959 0 007000 0.002200 0.2741148 3.55% 
211012001 8 61 1.52 5.87 0199500 0.268000 0.173000 0.840500 1.35% 0.08065<1 0.262787 0.002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.27<19<11 3.55% 
211112001 861 1 52 5.97 0199500 0 268000 0.173000 0.840500 1.35% 0.08085<1 0.262787 0.002959 0.007000 0 002200 0.27<111<16 3.55% 
211212001 861 1.52 5.117 0.199500 0.268000 0.173000 0.840500 1.35% 0.08065<1 0.262787 0.002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.2749<11 3.55% 
211312001 7 75 1.52 5.37 0.199500 0.288000 0.173000 0.840500 1.35% 0.072555 0.282787 0.002959 0.007000 0 002200 0.27<1946 3.55% 
211412001 7 88 1.53 5 ... 0.199500 0.268000 0.173000 0.840500 1.35% 0.073373 0.262787 0.002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.27<111<18 3.55% 
211512001 842 1.53 5.82 0.199500 0.266000 0.173000 0.840500 1.35% 0.078513 0.262787 0.002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274948 355% 
211612001 7.74 154 5.31 0.199500 0.266000 0.173000 0.840500 135% 0.071735 0.282787 0.002959 0.007000 0 002200 0.27<19<18 3.55% 
2/1712001 7.64 1.54 5.23 0199500 0.268000 0.173000 0.840500 1.35°4 0.070820 0.282787 0.002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274948 3.55% 
211812001 764 1.54 5.23 0.199500 0.266000 0.173000 0.840500 1.35% 0.070820 0 262787 0.002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.2749<16 3.55% 
2119/2001 764 1.54 5.23 0.199500 0.268000 0.173000 0.840500 1.35% 0.070820 0 262787 0.002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274946 3.55% 
2/2012001 7.64 1.54 5.23 0.199500 0.268000 0.173000 0.840500 1.35% 0.070620 0.262787 0 002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.27<1946 3.55% 
2121/2001 7 42 1.54 5.09 0.199500 0.266000 0.173000 0.840500 135% 0.088761 0.262787 0.002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274948 3.55% 
212212001 740 1.54 5.07 0.199500 0.268000 0.173000 0.840500 1.35% 0.0684113 0.262787 0.002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274948 3.55% 
212312001 7 20 1.54 "·"" 0.199500 0.266000 0.173000 0.840500 135% 0.088887 0.262787 0 002959 0007000 0.002200 0.2741148 3.55% 
212412001 7.23 153 4.118 0.199500 0.266000 0.173000 0.840500 1.35% 0.087198 0.262787 0.002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.27<11146 3.55% 
212512001 7 23 1.53 <1.98 0.199500 0.268000 0.173000 0.840500 1.35% 0.0871118 0.262787 0 002959 0 007000 0.002200 0.2749<18 355% 
212612001 7.23 1.53 <1.98 0.199500 0.268000 0.173000 0.840500 1.35% 0.0871118 0.262787 0 002959 0.007000 0 002200 0.27<19<16 3.55% 
212712001 7.35 1.53 5.08 0199500 0.266000 0.173000 0.840500 1.35% 0.0885118 0.262787 0.002959 0007000 0 002200 0.27<19<18 3.55% 
212812001 7 41 153 5.10 0199500 0.266000 0.173000 0.840500 1.35°4 0.0888112 0.262787 0.002959 0007000 0.002200 0.27<19<18 3.55% 
311/2001 7.36 1 55 5.03 0.199500 0.268000 0.176700 0.84<1200 1.35% 0.0871124 0.262787 0 002959. 0.007000 0 002200 0.27411<18 3.43% 
312/2001 7.25 1.55 "·"" 0.199500 0.266000 0.178700 0.84<1200 1.35% 0.088823 0.262787 0.002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.2749<18 3.43% 
3/312001 7.29 1.55 <1.117 0.199500 0.266000 0.178700 0.84<1200 1.35% 0.087051 0.262787 0.002959 0.007000 0 002200 0.27<1948 3 43% 

') 

Contains Protected Material -
Not Available to Competitive Duty Personnel Exhibit No. CA-16, Appendix 0 

Page 249 of 258 



J 

ANG. Alberta/BC to Kongsgate Under Rate Schedule FS-1 with NEB Cost Recovery Charge NOVA (Alberta System)8 

PGT-NW FS-1 Firm %Fuel Final Converted 

Flow Date 
Fuel 

Cher11• ,.,_.,, 
Distanc 

a 

(Kml 

FS-1 Firm Service NEB Cost Converted ANG Rate per ANG Fuel 
Service Demand Commodi!): Recovery Total ANG Trans!!ort Trena~rt Cher11• GJ Char11e 
($C<In/GJIMon.IKm} ($C<In/GJ/Km} (SCdniGJI ($Cdn1GJ} (S/11-u} ($Cdn/GJ} 

Converted ANG 
Fuel Char11• 

{SIIIMBtu} 

Monthly FT-D 
Demand 

(SCdn110'm') 

Converted NOVA NOVA Trenaport 
Transport Char11e Cher1• 

($Cdn/GJ} {SIMMBtu} 
{3}'{11} (17}. ((18} 130 4 + (19}) + (20} {21}'1.051105411(2} (23}'(1} {24}. 1.0580581 {2} (26} I 3745 I 30 4 {27} • 1.051105411 (2) 

(11} (17) (18} (19} (20} (21} (22) (23} (24} {25) (28} (27} {21} 

111912001 0.1111017 1707 0.012814 0000030 0.003573 0.080652 0.056148 1.40% 0.127540 0.088790 170.45 0.149717 0.104230 
112012001 0.214111 170 7 0 012814 0.000030 0003573 0.080652 0.056457 1.40% 0.137130 0.095992 17045 0.149717 0.104804 
112112001 0.214111 1707 0 012814 0.000030 0.003573 0.080652 0.056457 1.40% 0 137130 0.0115992 170.45 0 149717 0.104804 
112212001 0.214111 170.7 0.012814 0.000030 0 003573 0.080652 0.056457 1.40% 0.137130 0.0951192 170.45 0.149717 0.104804 
112312001 0.213496 170.7 0.012814 0.000030 0.003573 0.080652 0.056454 140% 0.136710 0.095692 170.45 0.149717 0.104797 
112412001 0.1117715 1707 0.012814 0 000030 0.003573 0 080652 0.058258 140% 0.127050 0.088819 170.45 0 149717 0.104429 
112512001 0.1117882 170.7 0 012814 0.000030 0.003573 0.080652 0.056428 1.40% 0.126630 0.088595 170.45 0.149717 0.104748 
112812001 0.208017 170.7 0 012814 0.000030 0.003573 0.080852 0.056480 1.40% 0.133140 0.093236 170.45 0.149717 0.104845 
112712001 0.116474 170.7 0.012814 0.000030 0.003573 0.080652 0.056891 140% 0.126560 0.088959 17045 0.149717 0.105237 
1128/2001 0.116474 1707 0 012814 0.000030 0.003573 0 080652 0.058891 1.40% 0126580 0.088959 170.45 0.149717 0.105237 
1/2912001 0.116474 170.7 0.012814 0.000030 0.003573 0.080652 0.056611 1.40% 0.128580 0.088959 170.45 0.149717 0.105237 
113012001 0.186180 170.7 0 012814 0.000030 0 003573 0.080652 0.056785 1.40% 0.118510 0.083440 170.45 0.149717 0.105412 
1/3112001 0.180100 170.7 0 012814 0 000030 0.003573 0.080652 0.058785 1.40% 0.101920 0.071759 170.45 0 149717 0.105412 
21112001 0.117710 170 7 0.012814 0.000030 0.003559 0.080618 0.058902 1.40% 0.104860 0.074012 170.45 0.149717 0.105873 
21212001 0.111183 1707 0.012814 0.000030 0.003559 0.080618 0.058959 140% 0105420 0.074482 170.45 0.149717 0.105779 
2/312001 0.213538 170.7 0.012814 0 000030 0.003559 0.080618 0.058518 140% 0120050 0.084159 170.45 0 149717 0.104957 
2/4/2001 0.213538 170.7 0.012814 0 000030 0.003559 0.080618 0.0!18518 1.40% 0.120050 0.084159 17045 0.149717 0.104957 
215/2001 0.213538 170 7 0 012814 0.000030 0.003559 0.080618 0.058518 1.40% 0.120050 0.084151 170.45 0 149717 0.104957 
21612001 0.181892 170.7 0.012814 0000030 0 003559 0.080618 0.056404 1.40% 0.105280 0.073858 170 45 0149717 0.104748 
21712001 0.118442 170.7 0.012814 0.000030 0.003559 0.080618 0.058292 1.40% 0110880 0.077422 17045 0 149717 0.104540 
2/812001 0.201434 170.7 0 012814 0.000030 0.003559 0.080618 0.058288 140% 0.113750 0.078389 170.45 0.149717 0.104492 
21912001 0.217585 170.7 0.012814 0 000030 0.003559 0.080618 0.056368 1.40% 0.122840 0.085747 170.45 0.149717 0.104679 
2110/2001 0.212222 170.7 0 012814 0.000030 0.003559 0.080618 0.055940 1.40% 0.120540 0.083641 170.45 0.149717 0.103887 
2/1112001 0.212222 170.7 0.012814 0.000030 0.003559 0.080618 0.055940 1.40% 0.120540 0.083841 17045 0149717 0.103887 
211212001 0.212222 170.7 0 012814 0.000030 0.003559 0.080618 0.055940 1.40% 0.120540 0.083641 170.45 0.149717 0.103887 
2/1312001 0.110112 170.7 0 012814 0.000030 0.003559 0.080618 0.055907 140% 0.108500 0.075242 170.45 0.149717 0.103825 
211412001 0.113085 170.7 0.012814 0.000030 0.003559 0.080618 0.055840 1.40% 0.110250 0.078091 170.45 0.149717 0.103330 
2/1512001 0.208518 170.7 0.012814 0.000030 0.003559 0.080618 0.055884 1.40% 0.117880 0.081420 17045 0.149717 0.103411 
2116/2001 0.111755 1707 0.012814 0.000030 0 003559 0.080618 0.055347 1.40% 0.108380 0.074392 17045 0.149717 0.102785 
211712001 0.181811 170.7 0.012814 0.000030 0.003559 0.080618 0.055235 1.40% 0.106890 0.073235 170.45 0.149717 0.102578 
211812001 0.185811 1707 0 012814 0.000030 0.003559 0.080618 0.055235 1.40% 0.108890 0.073235 170.45 0.149717 0.102578 
2119/2001 0.185811 170.7 0.012814 0 000030 0.003559 0.080618 0.055235 1.40% 0.106890 0.073235 170.45 0.149717 0.102578 
212012001 0.1858111 170 7 0 012814 0.000030 0.003559 0 080818 0.055235 1.40% 0.106890 0.073235 170.45 0149717 0.102578 
212112001 0.180927 170.7 0 012814 0 000030 0 003559 0.060618 0.055339 1.40% 0.103880 0.071307 170.45 0.149717 0.102772 
212212001 0.180224 170.7 0.012814 0.000030 0.003559 0.080618 0.055311 1.40% 0103530 0.071030 17045 0.149717 0.102718 
2/2312001 0.175472 170 7 0 012814 0.000030 0.003559 0.080618 0.055311 1.40% 0100800 0.081157 170.45 0 149717 0.102718 
212412001 0.176817 170.7 0.012814 0000030 0.003559 0.080618 0.055542 1.40% 0.101150 0.069687 170.45 0.149717 0.103147 
212512001 0.176817 170 7 0.012814 0.000030 0.003559 0.080618 0.055542 1.40% 0.101150 0.069687 170.45 0.149717 0.103147 
212612001 0.178117 170.7 0012814 0.000030 0.003559 0.080618 0.055542 1.40% 0.101150 0.089687 17045 0149717 0.103147 
212712001 0.180501 170.7 0.012814 0.000030 0.003559 0.080618 0.055735 1.40% 0.102900 0.0711311 170.45 0.149717 0.103506 
212812001 0.181273 170.7 0 012814 0.000030 0.003559 0.080618 0.055520 1.40% 0.103740 0.071443 170.45 0 149717 0.103107 
3/1/2001 0.172512 170.7 0 012814 0.000030 0.003559 0.080618 0.054119 1.40% 0103250 0.070439 170.45 0.149717 0.102140 
31212001 0.111256 170.7 0.012814 0.000030 0.003559 0.080618 0.0541114 1.40% 0.101430 0.069090 17045 0149717 0.101982 
31312001 0.170348 170.7 0.012814 0.000030 0.003559 0.080618 0.054164 1.40% 0.101990 0.069535 170.45 0149717 0.102074 
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Contains Protected Material -
Not Available to Competitive Duty Personnel 

Gaa Dally: Dally Midpoint 
PG&E · Malin to On-System Deliveries Under Applicable Rate Schedules G-EG. 

G-AFT and G-SUR PGT-NW: Klngsgale to Malin Under Rate Schedule FTS-1 

Bacl<bone G- PGioE Bacl<bone PG&E %Fuel 

Flow Dale 
NOVA(AECO- Exchange NOVA (AECO-C, 

C. NIT) Rate' NIT! 
(SCdn/GJ) (SCdn:SUS) (SUS/ MIIBiu) 

G-EG AFT Redwood G-SUR Tranaport Shrinkage Shrinkage 
Trans~ Path !SFvr Surcha!ie' Charge Allowance' Cha!]a 

~["t,;;'I:'?.'IO::Jf.i\f.'[l\i>.i'tiilf'~l .}: ,,, .. ~. ·.:. ' ';~N ""'•'~ "'/-"!",,' 
·: 

Unit Base 
Rate' 

,~''","! l ,•; 

GRI0 Res. GRI0 Del. PGT -NW Tranaport Rate per 
Surcha!lle Surcha!}l& ACA7 

Ch•!ll•' MMBtu 
-.>·-,:;:,";"'..,..,.....' ,, :' 

(1)'UIISOHI(2) (4)+(5)+(1) (3)' (I) (10). (11) +(12). (13) 
(I) (2) (3) (I) (5) (8) (7) (B) (I) (10) (11) (12) (13) (14) (15) 

3/412001 7.29 155 4.117 0.199500 0.268000 0176700 0.844200 1.35% 0.087051 0 262787 0.002959 0.007000 0 002200 0.274948 3.43% 
31512001 7 29 155 4.87 0.199500 0.268000 0.176700 0.844200 1.35% 0.087051 0.262787 0.002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274948 3.43% 
31612001 7 55 1.54 5.11 0.199500 0.268000 0.176700 0.844200 1.35% 0.088883 0 262787 0.002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274848 343% 
31712001 742 1.55 5.05 0.199500 0 268000 0.176700 0.844200 1.35% 0.088219 0.262787 0.002959 0.007000 0002200 0.274948 3.43% 
3/812001 7.40 155 5.03 0.199500 0.266000 0.176700 0.844200 1.35% 0.087887 0.262787 0.002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274948 3.43% 
3/912001 742 1.55 5.05 0.199500 0 268000 0.176700 0.844200 135% 0.088228 0 262787 0.002959 0 007000 0.002200 0.274948 343% 

3110/2001 7 27 1 55 4.94 0199500 0.268000 0.178700 0.844200 1.35% 0.088731 0.262787 0.002959 0.007000 0 002200 0.274941 3.43% 
3/11/2001 
3/12/2001 

7.27 
7.27 

155 
1.55 

4.94 
4.94 

0.199500 0.268000 0.176700 0.844200 
0.199500 0 266000 0.176700 0.844200 

1.35o/o 
135% 

0.088738 
0.088738 

0 262787 
0.262767 

0 002959 0.007000 0.002200 
0.002959 0007000 0 002200 

0.274948 
0.274948 

343% 
3 43% 

3/1312001 7 08 1.55 4.82 0199500 0 268000 0.178700 0.844200 1.35% 0.085110 0.262787 0 002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274948 3.43% 
3114/2001 7.17 1 55 4.17 0 199500 0.268000 0.176700 0.844200 1.35% 0.085722 0.262787 0.002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274946 343% 
3/15/2001 7 12 1.56 4.12 0199500 0 268000 0.176700 0.844200 1.35% 0.085029 0.262787 0.002959 0.007000 0 002200 0.274948 3.43% 
3/16/2001 7.02 1.57 4.72 0.199500 0.268000 0.176700 0.844200 135% 0.083787 0.262787 0.002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274948 343% 
3/17/2001 701 1 57 4.71 0.199500 0.268000 0.176700 0.844200 135% 0.083558 0 262787 0.002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274946 343% 
3/18/2001 7 01 1.57 4.71 0.199500 0.268000 0.176700 0.844200 1.35% 0.083551 0.262787 0 002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274848 3.43% 
3119/2001 7 01 1 57 4.71 0.199500 0.268000 0.176700 0.844200 135% 0.063558 0.262787 0.002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274948 343% 
3120/2001 7 23 1.56 4.88 0.199500 0 268000 0.176700 0.844200 1.35% 0.085920 0 262787 0.002959 0.007000 0002200 0.2749<16 343% 
312112001 7 27 1 57 4.88 0199500 0 268000 0.176700 0.844200 1.35% 0.085829 0.262787 0.002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274946 3.43% 
3/22/2001 HO 1.57 4.96 0199500 0.268000 0.176700 0.844200 135% 0.088955 0.262787 0.002959 0007000 0.002200 0.2749<16 343% 
3/23/2001 7 26 1 57 <1.81 0.199500 0268000 0.176700 0.844200 1.35% 0.066002 0.262787 0.002959 0.007000 0 002200 0.274848 3 43% 
3124/2001 7.57 1.55 5.13 0.199500 0.268000 0.176700 0.844200 1.35% 0.069315 0.262787 0.002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274948 3 43% 
3/25/2001 7 57 155 5.13 0.199500 0.268000 0.176700 0.844200 1.35% 0.088315 0.262787 0.002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274948 3.43% 
3126/2001 7 57 1.55 5.13 0.199500 0 268000 0.176700 0.844200 1.35% 0.089315 0.262787 0.002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274848 3 43% 
3/27/2001 7.37 1.57 4.85 0199500 0 268000 0.176700 0.844200 1.35% 0.088891 0.262787 0.002959 0 007000 0.002200 0.27<1848 343% 
3/28/2001 7.74 157 5.21 0.199500 0.268000 0176700 0.844200 135% 0.070318 0.262787 0.002959 0.007000 0 002200 0.2749<16 3 43% 
3/29/2001 798 157 5.35 0.199500 0.268000 0176700 0.844200 1.35% 0.072235 0 262787 0.002959 0.007000 0 002200 0.274948 3.43% 
3/30/2001 7.64 156 5.11 0.199500 0.268000 0.176700 0.844200 135% 0.088942 0.262787 0.002959 0.007000 0.002200 o.21•o•e 3.43% 
3131/2001 7 70 1.58 5.18 0.199500 0.268000 0.176700 0.844200 135% 0.088634 0 262787 0.002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.27.848 3.43% 
./1/2001 7.70 1.58 5.18 0.199500 0.268000 0137400 0.80<1800 1.35% 0.08863<1 0.262787 0.002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274848 312% 
412/2001 7.70 158 5.16 0.199500 0 288000 0 137400 0.804900 1.35% 0.088634 0.262787 0.002959 0.007000 0 002200 0.274946 3.12% 
4/312001 717 158 4.79 0199500 0 268000 0.137400 o.so•8oo 1.35% 0.08<1831 0.262787 0.002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274946 3.12% 
4/4/2001 750 1.57 5.04 0199500 0.268000 0.137400 0.604900 1.35% 0.068054 0.262787 0.002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274946 312% 
41512001 7 37 158 4.12 0.199500 0.268000 0.137400 0.804800 135% 0.086444 0.262787 0002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274946 3.12% 
4/612001 7 49 156 5.08 0.199500 0.268000 0.137400 0.1104900 1.35% 0.088275 0.262787 0 002959 0007000 0.002200 0.274948 312% 
41712001 769 156 5.19 0199500 0.268000 0137400 0.804800 1.35% 0.070008 0 262787 0.002959 0 007000 0.002200 0.274946 312% 
41812001 7.69 156 5.11 0.199500 0268000 0.137400 0.804800 135% 0.070009 0 282787 0 002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274946 312% 
4/9/2001 7 69 1.56 5.19 0.199500 0 268000 0.137400 0.80<1800 135% 0.070009 0 262787 0 002959 0007000 0.002200 0.274846 3.12% 

4/10/2001 774 156 5.25 0.199500 0.288000 0.137400 0.604900 135% 0.070827 0 262787 0 002959 0 007000 0 002200 0.274946 3.12% 
4111/2001 7.81 1.56 5.27 0199500 0.288000 0.137400 0.804100 135% 0.071189 0 262787 0.002959 0007000 0.002200 0.274948 312% 
4/12/2001 7 68 156 5.11 0.199500 0.268000 0.137400 0.804900 1.35% 0.070121 0.282787 0 002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274948 312% 
4/13/2001 7 58 156 5.12 0.199500 0.288000 0.137400 0.804800 1.35"· 0.089011 0 262787 0 002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274948 312% 
4/14/2001 758 156 5.12 0.199500 0.268000 0.137400 0.80<1900 1.35% 0.089097 0.262787 0.002959 0 007000 0 002200 0.274946 312% 
4/1512001 758 1.56 5.12 0.199500 0.288000 0.137400 0.804800 1.35% 0.089017 0 262787 0.002959 0007000 0.002200 0.274846 3.12% 
411612001 7.58 156 5.12 0.199500 0288000 0.137400 0.804800 1.35% 0.081017 0.262787 0.002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274946 3.12% 
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ANG· Alberta/Be to Ktnssgate Under Rate Schedule FS-1 wllh NEB cost Recove!Y Charse NOVA (Alberta S~stem)1 

PGT-NW FS-1 Firm %Fuel Final Converted 

Flow Date 
Fuel 

Cha!]!e 
Dlstenc 

• 
FS-1 Firm Service NEB Cost Converted ANG Rate per ANG Fuel 

Service Demand Commodl!}: Recove!Y Total ANG Trans~ort Trana~rt Charge GJ Charge 
Converted ANG 

Fuel Charge 
Monthly FT-D 

Demand 
Converted NOVA NOVA Transport 
Trans~ort Charge Cher11e ,_, (Km) (SCdniGJIMonlKm) jSCdn/GJIKm) ($CdniGJ) ($Cdn/GJ) (1/MMBiu) ($Cdn1GJ) (1/MMBiu) (SCdnl10,m3) ($Cdn1GJ) ($/MMBiu) 

(3}' (15) (17)'((18)130 4 + (19)) + (20) (21)'1.05150511 (2) (23). (1) (24)' 1.05505el (2) (28)137451304 (27)' 1.0550!111 (2) 
(11) (17) (18) (19) (20) (21) (22) (23) (24) (25) (28) (27) (21) 

3/412001 0.1703411 1707 0.012814 0000030 0 003559 0 080618 0.054984 140% 0.101990 0.069535 17045 0.149717 0.102074 
31512001 0.1703411 170.7 0.012814 0 000030 0 003559 0.080618 0.054984 1.40% 0 101990 0.089535 17045 0.149717 0.102074 
316/2001 0.1H541 170 7 0.012814 0 000030 0 003559 0 080618 0.055275 140% 0.105700 0.072471 17045 0 149717 0.102&51 
31712001 0.173313 170.7 0.012814 0.000030 0.003559 0 080618 0.054904 140% 0.103880 0.070745 170.45 0.149717 0.101982 
31812001 0.172873 1707 0.012814 0000030 0 003559 0.080618 0.054&811 1.40% 0.103530 0.070484 170 45 0.149717 0.101929 
31912001 0.173330 1707 0 012814 0 000030 0 003559 0080618 0.054948 140% 0103610 0.070753 170.45 0149717 0.102041 

3/1012001 0.181550 1707 0.012814 0 000030 0003559 0.080618 0.054858 1.40% 0101710 '0.089210 17045 0 149717 0.101877 
311112001 0.1119550 1707 0 012814 0.000030 0 003559 0 080618 0.054858 140% 0101710 0.089210 17045 0.149717 0.101877 
311212001 0.181550 170 7 0 012814 0.000030 0.003559 0 060618 0.054858 140% 0.101710 0.089210 17045 0 149717 0.101877 
311312001 0.1115415 170.7 0 012614 0.000030 0.003559 0.080618 0.054957 1.40% 0.099050 0.087521 170 45 0.149717 0.102081 
311412001 0.1111911 1707 0.012814 0 000030 0.003559 0 080618 0.054778 140% 0100310 0.088158 17045 0149717 0.101728 
3115/2001 0.1115207 170 7 0 012814 0 000030 0 003559 0 080618 0.054541 1.40% 0099680 0.087437 17045 0.149717 0.101288 
311612001 0.182002 170.7 0 012814 0 000030 0 003559 0080618 0.054283 140% 0.098210 0.088128 17045 0149717 0.100811 
311712001 0.1111472 1707 0 012814 0 000030 0.003559 0 080618 0.054183 1.40% 0 098070 0.085112 17045 0 149717 0.100824 
3118/2001 0.181472 1707 0 012814 0.000030 0.003559 0.080618 0.054183 140% 0.098070 0.0115912 17045 0.149717 0.100824 
3/1912001 0.181472 1707 0 012814 0.000030 0.003559 0.080618 0.054183 140% 0098070 0.085912 17045 0 149717 0.100824 
312012001 0.187472 170 7 0.012814 0.000030 0.003559 0.080618 0.054485 1.40% 0.101150 0.088381 170.45 0 149717 0.101185 
312112001 0.187240 170.7 0 012614 0.000030 0.003559 0.060618 0.054073 1.40% 0.101780 0.088287 170.45 0149717 0.100420 
312212001 0.170101 1707 0 012814 0 000030 0.003559 0 060618 0.054032 1.40% 0.103600 0.081434 17045 0.149717 0.100343 
312312001 0.117811 170.7 0 012814 0.000030 0.003559 0.080618 0.054290 1.40% 0.101640 0.088447 17045 0.149717 0.100823 
3124/2001 0.1780VT 170.7 0.012814 0 000030 0.003559 0.080618 0.054718 1.40% 0.105910 0.071882 17045 0.149717 0.101815 
312512001 0.1711097 1707 0.012814 0.000030 0.003559 0.080618 0.054711 1.40% 0.105910 0.071882 170.45 0.149717 0.101815 
312612001 0.178017 1707 0 012814 0.000030 0.003559 0.080618 0.0547111 140% 0.105910 0.071882 170.45 0.149717 0.101815 
312712001 0.1119140 170.7 0 012814 0000030 0.003559 0.080618 0.054200 1.40% 0.103180 0.089388 170.45 0.149717 0.100&5& 
3128/2001 0.171&41 170.7 0 012814 0 000030 0.003559 0.080618 0.054287 1.40% 0.108290 0.072920 170.45 0.149717 0.100817 
3/2912001 0.113518 170.7 0 012814 0 000030 0.003559 0.080618 0.054010 1.40% 0.111650 0.074910 170.45 0.149717 0.100452 
3/3012001 0.175150 170.7 0.012814 0.000030 0.003559 0.080618 0.053888 140% 0106960 0.071495 170.45 0.149717 0.100078 
313112001 0.176107 1707 0.012814 0.000030 0003559 0.080618 0.054004 1.40% 0.107800 0.072213 170.45 0.149717 0.100292 
4/1/2001 0.111111 1707 0.012814 0000030 0.003554 0.080607 0.053997 0.90% 0069300 0.048422 170.45 0149717 0.100292 
412/2001 0.111111 170.7 0 012814 0.000030 0.003554 0 080607 0.053997 0.90% 0069300 0.048422 170.45 0149717 0.100292 
4/312001 0.141531 170 7 0 012814 0.000030 0.003554 0.080607 0.053880 0.90% 0.064485 0.043011 170.45 0.149717 0.100038 
414/2001 0.157457 170.7 0.012814 0.000030 0.003554 0.080607 0.054179 090% 0.067500 0.0453119 170.45 0.149717 0.100831 
41512001 0.153731 170.7 0.012814 0.000030 0.003554 0.080607 0.053887 090% 0066285 0.0442911 170.45 0.149717 0.100051 
418/2001 0.157.67 170.7 0 012814 0.000030 0.003554 0 080607 0.054483 0.90% 0.067365 0.045518 170.45 0.149717 0.101159 
41712001 0.181180 170.7 0.012814 0.000030 0.003554 0.080607 0.054394 0.90% 0 069165 0.048873 17045 0.149717 0.101030 
418/2001 0.181110 1707 0.012814 0.000030 0 003554 0.080607 0.054394 0.90% 0.069165 0.048873 17045 0 149717 0.101030 
41912001 0.1&1180 170.7 0.012814 0 000030 0003554 0.080607 0.054314 0.90% 0.069165 0.04&873 17045 0 149717 0.101030 

411012001 0.113173 170.7 0 012814 0 000030 0.003554 0.080607 0.054874 0.90% 0 069615 0.047218 17045 0.149717 0.101541 
411112001 0.184710 170.7 0 012814 0.000030 0 003554 0 080607 0.054425 0.90% 0.070290 0.047458 17045 0 149717 0.101088 
411212001 0.112238 170.7 0 012814 0000030 0 003554 0.080607 0.0545111 0.90% 0.069120 0.048747 17045 0 149717 0.101258 
411312001 0.151848 170 7 0.012814 0.000030 0 003554 0.080607 0.054422 0.90% 0.068220 0.048059 170.45 0.149717 0.101081 
4/1412001 0.15lll81 1707 0 012814 0 000030 0.003554 0 080607 0.054421 0.90% 0068220 0.0480115 170.45 0.149717 0.101094 
411512001 0.15lll81 1707 0 012814 0.000030 0.003554 0.080607 0.054421 090% 0.068220 0.048085 170.45 0149717 0.101094 
411812001 0.15lll81 170.7 0.012814 0.000030 0.003554 0 060607 0.054429 0.90% 0 068220 0.048065 17045 0.149717 0.101094 
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I PG&E Malin to On-System Deliveries Under Applicable Rate Schedules G"EG, 
G•a D•lll: D•lll Mtd~lnt G-AFT and G-SUR PGT-NW Klnasaate to Malin Under Rate Schedule FTS-1 

Backbone G- PG&E Backbone PG&E %Fuel 
NOVA(AECO- Exchange NOVA (AECO-C, G-EG AFT Redwood G-SUR Tranaport Shrinkage Shrinkage Unit Base GRI" Res. GRI" Del. PGT -NW Tranaport Rate per 

Flow Date C,NIT! Rate' NITJ Transl!ort Path !SFVi Surcharae' ch•ra• Allowance' Ch•rll! Rate5 Surcha!lle Surcha!lle ACA7 Cha!J•' MMBtu 
(SCdniGJ) ($Cdn.$US) (IUII-Iu) ~~}.~,?t>?)(7''1(~Vzr~~:yr;:·~......,- '" ~'•fi; ;. ;_," ,/":':.,· '1 ' ' ' ~ ' ' , ~ ' :{: ', ' ' ..,....., 

(1) '1.018051 I (2) (4) + (5) + (6) (3) '(I) (10} + (11) +(12). (13) 
(f) (2) (3) (4) (5) (6) (7) (6) (I) (10) (11) (12) (13) (14) (15) 

4/17/2001 7.70 1.58 5.22 0199500 0.268000 0.137400 0.1104900 1.35% 0.070416 0.262787 0 002959 0.007000 0 002200 0.274946 312% 
4/18/2001 7.47 1.57 5.02 0199500 0.268000 0 137400 0.604900 135% 0.067756 0.262787 0002959 0.007000 0 002200 0.274946 312% 
4/19/2001 7.24 155 4.84 0 199500 0 268000 0 137400 0.604900 135% 0.066659 0 262787 0.002959 0.007000 0 002200 0.274946 3.12% 
4/20/2001 711 154 4.88 0.199500 0 268000 0.137400 0.604900 1.35% 0.085607 0.262787 0002959 0007000 0 002200 0.274946 3.12% 
4/21/2001 6.97 155 4.78 0199500 0 268000 0.137400 0.604900 1.35% 0.064214 0 262787 0 002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274946 312% 
4/22/2001 6 97 1.55 4.71 0199500 0.268000 0 137400 0.604900 1.35% 0.064214 0.262787 0002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274946 312% 
4/23/2001 6 97 1.55 4.78 0.199500 0 268000 0.137400 0.604900 1.35% 0.084214 0.262787 0.002959 0007000 0 002200 0.274946 312% 
4/24/2001 711 1.55 4.84 0.199500 0 268000 0.137400 0.804900 1.35% 0.085377 0.262787 0.002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274948 3.12% 
4/25/2001 7.04 155 4.80 0199500 0 268000 0.137400 0.604900 1.35% 0.084755 0.262787 0.002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274946 312% 
4/26/2001 6 85 1.55 4.87 0.199500 0 268000 0137400 0.804900 135% 0.063083 0 262787 0.002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274946 3.12% 
4/2712001 6 82 154 4.88 0.199500 0.268000 0.137400 0.604900 1.35% 0.082982 0.262787 0.002959 0007000 0.002200 0.274846 3.12% 
4/28/2001 6 68 154 4.58 0199500 0 268000 0.137400 0.804800 135% 0.061843 0.262787 0 002959 0.007000 0 002200 0.274948 3.12% 
4/29/2001 6.68 154 4.59 0199500 0.268000 0.137400 0.804900 135% 0.081843 0.262787 0.002959 0.007000 0 002200 0.274948 312% 
4/30/2001 8.68 1.54 4.58 0.199500 0 268000 0.137400 0.804900 1.35% 0.081943 0.262787 0.002959 0007000 0.002200 0.274946 312% 
5/1/2001 6 40 1.53 4.40 0.199500 0.268000 0.106800 0.574300 1.35% 0.059432 0.262787 0.002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274946 263% 
5/2/2001 610 153 4.20 0199500 0.268000 0.106800 0.574300 1.35% 0.058750 0.262787 0.002959 0007000 0.002200 0.274948 2 63% 
5/3/2001 6.08 153 4.18 0199500 0.268000 0.106800 0.574300 1.35% 0.056490 0.262787 0.002959 0.007000 0 002200 0.274946 2.63% 
5/4/2001 6.01 154 4.13 0.199500 0.268000 0.106800 0.574300 135% 0.055756 0 282787 0.002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274846 2.63% 
5/512001 6 01 1.54 4.11 0.199500 0.268000 0.106800 0.574300 135% 0.055521 0.262787 0.002959 0007000 0.002200 0.274946 263% 
5/6/2001 601 1.54 4.11 0.199500 0.268000 0.106800 0.574300 1.35% 0.055521 0.262787 0.002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274946 263% 
5/7/2001 601 1.54 4.11 0 199500 0.268000 0106800 0.574300 1.35% 0.055521 0 262787 0.002959 0.007000 0 002200 0.274946 2.63% 
5/812001 5.86 1.54 4.00 0.199500 0.268000 0.106800 0.574300 135% 0.053994 0 262787 0.002959 0007000 0 002200 0.274946 2 63% 
5/9/2001 5 78 1.54 3.88 0.199500 0.268000 0.106800 0.574300 1.35% 0.053434 0 262787 0.002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274946 2.63% 

5/10/2001 5 67 154 3.11 0199500 0.268000 0.106800 0.574300 1.35% 0.052425 0.262787 0.002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274946 2.63% 
5/1112001 5.70 1 55 3.18 0.199500 0.268000 0.106800 0.574300 1.35% 0.052322 0.262787 0.002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274946 263% 
5/1212001 5 71 1.55 3.87 0.199500 0.268000 0.106800 0.574300 1.35% 0.052288 0.262787 0.002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.2749411 2 63% 
5/1312001 5 71 155 3.87 0.199500 0.268000 0.106800 0.574300 1.35% 0.052288 0.262787 0.002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274946 263% 
5/1412001 5.71 1.55 3.87 0.199500 0.268000 0106600 0.574300 1.35% 0.0522811 0.262787 0.002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274948 2.63% 
5/1512001 5 84 1.55 3.88 0199500 0.268000 0106800 0.574300 1.35% 0.053689 0.262787 0 002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274946 2.63% 
5/1612001 6 08 1.54 4.18 0.199500 0.268000 0.106600 0.574300 1.35% 0.058215 0.262787 0.002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274946 2.63% 
511712001 6.02 1.54 4.14 0.199500 0.268000 0.106800 0.574300 1.35% 0.055823 0.262787 0.002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274946 2.63% 
5/18/2001 5 67 1.53 3.90 0.199500 0.268000 0.108800 0.574300 1.35% 0.052687 0.262787 0.002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274946 2.63% 
5119/2001 5 42 1.53 3.73 0.199500 0.268000 0.106800 0.574300 1.35% 0.050374 0.262787 0 002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274946 2.63% 
5/2012001 5 42 1 53 3.73 0.199500 0.268000 0.106800 0.574300 1.35% 0.050374 0.262787 0.002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274946 2.63% 
512112001 542 1.53 3.73 0199500 0 268000 0.106800 0.574300 1.35% 0.050374 0.262787 0.002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274846 2 63% 
512212001 5.42 1.54 3.71 0.199500 0.268000 0.106800 0.574300 1.35% 0.050080 0.262787 0.002959 0007000 0 002200 0.274846 263% 
512312001 5.35 1.55 3.115 0.199500 0.268000 0.106800 0.574300 1.35% 0.049315 0 262787 0 002959 0 007000 0.002200 0.274946 2.63% 
512412001 546 1.55 3.72 0.199500 0.268000 0.106800 0.574300 1.35% 0.050257 0.262787 0.002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274946 2.63% 
512512001 5.82 155 3.83 0.199500 0.268000 0106800 0.574300 1.35% 0.051748 0.262787 0 002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274946 2 63% 
512612001 521 1.54 3.57 0.199500 0.268000 0106800 0.574300 1.35% 0.048262 0 262787 0.002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274948 2.63% 
512712001 521 154 3.57 0.199500 0.268000 0.106800 0.574300 1.35% 0.048262 0 262787 0.002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274948 2.63% 
512612001 5.21 154 3.57 0.199500 0.268000 0.106800 0.574300 1.35% 0.048262 0 262787 0 002959 0 007000 0 002200 0.274948 263% 
512912001 5.21 1.54 3.57 0.199500 0.268000 0.106600 0.574300 135% 0.048262 0.262787 0.002959 0007000 0 002200 0.274948 2.63% 
5/3012001 4.98 1.55 3.40 0.199500 0.268000 0.106800 0.574300 1.35% 0.045689 0.262787 0.002959 0.007000 0 002200 0.274848 2.63% 
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ANG: Alberta/BC to Klngsgate Under Rate Schedule FS-1 wllh NEB Cost Recovery Charge NOVA (Alberta System)' 

PGT-NW FS-1 Firm %Fuel Final Converted 
Fuel Dlatanc FS-1 Firm Service NEB Cost Converted ANG Rate per ANG Fuel Converted ANG Monthly FT-D Converted NOVA NOVA Tranaport 

Flow Dale Cha!Je e Service Demand Commodl~ Recovery Total ANG Transeort Tranaeort Char11e GJ Charae Fuel Char11e Demand Transeort Cha!]!e Charlie 
,.,_.,I (Km) (SCdn/GJIMonJKm) !SCdniGJIKm) (SCdniGJ) (SCdniGJ) (IIMMBtul ISCdniGJI (SIMMBtul ($Cdni1D'm') ($Cdn1GJ) (IIMMBiu) 
(3)"(151 (17). ((18) 130 4 + (19)1 + (20) (21) "1.0511051 I (2) (23)"(1) (241"1.051105111 (2) (26) I 3745130 4 (27) • 1.055051 I (2) 

(111 (17) (18) (19) (20) (21) (221 (23) (24) (:15) (26) (27) 121) 

4/17/2001 0.182822 170.7 0 012814 0.000030 0 003554 0.080607 0.054103 0.90% 0.069300 0.048944 170.45 0.149717 0.101419 
4/1812001 0.158772 170.7 0.012814 0.000030 0.0035!54 0.080607 0.054118 090% 0 067185 0.045172 170.45 0.149717 0.100883 
411912001 0.154221 170.7 0 012814 0.000030 0.0035!54 0 080607 0.054874 0.90% 0.065160 0.044439 170.45 0149717 0.102107 
412012001 0.1111784 170.7 0.012814 0000030 0.0035!54 0.080607 0.055134 0.90% 0.063945 0.043738 170.45 0.149717 0.102405 
4121/2001 0.141573 170 7 0.012814 0.000030 0.0035!54 0 080607 0.055009 0.90% 0 062730 0.042110 170.45 0.149717 0.102173 
412212001 0.1481173 170.7 0.012814 0 000030 0.003554 0 080607 0.055009 0.90% 0062730 0.042810 170.45 0.149717 0.102173 
4/2312001 0.141573 1707 0 012814 0000030 0.0035!54 0.080607 0.055009 0.90% 0.062730 0.042110 17045 0.149717 0.102173 
4/24/2001 0.151284 170.7 0.012814 0.000030 0.0035!54 0.080607 0.054903 0.90% 0.063990 0.043515 17045 0.149717 0.101975 
4/2512001 0.141123 1707 0 012814 0.000030 0.003554 0.080807 0.0!54980 0.90% 0.063315 0.043170 170.45 0.149717 0.102011 
412612001 0.145901 170.7 0 012614 0.000030 0 003554 0.080607 0.0115001 090% 0.061605 0.042042 17045 0 149717 0.102173 
4127/2001 0.145174 170.7 0.012814 0.000030 0 003554 0 080607 0.055183 0.90% 0.061335 0.041974 170.45 0149717 0.102458 
4/2812001 0.143311 170.7 0.012814 0 000030 0 003554 0.080607 0.055388 0.90% 0.060120 0.041295 170.45 0.149717 0.102839 
4/29/2001 0.143311 110.7 0.012814 0.000030 0003554 0 080607 0.055381 0.90% 0.060120 0.041295 170.45 0149717 0.102839 
4/3012001 0.143311 170.7 0 012614 0.000030 0 003554 0.080607 0.055381 0.90% 0 060120 0.041295 17045 0.149717 0.102839 
5/1/2001 0.115t31 170.7 0.012814 0 000030 0.003554 0 080607 0.055447 0.90% 0.057600 0.039821 170.45 0 149717 0.102988 
512/2001 0.110708 170 7 0 012814 0.000030 0 003554 0 080607 0.055541 0.90% 0.0!54900 0.037833 170.45 0.149717 0.103174 
5/31200'1 0.110199 170 7 0 012814 0 000030 0.003554 0 080607 0.05!5476 0.90% 0.0!54720 0.0376110 170.45 0.149717 0.103040 
5/4/2001 0.108717 170.7 0 012814 0000030 0.003554 0 OR0607 0.055313 0.90'4 0.0!54090 0.037171 170.45 0.149717 0.102885 
5/512001 0.101308 170.7 0 012814 0.000030 0.003554 0 080607 0.055208 0.90% 0.0!54045 0.037014 170.45 0 149717 0.102538 
5/6/2001 0.108308 170.7 0 012814 0.000030 0.003554 0 080607 0.055206 0.90% 0.0!54045 0.037014 17045 0.149717 0.102531 
517/2001 0.101308 170.7 0.012814 0.000030 0 003554 0.080607 0.055206 0.90% 0.0!54045 0.037014 17045 0.149717 0.102538 
5/812001 0.105330 170.7 0.012814 0.000030 0.003554 0 080607 0.055083 090% 0.052695 0.035998 17045 0.149717 0.102273 
519/2001 0.104231 170.7 0.012614 0000030 0.003554 0 080607 0.055199 0.90% 0.052020 0.0351123 170.45 0 149717 0.102525 

5110/2001 0.102270 170.7 0.012814 0000030 0.0035!54 0 080607 0.055256 090% 0.050985 0.034950 170.45 0.149717 0.102831 
5/1112001 0.102068 170.7 0.012814 0.000030 0.0035!54 0.080607 0.054157 090% 0 051255 0.034882 17045 0.149717 0.101890 
511212001 0.101111 170.7 0.012814 0.000030 0 003554 0.080607 0.054723 0.90% 0051345 0.034157 170.45 0.149717 0.101641 
511312001 0.101191 170 7 0 012814 0.000030 0.003554 0080607 0.0!54723 090'4 0.051345 0.034157 17045 0.149717 0.101641 
5/1412001 0.101008 170.7 0 012814 0.000030 0.003554 0.080807 0.054723 0.90% 0.051345 0.034157 170.45 0149717 0.101641 
511512001 0.104735 170.7 0.012814 0.000030 0.003554 0.080607 0.0114192 0.90% 0.052560 0.035793 170.45 0149717 0.1019511 
511612001 0.109862 170.7 0 012814 0.000030 0.003554 0.080607 0.055206 090% 0.0!54720 0.037477 17045 0.149717 ' 0.102538 
5/1712001 0.101116 1707 0.012814 0.000030 0.003554 0.080807 0.0553118 0.90% 0.0!54180 0.037215 170.45 0 149717 0.102839 
5118/2001 0.102711 170.7 0.012814 0000030 0.003554 0.080607 0.055483 090% 0.051030 0.035125 170.45 0 149717 0.103053 
5/1912001 0.011268 170.7 0 012814 0.000030 0.003554 0.080607 0.055494 090% 0048780 0.033583 170 45 0.149717 0.103073 
512012001 0.0882118 1707 0.012814 0.000030 0 003554 0.080607 0.055494 0.90% 0 048780 0.033583 17045 0 149717 0.103073 
512112001 0.088288 170 7 0.012814 0.000030 0 003554 0 080607 0.0554114 0.90% 0.048780 0.033583 17045 0 149717 0.103073 
512212001 0.0978115 170.7 0.012814 0000030 0 0035!54 0.080607 0.055170 0.90% 0 048780 0.033387 170.45 0 149717 0.102472 
5123/2001 0.018202 170.7 0 012814 0000030 0 003554 0 080607 0.055038 090% 0.048150 0.032877 170.45 0.149717 0.102226 
512412001 0.018040 1707 0.012814 0.000030 0 0035!54 0.080607 0.0549110 0.90% 0.049140 0.033505 17045 0.149717 0.102081 
512512001 0.1001147 170.7 0.012814 0.000030 0.0035!54 0.080607 0.055027 090% 0.050535 0.034491 170.45 0.149717 0.1022011 
512612001 0.094141 170.7 0.012814 0000030 0.0035!54 0.080607 0.055310 0.90% 0.046890 0.032174 17045 0.149717 0.102732 
512712001 0.094141 170.7 0.012814 0.000030 0.003554 0.080607 0.055310 0.90% 0046890 0.032174 17045 0149717 0.102732 
512812001 0.094148 170.7 0.012814 0.000030 0.0035!54 0.060607 0.055310 0.90% 0.046890 0.032174 170.45 0 149717 0.102732 
512912001 0.094141 170.7 0.012814 0.000030 0.0035!54 0.080607 0.055310 0.90% 0.046890 0.032174 170.45 0.149717 0.102732 
5/3012001 0.011471 170.7 0.012814 0.000030 0.0035!54 0.060607 0.0!5411115 0.90% 0 044820 0.030579 170.45 0.149717 0.102147 
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PG&E' Malin to On-System Deliveries Under Applicable Rate Schedules G-EG, 

Flow Dale 

o .. Dallr:: Dallr: Mld~lnt 

NOVA(AECO- Exchange NOVA (AECO.C, 
C,NIT) Rate' NITj 

($Gdn1GJ) ($Cdn·$US) ($\1111-tu) 

G-AFT and G·SUR 

Backbone G- PG&E Backbone PG&E 
G-EG AFT Redwood G-SUR Tranaport Shrinkage Shrinkage 

Transport Path (SFV~ Surcha!Jle3 Charge Allowance• Cha!Je 
P:~~'1f',~i~~~=~,·'(;·t~"1~~~~,,~,2'0 -,1'"·f! "\~',·~r1 s;, \~~'f(,~-·J.t: r"r~'*T:<'>JF,~:', 

Unit Base 
Rate' 

PGT -NW: Klnsssete to Malin Under Rate Schedule FTS-1 

%Fuel 
GRI5 Res. GRI5 Del. PGT -NW Tranaport Rate par 
Surch!!!!!e Surcha!lle ACA7 MMBtu Ch~!J~~~ 
'·;~; ';,~,:"';~;0~ ~··:;- \' ; ';·'t f:" ~1 ·· ·~e;'s, · "" 

(1) '1.05501141 I (Z) (4) + (I) + (I) (3) '(I) (10) + (11) + (12). (13) 
(1) (2) (3) (4) (5) (6) (1) (8) (t) (10) (11) (12) (13) (14) (15) 

513112001 4 81 155 3.21 0.199500 0.268000 0.106800 0.574300 1.35% 0.044285 0.262787 0.002959 0.007000 0002200 0.2741146 263% 
6/1/2001 4 87 1 53 3.35 0.199500 0.268000 0.101100 0.511800 1.35% 0.045211 0.262787 0 002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274948 239% 
6/2/2001 4 72 1.53 3.24 0 199500 0.268000 0.101100 0.588800 1.35% 0.043805 0 262787 0 002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274146 239% 
6/3/2001 472 1.53 3.24 0.199500 0.268000 0101100 0.581800 1.35% 0.043805 0.262787 0.002959 0007000 0.002200 0.2741146 2.39% 
61412001 4 72 1.53 3.24 0.199500 0 268000 0.101100 0.588800 1.35% 0.043805 0 262787 0.002959 0 007000 0.002200 0.2741148 239% 
6/512001 490 I 53 3.37 0.199500 0.268000 0.101100 0.588800 1.35% 0.045532 0 262787 0.002959 0 007000 0.002200 0.274946 2.39% 
61612001 485 1 52 3.38 0199500 0.268000 0.101100 0.568600 135% 0.045304 0.262787 0 002959 0.007000 0 002200 0.274946 2.39% 
61712001 441 1 52 3.08 0.199500 0.268000 0.101100 0.588800 1.35% 0.041250 0.262787 0.002959 0007000 0.002200 0.274946 2.39% 
618/2001 4 39 1 52 3.04 0199500 0.268000 0101100 0.588800 135% 0.0410411 0.262787 0.002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274946 239% 
61912001 4 37 1 52 3.04 0.199500 0 268000 0 101100 0.588600 135% 0.041005 0 262787 0 002959 0.007000 0 002200 0.274946 2.39% 

6110/2001 437 1 52 3.04 0.199500 0.268000 0.101100 0.568600 1.35% 0.041005 0.262787 0.002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274946 2 39% 
611112001 4 37 1 52 3.04 0.199500 0 268000 0 101100 0.588800 1.35% 0.041005 0.262787 0.002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274946 2 39% 
6/12/2001 4 83 1 52 3.34 0.199500 0.268000 0.101100 0.588800 135% 0.045077 0.262787 0 002959 0 007000 0 002200 0.274946 2 39% 
6113/2001 5.15 1.52 3.58 0199500 0 268000 0.101100 0.568800 135% 0.048312 0 262787 0.002959 0.007000 0 002200 0.274946 2 39% 
6114/2001 5 21 1.52 3.61 0 199500 0.268000 0.101100 0.568800 1.35% 0.048795 0.262787 0002959 0.007000 0 002200 0.274946 2 39% 
6115/2001 4 98 1.52 3.45 0 199500 0 268000 0.101100 O.S88600 1.35% 0.046557 0 262787 0.002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274946 2.39% 
611612001 4.72 1 53 3.25 0199500 0 268000 0.101100 0.588800 135% 0.043837 0.262787 0 002959 0.007000 0 002200 0.2741146 2.39% 
6/17/2001 4 72 1 53 3.25 0.199500 0.268000 0.101100 0.588800 1 35% 0.043837 0.262787 0 002959 0.007000 0002200 0.274946 2 39% 
611812001 472 153 3.25 0.199500 0 268000 0101100 0.588600 1.35% 0.043837 0 262787 0.002959 0.007000 0 002200 0.274946 2.39% 
6119/2001 4 64 1 53 3.33 0199500 0 268000 0 101100 0.588800 1.35% 0.044948 0.262787 0.002959 0007000 0.002200 0.274946 2.39% 
612012001 489 1.53 3.37 0 199500 0.268000 0.101100 0.5881100 1 35% 0.045493 0.262787 0 002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274946 2 39% 
612112001 4 71 1 53 3.24 0 199500 0.268000 0101100 0.588800 1.35% 0.043772 0.262787 0.002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274946 2.39% 
6/2212001 4 57 153 3.15 0.199500 0.266000 0.101100 0.588800 1.35% 0.042563 0.262787 0.002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.2741146 2.39% 
612312001 449 1 52 3.11 0.199500 0 268000 0101100 0.588800 1 35% 0.042041 0.262787 0.002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274946 239% 
6/2412001 4.49 1.52 3.11 0.199500 0.268000 0.101100 0.568800 1.35% 0.042041 0.262787 0.002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274946 2 39% 
6/2512001 449 152 3.11 0199500 0 268000 0101100 0.588600 1.35% 0.042041 0.262787 0.002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274946 2.39% 
612612001 4.14 1 51 2.88 0.199500 0 268000 0.101100 0.588800 1.35% 0.038898 0 262787 0.002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274946 2 39% 
6127/2001 4 04 1 52 2.81 0.199500 0.268000 0.101100 0.588800 1.35% 0.037870 0.262787 0 002959 0.007000 0 002200 0.274948 2.39% 
612812001 3.91 1.52 2.71 0.199500 0.268000 0.101100 0.518600 1.35% 0.038580 0.262787 0.002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274946 2.39% 
612912001 3 61 152 2.51 0199500 0 268000 0.101100 0.588800 1.35% 0.033883 0.262787 0.002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274948 2.39% 
6/30/2001 3 12 1.52 2.17 0 199500 0.268000 0.101100 0.588800 1.35% 0.029327 0.262787 0.002959 0.007000 0.002200 0.274946 2.39% 

Note: 'source· Federal Reserve Statistical Releases, Hlstortcel Data, Canada .. Spot Exchange Rate 
2G-AFT Straight Fixed Variable Rate based on Malin to On-System Deliveries (1 OO'Io Load Factor) 
3G-SUR charges apply to merchant generators, i.e. Duke, CalPine and Mlrant; however, utility-owned generators and co-generators are exempt. 

'Shrinkage Allowance defined In PG&E Rule 21. 
'Includes delivery and reservation (baaed on 100% load factor) 
5GRI = Gas Research lnaUiute Charge. GRI Reservation unit rates reftect high load factor reservation charges 
7 ACA • Annual Charge Adjustment 
1PGT-NW Transport Charges for October 2, 2000 through June 20, 2001 have bsen revised from Mike Harris' October declaration. This occurred as a result 
of new lnfonnaUon received from PGT-NW personnel regarding the GRI Rea. Surcharge (Col. 11), the GRI Del Surcharge (Col. 12) and the ACA (Col. 13) 

'Fuel chargn do nol apply for delivery aervlce only. 
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ANG· Alberta/BC to Klngsgate Under Rate Schedule FS-1 with NEB Cost Recove!X Char11e NOVA (Alberta S~stem)0 

PGT-NW FS-1 Firm %Fuel Ftnal Converted 

Flow Date 
Fuel 

Ch•!J• ,_, 
Dlstenc 

• 
(Km) 

FS-1 Firm Service NEB Cost Converted ANG Rate per ANG Fuel 
Service Demand Commodl~ Recove!X Total ANG Trens~ort Trana~ort Char11• GJ Charge 

Converted ANG 
Fuel Char11• 

Monthly FT-D 
Demand 

Converted NOVA NOVA Tranaport 
Transport Cha!!!e Char11• 

(SCdniGJIMon.JKm) (SCdniGJIKm) (SCdniGJ) (SCdniGJ) (1/IIIIBtu) (SCdniGJ) (I/IIIIBiu) ($Cdnf103m3
) (SCdniGJ) (1/IIIIBIU) 

,,,. (15) (17). ((18)/30 4 + (19)) + (20) (21) "1.055051 I (2) (23)" (1) (24) • 1.0550111/ (2) (26)137451304 (27) • 1.055051 I (2) 
(11) (17) (18) (19) (20) (21) (22) (23) (24) (25) (26) (27) (28) 

5/31/2001 0.018352 170.7 0 012814 0.000030 0.003554 0.080607 0.055008 0.90% 0.043245 0.029510 170 45 0.149717 0.102187 
6/1/2001 0.010008 1707 0.012814 0000030 0.003554 0.080607 0.055498 1.20% 0.058380 0.040195 164 82 0.162339 0.111770 
6/2/2001 0.077505 1707 0 012814 0.000030 0.003554 0.080607 0.055415 1.20'/o 0.058640 0.038938 184.82 0.162339 0.111603 
8/3/2001 0.077505 170.7 0.012814 0.000030 0.003554 0.080607 0.055415 1.20% 0.056640 0.038938 164.82 0.162339 0.111603 
6/4/2001 0.077505 1707 0.012814 0000030 0.003554 0 080607 0.055415 1.20% 0.058640 0.038938 184.82 0.162339 0.111803 
6/5/2001 0.080580 170.7 0.012814 0.000030 0.003554 0.080607 0.055483 1.20'/o 0.058800 0.040473 164.82 0.1623~9 0.111741 
6/6/2001 0.080157 170.7 0 012814 0000030 0.003554 0 080607 0.055774 1.20% 0 058200 0.040271 164.82 0.162339 0.112328 
617/2001 0.072114 170.7 0 012814 0.000030 0.003554 0.080607 0.055914 1.20'/o 0.052860 0.038887 164.82 0.162339 0.112808 
6/8/2001 0.072829 170.7 0.012814 0.000030 0.003554 0.080607 0.055895 120'/o 0052620 0.036488 164.82 0.162339 0.112571 
619/2001 0.072550 1707 0 012814 0.000030 0.003554 0.080607 0.056091 1.20'/o 0.052380 0.036449 184.82 0162339 0.112965 

6/10/2001 0.072550 170.7 0 012814 0.000030 0.003554 0.080607 0.056091 1.20% 0.052380 0.036449 164 82 0 162339 0.112965 
6/1112001 0.072550 170.7 0.012814 0 000030 0 003554 0 080607 0.058091 1.20% 0 052380 0.036449 164.82 0.162339 0.112965 
6/1212001 0.078754 170 7 0.012814 0 000030 0.003554 0 080607 0.055712 1.20% 0057900 0.040068 164.82 0.162339 0.112342 
611312001 0.085471 170.7 0 012814 0.000030 0.003554 0.080607 0.058013 1.20'/o 0 061800 0.042945 184.82 0.162339 0.112808 
6/14/2001 0.088333 170.7 0 012814 0 000030 0.003554 0.080607 0.055821 1.20% 0062520 0.043373 104 82 0.162339 0.112823 
611512001 0.012374 170.7 0 012814 0.000030 0.003554 0 080607 0.055877 1 20°4 0.059700 0.041384 164 82 0.162339 0.112534 
6/16/2001 0.077581 170.7 0.012814 0 000030 0.003554 0.080607 0.055454 120'/o 0.056640 0.038988 184.82 0.162339 0.111683 
6/1712001 0.077561 170.7 0 012814 0.000030 0.003554 0.080607 0.055454 1.20'/o 0.056640 0.038968 164 82 0.162339 0.111883 
6/18/2001 0.077581 170.7 0 012814 0 000030 0.003554 0.080607 0.055454 1.20% 0.056640 0.038968 184 82 0162339 0.111683 
6/19/2001 0.078527 170.7 0 012814 0 000030 0 003554 0 080607 0.055451 120'/o 0.058080 0.039954 184.82 0.162339 0.111676 
6/20/2001 0.010490 170.7 0.012814 0.000030 0.003554 0 080607 0.055541 1.20% 0058680 0.040438 164.82 0.162339 0.111873 
6/2112001 0.077445 1707 0.012814 0.000030 0 003554 0.080607 0.055548 1.20% 0.056460 0.038808 184 82 0.162339 0.111873 
6/2212001 0.075307 170.7 0 012814 0.000030 0.003554 0.080607 0.055810 1.20% 0.054640 0.037134 184.82 0.162339 0.111997 
6123/2001 0.074313 170.7 0 012614 0 000030 0.003554 0.080607 0.055969 1.20% 0.053820 0.037370 184.82 0.162339 0.112719 
612412001 0.074313 1707 0 012814 0.000030 0.003554 0.080607 0.055989 1.20% 0053820 0.037370 184 82 0.162339 0.112719 
612512001 0.074383 170.7 0 012614 0.000030 0.003554 0.080607 0.055969 1.20% 0.053820 0.037370 184.82 0.162339 0.112719 
6/2612001 0.068818 1707 0.012814 0.000030 0.003554 0.080607 0.0511185 1.20% 0 049620 0.034574 164.82 0.162339 0.113114 
6/2712001 0.087003 170.7 0.012814 0.000030 0.003554 0.080607 0.058039 1.20'/o 0.048420 0.033662 164 82 0162339 0.112860 
612812001 0.054885 170.7 0 012814 0.000030 0.003554 0.080607 0.055129 1.20% 0.046920 0.032497 164.82 0.162339 0.112438 
612912001 0.058950 170.7 0.012814 0000030 0.003554 0.080607 0.058043 120% 0043320 0.030119 164.82 0.162339 0.112888 
6/3012001 0.051118 170 7 0 012814 0.000030 0 003554 0.080607 0.0511124 120% 0.037440 0.026068 184.82 0.162339 0.113032 
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PG&E. Malin to On-System Deliveries Under Applicable Rate Schedules G-EG. 
Ga• Dally: Dally Midpoint G-AFT and G-SUR 

Unll Base 

Rate' 
' ',Jf 0 '"f' !'

PGT-NW: l<ingsgate to Malin Under Rate Schedule FTS-1 

%Fuel 
GRI0 Res. GRt'Del. PGT -NW Transport Rate per 
Surcha!J!e Surcharge ACA7 

Char11•' MMBtu 
,. 1; 1 (.,_.., Flow Dale 

NOVA (AECO- E•change NOVA (AECO.C, 
C. NIT) Rate' NIT! 

(SCdo IGJ) ($Cdn $US) ($1.111 -tu) 

Bacl<bone G- PG&E Backbone PG&E 
G-EG AFT Redwood G-SUR Tran•port Shrinkage Shrinkage 

Transport Path (SFvr Surcha!J!e3 Charge Allowance• Char11• 
rA~'~,'{~ ~~ryk/f?f~~~~<\~) ~,~-t r.'\P~ :~:p·~~ l' ',}:;·J~) 

(1) (2) 
(1) '1 OSIOH I (2) 

(3) 
(4)+(5)+(1) 

(4) (5) (6) (7) (8) 

(3)' ,., 
(I) (10) (11) (12) (13) 

(10) + (!!) + (12). (13) ,,., (15) 

Conversion Factors. 31 MMBtu •1.055056 GJ; 1103m • 37.45 GJ,1 Month • 30.4 days 
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I
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ANG: Alberta/Be to Kln!!•!!ate Under Rate Schedule FS-1 with NEB Cost Recove!1 Charae NOVA (Alberta Slstem)1 

PGT-NW FS-1 Finn %Fuel Final Converted 
Fuel Dlstanc FS-1 Firm Service NEB Coat Converted ANG Rate per ANG Fuel Converted ANG Monthly FT -D Converted NOVA NOVA Tranaport 

Flow Dale Charge Service Demand Commodl!): ReCOY9!): Total ANG Trans~ort Trana~rt Charge GJ Cha!l!e Fuel Cha!fle Demand Trans~ort Charse Charge • . .,_.,, (Km) (SCdniGJIMonA<m) (SCdniGJ/Km) (ICdniGJ) (ICdniGJ) (1/MMlllul ($Cdn/GJ) (1/MMlllul (SCdn/10'm') (SCdntGJI (1/MMBiu) 
(31'(111 (171' [(181130. + (19)1 + (201 (211 • 1.05110!111 (21 (23)'(1) (241'1.05505el (21 (26)137451304 (271' 1.05110!111 (2) 

(111 (171 (181 (19) (201 (21) (221 (23) (24) (25) (26) (27) (281 




